# "Bound but Not Gagged"—Immobilizing Single-Site $\alpha$ -Olefin Polymerization Catalysts

John R. Severn,\*,†,‡ John C. Chadwick,†,‡,# Robbert Duchateau,†,‡ and Nic Friederichs§

Laboratory of Polymer Chemistry, Eindhoven University of Technology, P.O. Box 513, 5600 MB Eindhoven, The Netherlands, Dutch Polymer Institute, P.O. Box 902, 5600 AX Eindhoven, The Netherlands, and Research and Development, SABIC Europe, Geleen, The Netherlands

Received June 16, 2005

# Contents

1. Introduction	4073
2. Background	4076
2.1. Source Material	4076
2.2. Polymerization Processes	4076
2.2.1. Slurry	4077
2.2.2. Gas-Phase Polymerization	4078
2.2.3. Bulk Polymerization	4078
2.2.4. Recent Developments	4078
2.3. Polymer Particle Growth	4079
2.4. Lights, Camera, Action	4081
2.5. Leaching and Reactor Fouling	4082
2.6. Challenges in Catalyst Performance Characterization	and 4082
2.7. "Inert Carrier-Free" Polymerization	4083
3. Inorganic Oxide Supported	4084
3.1. Silica and Alumina Supports	4084
3.2. Grafted Precatalysts	4085
3.3. Interactions of an Alkylaluminum Co with Silica	mplex 4087
3.3.1. Aluminoxanes Generated in Situ	4088
3.3.2. Supporting an Aluminoxane	4088
3.3.3. Supporting	4090
Precatalyst–Methylaluminoxane	Solutions
3.4. Grafted Perfluorinated Group 13 Col	mplexes 4092
3.5. Physisorption of Pentafluorophenyl C Complexes	Group 13 4095
4. Zeolites and Mesoporous Materials	4097
5. Tethering to Inorganic Oxides	4099
5.1. Tethering Precatalyst	4099
5.1.1. Metallocenes Constructed on a S	Surface 4099
5.1.2. Metallocenes with Reactive Func Groups	ctional 4101
5.1.3. Constrained-Geometry Catalysts	4105
5.1.4. Late Transition Metal Catalysts	4106
5.2. Tethered Cocatalysts	4108
6. Magnesium Chloride	4111

\* Author to whom correspondence should be addressed. E-mail: john.severn@borealisgroup.com. Current address: Borealis Polymers Oy, Catalyst and Process Research, P.O. Box 330, FIN-06101 Porvoo, Finland. Telephone: +358 9 39494598. Fax: +358 9 39494510.

<ol> <li>Surface Organometallic Complexes and Superacids</li> </ol>	4112
8. Clays	4114
9. "Hybrid" Multicomponent Catalyst Systems	4115
9.1. Supported Tandem Oligomerization/ Copolymerization	4115
9.2. Mixed Supported Polymerization Catalysts	4116
9.2.1. Mixed Ziegler–Natta and Single-Site Catalysts	4116
9.2.2. Mixed Single-Site Catalysts	4116
<ol> <li>Modeling Supports and Supported Catalyst Systems</li> </ol>	4117
10.1. Homogeneous Model Supports	4117
10.2. Modeling of Traditional Heterogeneous Catalysts	4117
10.3. Modeling of Silica-Grafted Homogeneous Catalysts	4119
10.4. Modeling of Silica-Grafted Cocatalysts	4120
10.5. Modeling of Silica-Tethered Catalysts	4122
11. Polymeric Supports	4123
11.1. Polysiloxanes	4123
11.2. Polystyrene	4125
11.3. Polyolefins	4129
11.4. Dendrimers	4130
11.5. Polymer-Supported Inorganics	4130
11.6. Self-Immobilization	4130
12. Everything and the Kitchen Sink	4133
13. Outlook and Summary	4133
14. Abbreviations	4134
15. Acknowledgments	4134
<ol> <li>Appendix: Additional Publications up to the End of August 2005</li> </ol>	4134
17. Supporting Information Available	4135
18. References	4135

# 1. Introduction

The demand for low-cost high-performance materials has seen polyolefins'<sup>1</sup> share of total polymer production increase from approximately 30% to 60% over the last 30 years ( $1970^2$  to  $2002^3$ ). Polyolefins are finding new applications, replacing more expensive natural and synthetic materials, as well as materials or processes that are associated with health and environmental risks. This growth is expected to continue for the foreseeable future, because few materials can match their versatility and economy.<sup>4</sup>

Eindhoven University of Technology.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>‡</sup> Dutch Polymer Institute.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>#</sup> On Secondment from Basell Polyolefins.

<sup>§</sup> SABIC Europe.



John Severn was born in 1971 in Doncaster, U.K. He attended the University of Sussex, where he received his B.Sc. (Hons, 1994) and D.Phil. (1998), under the supervision of Prof. M. F. Lappert. Since then he has worked as a postdoctoral researcher at Eindhoven University of Technology, The Netherlands, on several projects related to the immobilization of single-site  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalysts. His initial project with Dr. R. Duchateau and Prof. R. A. van Santen focused on silsesquioxanes as soluble models for silica supports and was funded by DSM Polyolefins (1999–2000). He then worked with Dr. J. C. Chadwick investigating supported activators based on MgCl<sub>2</sub> for the Dutch Polymer Institute (2000–2004). Finally, he worked with Prof. G.-J. Gruter developing high-throughput  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization workflows in conjunction with Avantium Technologies (2004–2005). At present he is a researcher at Borealis Polymers Oy, Porvoo, Finland, working on single-site polyethylene polymerization catalysts projects.



John Chadwick was born in 1950 in England and received his B.Sc. and Ph.D. degrees from the University of Bristol, after which he moved to The Netherlands, joining Shell Research in Amsterdam in 1974. Following the formation of Montell Polyolefins in 1995, he transferred from Shell to the Montell (now Basell) research center in Ferrara, Italy, where he was involved in fundamental Ziegler–Natta catalyst R&D. Since 2001, he has been at Eindhoven University of Technology on full-time secondment from Basell Polyolefins to the Dutch Polymer Institute (DPI), and he is DPI Program Coordinator for Polymer Catalysis and Immobilization. His main research interests involve heterogeneous olefin polymerization catalysis, including both Ziegler–Natta and immobilized single-site systems, and the relationship between catalyst and polymer structure.

The astronomical numbers involved are truly hard to imagine; for example, it is estimated that approximately 110 million tons of polyolefins (70 million tons of polyethylene (PE) and 40 million tons polypropylene (PP)) will be produced in 2005.<sup>4a,5</sup> If we approximate the density of polyolefins to be 1 g/cm<sup>3</sup>, then 1 ton would have a volume of 1 m<sup>3</sup>. Khufu's great pyramid at Giza has an estimated volume of  $2.5 \times 10^6$  m<sup>3</sup>. We could, therefore, build 44 polyolefin pyramids each year. Couple to this a current market



Rob Duchateau (born 1966) grew up in Groningen, The Netherlands. After attending the University of Groningen, where he received his B.S. in chemistry in 1989, he joined the group of Prof. S. Gambarotta at the University of Ottawa (Canada) for one year, where he worked on lowvalent titanium chemistry. He then returned to The Netherlands, where he did his Ph.D. on "Ancillary Ligand Effects in Organoyttrium Chemistry" in the group of Prof. J. H. Teuben at the University of Groningen. He continued his academic carrier by joining the group of Prof. M. Bochmann at the University of Leeds (U.K.) for one year as a postdoc working on zwitterionic olefin polymerization catalysts. In 1996 he went to the catalysis group of Prof. R. A. van Santen at the Eindhoven University of Technology to work as a research associate on immobilization of homogeneous olefin polymerization catalysts and silsesquioxane chemistry. Since July 2002, Duchateau has been Assistant Professor in the polymer chemistry group of Prof. C. E. Koning at the Eindhoven University of Technology and has been running his own research group in the field of catalytic olefin polymerization and developing new catalytic routes to engineering plastics and resins from basic (renewable) feedstocks.



Nic Friederichs was born in 1962 in Schinveld, The Netherlands. In 1986 he received his bachelor's degree in organic chemistry at the Zuidlimburgse Laboratorium School in Sittard, The Netherlands, and in the same year he joined DSM as a research chemist on the development of both Ziegler and metallocene catalysts for DSM's LLDPE solution process and for the slurry UHMwPE process. In 1989 he received his bachelor's degree in chemical engineering. From 1996 until 2000, he was project coordinator for the pilot plant research for DEX-PLASTOMERS for the introduction of metallocene catalysts in the high-temperature solution process, targeting the production of ethene–octene plastomers. In 2000, he became project coordinator for Advanced Polyolefin Catalysis in the area of polyethylene, polypropylene, and EPDM at DSM Research. Since 2002, he has been project coordinator for Advanced Catalysts for SABIC–Europe and has been involved in the development and optimization of both conventional Ziegler–Natta and single-site catalysts for polyethylene and polypropylene.

price in the region of 1000 euro per ton,<sup>6</sup> and it is easy to understand the scientific, social, and economic impact these polymers have.

Their impact and success has been intimately linked to the implementation of revolutionary discoveries and improved basic understanding within the fields involved (polymer science, process technology, catalysis, inorganic and organometallic chemistry).<sup>7</sup> As a result, unique mutually beneficial collaborative research, between industry and academia, as well as among the various scientific disciplines, has been established, ensuring that the study of polyolefins remains an intellectually stimulating field of research.

Breakthroughs in polymer catalysis by the likes of Ziegler,<sup>8</sup> Zletz,<sup>9</sup> and Hogan and Banks<sup>10</sup> revolutionized the polyolefin industry. Their scientific contributions led to the successful commercial production of HDPE, while the seminal work of Natta<sup>11</sup> on the stereoselective polymerization of propylene pioneered its commercialization. The following 50 years of research and development has simplified and maximized the production process in terms of resources and energy savings. Several generations of highly active and stereospecific Ziegler-Natta catalysts have eliminated the need for removal of catalyst residue (de-ashing) and atactic polypropylene and in some cases the whole pelletization steps.<sup>12</sup> In general, the polymers produced by these heterogeneous catalysts are themselves heterogeneous in nature. Multiple catalytic sites lead to polymer resins with broad molecular weight distributions and nonhomogeneous comonomer incorporation. Heterogeneous catalysts are also restricted in terms of stereocontrol and ability to incorporate comonomers containing functional groups. Despite these shortcomings, traditional heterogeneous catalysts are expected to remain the dominant catalytic route for the production of polyolefins, particularly for large-volume, low-cost resins.<sup>2</sup> In fact, overcoming these shortfalls continues to be a field of intense industrial research, and as a consequence, heterogeneous Ziegler-Natta catalysts with increasing single-site characteristics are being developed.

The evolution of single-site catalysts started when Breslow<sup>13</sup> and Natta<sup>14</sup> combined Cp<sub>2</sub>TiCl<sub>2</sub> with alkylaluminum compounds, polymerizing ethylene with low activity and stability. These systems did, however, prove to be effective models for the mechanistic study of heterogeneous Ziegler-Natta catalysts.<sup>15</sup> Further studies on the abovementioned titanocene<sup>16</sup> and analogous zirconocene<sup>17</sup> systems demonstrated an enhancement in activity upon addition of water. This serendipitous discovery led to a revolution in the early 1980s when Kaminsky and Sinn combined metallocene catalysts with methylaluminoxane (MAO). the latter proving to be a much more potent activator for single-site catalysts than traditional alkylaluminum complexes,  $AlR_nCl_{3-n}$ .<sup>18</sup> This discovery re-ignited scientific interest in the field of single-site catalysis. with metallocenes<sup>19</sup> at its vanguard. The ability to tailor the steric and electronic environment of the ubiquitous cyclopentadienyl moiety, allied with developments within the field of complex activation,<sup>20</sup> such as the perfluoroaryl group 13 complexes<sup>21</sup> has influenced activity, molecular weight, comonomer incorporation,<sup>22</sup> stereoselectivity,<sup>23,24</sup> polymer microstructure,<sup>24</sup> and macroscopic properties.<sup>25</sup>

The search for new catalysts with interesting properties has led to the development of alternative ancillary ligands. These non- or post-metallocene single-site catalysts,<sup>26</sup> exemplified by early transition metal constrained geometry,<sup>27</sup> phenoxymine (FI),<sup>28</sup> boraaryl,<sup>29</sup> amino-ether,<sup>30</sup> phosphinimide<sup>31</sup> catalysts, and late transition metal  $\alpha$ -diimines<sup>32</sup> and bis(imino)pyridine<sup>33</sup> complexes, have opened the door to new and interesting polymer resins. The late transition metal systems have been of particular interest. In the  $\alpha$ -difficult systems unique polymer microstructures such as short chain branching (SCB) have been produced without the need for comonomer. The extent and type of short chain branching can be controlled via modification of the  $\alpha$ -diimine ligand, the metal, or the polymerization conditions. In the bis(imino)pyridine complexes, such tuning can result in catalytic polymerization or linear  $\alpha$ -olefin oligomerization.33e,f Additionally, late transition metals have a low oxophilicity, which provides a higher tolerance to polar groups, leading to the opportunity to polymerize polar monomers<sup>34</sup> and operate in unconventional diluents such as aqueous emulsions<sup>35</sup> or supercritical CO<sub>2</sub>.<sup>36</sup>

The commercialization of single-site technologies started just over a decade ago. It is now well established and regarded as a crucial technology for the future development of the polyolefin industry.<sup>37</sup> As a result, considerable research and investment, estimated by some to be in the region of \$4 billion, has been undertaken in all areas of single-site α-olefin polymerization catalysis.<sup>38</sup> Commercialization, however, has been slower than first anticipated. Some of this delay was due to early processing difficulties and higher catalyst costs, a major part of which was the cost of cocatalysts such as MAO. Nevertheless, these processing difficulties have been overcome and the price of cocatalyst continues to fall as larger production capacity benefits from economies of scale.

A major reason for the slow penetration of singlesite catalysts has been the intense legal wrangling over intellectual property. Essentially all major developers of these technologies have been involved in legal suits spanning continents. Legal jurisdictions and protracted litigation impeded third party licensing until clear ownership of the catalyst, process technologies, or both could be determined. However, the resolution of lingering legal issues, by settlement, judgment, or merger, and the increased collaborative agreements and third party licensing have seen commercialization of single-site polyolefin catalysts accelerate.<sup>3,37</sup>

A number of commercial, solution-based polymerization processes exist for single-site catalysts. These processes rely on the polymer either being soluble in the polymerization medium or operating at a temperature above the melting point. The latter, however, places arduous requirements on the catalyst in terms of thermal stability and the ability to achieve high molecular weights and stereoselectivity at elevated temperatures. As a result, solution-based processes are predominantly used for the lower crystalline polymers such as ULDPE, VLDPE, EPDM, elastomers, and plastomers.<sup>39</sup> However, developments in catalyst design, aided by the implementation of high-throughput experimentation, have eluded to the possibility of commercial solution polymerization of polymers having increased crystallinity such as iPP.<sup>40</sup>

At present, however, the vast majority of production capacity for high-density or crystalline polyolefins (HDPE, LLDPE, *i*PP, and *s*PP) is based on gasor slurry-phase processes. These processes, typically employing traditional heterogeneous catalysts, have been refined over the last 50 years and are extremely efficient and well-understood technologies.<sup>5a</sup> All of these processes rely on the catalyst particles forming morphologically uniform polymer particles of the appropriate size and shape for continuous troublefree operation. Such controlled particle growth eliminates reactor fouling and produces polymer particles whose shape mirrors the starting catalyst particles but that are at least 20 times their size with a relatively high bulk density. For single-site catalysts to successfully exploit the enormous process resource that gas-, slurry-bulk-, and slurry-phase polymerizations represent, they must not only fulfill the same particle-forming requirements as traditional heterogeneous catalysts but also retain their single-site characteristics, such as high activity, narrow molecular weight distributions, stereoselectivity, and uniform comonomer incorporation. The realization of all these criteria is a difficult challenge. Although an increasingly large number of successful examples of supported single-site catalysts have been commercialized,<sup>41</sup> in depth understanding of the processes occurring on the support surface is lacking. The development of new support/catalyst/cocatalyst combinations remains a fruitful field of research.

Immobilized single-site polymerization catalysis has been the subject of several reviews varying in both length and scope.<sup>42</sup> To date the only comprehensive review of this discipline has been performed by Hlatky.<sup>43</sup> This 2000 publication, covering developments up until 1998, proved both invaluable and inspirational to many in the field, the current authors included. The six years since then, however, have seen an even greater research and development effort in the field of immobilized single-site polymerization catalysis, spurred on by industrial challenges and scientific developments. With this review, we aim to comprehensively cover the substantial body of research within this field, focusing particularly on the requirements, challenges, protocols, and ingenious solutions to the successful immobilization of singlesite catalysts.

# 2. Background

# 2.1. Source Material

The reference literature that forms the basis of this review was extracted from searches on numerous online databases, in particular, the excellent Sci-Finder 2004 search engine with patent material taken from Espacenet, the European Patent Offices online database. Because successful immobilization of single-site  $\alpha$ -olefin catalysts is primarily of industrial importance, the majority of literature cited in the review will be in the form of patents or published patent applications where the immobilization rather than the precatalyst is the state of the art. When a published patent application has appeared as a U.S. Patent, the U.S. Patent number will invariably be cited; one should also remember that the references cited within refer to the publication date and not the filing date; therefore, detailed discussions of priority will not be undertaken. Additionally, an abundance of Japanese patents exist in this field; regrettably, only those that have an English language version, Kokai with unambiguous abstracts as to the invention within, or previously translated patents will be cited.

# 2.2. Polymerization Processes

The push to immobilize single-site polymerization catalysts on an inert carrier is to utilize them in slurry- or gas-phase processes, which are the major metal-catalyzed process technologies for the production of polyolefins. It is important to understand the range of processes and, in particular, their scope and limitations regarding product range capabilities when immobilizing a single-site catalyst. It is also important to understand the crucial role that development within the field of process technology has played in the success of polyolefins. This section provides a brief overview of the major polyolefin process technologies.<sup>44</sup>

Commercial production of polyolefins utilizes four main process types: high-pressure, solution-phase, gas-phase, and slurry-phase. Each process is able to produce particular resins with certain performance advantages. The oldest of these methods is the highpressure production of low-density polyethylene (LDPE) by free radical polymerization, and although its invention dates back more than 70 years, it continues to be an economically viable process.<sup>45</sup> The polymerization is carried out in an autoclave or tubular reactor, generally operates at pressures of 1000-3000 bar and a temperature of 150-300 °C, and is initiated by oxygen or more commonly peroxide. LDPE resins contain both long- and short-chain branches, which can be varied to some extent depending on whether the resins are produced in an autoclave or tubular reactor. No additional diluent is required, and films of exceptional clarity, having no catalyst residues and low volatile organic contents (VOCs), are produced. Additionally, an advantage is the ability to copolymerize a variety of polar functional monomers to produce interesting resins such as poly(ethylene-co-vinyl acetate) (EVA).

Solution polymerization processes for polyolefins were first used industrially for Ziegler–Natta catalysts. Though mostly replaced by slurry- and gasphase processes, several solution-based technologies still exist for the production of polyethylene (homoand copolymers).<sup>46</sup> Typically, the process operates in a continuous stirred tank reactor (CSTR) using an aliphatic hydrocarbon as solvent. The reactions are typically adiabatic processes operating at temperatures of 130–250 °C, sufficient to keep the polymer in solution. Short residence times (1–10 min) lead



**Figure 1.** Schematic representation of the CSTR polymerization process.

to rapid grade transitions, a major advantage when compared to the other metal-catalyzed processes. Following polymerization, the hot polymer solution is discharged from the reactor, and the solvent is vaporized and recycled, a high-energy-consuming process and hence a cost disadvantage. Additionally, to maximize the reactor throughput, precooling of the reactor feed to temperatures below 0 °C is commonly employed. Another major disadvantage is that solution viscosity increases rapidly with molecular weight, making it difficult to achieve high molecular weight polymers in this process. Solution processes are, however, extremely flexible and operate best for polymer resins having a low softening point, high solubility, or both. They are capable of producing polyethylene in the density range of 0.86-0.96 g/cm<sup>3</sup>, in particular, LLDPE, VLDPE, ultra-low-density polyethylene (ULDPE), EPDM, and plastomers, where the very homogeneous nature of the process benefits random comonomer incorporation. Additionally, the commercial production of ethylene-co-1-octene polymer resins is almost exclusively limited to the solution process.

# 2.2.1. Slurry

Traditional slurry polymerization reactors are CSTRs employing heterogeneous catalysts and typically operate at temperatures around 70–90 °C and pressures of 2-24 bar with an aliphatic hydrocarbon (hexanes) as a diluent, Figure 1. The high miscibility and solvent-induced swelling that low-molecular weight or low-density polyethylene has in such diluents, along with the limited solubility of the chain transfer agent, hydrogen, lead to a narrow product range capability.

Because the polymerization of  $\alpha$ -olefins is an inherently exothermic process, the heat generated has to be effectively removed from the growing polymer particle; otherwise, "hot" spots may form leading to a softening of the polymer. The subsequent formation of agglomerated polymer particles or chunks may cause blockages, while sheeting of the reactor walls forms an isolating layer between the reaction



**Figure 2.** Schematic representation of the Phillips (double) slurry loop process.

medium and the cooled wall, further aggravating the problem. Slurry CSTRs are typically fitted with a cooling jacket to remove the heat of polymerization, but this alone is usually an insufficient means of cooling. In these reactors, additional cooling is provided by passing the slurry through external zones consisting of a heat exchanger or a section for vaporization and condensation of the diluent. Heat transfer from the polymer particles to the diluent and from the diluent itself is, however, more effective than that in a gas-phase process, leading to a higher capacity per volume, shorter catalyst residence times (0.5-1 h), and quicker grade transitions. Generally, these reactor systems are simple and robust technologies. They are, however, relatively expensive to build and operate, because removal of the "heavy" solvent from the polymer via centrifugation or other techniques and subsequent recycling must be undertaken.

Slurry-phase polymerization can also be performed in a slurry loop reactor. The reactors may have horizontal or vertical configurations and can consist of multiple loops. An example of this is the ubiquitous Phillips slurry loop process, Figure 2, the largest of which is Phillips-BP/Solvay "Unit 1799" at Cedar Bayou, TX, with a capacity of 350 kton/yr.<sup>47</sup>

In slurry loop reactors, the typically long circular pipes are cooled via a jacket and as a result of the loop's high surface area-to-volume ratio very efficient cooling is achieved. In this case polymerization occurs in a "light solvent" (isobutane), the polymer being driven around the loop by a large capacity pump. Although the problem of solubility and solventinduced swelling of the polymer particle is still a problem with a light solvent, it is considerably less so than in the heavy solvents used in CSTR slurry processes. This allows loop reactors to operate between 85 and 110 °C and 30–45 bar. The conditions are chosen to keep the reaction system in the liquid full phase for efficient heat transfer and slurry recirculation. Slurry loops are capable of producing polyethylene products with a density range between 0.93 and 0.97 g/cm<sup>3</sup>.

The polymer produced can be extracted continuously, although in general the polymer is removed at intervals from multiple settling legs, where the polymer partially sediments, locally increasing the solid content of the slurry. The polymer is then separated by flashing off the volatile diluent, which is then recycled. Removal of the polymer product from



**Figure 3.** Schematic representation of a gas-phase polymerization process.

the settling legs does, however, present several problems. The polymer is removed periodically through the operation of valve mechanisms, which require frequent maintenance. The dumping of the polymer-rich slurry also interferes with slurry flow within the reactor.

#### 2.2.2. Gas-Phase Polymerization

Gas-phase polymerization processes typically employ either a mechanically stirred or a gas fluidized bed as the polymerization reaction zone. Fluidized bed reactors typically consist of a vertical cylindrical reactor containing a fluidized bed of polymer particles supported or suspended above a perforated plate (fluidization grid or gas distribution plate) by a gas with a velocity high enough to fluidize the bed. Figure 3. However, the velocity also has to be low enough to prevent particle entrainment from the reactor. The fluidizing gas employed comprises the monomer or monomers to be polymerized, an inert carrier gas, usually  $N_2$ , and a chain transfer agent such as hydrogen. It is assumed that this fluidizing gas is perfectly mixed and evenly distributed throughout the bed. For polyethylene production, typical operating temperatures are between 70 and 115 °C with pressures of 20-30 bar, and products having a density range of 0.91–0.97 g/cm<sup>3</sup> can be produced.

At the start of the reaction, a bed, consisting of polymer particles similar to the target polymer, is introduced. The bed is then dried with an inert fluidization gas  $(N_2)$  prior to the introduction of the polymerization components. The polymerization catalyst can then be added continuously or semicontinuously to the fluidized bed. Such catalysts are usually supported species, which have frequently been subjected to a prepolymerization step. The monomer or monomers are introduced, part of which is polymerized on the bed with unconverted monomer emerging from the reactor as part of a hot gas stream. This mixture of hot gases emerges from the top of the reactor, normally via a zone having a wider diameter than the fluidized bed (velocity reduction zone or tranquilization zone). In this area, the fine particles carried by the gas stream have the opportunity to fall back, under gravity, to the fluidized bed.<sup>48</sup> The

polymer produced is then discharged continuously or intermittently via a conduit in the lower portion of the reactor, close to the gas-distribution plate.

Cooling is provided by the fluidizing gas stream, which serves as a heat exchange medium. The gas is recycled to the bed by means of a compressor or blower, via one or more heat exchangers. Additional cooling can be provided by injecting a volatile liquid (e.g., isopentane) into the bed. The evaporative cooling effect, often referred to as operating in the "(super)-condensed" mode, is frequently used for highly active immobilized single-site and traditonal Ziegler-Natta catalysts. If the monomer or monomers are volatile liquids or can be condensed, further evaporative cooling is provided. The volatile liquids that evaporate in the hot fluidized bed form a mixture with the fluidizing gas medium. If the temperature within the heat exchangers is reduced below the dew point, liquid condenses from the gas stream. This liquid is then continuously recycled as liquid droplets carried in the recycle gas stream or is separated from the recycle gas stream and re-injected directly into the bed as fine droplets.

Mechanically stirred gas-phase reactors operate in a similar way to fluidized beds in terms of cooling and recycling of reactor gases. As the name suggests, the main difference is that the gas bed is mechanically stirred above the gas distribution plate by an agitator, in either a horizontal or vertical reaction chamber. In all gas-phase processes, cooling the reaction gas is less effective than cooling a reaction liquid. This leads to a lower capacity per volume reactor than is obtained in a slurry reactor, which in turn leads to longer residence (hours) and grade transitions times. However, due to the efficiency and product flexibility of this process, approximately 60% of all new production plants are based on gas-phase technology, with "world-scale" plants capable of producing 660 kton of polyolefins each year.<sup>49</sup>

#### 2.2.3. Bulk Polymerization

In the manufacture of polypropylene, modern bulk (liquid monomer) and gas-phase processes have largely replaced the earlier slurry processes in which polymerization was carried out in a hydrocarbon diluent. The most widely adopted process for PP is Basell's Spheripol process. Homopolymer production involves a prepolymerization step at relatively low temperature, followed by polymerization in a loop reactor using liquid propylene; random copolymers are produced by introducing small quantities of ethylene into the feed. The prepolymerization step gives a prepolymer particle with the capacity to mechanically withstand or reduce the reaction peak, which occurs on entering the main loop reactor. The addition of one or two gas-phase reactors for ethylene/ propylene copolymerization makes it possible to produce heterophasic copolymers containing up to 40% of E/P rubber within the homopolymer matrix.<sup>50</sup>

#### 2.2.4. Recent Developments

Since its inception, the main drivers of applied research and development, within the field of polyolefin process technology have been optimization and



**Figure 4.** Schematic representation of the Borstar PE process.

cost reduction, while at the same time a drive for quality improvement is present ("quality up-cost down"). Such developments, allied with advancements in catalyst technology have allowed the removal of as much "steel" (columns, evaporators, pumps, etc.) as possible from a process, reducing investment and operational costs. Additionally, for low-cost general-purpose polyolefins, most producers have simplified the process further by developing general grades of polyolefins that replace two or three other grades, reducing the number of grades per process. Recently however, process technology developments have been driven by product versatility and innovation and have allowed the production of valueadded products, able to compete in nontraditional polyolefin markets.

The development of the Spheripol process was based on the use of MgCl<sub>2</sub>-supported Ziegler-Natta catalysts having spherical particle morphology. Further catalyst and process development, including the manufacture and use of catalysts having different degrees of porosity, led to the Catallov process. This is a highly sophisticated modular technology, based on three mutually independent gas-phase reactors in series. Random PP copolymers containing up to 15% comonomer can be obtained, as well as heterophasic alloys containing high proportions of multimonomer copolymers. The feasibility of producing reactor-grade polymer blends containing up to 65% rubber phase arises from the use of a controlled porosity catalyst and the ability to control the porosity of the growing polymer particle during the early stages of polymerization. Again, prepolymerization is applied to give particles with sufficient mechanical strength to withstand injection into a gas-phase polymerization step.

The development of the Borstar PE process, by Borealis, is a relatively recent development in multireactor processes. The foundation of this process is the utilization of supercritical propane as diluent in the slurry loop reactor. The slurry loop(s) is connected in cascade to a fluidized gas bed reactor, as illustrated in Figure 4. Operating the slurry loop in a supercritical condition provides several advantages over the traditional diluent (isobutane). The solubility of PE drops markedly at the supercritical point of propane, allowing the process to operate at higher temperatures and reduce the risk of reactor fouling. Additionally, higher hydrogen concentrations can be used. As a result the process has a broad product



**Figure 5.** Schematic representation of a multizone circulating reactor gas-phase process.

range capability. Utilizing supercritical propane also reduces the phenomena of solvent-induced swelling of the polymer particles. The increase in polymer to diluent density ratio affords an improved sedimentation of the polymer in the settling leg, while its higher compressibility provides less pressure fluctuations in the reactor. These features all contribute to increased throughput.<sup>51</sup>

The use of multiple reactors in series or tandem is now commonplace in the production of polyolefins, providing flexibility in the production of unimodal homo- and copolymers, as well as bimodal and heterophasic resins.<sup>52,53</sup> Multiple reactor technologies are not, however, the only way to produce bimodal PE resins. The recent advances in bimodal catalyst technologies by Univation (Prodigy bimodal catalysts) have provided a route to bimodal resins using a single gas-phase reactor.<sup>54</sup>

The most recent major development in polyolefin process technology has been the introduction of the Spherizone process, based on a gas-phase multizone circulating reactor.<sup>55</sup> In this process, the growing polymer granule is continuously circulated between two polymerization zones: upward, by fast fluidization, in the "riser" leg and downward, by means of gravity in a packed bed, in the "downer" leg. The monomer composition and the hydrogen concentration in the two legs can be different, and multiple short passes of the growing particle between the two zones leads to intimate and effective mixing of very different polymers, Figure 5. For example, it is possible to obtain broad molecular weight distribution even with a "single-center" catalyst.

# 2.3. Polymer Particle Growth

An important aspect of olefin polymerization using heterogeneous catalysts concerns the characteristics of particle growth during the course of polymerization, taking into account such aspects as mass and



Figure 6. Polymer particle growth.

heat transfer. Ineffective monomer mass transfer can limit the catalyst productivity, while ineffective removal of heat of polymerization from the growing particle in the early stages of polymerization can cause the formation of hot spots, which may in turn lead to catalyst decay. In the absence of prepolymerization, exotherms of up to 20 °C have been measured for individual catalyst particles in the early stages of polymerization.<sup>56</sup>

Various models describing particle growth during olefin polymerization have been developed and have been recently reviewed by McKenna and Soares.<sup>57</sup> It is important that the mechanical strength of the catalyst particle is high enough to prevent disintegration leading to fines formation but low enough to allow controlled progressive expansion during polymerization. As polymerization proceeds, the initial catalyst support becomes fragmented and dispersed within the growing polymer matrix (Figure 6). The morphology of the starting support is replicated in the final polymer so that a spherical support in the size range  $10-100 \ \mu m$  will give spherical polymer morphology with particle size generally in the range 100–3000  $\mu$ m, dependent on the catalyst productivity. Extensive fragmentation and uniform particle growth are key features in the replication process and are dependent on a high surface area, a homogeneous distribution of catalytically active centers throughout the particle, and free access of the monomer to the innermost zones of the particle. In the case of ethylene polymerization, the latter is not always the case, and it is frequently observed that polymer growth starts at and near the particle surface, leading to the formation of a shell of polyethylene around the catalyst particle. This imposes a diffusion limitation, preventing free access of the monomer to active sites within the particle. Polymerization then takes place layer by layer, as the monomer gradually diffuses through the outer layers to the core, resulting in an onion-type internal morphology.<sup>58</sup> This mechanism of particle growth is associated with a kinetic profile in which an initial induction period is followed by an acceleration period, after which, in the absence of chemical deactivation, a stationary rate is obtained. Each polymerizing particle can be considered as a microreactor with its own mass and heat balance.<sup>59</sup> Ethylene polymerization activity can be greatly increased by first carrying out a prepolymerization with propylene, which results in a significant lowering in the monomer diffusion barrier in the subsequent ethylene polymerization.<sup>60</sup> In a further refinement of particle growth models, effects of not only diffusion but also monomer convection have been taken into account, the convection being driven by a pressure gradient created by monomer consumption within the particle.<sup>61</sup>

Serious mass transfer limitations are less common in propylene polymerization. Studies with MgCl<sub>2</sub>supported Ziegler-Natta catalysts have revealed uniform polymer particle growth in the early stages of polymerization, the catalyst support undergoing even and progressive fragmentation.<sup>62</sup> Recently, evidence for polymer subglobule formation in propylene polymerization with MgCl<sub>2</sub>-supported catalysts has been reported, these subglobules within each particle originating from clusters of primary crystallites of MgCl<sub>2</sub>, which are themselves pushed to the surface of each subglobule as the polymer forms.<sup>63</sup> Evidence for drifting of catalyst microparticles to the surface of polymer (sub)globules has been provided by scanning electron microscopy studies of prepolymerized catalyst particles.<sup>64</sup> Very different particle growth characteristics have been found in propylene polymerization with SiO<sub>2</sub>-immobilized metallocenes. Using rac-Me<sub>2</sub>Si(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> immobilized on SiO<sub>2</sub>/MAO, Fink observed a shell by shell fragmentation with gradual break up from the outside to the inside of the particle.<sup>65</sup> The polymerization kinetics showed a slow build up in activity, the time to reach maximum rate decreasing with increasing concentration of the Al- $(i-Bu)_3$  added to the polymerization medium. Subsequent studies revealed high initial activity, followed by a drastic decrease in activity, then after an induction period of approximately 10 min a gradual increase in activity, reaching a maximum after about 1 h.<sup>66</sup> During the induction period, a continuous filling of the catalyst pores from the outside to the interior took place, presenting a diffusion barrier for the monomer. The polymer molecular weight and melting points showed maxima after several minutes of polymerization, consistent with high monomer concentration at the active centers in this early stage of polymerization. The induction period could be reduced or eliminated by prepolymerization with 1-octene or by the addition of hydrogen and was greatly reduced when polymerization was carried out in liquid monomer rather than in toluene slurry. A mathematical model describing olefin polymerization with supported metallocene catalysts was developed.67

Another example of diffusion limitation in olefin polymerization with a silica-supported metallocene is the formation of a copolymer having broad compositional distribution in ethylene/1-hexene copolymerization with *rac*-Me<sub>2</sub>Si(2-Me-4-PhInd)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> immobilized on SiO<sub>2</sub>/MAO.<sup>68</sup> Both homo- and copolymerization of ethylene took place, explained by the formation of a copolymer envelope around the particle, this envelope acting as a filter to restrict diffusion of the larger monomer (1-hexene), resulting in ethylene homopolymerization in the inner reaches of the particle.

It will be apparent from the above that different particle growth characteristics apply to different types of supports and different polymers and polymerization conditions. For example, the fragmentation behavior of SiO<sub>2</sub> supports, containing a branched pore network, is different from that of MgCl<sub>2</sub> comprising an agglomeration of small crystallites and is also influenced by the viscoelastic properties of the polymer formed.<sup>69</sup> A further important factor is the degree to which the catalyst is anchored on the support; Ray pointed out that catalyst extraction into the pores of the particle during polymerization can lead to plugging of the pores, thereby limiting monomer mass transfer through the particle.<sup>70</sup>

# 2.4. Lights, Camera, Action

The combination of video microscopy and minireactors has led to the optical observation of growing polyolefin particles in the gas phase and has proved to be an effective tool in studying several different polymerization parameters. The technique was first applied by Reichert and co-workers to study the gasphase polymerization of butadiene using a heterogeneous catalyst at relatively low pressures.<sup>71</sup> Further development by the group<sup>72</sup> and others<sup>73</sup> enabled kinetic studies to be performed on single resting polymerizing polybutadiene particles. On-line optical and infrared observation of growing polypropylene particles has been used to study the propylene polymerization behavior of traditional Ziegler-Natta catalysts,<sup>74</sup> Weickert et al. having developed a reaction cell capable of operating at industrially relevant pressures (35 bar).<sup>56</sup>

Recently, Fink and co-workers have successfully applied the technique to supported metallocene/MAO catalyst systems, providing microkinetic data on their polymerization of ethylene.<sup>75</sup> A custom-built reactor, equipped with a clean window located under an optical microscope, which is in turn connected to a high-resolution digital camera, was used to study polymerization behavior of a heterogeneous zirconocene/MAO/silica system. Individual snapshots taken during polymerization were analyzed automatically by image-processing software, enabling simultaneous detection and evaluation of a large number (40) of individual growing catalyst particles. As a result, kinetic data on the growing "microreactor" particles during prepolymerization and main polymerization could be gathered. The group also claimed that video microscopic analysis, due to its sensitivity and the small amounts of catalyst required, would prove a suitable technique for combinatorial catalyst optimization.

The application of microscopy to combinatorial screening of supported metallocene catalyst has also been reported by Klapper et al.<sup>76</sup> The group consecutively treated silica with MAO and Me<sub>2</sub>Si(2-Me-Benz-[e]Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>, <sup>bu</sup>Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>, or Et(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> to form a supported catalyst. The catalysts could then be either used as they were or additionally "tagged" by contact with a UV fluorescent rylene dye. The tagged and untagged systems were then mixed together and used simultaneously to polymerize ethylene. Exposure of the resultant polymer beads to UV-light clearly revealed different kinds of particles under fluorescence microscopy and allowed the fluorescent "tagged" particles to be physically separated from the untagged particles and separately analyzed. Recently,

the Fink and Klapper groups reported the use of a combination of video and laser scanning confocal fluorescence microscopy to study the fragmentation of dye-labeled supported metallocene/MAO systems.<sup>77</sup>

Reichert and co-workers have also reported the use of video microscopy as an effective tool in the fast screening of supported  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalysts.<sup>78</sup> Six catalyst systems derived from three different methods of heterogenization were prepared by admixing various concentrations and volumes of a <sup>bu</sup>Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>/MAO/toluene solution to a silica support (600 °C calcined). Three different volumes of catalyst solution were chosen relative to the pore volume of the support to give a "slurry" ( $V_{\text{cat. solution}} \gg V_{\text{support pore}}$ ), "mud" ( $V_{\text{cat. solution}} > V_{\text{support pore}}$ ), or "dry" ( $V_{\text{cat. solution}}$   $= V_{\text{support pore}}$ ) mixed supported catalyst, while two different solution concentrations were also used. Video microscopy allowed the group to quantify the fraction of active catalyst particles in a given sample. Additionally, the growing polymer particles were also found to suffer from overheating due to the static nature of the polymer particle.

One of the most fascinating results to arise from the use of video microscopy is the effect that illumination has on polymerization activity.<sup>79-82</sup> Kallio and co-workers set out to perform kinetic studies on silica-supported metallocene/MAO catalyst in the gas-phase polymerization of ethylene, using video microscopy. However, the group found that the illumination light caused reproducibility problems in their kinetic measurements. Investigating the phenomena further, they found that polymerization activity was strongly dependent on the wavelength of the illuminating light as well as the type of transition metal. The highest activity was achieved under a blue light (300-480 nm) and was about 45%higher when compared to polymerization performed under red light (>600 nm). Furthermore, the activation effect of light irradiation was reported to be reversible.<sup>79</sup> The phenomena became more pronounced when the polymerization systems were treated with small amounts of dioxygen or carbon dioxide. The activity of the poisoned system reduced rapidly but totally recovered after approximately 20 min of irradiation.<sup>80</sup> Such experiments led the group to postulate that irradiation dissociates dioxygen or carbon dioxide from the metal center while having little to no effect on the coordination of ethylene. Subsequent UV-vis studies on the supported systems indicated that light irradiation may, however, favor olefin coordination.<sup>81</sup> UV-vis spectroscopy has been used to extensively study the activation of metallocenes in homogeneous solution<sup>83-86</sup> and has recently been extended to silica-supported systems in an attempt to elucidate the interactions between the metal center and the monomer<sup>81</sup> or supported cocatalyst.87

FT-Raman spectroscopy has also been used to study silica-supported MAO/metallocene systems. Van der Pol and co-workers studied silica-supported 2,2'-biphenyl-(2-Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> in the presence of MAO and were able to correlate spectral features to ethylene polymerization activity and Al/Zr ratio. Specifically, a "fairly linear" correlation was found between



Figure 7. Example of severe reactor fouling.

the signal intensity due to M–Me bonds (M = Al or Zr) and the productivity (kg of PE/mmol of Zr) for a series of samples of differing Al/Zr ratios.<sup>88</sup> A similar correlation between spectroscopy and catalyst performance has recently been disclosed by Brintzinger and co-workers, who have developed a method for determining the activity of a supported metallocene catalyst using UV–vis spectroscopy.<sup>89</sup>

# 2.5. Leaching and Reactor Fouling

Avoiding catalyst leaching in all forms of immobilized "homogeneous" catalytic systems is of crucial importance. However, it is imperative to understand the different implications this term has for immobilized  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalysts, when compared to other immobilized systems. Outside the field of olefin polymerization, the commercial application of countless homogeneous catalysts will depend, in part, on their effective immobilization onto a carrier support. The ability to recycle the catalyst in batch or continuous processes without loss of activity, along with the removal of catalyst residue from the final product, are the driving forces for supportation.<sup>90</sup> To achieve this the solid particle should preferably remain intact throughout the reaction, without the catalytic metal, in either its activated or its deactivated form, leaching from the surface of the support.

In contrast,  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalysts are exclusively "one-shot" systems, with the catalytic metal remaining within the polymer matrix,<sup>91</sup> and are not recycled in the strictest sense of the word.<sup>92</sup> Polymer morphology, high bulk density, and avoidance of reactor fouling are the main driving forces for immobilization (Figure 7). As illustrated in the previous section on particle growth, the catalyst particle should fragment evenly to produce good product morphology and bulk density. It should also be noted that deactivated catalytic metal leaching from the surface has little effect, so long as the deactivated species are not reactivated by the polymerization environment (scavenger or cocatalyst in diluent).

Choosing the appropriate solvent and condition when performing a polymerization or leaching experiment cannot be overstated.<sup>43</sup> Immobilized singlesite catalysts were developed as "drop-in technologies" for industrial slurry and gas-phase processes. Invariably these processes use liquid monomer, fluidizing gas streams, or aliphatic hydrocarbons as diluents. To the best of our knowledge, aromatic solvents such as toluene are not used in these processes. Cost and environmental issues are not the sole concerns; commercial processes operate at the highest possible process temperature for maximum efficiency. At these elevated temperatures, the solubility and solvent-induced swelling of the polyolefin particles produced become important considerations for slurry-phase processes. These phenomena are aggravated by the use of toluene, when compared to aliphatic hydrocarbons. Additionally, the removal of residual high-boiling solvent from the polymer resin is a costly process. The solubility of MAO and singlesite precatalyst/cocatalyst combinations is also much greater in toluene than in aliphatic hydrocarbons. As a result, catalytic systems, especially those that are physisorbed to the carrier surface, may leach in an aromatic solvent but operate successfully in aliphatic hydrocarbon. This property can be utilized to produce heterogeneous catalysts without the use of a support and is discussed in the subsequent section. In general, polymerization data obtained in toluene are extremely difficult to translate to industrial slurry processes.

One should, however, be aware that attaining good morphology with an absence of reactor fouling does not entirely depend on the leaching characteristics and particle fragmentation of a certain protocol, particularly in gas-phase processes. Because the polymerization of  $\alpha$ -olefins is an inherently exothermic process, the heat generated has to be effectively removed from the growing polymer particle; otherwise, "hot" spots may form, leading to a softening of the polymer and possible fouling. In a gas-phase process, the build up of static charge, caused by the movement of the polymer in the bed, may also lead to sheeting and fouling. The excessive static or heat build up or both is often suppressed or eradicated by the addition of antistatic, antifouling, or inhibiting agents before or during polymerization,<sup>93</sup> while the use of argon as a carrier gas<sup>94</sup> or circulating the discharging polymer through an integrated Faraday drum have also been reported to reduce static build up.<sup>95</sup>

# 2.6. Challenges in Catalyst Performance and Characterization

Comparing the performances of single-site  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalysts is a confusing and often complicated affair. Reasons for this include a nonstandardized means of expressing parameters such as pressure (bar, atm, psi, MPa, etc.) and amount of

catalyst (moles of active metal, grams of active metal, or grams of precatalyst) and the various combinations of these parameters that can and have been used. making quick comparison quite difficult. A further major complication arises when one considers precatalyst sensitivity and stability relative to changes in activator, reaction medium, conditions, or polymerization time. For example, the activity of a precatalyst is often expressed in terms of kg of polymer/ (mol of metal·bar·h), which implies that activity has a linear dependence on pressure and polymerization time at a certain temperature, which is often not the case. The performance of traditional heterogeneous catalysts, on the other hand, is usually expressed in terms of productivity, by relating the mass of polymer produced to mass of solid catalyst or active metal used (kg of polymer/g of catalyst or kg of polymer/g of active metal), giving an idea as to the metal and halide residue in the polymer. One can imagine how difficult it is then to evaluate the performance of supported single-site catalysts, because one would like to compare their catalytic performance in terms of activity to the homogeneous systems and in terms of productivity to the more traditional heterogeneous catalysts. Obviously, a supported single-site system with a high activity and productivity is desirable, but with this in mind the reader is reminded that high activities reported in this review do not necessarily mean that the solid catalyst has a high productivity, especially at low loadings of precatalyst on support. High productivities are extremely important because the amount of catalyst residue (ash content) inside the polymer resin plays a major role in determining the application in which the resin can be used, for example, high strength and clarity film, microelectronics, optical media, and pharamaceutical packaging require low levels of catalyst (which includes the support) residue.

It is important to consider what we mean by the term single-site catalyst. A better term is singlecenter catalyst, taking into account that a singlecenter catalyst for olefin polymerization requires two sites, one of which is (alternately) occupied by the polymer chain and the other by the coordinated monomer. A true single-center catalyst produces polymers with a Schulz-Flory molecular weight distribution ( $M_w/M_n = 2$  and  $M_z/M_w = 1.5$ ) and copolymers with uniform comonomer distribution. In practice, even if single-center characteristics are retained during catalyst immoblization, supported systems may give somewhat broader distribution as a result of nonuniform monomer concentrations within the particle.

As mentioned in the Introduction, one of the advantages of a homogeneous single-site  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalyst is the ability to rationally improve and tailor its polymerization performance. However, throughout this review, there are numerous examples where the immobilization of a single-site catalyst dramatically alters the catalyst performance and resultant polymer resin, when compared to the corresponding unsupported system. Therefore, for supported systems, a thorough understanding of the interactions and mechanisms at work on the

support surface during the immobilization, activation, and polymerization steps and the effects of local environments (pore size, etc.) is required. However, comprehensive characterization of the catalytically active species on a support, especially at low catalyst loadings on supports with a high porosity and surface area, is a challenging task, requiring an in depth knowledge of the chemistry involved, along with application of advanced surface science techniques. The difficulties in characterizing a supported singlesite  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalyst are exemplified when one considers the ubiquitous activator MAO. MAO solutions have proved to be extremely effective at imparting high activity to a precatalyst, fulfilling several crucial roles (alkylation and alkyl abstraction, counterion, and scavenger). However, despite helping to ignite the field of single-site  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalysis, MAO has remained a relative "black box" consisting of "multiple equilbria between different  $(AlOMe)_n$  oligomers coupled with the interaction of MAO and TMA".<sup>20d</sup> That said, there is increasing experimental and theoretical evidence to suggest that three-dimensional cagelike structures provide the best description of the "active" component of MAO.<sup>20</sup> One can therefore imagine how complicated the immobilization of a solution of MAO is on a support surface, given the relative reactivities of the (AlOMe)<sub>n</sub> oligomers, reactive support species, free TMA, and steric structural effects and how difficult it is to analyze the resultant surface products.

# 2.7. "Inert Carrier-Free" Polymerization

This review focuses on the immobilization of singlesite  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization systems on solid inert carriers to form uniform polymer particles with high bulk density and no reactor fouling. It should, however, be stated from the outset that polymer resins boasting good bulk density and uniform particle morphology have been obtained without the need for an inert carrier. The following section discusses the use of single-site polymerization catalysts in particle forming polymerization processes free from an inert carrier. The somewhat related concept of "self-immobilizing" catalyst systems will be discussed in a later section.

Strictly controlled prepolymerization of a homogeneous metallocene/MAO solution under depleted monomer conditions affords solid polymer, which encapsulates the catalyst. These solid particles can be polymerized in a further step operating under more rigorous conditions.<sup>96</sup> Prepolymerization of ethylene or propylene using Me<sub>2</sub>Si(2-Me-4-PhInd)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>/ MAO solutions under ultrasonic irradiation applied to the outside walls of the reactor vessel resulted in no reactor fouling in the initial prepolymerization step. These prepolymers were successfully used in the heterogeneous polymerization of propylene and ethylene. In the case of propylene, spherical pre- and final polymer particles were obtained, whereas for ethylene, the "cotton-like aggregates" formed in the prepolymerization step produced agglomerated particles in the final step.<sup>97</sup>

The prepolymerization of metallocene/MAO solutions, however, is not necessarily required to accomplish good polymer morphology. Workers at Union Carbide successfully utilized metallocene/MAO solutions, part of which consisted of a highly volatile component (ethane) in a gas-phase polymerization process. Vaporization of these solutions directly into a gas-phase reactor produced a metallocene/MAO aerosol that subsequently formed uniform polymer particles of good bulk density<sup>98</sup> and has been technically demonstrated on a commercial scale.<sup>98a</sup> Judicious addition of an antistatic/antifouling agent aided the smooth operation of this process.

The solidification of various metallocene/MAO solutions has recently been described by workers at Borealis. The metallocene is activated by a toluene MAO solution.<sup>99</sup> This solution forms an emulsion when added to cooled (ice bath) perfluoroctane containing a "surfactant-MAO" solution prepared by addition of dodecafluoroheptanol to MAO. Addition of this cooled emulsion to a larger volume of hot perfluoroctane induces solidification, yielding spherical catalyst particles (average particle diameter 22  $\mu$ m) that could be used to copolymerize ethylene and 1-hexene in a slurry process.

Solid methylaluminoxanes can also be exploited as a supporting cocatalyst. The general preparation involves the chemical or physical precipitation of MAO from solution. Geerts and co-workers at Phillips obtained solid cross-linked MAO via chemical precipitation of commercial MAO solutions.<sup>100-102</sup> Addition of catechol borane,<sup>100</sup> boroximes,<sup>101</sup> epoxides, organic peroxides or carbonates<sup>101</sup> to toluene solutions of MAO afforded solid MAO, which was then used to activate  $Cp_2ZrCl_2^{100,101}$  or  ${}^{bu}Cp_2ZrCl_2^{102}$  for the slurry polymerization of ethylene. Solid cross-linked MAO has also been obtained via addition of water,<sup>103</sup> 1,6-hexanediol,<sup>104</sup> and bisphenol A<sup>105</sup> to commercial toluene solutions of MAO. While addition of phydroquinone<sup>106</sup> produced a solid cross-linked MAO that was suitable as a support, activation only occurred after further addition of a trialkylaluminum compound. Solid MAO supports have also been obtained by isolating the often superfluous insoluble gel fraction of a MAO solution.<sup>107</sup> Finally, "quasispherical" particles of solid MAO (5–20  $\mu$ m) have been produced by hydrolysis of a hexane solution of AlMe $_3$ , in the presence of a sorbitan monooleate emulsifier. The solid MAO was then used to activate Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>. This system proved surprisingly effective at polymerizing ethylene in a toluene diluent or propylene (bulk) to granular polymer particles, without reactor fouling or fines generation.<sup>108</sup>

As mentioned in a previous section, the insolubility of MAO in aliphatic hydrocarbons can be utilized to produce solid MAO supports. Kashiwa and Kioka at Mitsui were able to precipitate MAO via addition of *n*-decane to a toluene solution of MAO. The toluene was then removed in vacuo to afford a "finely divided" aluminoxane (average particle size 29  $\mu$ m), which was isolated and subsequently prepolymerized in *n*-decane (ethylene). The solid prepolymer was then introduced to a stirred bed (NaCl) gas-phase reactor and effectively polymerized ethylene.<sup>109</sup> Mixtures of hexanes<sup>110</sup> or isopentane<sup>111</sup> have also been used to precipitate MAO from toluene solutions. In these cases, the precipitate is filtered directly without removal of toluene, affording a solid MAO containing ca. 60% of the original Al content.<sup>111</sup>

A highly surprising and unexpected catalytic system that produced polyethylene resin with controlled particle morphology in the absence of an inert support has recently been claimed. The catalyst system in question is formed by the micronization of Cp<sub>2</sub>-TiCl<sub>2</sub>, via deposition from supercritical CO<sub>2</sub>, which yielded uniform precatalyst particles that were used in a hexane slurry along with MAO.<sup>112</sup>

The disclosure by Jacobsen and co-workers at Dow provides the only example of carrier-free, boratecocatalyzed polymerization of  $\alpha$ -olefins. Controlled precipitation of borate salts of a general formula [NHMe(C<sub>n</sub>H<sub>2n-1</sub>)][(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>3</sub>BC<sub>6</sub>H<sub>4</sub>OH] (n = 14, 16, 18) in hydrocarbon solvents provided spherical particles, which when used in combination with a metallocene and an alkylaluminum to form a particulate system operable in slurry phase processes, afforded polymer resins with good spherical morphology.<sup>113</sup>

# 3. Inorganic Oxide Supported

# 3.1. Silica and Alumina Supports

Silicas are by far the most common support to be utilized in the heterogenization of single-site  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalysts. Silica exists in many phases, including anhydrous crystalline phases (quartz, tridymite, cristobalite, etc.), but the phase most commonly used to prepare supported catalysts is the common amorphous form, which includes anhydrous amorphous silica and surface-hydroxylated amorphous silica. Common amorphous silica is usually prepared by sol-gel or condensations involving Si-(OH)<sub>4</sub>, which is usually generated in situ by hydrolysis of a silicon tetra-alkoxide species such as TEOS  $(Si(OEt)_4)$  in saturated aqueous solutions or in the vapor phase if water is present in the system. Alternatively, the commercial production of silica polymerization supports involves the combination of silicate and acid to form either an acidic or a basic hydrosol. The hydrosol is then transformed into a "raw" hydrogel, which in turn is washed ("washed" hydrogel) and dried to form the silica support material. The particles formed can be of various sizes and morphology depending on the preparation conditions. In the preparation, micrometer-sized agglomerates of submicrometer particles may form, resulting in porous aggregates with large surface areas.

Typical "polymerization grade" silicas are usually unmodified and fully hydroxylated forms, requiring some form of thermal treatment to remove H<sub>2</sub>O, reduce the number of silanol groups on the surface, or both. In its unmodified and fully hydroxylated form, the surface is saturated in silanol groups. Three different hydroxyl groups can be distinguished, isolated (I), geminal (II), and vicinal (III), Figure 8. Water molecules can easily adsorb on this type of surface through hydrogen bonds to the silanol groups or through physical adsorption. Generally speaking, physically adsorbed water molecules desorb at 25-105 °C and hydrogen-bonded water at 105-180 °C. At temperatures above 180 °C, the adjacent vicinal



Figure 8. Surface hydroxyl species.

silanol groups begin to condense with each other forming a surface siloxane (silyl ether, Figure 8, **IV**) with the final density of silanol groups depending on the dehydration (calcination) temperature but usually ranging between 1 and 5 OH/nm<sup>2</sup>. The full range of hydroxylated, dehydroxylated, or partially dehydroxylated silicas have been employed in the preparation of heterogeneous single-site  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalysts, and while some degree of thermal treatment is usually required, the exact calcination temperature of the support may depend on several factors such as polymerization process, cocatalyst or precatalyst combination, or target properties of the polymer resin.

Alumina-supported polymerization catalysts are usually based on  $\gamma$ -Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub>, an industrially important alumina, which is formed by heating hydrated Al- $(OH)_3$  and is a metastable member of the binary aluminum oxide family.  $\gamma$ -Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> has a spinel ordering with the oxygen atoms in a cubic close-packed arrangement with the aluminum cations situated partially in tetrahedral and octahedral positions and can be represented by the general formula  $H_{1/2}Al_{1/2}[Al_2]O_4$ with the octahedral cations between the brackets and with the protons representing the surface OH groups. Therefore 12.5% of all oxygen atoms are situated on the surface leading to a high OH density (10-12 OH/ nm<sup>2</sup>). Three different types of surface OH groups are present on alumina, isolated (V) and two types of bridged species containing either two (VI) or three (VII) aluminum atoms, Figure 8. Species V and VI can also exist in two different forms depending on the aluminum geometry (tetrahedral or octahedral). Calcination of the alumina creates surface aluminum

cation species, which act as Lewis acids.

Mixed silica-alumina supports are formed by cocondensation of Si(OH)<sub>4</sub> with Al(OH)<sub>3</sub>·H<sub>2</sub>O. The resultant solid may contain zones of pure Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> and SiO<sub>2</sub>, especially at high Al contents due to the limited isomorphous substitution of Al<sup>3+</sup> for Si<sup>4+</sup>, which culminates in the formation of hetero-bridged hydroxyl species, Si-O(H)-Al (Figure 8, **VIII**). These bridging hydroxyls groups are responsible for the Brønsted acidity of the surface. The total amount of OH-groups on silica-alumina is around 5–8 OH/ nm<sup>2</sup>, while the surface areas are approximately 300 m<sup>2</sup>/g.

An example of just how intimately related the physical properties of a support are to the polymerization process and resultant resin properties can be seen in the supports for Phillips catalysts. These intricacies were comprehensively and expertly covered in a recent review on the field by Zecchina et al.<sup>10b</sup>

# **3.2. Grafted Precatalysts**

Precontacting an inorganic oxide with a precatalyst, prior to the addition of methylaluminoxane is not a common procedure for immobilizing a catalyst. One of the main reasons for this is predicting how the various surface hydroxyl groups will interact with the metal center and how the resultant species will interact with MAO. Soga and co-workers reacted  $CpTiCl_3$  with calcined silica (800 °C) in refluxing toluene for 3 h, obtaining a metal loading of 0.63 wt %. Contacting the solid with MAO yielded an active catalyst system for the copolymerization of ethylene and propylene.<sup>114</sup> Analysis of the resultant resins indicated a copolymer composition similar to that formed by the commercial  $VOCl_3-Al_2Et_3Cl_3$  catalyst. The system was also used by others to polymerize styrene.<sup>115</sup> The resultant resins did not exclusively form syndiotactic polystyrene, unlike the corresponding homogeneous system, and the fraction of sPSdecreased with increased metal loadings. Electron spin resonance (ESR) analysis of the catalyst indicated the presence of two or more titanium species.

The effect of silica calcination temperature and grafting reaction conditions on the performance of silica-supported zirconocenes has been extensively studied by dos Santos and co-workers.<sup>116</sup> The group dehydroxylated silica in vacuo at various temperatures between rt and 450  $^{\circ}\mathrm{C}$  and reacted these with solutions of <sup>bu</sup>Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> at different contact temperatures and times. Silica pretreated at higher temperature led to lower catalyst loadings but when contacted with MAO afforded catalyst systems with higher activities and produced resins of higher molecular weight and narrower molecular weight distributions. High grafting temperatures and long contact times led to higher metal contents but reduced the activity of the system. The polarity of the metallocene solution seemed to have little effect on metal loading or final activity, while a coordinating solvent such as tetrahydrofuran led to a more active system, albeit with lower metal contents. Analysis of the supported zirconocenes indicated the presence of two different surface zirconocene species,



Figure 9.

 Table 1. Metal Loading and Polymerization

 Performance of Various Supported Metallocenes

	$M/SiO_2$		M/MA(	$AO/SiO_2$			
metallocene	$\overline{M}$ (wt %)	$activity^a$	$\overline{M}$ (wt %)	activity <sup>a</sup>			
MeCp <sub>2</sub> ZrCl <sub>2</sub>	1.0	58.3	1.4	91.8			
<sup>i</sup> BuCp <sub>2</sub> ZrCl <sub>2</sub>	0.8	52.8	1.1	23.9			
$^{n}$ BuCp <sub>2</sub> ZrCl <sub>2</sub>	0.8	26.0	1.2	48.9			
$Cp_2ZrCl_2$	1.0	27.6	1.3	54.0			
$Cp_2TiCl_2$	0.4	10.0	0.5	15.3			
$Et(Ind)_2ZrCl_2$	1.5	traces	2.5	4.9			
$Et(Ind)_2HfCl_2$	1.2	traces	1.1	traces			
$Et(Ind-H_4)_2ZrCl_2$	0.7	28.8	0.9	43.2			
$Me_2Si(Ind)_2ZrCl_2$	0.7	traces	0.8	traces			
<sup><i>a</i></sup> 10 <sup>5</sup> g of PE/mol of M·h (M = Ti, Zr, or Hf).							

**IX** and **X** (Figure 9). Species **IX** is believed to form an active species with MAO, presumably by metathesis of the surface Si-O-M bond, which can be considered as the leaching of the precatalyst from the surface, which may complicate discussions on structure-property relationships. Species **X**, however, is believed to be inactive possibly due to a combination of steric and electronic considerations. Additionally, the amount of residual silanol groups on the support following contact with the zirconocene was believed to affect the catalytic performance of the system. The group also studied the grafting reaction of several other metallocenes on silica dehydroxylated at 450 °C in vacuo in the hope of understanding how the steric bulk on the metallocene affected the grafting process.<sup>117</sup> The metal contents were found to depend on the metal center (Ti < Hf < Zr), the coordination sphere, and the support. Alkyl substitution of the cyclopentadienyl ligand had no significant effect on the metal loadings of the catalyst and the inductive effect of the substituent had a greatly reduced effect on the activity in ethylene-co-1-hexene polymerization, when compared to the corresponding homogeneous systems. Furthermore, the ethyl-bridged indenyl derivatives gave higher metal contents than the more bulky dimethylsilyl-bridged analogues. The grafted systems were also compared to the same metallocene contacted with MAO-modified silica, Table 1.<sup>117a</sup>

Silica supports whose surfaces have been chemically modified by a chlorosilane,<sup>118</sup> alkoxysilane<sup>119</sup> or hexamethyldisilazane<sup>119</sup> have also been used as supports for the grafting of a metallocene. The catalytic systems, when activated by MAO, produced polyethylene resins with narrower molecular weight distributions at higher activities than those grafted onto untreated silica. The adsorption of metallocenes onto untreated, calcined, and hexamethyldisilazane-treated silica and their use in ethylene polymerization,



activated by MAO, has also studied by several other groups.  $^{\rm 120-124}$ 

Kaminsky and co-workers contacted Et(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> with silica previously dried in vacuo at 100 °C.<sup>125</sup> The grafted precatalyst was then contacted with MAO and utilized in the polymerization of propylene. The grafted catalytic system afforded isotactic polypropylene resins with high molecular weight and increased stereoregularity, when compared with the corresponding homogeneous system, while precontacting the silica with MAO prior to the addition of the metallocene afforded polypropylene resins similar to those produced by the homogeneous systems. Sacchi et al. contacted Et(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> and Ind<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> with silica, using virtually the same grafting procedure as Kaminsky. In their case, however, the resins produced by the supported systems were similar to those produced by the homogeneous system.<sup>126</sup> Interestingly, Ind<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>, which produces atactic polypropylene under homogeneous conditions, produced moderately isospecific polypropylene when grafted onto silica, albeit with an exceptionally broad molecular weight distribution. The authors attributed the increased isospecifity to the decomposition of the metallocene coordination sphere and conversion to an isospecific form. In comparison, the report by Janiak and Rieger on Ind<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> activated by MAO/  $SiO_2$  and in solution resulted in waxy aPP for both systems.<sup>127</sup> Isotactic enrichment of polypropylene has, however, been observed when the aspecific precatalyst Ind<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> is immobilized onto zeolite HY previously contacted with MAO.<sup>128</sup> A more pronounced example of the effect that grafting can have on stereocontrol can be seen when Me<sub>2</sub>Si(Flu)(Cp)ZrCl<sub>2</sub> is precontacted with silica prior to activation by MAO. In the absence of silica, the homogeneous precatalyst produces syndiotactic polypropylene, while in the presence of silica isotactic polypropylene is formed.<sup>129</sup>

Decomposition of the metallocene coordination sphere to form inactive surface species has been reported by Collins et al.<sup>130</sup> They noted that the absorption of  $Et(Ind)_2ZrCl_2$  onto silica afforded appreciable amounts of bis(indenyl)-ethane in the grafting solvent. The decomposition is believed to come from the reaction of the metallocene framework with one or more surface silanol groups, Scheme 1. Decreased decomposition was, however, observed when the precatalyst was contacted with alumina rather than silica, and surprisingly no decomposition was reported with  $Et(Ind-H_4)_2ZrCl_2$  on either silica or alumina. The supported precatalysts were found to be 10–100 times less active than the corresponding homogeneous system, and interestingly, an increased calcination temperature of the silica led to an increase in catalytic activity, while the reverse was true for the alumina-supported systems. Decomposition of a metallocene coordination sphere has also been proposed to explain the inactivity of the silicasupported systems derived from *rac*-MeO<sub>2</sub>Si(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> and di[(1'S,2'R,5'S)-menthoxy]silylene-bis[1(R,R)-(+)indenyl]zirconium dichloride.<sup>131</sup>

Examples of grafted post-metallocene complexes are extremely rare, possibly due to the instability of the ancillary ligand of the complex toward protolysis, when compared to metallocenes. One example that does exist is the grafting of ethylenebis(salicylideneiminato)zirconium dichloride onto calcined silica (500 °C).<sup>132</sup> The supported systems were activated with MAO and compared to the homogeneous systems in the slurry polymerization of ethylene. The supported system showed higher activities than the homogeneous systems yet resulted in polyethylene resins with similar properties. Utilizing heptane as a polymerization diluent rather than toluene led to a resin with increased molecular weight and molecular weight distribution.

A related approach to grafting a metallocene onto a support surface has been to form heterogeneous metallocene catalysts by assembling them on a support or by the modification of a traditional Ziegler-Natta catalyst. Soga et al.<sup>133</sup> synthesized titanocenes supported on silica by first grafting titanium tetrachloride onto the silanol groups and then exchanging the remaining chloride ligands for cyclopentadienyl groups. The resultant catalyst showed some stereospecificity in propylene polymerization but at very low activities. The group also tried to modify TiCl<sub>4</sub> supported on  $MgCl_2$  with cyclopentadienyl groups, which resulted in a catalyst with low activities in ethylene polymerization.<sup>134</sup> Modification of conventional Ziegler-Natta catalyst with LiCp'<sup>135</sup> or Cp'-SiMe<sub>3</sub><sup>136</sup> has also proved unsuccessful in producing a more single-site catalyst. However, Cp'-SiMe<sub>3</sub> (Cp' = Cp, Ind, or  $\frac{1}{2}$ Et(Ind)<sub>2</sub>) modification of silica- and alumina-supported  $MCl_4$  (M = Ti or Zr) afforded heterogeneous metallocenes that produce resins with relatively narrow molecular weight distribution when activated by MAO or an alkylaluminum complex.<sup>137</sup> Similarly, silica contacted with Cp<sub>2</sub>Mg has also been reacted with TiCl<sub>4</sub> followed by gaseous HCl to form a modified Ziegler-Natta catalyst. The modified catalyst system, when activated by MAO or an alkylaluminum complex, produced polymer resins with narrower molecular weight distribution than a more traditional unmodified Ziegler-Natta catalvst.138

Dupuy and co-workers grafted TiCl<sub>4</sub><sup>139</sup> or ZrCl<sub>4</sub><sup>140</sup> onto silica and alumina. The species thus formed were then modified by contacting with LiCp' (Cp' = Cp or Ind) to form a heterogeneous metallocene catalyst that could be activated by MAO, alkylaluminum complexes, or borate salts. The heterogeneous zirconocene precatalysts when used in conjunction with MAO formed polyethylene resins with a sur-

prisingly narrow molecular weight distribution for such a procedure  $(M_w/M_n = 2.5-3)$ ,<sup>141</sup> while for the corresponding titanocene analogues, a broader distribution was observed  $(M_w/M_n = 4.8)$ .<sup>139</sup> The group also formed heterogeneous metallocene catalyst by reacting silica, previously modified with MgCl<sub>2</sub>, with ZrCl<sub>4</sub> in the gas phase.<sup>141</sup> The supported zirconium species was then modified with lithium indenyl to form a highly reproducible supported catalyst, which when activated by MAO proved to be effective in the slurry and gas-phase homo- and copolymerization of ethylene. Once again, the resins produced possessed narrow molecular weight distributions  $(M_w/M_n)$  = 2.4–2.5). Heterogeneous metallocenes have also been constructed by the addition of various derivatives of cyclopentadiene to solid mixtures of magnesium and zirconium alkoxides.<sup>142</sup> Finally, heterogeneous metallocenes have also been formed on the surface of MAO-modified silica, following consecutive treatments of  $Zr(CH_2Ph)_4$  and indene or pentamethylcyclopentadiene.<sup>143</sup>

# 3.3. Interactions of an Alkylaluminum Complex with Silica

The interactions of MAO, TMA, and TMA-depleted MAO with a silica surface and the performance of the finished catalyst system have been studied by several groups using various analytical, spectroscopic, and theoretical techniques. Soga and Kaminaka reported the possibility of quantitative reaction between TMA/MAO and the surface silanol groups,<sup>144</sup> while Bartam et al. proposed a chemisorption model for the interaction of MAO with a silica surface based on Si-Me and Al-Me population ratios. In the model, a monomethyl-aluminum complex and methyl groups bound to silica are proposed to be the major surface species at room temperature.<sup>145</sup> More recently, infrared studies on TMA/SiO<sub>2</sub> and MAO/SiO<sub>2</sub> interactions led Zakharov et al. to propose that the terminal surface silanol groups react rapidly with TMA via protolysis to yield methane, with a slower reaction and chemisorption of the MAO to the surface.<sup>146</sup> Determination of adsorption isotherms for TMA and MAO on silica, as well as in situ monitoring of the interaction, via infrared and diffuse reflectance infrared spectroscopy (DRIFTS)<sup>147</sup> have been used by dos Santos et al. The study showed that MAO plays a steric role during the surface reaction, shielding the unreacted surface silanol groups from further reaction.

Further studies on the interaction of a MAO with silica have included elegant NMR spectroscopic analysis on the diffusion and reaction of methylaluminoxane within a silica membrane<sup>148</sup> and development of a theoretical model for the reaction of MAO or MAO/ TMA with silica.<sup>149</sup>

Tao and Maciel have used <sup>13</sup>C and <sup>29</sup>Si solid-state CP/MAS NMR to analysis the effect that methylating agents (MeLi, MeMgBr, and TMA) have on a dried and SiMe<sub>3</sub> capped silica surface.<sup>150</sup> Their interest was to study the generation of Si–Me groups resulting from the cleavage of surface (Si)–O–(Si) or (Si)–O–SiMe<sub>3</sub> linkages, rather than the actual alkylaluminum species. Their result indicated that TMA cleav-



Figure 10. Proposed surface alkylaluminum species.

age of the (Si)–O–(Si) linkage occurs to only minor extent, while the (Si)–O–SiMe<sub>3</sub> linkage remains significantly intact. In contrast, MeLi induces severe cleavage of the (Si)–O–(Si) or (Si)–O–SiMe<sub>3</sub> linkages.<sup>150b</sup> This is an important point and has implications to several of the synthetic proceedures used throughout this review.

A recent paper by Scott and co-workers challenges many of the proposed structures formed when TMA is contacted with a silica surface, in their case Aerosil 380 (calcined at 500 °C).<sup>151</sup> In this disclosure, based on quantitative (analysis of volatiles and surface organometallics) and spectroscopic (IR, <sup>13</sup>C, and <sup>29</sup>Si solid-state CP/MAS NMR) analysis, the main product is believed to result from the reaction of an isolated surface silanol and the dimeric form of TMA (Figure 10) with a further C–H activation reaction to form a methylene-bridged complex (Figure 10).

It should be noted that all these studies on the interaction of silica and alkylaluminum are intimately related to the physical properties and calcination temperature of the silica as well the alkylaluminum used. The range of proposed species formed when silica is contacted with  $AlR_3$  is illustrated in Figure 10. For convenience, the subsequent alkylaluminum silica species in this review have been drawn in their most simplistic proposed form. The reader is cautioned not to over-interpret these structures as being the predominant surface species.

#### 3.3.1. Aluminoxanes Generated in Situ

Supported aluminoxane activators have been generated by the in situ hydrolysis of an alkylaluminum compound, usually TMA, in the presence of the support. Chang prepared silica-supported aluminoxanes via the hydrolysis of TMA and or AlR<sub>3</sub> (R = Et or <sup>i</sup>Bu) with "undehydrated" or hydrated silica (ca.  $5-35 \text{ wt } \% \text{ H}_2\text{O}$ ) suspended in a hydrocarbon diluent.<sup>152</sup> The silica-supported aluminoxanes were then treated with a metallocene to form a catalyst system that out-performed those prepared via adsorption of MAO onto the same "undehydrated" supports. Improvements in activity were noted when the supported aluminoxanes were either aged,<sup>153</sup> heat-treated,<sup>154</sup> or prepared by the impregnation of the

"unhydrated" silica with a solution of TMA and metallocene.<sup>155</sup> Fink and co-workers used the gasphase impregnation of a fluidized bed of silica with water, TMA, and a metallocene to produce a supported catalyst for the polymerization of ethylene.<sup>156</sup> Analysis of ultracut-microtome images of the catalytic particles and resultant resins by SEM and SEM-EDX techniques clearly showed that the active sites were situated on the outer surface of the support and not within the particle pores. Little to no particle fragmentation was observed, and while this was not essential for gaining a high and consistent level of polymerization activity, it did result in polymer particles with a poor irregular morphology. Additional hydrocarbon suspension,<sup>157-160</sup> spray-drying,<sup>161</sup> and gas-phase<sup>162</sup> impregnation procedures have also been reported to generate silica-supported MAO, in situ.

#### 3.3.2. Supporting an Aluminoxane

Precontacting a toluene or aliphatic hydrocarbon solution of MAO with a calcined silica, followed by washing, drying, and reaction with an appropriate precatalyst, is one of the earliest and most frequently used and commercially available means to facilitate the immobilization of single-site  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalysts. Welborn<sup>163</sup> and Takahashi<sup>164</sup> contacted silica with a toluene solution of MAO. Isolation and treatment of the silica-supported MAO with a dichloride or dialkylmetallocene vielded a supported single-site catalyst that was effective in the homoand copolymerization of ethylene in a stirred-bed gasphase process. The activity of the supported catalyst can often be augmented by the addition of an alkylaluminum or aluminoxane complex. Similar procedures, including large commercial scale production,<sup>165</sup> have also been reported for the immobilization of metallocene,<sup>166</sup> half-metallocene,<sup>167</sup> constrained ge-ometry,<sup>168</sup> and late transition metal<sup>169</sup> precatalysts, while detailed investigations of their kinetic behavior in various processes have also been reported.<sup>170-173</sup> Additionally, precipitating the MAO from a toluene solution onto the silica surface by addition of ndecane has been reported to result in an effective system.174

Employing a heat treatment regime in a particular step(s) of the supportation procedure has been reported to improve the fixation of MAO to the silica surface as well as the performance of the finished catalyst. Heating a toluene suspension of silica/MAO at an elevated temperature (ca. 95 °C) prior to filtration, cold washing, and contact with a metallocene solution has been reported by Tsutsui and coworkers at Mitsui to improve the catalyst performance in the gas-phase copolymerization of ethylene and 1-butene. Improvements in the morphology of the polymer resins and an absence of reactor fouling were all noted as additional benefits.<sup>175</sup>

Razavi and Debras<sup>176</sup> and colleagues<sup>177</sup> at Fina found that refluxing the silica/MAO toluene suspension for approximately 4 h prior to contact with a  $C_2$ or  $C_1$ -symmetric metallocene improved the stereoselectivity and activity of the finished catalyst and yielded polymer resins with good bulk density and

Table 2. Aluminum Loadings of MAO/SiO<sub>2</sub> Following Heat Treatment and Washing

temp (°C)	wt % Al heating	wt % Al washing (20 °C)	wt % Al washing $(90 \ ^\circ C)$
125	31	20	16
150	31	26	24
175	31	30	29
200	31	31	29

morphology. Catalyst efficiency was also strongly related to the temperature used in supporting the metallocene onto the MAO-treated silica. Higher catalytic activities of the finished catalysts were observed when low contact and washing temperatures (-20 to 0 °C) were employed during the fixation of the metallocene. The finished catalysts were then dispersed in a TIBA-treated mineral oil prior to polymerization.<sup>177</sup> The group also reported that the TIBA-treated catalyst dispersions were unstable and resulted in a steady, predictable decrease in activity on aging.<sup>175a,d</sup> This steady decrease in activity has been claimed to allow one to select the activity of a catalyst without affecting final polymer properties.<sup>177d</sup> Heat treating the toluene suspension of MAO/silica at 130 °C for 3 h under pressure (ca. 2 bar) in a closed vessel, prior to contact with a precatalyst, has also been said to encourage an even distribution of aluminum throughout the catalyst particle.<sup>178</sup>

A highly effective means of thoroughly fixing the MAO to a silica surface was reported by Jacobsen and co-workers at Dow.<sup>179</sup> The procedure involved roomtemperature treatment of a calcined silica (250 °C, 3 h) with a toluene solution of MAO overnight. The toluene was then removed in vacuo, rather than being filtered or decanted, to afford a dry solid silica/ MAO mixture that was subjected to a heat treatment step (125-200 °C, ca. 2 h) prior to being washed with toluene (20 or 90 °C) and dried in vacuo (120 °C, ca. 1 h). Analysis of the various supports showed that heating the dry solid silica/MAO leads to a more thorough fixation of the MAO to the surface of the support, Table 2. The heat-treated supports (200 °C), when used in conjunction with  $Me_2Si(C_5Me_4)(^tBuN)$ -TiMe<sub>2</sub> for the copolymerization of ethylene and 1-octene, exhibited high activities and resulted in polymer resins with high bulk densities. Removal of the diluent from the MAO/silica suspension in vacuo has also been reported by others to form effective supported activators.<sup>180</sup>

Heating a toluene solution of MAO (30 wt %) at an elevated temperature (50–80 °C) for prolonged periods (1–7 h), prior to contact with vacuum-dried silica (200 °C), is believed to provide a more stable MAO with a reduction or removal of gels that lead to variable catalyst performances. Diefenbach and coworkers at Albemarle compared such supported activators to samples prepared without heat treatment in the copolymerization of ethylene and 1-hexene, using *rac*-Et(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>. The results showed that heat-treating the MAO solution prior to contact with silica leads to an appreciable improvement in catalytic activity (ca. 25%) and product morphology.<sup>181</sup>

Knuuttila and co-workers at Borealis reported a dry mixing procedure, which was claimed to reduce reactor fouling and improve catalyst performance.<sup>182</sup>

The silica-supported MAO was formed by impregnating a calcined silica (600 °C) with a toluene solution of MAO so that only the silica pores were filled with the MAO solution, followed by dry mixing and removal of residual toluene in vacuo. The metallocene,  $(Ind)_2ZrCl_2$ , is then dry mixed as a solid with the silica-supported MAO at 130 °C for approximately 1.5 h to form a finished catalyst that was utilized in the ethylene homo- or copolymerization.

Silica-supported MAO has been treated by Rytter et al. with  $({}^{Bu}Cp)_2ZrCl_2$  dissolved in a liquid  $\alpha$ -olefin (1-hexene, 1-octene, or styrene) using the pore-filling technique described above for the impregnation of MAO onto silica.<sup>183</sup> Instead of evaporation, the solvent is allowed to polymerize, affording catalyst particles that were protected from oxidation. For example, when 1-hexene was used as a solvent and prepolymerization monomer, the catalyst system retained 70% of its original activity following exposure to air for 5 h. A similar procedure involving the pore-filling impregnation of silica with a cooled (-40)°C) 1-hexene solution of an aluminoxane and (<sup>Bu</sup>-Cp)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> has also been reported to afford a catalyst system robust toward exposure to air.<sup>184</sup> Alternatively, pore-filling the finished catalyst system with a hydrocarbon solution of poly(4-methyl)styrene, low molecular weight waxes,<sup>185</sup> styrene,<sup>186</sup> paraffin wax,<sup>187</sup> heptane,<sup>188</sup> or a high-boiling aromatic solvent<sup>189</sup> has led to catalytic systems that are safer,<sup>188</sup> more robust, or more active and possess improved product morphology.

The in-situ immobilization of the precatalyst onto silica-supported MAO within the polymerization reactor, followed by the introduction of an alkylaluminum complex and (co)monomer, has been reported by Soares et al.<sup>190,191</sup> and others<sup>192</sup> to produce a more efficient catalyst, when compared to isolated ex situ prepared catalysts in ethylene<sup>190,192</sup> and propylene<sup>191</sup> polymerization. Other physical modifications reported to reduce reactor fouling or improve activity or fixation of MAO or metallocene to the support have included subjecting the metallocene MAO/SiO<sub>2</sub> suspension to ultrasonic<sup>193</sup> or microwave<sup>194</sup> irradiation.

Chemical modification of MAO before or after supportation has been reported to lead to specific improvements in a supported catalyst performance. Isolating solid MAO via evaporation and vacuumdrying of commercial MAO solution, followed by washing and drying in vacuo (120 °C),<sup>195a</sup> yielded an aluminoxane that was alkylaluminum (usually TMA) poor or depleted.<sup>195</sup> The solid MAO was then redissolved in toluene and added to calcined silica or added as a solid to a stirred toluene suspension of calcined silica. An example of how effective this procedure can be was disclosed by Meijers et al.<sup>195a</sup> The group added solid MAO prepared as above to a suspension of dried silica (150 °C, 10 h, N<sub>2</sub> flow) at room temperature. Immediate evolution of gas was observed on contact with the silica surface, and the reaction was continued until no further gas evolved. A solution of the low-valent catalyst Et(Cp'')(NMe<sub>2</sub>)- $TiCl_2$  (Cp'' = 2,4-( $SiMe_3$ )<sub>2</sub>Cp) was then added and allowed to react with the SiO<sub>2</sub>/MAO prior to the removal of solvent in vacuo. The isolated catalyst, MAO.

Table 3. Polymerization Performance of a Supported Precatalyst<sup>a</sup>

support	Al/Ti	press. (MPa)	prod (kg of PE/g of cat.•h)
$DMAO/SiO_2$	75	0.5	346
	75	2.0	2244
	100	0.5	1014
	100	2.0	3434
	150	0.5	1505
	284	0.5	669
	284	2.0	1277
$MAO/SiO_2$	75	0.5	285
	75	2.0	1504
	100	0.5	311
	100	2.0	1014
	150	0.5	364
	284	0.5	347
	284	2.0	616
<sup><i>a</i></sup> Precatavst = I	Et(Cp'')(NM	e2)TiCl2: DM	AO = TMA depleted

when used to homopolymerize ethylene at various pressures and Al/Ti ratios, was considerably more active than a comparative example synthesized using the commercial MAO (Table 3). Coulter and coworkers at Nova Chemicals reported that addition of cellulose to MAO afforded "sweet" MAO, which when contacted with calcined silica (600 °C) and used in conjunction with (Ind)(<sup>t</sup>Bu<sub>3</sub>P=N)TiCl<sub>2</sub> yielded a catalyst that was more active than the corresponding cellulose-free protocol in ethylene-co-1-hexene polymerization.<sup>196</sup> Treatment of MAO with a long-chain alcohol prior to supportation<sup>197</sup> or contacting MAOmodified silica and alumina with the cross-linking agent bisphenol A<sup>198</sup> have also been disclosed to lead to improvement in the performance of the finished catalyst.

Alternatively, the chemical modification of the inorganic oxide support with an organic, inorganic, or organometallic (covered in the subsequent section) complex has been used to remove the surface hydroxyl groups, produce a more uniform surface species, add an additional functionality, or alter the electronic properties of the support.

The most common organic surface modifiers have been chloro- or alkoxysilanes. Soga et al. described the use of Me<sub>2</sub>SiCl<sub>2</sub>-modified silica to support MAO.<sup>199</sup> The solid activator when contacted with Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> had a higher activity in ethylene homopolymerization than the "unmodified" system. Similarly, Chao et al.<sup>200</sup> and Jongsomjit et al.<sup>201</sup> found that catalytic systems generated by silane-modified silica-supported MAO and Et(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> resulted in higher polymerization activities than the corresponding "unmodified" system in the copolymerization of ethylene with proplyene<sup>200</sup> or a higher  $\alpha$ -olefin (1-hexene, 1-octene, or 1-decene).<sup>201</sup> In the latter report, the vacuum-dried silica (400 °C, 6 h) is modified with SiCl<sub>4</sub>, followed by treatment with aqueous NaHCO<sub>3</sub> and in vacuo drying prior to contact with MAO.<sup>201</sup> In this system, the increase in activity became less pronounced when higher  $\alpha$ -olefins were used as comonomer. However, the silane-modified supports did result in polymer resins with a narrower molecular weight distribution than the "unmodified" system. Silica has also been chemically modified by

 $(MeO)_3Si(CH_2)_3X (X = SH, OMe, or NH_2^{200a})$ ,<sup>202</sup> 2-(3,4epoxycyclohexyl)ethyltrismethoxylsilane followed by coupling with poly(ethylene oxide),<sup>203</sup> or (MeO)\_3Si-(CH<sub>2</sub>)\_3NH<sub>2</sub> followed by coupling with poly(styrene*co*-4-vinylpyridine),<sup>204</sup> prior to contact with MAO, while other unfunctionalized silane modifiers have included (*c*-Hex)\_2Si(OMe)\_2<sup>205a</sup> and Me<sub>2</sub>(Oct)SiCl.<sup>205b</sup>

Recently, Chisholm and co-workers disclosed a convenient method for preparing fluorinated<sup>206</sup> or sulfated<sup>207</sup> modified inorganic oxide supports (silica or alumina), by contacting the inorganic oxide with an aqueous solution of NaF or  $[X]_2[SO_4]$  (X = H or NH<sub>4</sub>), respectively. Drying (135 °C, overnight; 200 °C for 2 h) the modified support in air, followed by calcination (600 °C, 6 h) under N<sub>2</sub>, afforded a fluorinated or sulfated support, which when consecutively contacted with MAO and  $(Ind)({}^{t}Bu_{3}P=N)TiCl_{2}$  afforded supported catalysts with higher activities than the corresponding "un-fluorinated or un-sulfated" systems. Chemical modification of an inorganic support with AlCl<sub>3</sub><sup>208</sup> or Al(OBu)<sub>3</sub><sup>209</sup> has also been suggested to lead to suitable supports for the immobilization of a MAO/metallocene system.

The Lewis base ethyl benzoate has been contacted with a preformed Et(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>/MAO/SiO<sub>2</sub> system in a 5:1 molar ratio of ethyl benzoate/Zr. The ethyl benzoate acts as an external chemical modifier/ donor.<sup>210</sup> The resultant catalyst, along with the unmodified system, was used to polymerize propylene in continuous and semibatch processes. The systems derived from the ethyl benzoate modification resulted in increased catalytic activities, albeit with reduced stability, and afforded polymer resins with a higher stereoregularity.

Unconventional aluminoxane activators, such as MAO derived partly from AlMe<sub>2</sub>OSiMe<sub>3</sub>,<sup>211</sup> hydrocarbylhaloaluminoxane,<sup>212</sup> dimethylaluminum methylaluminoxanate<sup>213</sup> and hydroxyaluminoxane,<sup>214</sup> have also been successfully supported on silica. Supporting hydroxyaluminoxane onto a silica surface has the additional benefit of improving the stability of the Al–OH, a species that is vital in the generation of the aluminoxanate anion and relatively unstable in solutions.

#### 3.3.3. Supporting Precatalyst–Methylaluminoxane Solutions

Combining a solution of the precatalyst with MAO prior to contact with the inorganic oxide support has become a frequently utilized and successful technique for producing a supported single-site  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalyst. The process has several advantages in that it reduces the amount of solvent used and byproducts produced, allows contact with MAO to solubilize and purify a poorly soluble precatalyst,<sup>215</sup> and finally allows a more effective activation of the metal center to be carried out in a homogeneous solution rather than a heterogeneous phase where problems with diffusion or side reaction may occur.

An early and highly successful example of the above procedure was disclosed by Burkhardt and coworkers at Exxon.<sup>216</sup> In this protocol, a metallocene precatalyst was initially contacted with a solution of MAO prior to contact with calcined silica (800 °C, 8



Figure 11. C<sub>2</sub>-symmetric metallocene precatalysts.<sup>217</sup>

h,  $N_2$  flow). The slurry of metallocene/MAO/SiO<sub>2</sub> was then mixed together, while the temperature was gradually elevated (ca. 50 °C). During heating a vacuum is applied above the suspension, while a slight  $N_2$  purge is applied below to remove the solvent and afford a viscous mixture. At this point, the heating was gradually increased and the temperature held at ca. 65 °C for an additional 3 h to afford a dry free flowing catalyst. The catalyst was then reslurried in isopentane and carefully prepolymerized to yield the finished catalyst.

At approximately the same time, workers at Hoechst were searching for an effective means of immobilizing the highly active and stereoselective  $C_2$ -symmetric metallocene precatalysts, such as Me<sub>2</sub>Si(2-Me-4-PhInd)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>, Me<sub>2</sub>Si(2-Me-4-(1-Naphth)Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>, and Me<sub>2</sub>Si(2-Me-Benz[e]Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> (Figure 11).<sup>217</sup> Although these precatalysts performed exceptionally well in the solution polymerization of propylene,<sup>217,218</sup> their immobilization proved to be difficult. The search resulted in collaborative research between Exxon and Hoechst and led to the successful combination of the respective precatalyst and immobilization technologies.<sup>219–221</sup>

The difficulty in supporting the Spaleck family of precatalysts was illustrated in a subsequent study by Mülhaupt et al.<sup>222</sup> The study investigated and compared the isoselective polymerization of propylene using a supported catalyst SiO<sub>2</sub>/MAO/Me<sub>2</sub>Si(2-Me-Benz[e]Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub><sup>223</sup> and the corresponding homogeneous system, concentrating particularly on the influence of monomer concentration, polymerization medium, temperature, and scavenger on polymerization kinetics and polypropylene properties. The supported systems possessed lower activities and yielded resins of lower molecular weight and lower melting point, resulting from an increased number of stereo- and regio-errors, all of which led the group to conclude that mass and heat transfer was important for a supported catalyst when high bulk density polypropylene was formed. Similar results were also reported by Kaminsky and co-workers for the polymerization of propylene using Me<sub>2</sub>Si(2-Me-4-(1-Naphth)-Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> as a precatalyst in conjunction with MAO or MAO/SiO<sub>2</sub>.<sup>224</sup> In addition, the group studied the supported catalyst in various polymerization processes, such as toluene slurry, bulk monomer, and

gas phase (NaCl and PE mechanically stirred fluidized bed). The latter gas-phase process resulted in a more stable polymerization, especially at elevated temperatures.

Modifications to the basic procedure of adding a MAO/precatalyst solution to a silica support have been reported to afford dramatic improvements in activity, morphological control, or both. Removal of the gel fraction of a MAO-solution via decantation or filtration prior to contact with the metallocene precatalyst has been claimed to lead to polymer resin of superior morphology and particle size distribution when compared to its gel-containing counterpart.<sup>225</sup> Allowing a solution of MAO and Me<sub>2</sub>Si(2-Me,4-PhInd)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> to stand in the dark overnight before addition to silica is also reported to lead to an almost doubling of activity over catalysts derived from an immediate contact with the support.<sup>226</sup> Finally, additional physical procedures such as N<sub>2</sub> purge dry $ing^{227}$  or spray drying^{228} of the MAO/metallocene/ silica slurry have all been claimed to be beneficial to catalytic performance.<sup>229</sup>

A major advance in the field of immobilized singlesite  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalyst has been the development of controlled pore-filling or "incipient wetness" techniques for impregnating the silica support by the metallocene/aluminoxane solution. In these procedures, the volume of the catalyst solution can be less than (ca. 60-95%),<sup>230,231</sup> equal to (100%),<sup>231,232</sup> or slightly higher than (ca. 125- $150\%)^{233}$  the pore volume of the support. The catalyst solution, in the majority of cases, is added slowly or incrementally to a stirred sample of calcined silica,<sup>230–233</sup> and reports describing large (ca. 120 kg) scale catalyst preparation have appeared.<sup>234</sup> Alternatively, Chang reported the use of vacuum impregnation, where the silica was held under a slight vacuum (ca. 0.33 atm) while an aliquot of the catalyst solution equal to the pore volume was added.<sup>235</sup> Other interesting and large scale<sup>236</sup> variations on the "incipient wetness" procedure have been the impregnation of the support via aspirating the catalyst solution onto a mechanically fluidized bed of support material<sup>236,237</sup> and the use of a liquid/liquid two-phase system in which the silica was slurried in perfluorooctane and a toluene solution of the catalyst (equal to the pore volume of the silica) added.<sup>238</sup> The immiscibility of the two liquids forced the catalyst solution into the pores of the support. Prepolymerization of the resultant perfluoroalkane slurry by ethylene afforded the finished catalyst following isolation.

MAO, metallocene, or solutions of both have also been added to silica surfaces that have been modified by an alkylaluminum complex. In these cases, the alkylaluminum "pacifies" the silica surface prior to immobilization of the precatalyst.<sup>239–245</sup> The pacification step reacts away or blocks the surface species (water, silanol, and silyl ether functions) that may poison or interfere with the active center of the final catalyst. For example, Jejelowo and Bamberger treated a solution of (<sup>bu</sup>Cp)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> and MAO with a TMA-pacified silica (dried at 200 °C, prior to pacification) affording a catalyst system that was more active

and yielded higher molecular weight ethylene-co-1hexene resins than a catalyst prepared by treating (<sup>bu</sup>Cp)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> with a silica-supported MAO.<sup>240</sup> The copolymer resins produced by the TMA-pacified catalyst did, however, possess broader molecular weight distribution than the unpacified samples,  $M_{\rm w}$ /  $M_{\rm n} = 3.1$  and 2.4, respectively. The improvements in catalyst activity appear to be related to the calcination temperature of the silica prior to TMA pacification, as Lo and Pruden reported a reduction in activity with increased reactor fouling for the catalyst system prepared by treatment of a TMApacified silica (calcined at 600 °C, prior to pacification) with a (buCp)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>/MAO solution when compared to the unpacified counterpart.<sup>241</sup> Gas-phase pilot plant runs on the two systems afforded some unexpected results for the unpacified system with respect to the effect that comonomer concentration, temperature, scavenger, carbon monoxide concentration, and in particular operating in condensed mode (injection of isopentane) has on the melt flow index of the resultant resins.<sup>242</sup> TMA-pacified silica has also been used to support metallocene/hexaisobutylaluminoxane combinations.<sup>243</sup>

Pacification of silica by an alkylaluminum complex has also been reported to improve final catalyst performance in the bulk-phase polymerization of propylene. Fritze and co-workers used TEA and TIBA treatments to pacify various commercial silica supports that had previously been dried in vacuo at 140 °C. The pacified silica was then treated with a solution of rac-Me<sub>2</sub>Si(2-Me-4-PhInd)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> and MAO, followed by isolation. The catalysts were then compared in the bulk phase homopolymerization of propylene to catalyst systems prepared by contact of the precatalyst with commercial or preparative MAO/ SiO<sub>2</sub> activator. Higher activity was reported for the catalyst prepared on the pacified supports, affording polymer resins with fewer stereo- and regio-errors, a higher melting point, and similar molecular weight and molecular weight distribution compared to the unpacified system.<sup>244</sup> Similar benefits have also been reported for systems formed via treatment of MAOpacified silica with rac-Me<sub>2</sub>Si(2-Me-Benz[e]Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>/ MAO, which afforded highly active systems (up to 12.5 kg of PP/(g of catalyst h)) that produced polypropylene resin of narrow molecular weight and particle size distributions.<sup>245</sup>

As we have seen earlier, there has been a recent effort to support metallocene/MAO catalyst on silica chemically modified by an inorganic complex. Speca,<sup>246</sup> for example, reported the chemical treatment of silica by solid  $[NH_4][X]$  (X = F, SiF<sub>6</sub>, PF<sub>6</sub>, or BF<sub>4</sub>), which followed a heat treatment regime to afford a modified silica. The modified silica was then treated with a metallocene/MAO solution, affording catalysts that were up to three times more active than comparative "unmodified" examples in the bulk polymerization of propylene. Similarly, Welch and coworkers pretreated uncalcined silica with Borax in methanol.<sup>247</sup> The support was then dried, calcined at 800 °C, and treated with TMA prior to contact with a solution of MAO/Me<sub>2</sub>Si(2-Me-Benz[e]Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> to give systems that were more active in the homopo-







# 3.4. Grafted Perfluorinated Group 13 Complexes

The ability of group 13 complexes, containing perfluorinated aryl ligands, to cocatalyze the homogeneous polymerization of  $\alpha$ -olefins is well documented.<sup>21</sup> These weakly coordinating anions are attractive cocatalysts for a number of reasons. First, they generate catalytic systems with comparable activities to MAO, and although relatively expensive, their efficient activation of the precatalyst leads to low cocatalyst to metal ratios, making them cost competitive to MAO. One of the most interesting features is the discrete nature of such cocatalysts, which has led to the unambiguous characterization of numerous catalytic systems.<sup>20b</sup> It is hardly surprising therefore that the development of the corresponding supported species has become an area of increased academic and industrial interest. Generally, immobilized perfluorinated aryl group 13 cocatalysts can be divided into three groups: grafted, physisorbed, or tethered. The following section concentrates on grafted and physisorbed species, while tethered species will be covered in a separate section.

Grafted group 13 complexes containing one or more pentafluorophenyl groups are supported cocatalysts in which the group 13 atom is chemically linked to the surface of the support. Utilizing trispentafluorophenyl borane, Walzer<sup>249</sup> along with Ward and Carnahan<sup>250</sup> was able to prepare three examples of grafted boron species (sFAB-1,<sup>249</sup> sFAB-2,<sup>249,250</sup> and sFAB-3,<sup>250</sup> Scheme 2) that were capable of generating a catalytically active species in conjunction with a dimethylmetallocene complex. Walzer used the interaction of B(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>3</sub>, acting as a Lewis acid toward the surface silanol group (step 1, Scheme 2), to yield the Brønsted acid sFAB-1, which was claimed to activate Cp\*<sub>2</sub>ZrMe<sub>2</sub> in the slurry-phase polymeriza-

Scheme 3



tion of ethylene.<sup>251</sup> Treatment of *s*FAB-1 with a tertiary amine (Et<sub>2</sub>NPh) or the admixing of B(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>3</sub> and Et<sub>2</sub>NPh with partially dehydroxylated silica formed the anilinium borate species *s*FAB-2. This species, in conjunction with several dialkylmetal-locenes, was used to homo- or copolymerize ethylene to HDPE, LLDPE, or VLDPE in slurry- or gas-phase processes and to homopolymerize propylene to *i*PP in a bulk phase process, producing resins of relatively narrow polydispersities ( $M_w/M_n = 2.5-2.9$ ).

Ward and Carnahan on the other hand treated silica or alumina with <sup>n</sup>BuLi (step 3, Scheme 2) followed by addition of  $B(C_6F_5)_3$  and metathesis with trityl chloride (step 4, Scheme 2) to form the supported trityl borate sFAB-3.<sup>250</sup> Solid-state <sup>11</sup>B NMR spectroscopic experiments resulted in sharp resonance patterns with a chemical shift that indicated the presence of four-coordinate boron species. The supported borate species were tested in the homopolymerization of ethylene, utilizing Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrMe<sub>2</sub> as a precatalyst. The catalytic systems afforded higher activities than the corresponding silica-supported dimethylanilinium borate system.

The interaction of  $B(C_6F_5)_3$  with silica and alumina supports was studied by Collins and co-workers.<sup>252</sup> The reactions were indirectly monitored by <sup>19</sup>F NMR spectroscopy in toluene- $d_8$  suspensions containing an internal standard to determine incorporation of borane. The results, when compared to the elemental analysis of the solid cocatalyst, indicated that the Brønsted acid, *s*FAB-1, is in equilibrium with free borane and silica, Scheme 3. A higher loading of the borane was noted for the alumina support compared to silica.

Solution <sup>19</sup>F NMR spectroscopic experiments also indicated an absence of borane hydrolysis products,  $C_6F_5H$ ,  $[B(C_6F_5)_2]O$ , or  $HOB(C_6F_5)_2$ . It should be noted, however, that complexes such as  $[B(C_6F_5)_2]O$ and  $HOB(C_6F_5)_2$ ,<sup>253</sup> along with  $XB(C_6F_5)_2$  (X =  $Cl^{252,254}$ or  $H^{252,254,255}$ ), have themselves been shown to interact with a silica surface (Scheme 4) to produce supported boron cocatalysts.

Studies of the supported bis-perfluorinated phenyl borane silica systems revealed the presence of MeB- $(C_6F_5)_2$  in solution, following contact with Cp<sub>2</sub>-ZrMe<sub>2</sub>.<sup>252</sup> The result indicates that Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrMe<sub>2</sub> cleaves the boron-siloxy bond to form a grafted zirconocene and MeB(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>2</sub> (Scheme 5). Such a reaction has implications for the Brønsted acid sFAB-1, mentioned earlier. If the cleavage of the boron-siloxy bond were to take place for sFAB-1, then the choice of dialkyl or trialkyl zirconium precatalyst may lead to an inactive or active system. Consequently a possible Scheme 4



Scheme 5



misinterpretation as to the nature of the active site may occur.

Bochmann and co-workers provided the first examples in open literature of silica-supported anilinium and trityl borates.<sup>256</sup> The anilinium borate was synthesized as previously mentioned (Scheme 2), while the trityl borate was produced by ion exchanging the supported anilinium borate with [CPh<sub>3</sub>]- $[B(C_6F_5)_4]$  (step 5, Scheme 2). The heterogeneous cocatalysts, in combination with AlMe<sub>3</sub> and a dimethyl-metallocene,  $Cp_2ZrMe_2$ , or  $Me_2Si(Ind)_2ZrMe_2$ , showed reasonable activities in ethylene polymerization. However, the polymers produced showed exceptionally broad molecular weight distributions, possibly due to the ratio of B/Zr/Al used (1:12:60).

Recently, a third synthetic route to heterogeneous trityl borates has been reported.<sup>257</sup> Gulari and coworkers found that the Brønsted acid *s*FAB-1 reacts with trityl chloride under facile conditions, room temperature, and in the absence of light (step 6, Scheme 2), eliminating HCl to form the supported trityl borate. In addition,  $B(C_6F_5)_3$  was also found to form Brønsted acid sites on partially alkylaluminumpacified (AlR<sub>3</sub>; R = Et or <sup>*i*</sup>Bu) silica. The Brønsted

Scheme 6



acid sites could also be converted to the trityl borate following contact with trityl chloride. The heterogeneous cocatalysts produced were used to activate a Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>/TIBA solution (Al/B/Zr ratio = 1500:6.5:1), for the homopolymerization of ethylene. The Brønsted acid supported on unpacified silica was also used to activate solutions of Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>/TIBA (Al/Zr = 625:1) or Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrMe<sub>2</sub>/TIBA (Al/Zr = 500:1), forming the supported catalyst **XIV**, depicted in Scheme 6. The excess TIBA used to generate or protect the dialkyl zirconocene was believed to be unreactive toward the Brønsted acid function.

As mentioned previously, one of the main advantages of single-component cocatalysts is the opportunity to fully characterize the cocatalyst and activated species. The discrete nature of these cocatalysts, along with <sup>13</sup>C enrichment of specific functions on a metallocene complex, allowed Basset and co-workers to use IR, CP-MAS 13C NMR, and solidstate <sup>11</sup>B and <sup>1</sup>H-<sup>13</sup>C HETCOR spectroscopic techniques to comprehensively characterize the catalyst systems formed by reaction of a silica-supported diethylanilinium borate with Cp\*ZrMe<sub>3</sub>.<sup>258</sup> The study of such systems also provided an insight into the interaction between  $B(C_6F_5)_3$  and  $NR_2Ph$  (R = Me or Et) in the presence or absence of a protic function such as a surface silanol group. $^{258d}$  Recently, a similar silica-supported anilinium borate has been characterized by DRIFT spectroscopy. The results highlighted the possible formation of two types of silicasupported borate species, Scheme 7. This view is supported by collorary evidence on catalyst loading and its effect on polymerization activity.<sup>259</sup>

Further examples of grafted trispentafluorophenyl borate activators have been reported.<sup>260,261</sup> Of note are the disclosures by Vizzini and Chudgar<sup>260a</sup> on the silica-supported diethylanilinium borate, which when treated with *rac*-Me<sub>2</sub>Si(2-Me-4-PhInd)<sub>2</sub>ZrMe<sub>2</sub> polymerized propylene to relatively high activities, 8.6 kg of PP/g of catalyst, and narrow polydispersities,  $M_w/M_n = 2.44$ , and Jacobs and co-workers' communica-



tion on an immobilized dimethylanilinium borate/ Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrMe<sub>2</sub> system that produced a heterogeneous propylene oligomerization catalyst, affording 90% 1-alkenes with a Flory–Schulz carbon number distribution and an activity comparable to the homogeneous system.<sup>261</sup>

R = Me, Pr or Bu

X = Me, Bz or CI

[CPh<sub>3</sub>]<sup>+</sup>

The previous examples of olefin polymerization cocatalyzed by supported trispentafluorophenyl borates have focused on the activation of zirconocenes. To date, only one example of their application as supported activators for non- or post-metallocene precatalysts has been published. Okuda and coworkers prepared supported trityl borates on two types of silica (Sylopol 948 and MPS5) and used them to activate several titanium-based "constrained geometry" catalysts having various bonding patterns, Scheme 8.<sup>262</sup> Interestingly, polymerization activities comparable to (MPS5) or even higher than (Sylopol 948) the homogeneous  $[CPh_3][B(C_6F_5)_4]$ -activated systems were observed. Additionally, the polymer resins produced were of higher molecular weight and narrower molecular weight distribution than the aforementioned homogeneous system, Table 4. The productivity of the heterogeneous catalysts in terms of kg of PE/g of catalyst is, however, less impressive. The morphology of the polymer resins differed greatly between the two silicas, the Sylopol- and MPS5-

 Table 4. Comparative Polymerization Data and

 Polymer Properties

	B-Sylopol	B-MPS5	$[CPh_3][B(C_6F_5)_4] \\$
Ti (µmol)	5	5	5
B (µmol)	10	10	10
B content (mmol/g)	0.15	0.18	na
solid cat. (mg)	66	55	na
yield (g)	1.501	0.324	0.843
activity (kg of PE/mol of Ti•h)	600.4	129.6	337.2
prod. (kg of PE/g of cat.•h)	0.045	0.012	na
$M_{\mathrm{w}}$	738 000	859 000	$144\ 600$
$M_{ m w}/M_{ m n}$	2.2	1.9	3.1

Ti = Me<sub>2</sub>Si(C<sub>5</sub>Me<sub>4</sub>)N( $^{t}$ Bu)TiBz<sub>2</sub>, 70°, 5 bar C<sub>2</sub><sup>=</sup>, t = 30 min., toluene, TIBA (Al:Ti = 200:1).

#### Scheme 9



supported borates producing fines or spherical particles, respectively.

Research groups at Univation<sup>263</sup> and Dow<sup>264</sup> have treated silica surfaces with trispentafluorophenylalumane,  $Al(C_6F_5)_3$ . Holtcamp studied the interaction and found that  $Al(C_6F_5)_3$  did not form a Brønsted acid site when contacted with silica or fluorinated silica, unlike its boron analogue.<sup>263a</sup> Instead, the supported Lewis acid, bispentafluorophenyl-alumane, is produced via elimination of pentafluorobenzene, Scheme 9. The supported perfluorophenylaluminum complexes were capable of activating dialkylmetallocenes, but the storage stability of these supported cocatalysts was found to be strongly dependent on the silica calcination temperature. For example, Holtcamp and co-workers found that activity degraded rapidly when the silica was calcined at 600 °C, while a calcination temperature of 800 °C yielded a relatively stable cocatalyst. The addition of TEA to the supported bispentafluorophenyl-alumane led to an increase in activity of the stored catalyst over time (calcined 600 °C).<sup>263c</sup> The trispentafluorophenyl-alumane has also been treated with [Me<sub>2</sub>AlOCPh<sub>3</sub>]<sub>2</sub> prior to contact with a silica support. The pretreatment formed an ionic species consisting of a trityl cation and a methyl-pentafluorophenyl-aluminoxate.<sup>263b</sup>

A convenient synthetic route to trispentafluorophenyl-alumane involves the metathesis reaction between AlMe<sub>3</sub> and B(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>3</sub>.<sup>265</sup> Similar ligand exchange reactions between B(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>3</sub> and TMA-<sup>266</sup> or MAOpacified<sup>267</sup> silica have also been employed to produce supported perfluorinated phenyl aluminum species capable of acting as cocatalysts. Perfluoraryloxidecontaining cocatalysts that are efficient activators for dialkylmetallocenes have been produced by contacting TMA-<sup>268</sup> or MAO-pacified<sup>269</sup> supports with C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>-OH or by pretreating an alkylaluminum solution with 4,4'-dihydroxyoctafluorobiphenol monohydrate prior to contact with a diethyl aniline treated silica.<sup>270</sup> Additionally, alkylaluminum-pacified supports have been treated with 4,5,6,7-tetrahydroindole to give effective supported cocatalysts.<sup>271</sup>

The addition of boronic acids, boronic esters, or boroximes to MAO has been shown to enhance its activating properties.<sup>272</sup> Various boronic acids have since been contacted with trialkylaluminum complexes at varying stoichiometries to form ill-<sup>273</sup> or well-defined<sup>274</sup> boralumoxane cocatalyst systems. Recently, the immobilization of numerous examples of boralumoxane complexes has been reported. Kratzer, Fritze,<sup>275</sup> and others<sup>276</sup> have formed silicasupported boralumoxane or anilinium boralumoxate complexes capable of activating dialkylmetallocenes.

# 3.5. Physisorption of Pentafluorophenyl Group 13 Complexes

The physisorption of boron-activated systems on a silica surface previously pacified by an alkylaluminum or alkylaluminoxane complex has proved to be an efficient means of producing polymerization systems that operate very effectively in the particle forming processes. Good morphology, without leaching or reactor fouling, has been observed for the majority of these systems, despite the absence of an apparent link between the support and the pre- or cocatalysts. The active species are associated with the surface support via electrostatic or van der Waals interactions. As a result, the polarity of the synthesis solvent and polymerization medium is of critical importance. There are three synthetic protocols to physisorb boron-activated systems. These procedures differ in their order of addition, with either the boroncontaining cocatalyst, the metal precatalyst, or an activated combination of the two being initially contacted with the pacified surface of the support.

Hlatky et al reported the use of calcined, TEApacified silica in conjunction with [HNMe<sub>2</sub>Ph]- $[B(C_6F_5)_4]$  or  $[CPh_3][B(C_6F_5)_4]$  and a dimethylhafnocene complex.<sup>277</sup> Calcined silica (800 °C) is treated with TEA to form a pacified silica containing approximately 2 wt % aluminum. Addition of a stoichiometric mixture of dimethylhafnocene and either [HNMe2-Ph] $[B(C_6F_5)_4]$  or  $[CPh_3][B(C_6F_5)_4]$  in toluene formed a supported ionic catalyst system, following removal of toluene in vacuo. However, it was reported to be preferable to first support the borate cocatalyst prior to contact with the dimethylhafnocene. In the latter route, the pacified silica is treated with a solution of the cocatalyst dissolved in either CH<sub>2</sub>Cl<sub>2</sub> ([HNMe<sub>2</sub>-Ph][B(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>4</sub>]) or warm toluene ([CPh<sub>3</sub>][B(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>4</sub>]). The solid activators were analyzed by low-voltage scanning electron microscopy, following the removal of the volatiles in vacuo, and were found to contain no crystallites of the borate complex (50 Å level) on the surface, suggesting even distribution throughout the support. Pentane slurries of the supported borate could then be treated with Cp<sub>2</sub>HfMe<sub>2</sub> or rac-SiMe<sub>2</sub>-(Ind)<sub>2</sub>HfMe<sub>2</sub>, generating an active catalyst for the homopolymerization of ethylene or propylene, Table 5. The rac-SiMe<sub>2</sub>(Ind)HfMe<sub>2</sub> system was also used to polymerize propylene with high activities in bulk monomer (80 kg of PP/(mmol of Zr·h)) or gas phase (440 g of PP/g of catalyst). The storage stability of

Table 5. Ethylene Polymerization with SupportedCp2HfMe2 Precatalysts

support	$activator^a$	activity <sup>b</sup> (kg of PE/mol of Hf•atm•h)
SiO <sub>2</sub> /TEA	А	577
SiO <sub>2</sub> /TEA	В	987
SiO <sub>2</sub> /TEA		5
${ m SiO}_2$	А	55

<sup>*a*</sup> A = [HNMe<sub>2</sub>Ph][B(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>4</sub>], B = [CPh<sub>3</sub>][B(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>4</sub>]. <sup>*b*</sup> 80 °C, hexane, 13.6 atm C<sub>2</sub><sup>=</sup>, TEA, 30 min.

Table 6. Effect of Addition of NMe<sub>2</sub>Ph on the Polymerization Performance

	mole	ratio in sy	$ystem^a$	$activity^b$		
	В	Zr	А	(kg of PE/g of cat.)		
SiO <sub>2</sub> /TEA	1	1	1	2.4		
SiO <sub>2</sub> /TEA	1	1	1.5	2.8		
SiO <sub>2</sub> /TEA	1	1	2	5.1		
SiO <sub>2</sub> /TEA	1	1	4	0.6		
$a \mathbf{R} - [\mathbf{HNN}]$	In Phil	B(C <sub>a</sub> F <sub>2</sub> ),1	$Z = B_{11}C$	$p_{0}ZrCl_{0} A = NMo_{0}Ph$		

<sup>a</sup>  $B = [HNMe_2Ph][B(C_6F_5)_4], Z = BuCp_2ZrCl_2, A = NMe_2Ph.$ <sup>b</sup> 70 °C, 26 bar  $C_2^{=}$ , isobutane, BOMag, 90 min.

the supported catalysts was also reported to be far superior to the corresponding homogeneous system.

Brintzinger<sup>278</sup> and Stevens<sup>279</sup> along with their respective co-workers have also reported the formation of active ionic catalysts by consecutive addition of a borate cocatalyst and a precatalyst to pacified silica. In the latter approach, the ionic cocatalyst was treated with a TEA- or hexamethyldisilazane (HMDS)modified silica prior to the addition of a constrained geometry titanium butadiene complex. When compared to the TEA-pacified silica, the silane-modified support achieved comparable or higher activities in ethylene-*co*-1-octene polymerization.<sup>279</sup>

Conscious of the sensitivity of metal alkyl complexes, Kristen et al. developed a procedure in which the immobilized ionic catalyst is formed in situ.<sup>280</sup> In a modified approach to Hlatky et al.,<sup>277</sup> the silica surface is treated with a stoichiometric mixture of  $[HNMe_2Ph][B(C_6F_5)_4]$  and a metallocene dichloride. Samples of the isolated catalyst were analyzed by wavelength dispersive X-ray analysis. The results indicated that both boron and zirconium were distributed throughout the support. The isolated catalysts were then introduced into a polymerization reactor and an alkylating agent (LiR, MgR<sub>2</sub>, or AlR<sub>3</sub>) present inside the reaction medium was used to alkylate the metallocene, initiating activation of the metal center. The procedure resulted in a highly active and reproducible system for a range of metallocenes. The system's flexibility also provided the ability to homo- or copolymerize ethylene or propylene and has been up-scaled to operate beyond pilot plant scale (gas and slurry phases). The addition of 1 equiv of dimethylaniline to the reactor, above that produced by the activation process, led to a considerable improvement in ethylene polymerization activity of the system generated by <sup>bu</sup>Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>, [HNMe<sub>2</sub>Ph]- $[B(C_6F_5)_4]$ , and BOMag (MgBu<sub>1.5</sub>Oct<sub>0.5</sub>), while addition of higher levels led to a drastic reduction, Table 6

Research groups at Basell have since extended this procedure to utilize iron dichloride precatalysts based

on a diacetylpyridine-bis-pyrrol-1-ylimine backbone to produce a two-component catalyst system with a zirconocene complex<sup>281</sup> or a constrained geometry catalyst.<sup>282</sup> A similar preparation procedure to Kristen et al.<sup>280</sup> has also been reported for the gas-phase polymerization of Stephan's<sup>31</sup> trisalkylphosiphiniminecontaining titanium precatalysts.<sup>283</sup>

The benefits of cocontacting a mixture of a dichloride precatalyst and an anilinium borate with a pacified surface to form in situ the active species has also been reported by workers at Equistar.<sup>284–286</sup> In the reports, a boroaryl-containing precatalyst, (1-Me- $BC_5H_5)(Cp)ZrCl_2$  or  $Cp_2ZrCl_2$ , and  $[CPh_3][B(C_6F_5)_4]$ were cocontacted with TEA-,<sup>284</sup> HMDS-<sup>285</sup> or HMDS/ BEt<sub>3</sub>-pacified<sup>285,286</sup> silica. The storage and polymerization stability of the catalytic systems generated were superior to those generated by the analogous dimethyl precatalyst. Once again addition of a Lewis base was found to have a profound positive effect on catalyst activities with an appropriate amount of a fatty amine leading to a 2-fold increase in the productivity of ethylene and ethylene-co-1-hexene polymerization systems.<sup>285</sup> The use of fatty amines also proved beneficial to the operation of the gasphase process, reducing the static charge generated in the reactor. Fatty ammonium cations have also been used as static charge modifiers by Patrick and co-workers, who utilized a catalyst system comprising  $[N(C_{18}H_{37})_4][B(C_6F_5)_4], rac-SiMe_2(Ind-H_4)_2ZrCl_2, MAO,$ and  $SiO_2$ <sup>287</sup> In addition, bis(trispentafluorophenyl group 13)-imidazole or -triazole cocatalyst systems containing a fatty ammonium cation have also been found to produce active polymerization systems.<sup>288</sup>

Improvements in activity when using the dichloride, rather than a dialkylmetallocene, were also reported by Fritze and co-workers.<sup>289</sup> Addition of TMA to *rac*-SiMe<sub>2</sub>(2-Me-4-PhInd)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> prior to addition of dimethylanilinium bis(2,2'-octafluorobiphenyl)borate and subsequent admixing with a TIBApacified silica led to higher catalyst productivities (48 kg of PP/(g of metallocene·h)) in the bulk phase polymerization of propylene than the corresponding *rac*-SiMe<sub>2</sub>(2-Me-4-PhInd)<sub>2</sub>ZrMe<sub>2</sub> catalyzed species (37 kg of PP/(g of metallocene·h)).

Contacting the precatalyst with an alkylaluminumpacified silica before activation by a borane<sup>290-295</sup> or borate<sup>290,295,296</sup> cocatalyst has been reported by various industrial research groups. The majority of these reports concentrate on the activation by  $B(C_6F_5)_3$  of a supported constrained geometry precatalyst (di-methyl, butadiene, or Cl<sub>2</sub>/TIBA).<sup>290-292</sup> Separate addition of an alkylaluminum-pacified silica to the aforementioned supported ionic catalyst has been shown to improve catalyst activity.<sup>294</sup> Presumably the alkylaluminum-pacified silica acts as a supported scavenger for impurities in the polymerization medium. The catalytic systems were found to form polymer resin with good morphology, but one might question the morphology of a reported polymer resin that could not be stirred after only 10 g of PE was produced in the reactor (1 L of toluene slurry polymerization).291

Knuuttila and co-workers studied the preimpregnation of *rac*-Et(2-<sup>*t*</sup>BuMe<sub>2</sub>SiO-Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> on a TMA- pacified silica or alumina support prior to contact with  $B(C_6F_5)_3$  or  $[CPh_3][B(C_6F_5)_4]$  cocatalyst.<sup>295</sup> Various combinations of the above components were utilized in polymerization with the TMA-alumina  $[CPh_3][B(C_6F_5)_4]$  systems producing active species with good molecular weight distributions ( $M_w/M_n =$ 2.1–2.8), while the TMA-silica  $B(C_6F_5)_3$  systems gave exceptionally broad distributions ( $M_w/M_n \leq 8.5$ ).

Surprisingly, the admixing of separately supported precatalyst and cocatalyst within the reactor has been shown to produce an active species. Silicasupported Me<sub>2</sub>C(Flu)(Cp)ZrX<sub>2</sub> (X = Cl or Me) was mixed with silica-supported [CPh<sub>3</sub>][B(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>4</sub>]. The resultant solid mix was then introduced into a bulk propylene polymerization experiment to produce syndiotactic polypropylene. The fact that an active species is formed may indicate that either the preor cocatalyst is able to leach from its silica surface, while an absence of reactor fouling implies that only one of these species is leaching.<sup>297</sup>

An early example of a preactivated ionic catalyst contacted with pacified supports was reported by Krause and co-workers.<sup>298</sup> The dialkyl zirconocene Ind<sub>2</sub>ZrMe<sub>2</sub> was preactivated with either [CPh<sub>3</sub>]- $[B(C_6F_5)_4]$  or  $B(C_6F_5)_3$  before contact with a TMA-, TIBA-, HMDS- or BuLi-pacified silica. Surprisingly, the supported borane-activated system was approximately five times more active in slurry polymerization than the trityl borate-based systems and was unexpectedly active when supported on unpacified silica calcined at 600 °C. The productivities of the systems were as high as 9.8 kg of PE/(g of catalyst. h) for ethylene-co-1-hexene polymerization with the relative productivity of the individual systems dependent on the silica pacification agent used: HMDS > TMA > BuLi > none > TIBA. Silica supports pacified by  $NH_4F$  or  $RSiMe_2Cl$  (R = Oct) have also been used to produce immobilized polymerization systems in conjunction with a dialkylmetalloceneborate combination.<sup>299</sup> Further examples of such systems can be found in the reports by Bingel,<sup>300</sup> Fritze,<sup>301</sup> and Yang.<sup>302</sup>

Supported ionic late transition metal catalysts have been utilized in the polymerization of  $\alpha$ -olefins.<sup>303,304</sup> Ionic nickel complexes in their unalkylated form have been immobilized by workers at Eastman. The silylated silica surface was further pacified by treatment with AlMe<sub>3</sub>, BEt<sub>3</sub>, or ZnEt<sub>2</sub>.<sup>304</sup> The support was then treated with an ionic nickel  $\alpha$ -diimine complex, [(CH<sub>2</sub>-SC=NAr)<sub>2</sub>Ni(acac)][B(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>4</sub>] (Ar = 4-Ph-2,6<sup>-But</sup>-Ph<sub>2</sub>C<sub>6</sub>H<sub>2</sub>) to form a supported ionic catalyst able to polymerize ethylene. The most productive systems were formed when the ionic precatalyst was used in conjunction with the BEt<sub>3</sub>-modified support.

An early and interesting example of an immobilized ionic  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization cocatalyzed via a borate was presented by Takahashi and Yano.<sup>305</sup> In the disclosure, Cp'<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> (Cp' = Cp, <sup>bu</sup>Cp, or Ind) or *rac*-Et(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> was immobilized onto a silica– MAO support. The immobilized system is then prepolymerized with ethylene to a productivity of 6–30 g of PE/g of catalyst. A sample of the prepolymer is then treated with [HNMe<sub>2</sub>Ph][B(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>4</sub>] and polymerized under more arduous conditions. The polym-

Table 7. Ethylene Polymerization Data<sup>a</sup>

	-		
	yield (g)	$M_{ m w}$	$M_{ m n}/M_{ m w}$
$MnCl_2$	7.0	75600	2.0
$FeCl_2$	2.07	75400	1.6
$NiBr_2$	1.75	78500	1.6
NaCl	0.48	134000	2.6
NaI	0.63	74300	1.6
SiO <sub>2</sub> /TIBA	8.39	74900	1.9
$Fe_2O_3$	1.87	82250	2.1
C1	7.75	74220	1.8
C2	2.69	72750	1.8

 $^a$  5  $\mu mol$  of [CPh<sub>3</sub>][B(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>4</sub>], 1 mmol of TIBA, 10–15 mg of support, 10 bar C<sub>2</sub><sup>=</sup>, 1 h; C1 and C2 = montmorillonite and synthetic saponite, respectively.

erization behavior of the MAO-activated prepolymer, without contact with  $[HNMe_2Ph][B(C_6F_5)_4]$ , was also examined and was found to lead to a 5–10-fold decrease in activity, implying that  $[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$  had undergone cation exchange with  $[Me-MAO]^-$ .

Finally, two rather unusual borate-containing systems have been reported to produce active polymerization catalysts. The first was formed by a nonfluorinated borate complex, [<sup>n</sup>Bu<sub>3</sub>NH][B(C<sub>6</sub>H<sub>4</sub>-4-Me)<sub>4</sub>], which produced an inactive catalyst in combination with Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrMe<sub>2</sub> in homogeneous solution but was found to produce an active species when contacted with support.<sup>306</sup> One of the most unusual and possibly important disclosures within the field of supported  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalysis is the claim by Seki and Hirahata that  $[CPh_3][B(C_6F_5)_4]/TIBA$  (B/Al = 1:200) forms an active species when used in conjunction with various carrier materials.<sup>307</sup> Some of the results for homopolymerization of ethylene are illustrated in Table 7. As one can see, exceptionally narrow molecular weight distributions are achieved, the molecular weights of the polymer resins indicating that the same active species is formed on each carrier surface. The systems based on MnCl<sub>2</sub> and SiO<sub>2</sub>/TIBA were also shown to effectively copolymerize ethylene and 1-hexene, again to narrow molecular weight distributions and with relatively high comonomer incorporations (11% 1-hexene). It is also interesting to note that the melting points of the PEs (all 136 °C) are indicative of linear HDPE, signifying that supports such as FeCl<sub>2</sub> and especially NiBr<sub>2</sub> do not themselves oligomerize or polymerize ethylene under these conditions.  $[CPh_3][B(C_6F_5)_4]/TIBA$  contacted with SiO<sub>2</sub>/TIBA also afforded an active propylene polymerization catalyst, producing PP with a narrow molecular weight distribution  $(M_n/M_w = 1.73)$  and some degree of stereoregularity (mm 0.930,  $T_{\rm m_2} = 142$ °C). The report does not describe the nature or mechanism of the active species formed, and no mention is given to the morphology of the polymer resins produced.

#### 4. Zeolites and Mesoporous Materials

Zeolites are crystalline aluminosilicates with a framework structure based on the three-dimensional arrangement of tetrahedral  $Al^{3+}$  and  $Si^{4+}$  (MO<sub>4</sub>; M = Al or Si). These arrangements form cavities or supercages with connecting channels of specific dimensions. Unlike amorphous silica, these supports

possess well-defined pore structures with a narrow pore size distribution. The electronic properties of the support surface are governed by the aluminosilicate's Brønsted acidity, which in turn is dependent on the coordination state of the aluminum after calcination and on the type of counterion, which can be tailored by ion exchange.<sup>308</sup> Mesoporous silicates, such as SBA-15 or MCM-41 and -48 belong to the family of mesoporous molecular sieves<sup>309</sup> and consist of cylindrical, hexagonal, or cubic ordered pores and can be modified by the incorporation of other elements such as aluminum.<sup>310</sup>

Woo and co-workers studied the homo- and copolymerization of ethylene with catalytic systems generated by metallocenes supported on faujasite zeolite NaY or MCM-41, which were precontacted with MAO or TMA.<sup>311,312</sup> The group observed a large decrease in activity when compared to the corresponding homogeneous system but an increase in polymer molecular weight. The authors attributed the increased molecular weights and stable polymerization activity to a reduction in the rate of chain transfer and prevention of active sites forming bimolecular species, due to the steric constraints of the zeolite pores.<sup>311</sup> However, the ability to polymerize an olefin within the mesopores of a zeolite has been questioned.<sup>311b</sup> The copolymerization of ethylene with propylene, 1-hexene, 1-octene, or 1-octadecene indicated that the catalyst systems exhibit a monomer shape and diffusion controlled copolymerization mechanism that is strongly dependent on the molecular structure of the comonomer and its size.<sup>312</sup> Additionally, Ciardelli and co-workers have postulated that for zeolite-immobilized systems the size and location of metallocene can affect comonomer incorporation.<sup>313</sup> In comparative tests with the homogeneous systems, the group observed similar or decreased comonomer incorporation for  $Et(Ind)_2MCl_2-MAO$  (M = Zr or Hf) or Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>-MAO zeolite-supported systems, respectively. In Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>-MAO systems, the metallocene is thought to be able to penetrate the pores of the zeolite and reside inside the pores where comonomer diffusion is restricted, while the larger steric bulk of the Et(Ind)<sub>2</sub>MCl<sub>2</sub>-MAO systems prevents such penetration resulting in the metallocene residing on the exterior of the support where it is more readily accessible to the comonomer. Margues et al., however, found the catalytic activities and comonomer contents of zeolite- and mordenite-supported Cp'2- $\operatorname{ZrCl}_2(\operatorname{Cp}' = \operatorname{Cp} \text{ or }^{\operatorname{bu}}\operatorname{Cp})$  systems to be similar to those of the homogeneous system.<sup>314</sup>

The initial bulk Si/Al ratio of a zeolite has also been reported to have a major influence on the catalyst loading and final polymerization activity of a supported species. Altomare et al. noted that a reduction in the bulk Si/Al ratio in various zeolites prior to contact with MAO led to a decrease in the productivity of supported metallocene,<sup>315</sup> while Marques and co-workers reported that de-alumination of zeolite NaY, prior to contact with Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>/MAO led to a reduction in the pore volume, total surface area, and number of Brønsted/Lewis acid sites, while increasing the external area and polymerization activity of the final supported catalyst.<sup>316</sup> These groups and others<sup>317</sup> have postulated that the concentration of framework aluminum is the dominant factor in a zeolite's performance as an olefin polymerization catalyst support. In all the above reports,<sup>315–317</sup> an increase in the molecular weight of the resultant polymer resins was observed, when compared to the corresponding homogeneous system. Controlled partial alumination of MCM-41, on the other hand, has been reported to improve the catalytic activity and metal loading of immobilized metallocene systems in comparison to the corresponding siliceous MCM-41 analogue.<sup>318</sup>

It has been reported that the in situ generation of a methylaluminoxane via reaction of TMA with surface adsorbed H<sub>2</sub>O leads to a more effective and accessible activator for dialkylmetallocene species supported on MCM-41<sup>319</sup> and ZSM zeolites.<sup>320</sup> In addition, Jacobs and co-workers' study of the cooligomerization of ethylene and propylene with Et-(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrMe<sub>2</sub> supported on the aforementioned MCM-41/MAO system revealed a clear pore size effect, with narrow pore sizes leading to increased molecular weights, an effect more pronounced at lower Al/Zr ratios.<sup>319</sup>

 $C_2$ -symmetric metallocenes confined inside the pores of zeolites (VPI-5) and mesoporous silica (MCM-41) have been used to prepare isotactic polypropylene with higher stereoregularities, molecular weights, and melting points than the corresponding homogeneous and silica-supported system.<sup>321</sup> The pore size of the support has also been shown to strongly influence polymerization stability, molecular weights and stereoregulaties. Similar increases in stereoregularity, melting points and molecular weights have also been observed for syndiotatic polypropylene formed with MCM-41-supported Me<sub>2</sub>C(Cp)(Flu)ZrCl<sub>2</sub>/ MAO systems.<sup>322</sup> Once again the initial aluminum content of the MCM-41 has a considerable influence on the catalytic performance.<sup>322b</sup> Various MCM-41 and SBA 15 materials have been used in the absorptive separation of MAO. Interestingly, the stereoregularity of the polypropylene resins formed by a homogeneous solution of Et(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> and absorbent (MCM-41s or SBA-15)-filtered MAO were markedly dependent on the pore size of the absorbent material.323

Zirconium-,<sup>324</sup> vanadium-,<sup>325</sup> iron-,<sup>326</sup> and nickelbased<sup>327</sup> post-metallocene precatalysts have been supported onto zeolites and mesoporous materials. In supported nickel  $\alpha$ -diimine precatalysts, the supporting method and particle morphological parameters, such as pore size and length, were shown to significantly affect catalyst impregnation and chainwalking ability.

Grafting titanocene within the pores of a mesoporous silica (MCM-41) has been used by Aida et al.<sup>328</sup> to produce polyethylenes with a novel fibrous morphology. The fibrous morphology is attributed to directed growth down the narrow channels of the honeycomblike support. The narrow channels restrict the folding of the nascent polymer chains and, with relatively low productivity ensuring that particle fragmentation does not occur, the growing polymer chain is "extruded" out of the pores of the support,



leading to the fascinating concept of oriented nanoreactors. Analysis of the PE fiber samples by XRD and DSC showed additional peaks, which were claimed to have arisen from the extended chain structure of the polyethylene. However, recent work by Turunen et al.<sup>329</sup> on samples of fibrous polyethylene prepared by Cp<sub>2</sub>TiCl<sub>2</sub> supported on a novel MAO-treated MCM-41 silica fiber<sup>330</sup> has indicated that the additional peaks in the XRD and DSC studies may have been misinterpreted for aluminum ([Al(H<sub>2</sub>O)<sub>6</sub>][Cl]<sub>3</sub>) residue resulting from the acid termination (HCl) of the polymerization or washing of the resin sample.

Extrusion polymerization using grafted titanocene within the pores of MCM-41 has recently been reported by Wang et al.<sup>331</sup> and Zhu et al.<sup>332</sup> In the latter case, three levels of fibrous morphologies were identified in the fiber samples by extensive scanning electron microscopy studies. Extended-chain PE nanofibrils (diameter ca. 60 nm) were the major morphological units present. These nanofibrils were parallel packed into individual microfibers (1-30) $\mu$ m), which were further aggregated into bundles. The mechanical properties of the nascent polyethylene fibers were also compared to commercially available PE fibers. The phenomenon of extrusion polymerization has also been reported for bis(imino)pyridyl iron dichloride precatalyst grafted onto SBA-15<sup>332</sup> and in the initial stages of ethylene polymerization on Cr(acac)<sub>3</sub> modified MCM-41.<sup>334</sup>

# 5. Tethering to Inorganic Oxides

Tethering a catalytic complex via a covalent link between the support and the ancillary ligand framework of the pre- or cocatalyst represents one of the largest and most varied techniques employed in the immobilization of single-site  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalysts. In this way, the active centers are firmly anchored to the support at all times in the hope that the catalyst will not leach or have enough freedom to deactivate via a bimolecular species during polymerization. Tethers not only serve as ties to bind the catalyst to the support but also function as an isolator from the steric and electronic effects of the support. The disadvantage of the technique for precatalysts in particular is that the catalyst's steric and electronic environment is always different from the homogeneous cousin it is trying to mimic, which complicates the catalyst synthesis and translates into a more expensive catalyst.

Silica is a relatively versatile and robust material and has the additional advantage of a history of varied chemistry being performed on it.<sup>335</sup> Consequently it has become the most extensively studied support for tethering. Two main synthetic strategies have been developed to immobilize the catalyst. The first is to construct the ligand and subsequently the catalyst on the support, and the second is to deposit a catalytic component containing a selective reactive tether that targets a specific function on the support. In theory, selective reactive tethers should give the best hope of forming uniform single active sites, because constructing the complex on the surface usually involves steps that are nonselective or that eliminate potential catalyst poisons or need rigorous purification to remove byproduct from the support. Characterization is also difficult.<sup>42a</sup>

The ubiquitous group 4 metallocenes are particularly difficult to selectively tether due to their electrondeficient, highly oxophilic, and in some cases easily accessible metal centers. Once a tether has reacted with a support, the support itself forms part of the ancillary ligand, affecting the symmetry as well as the steric environment of the final complex. Careful consideration of the type, length, and placement of the tether as well as the monomer(s) to be polymerized is therefore crucial. Extensive studies on homogeneous catalysts have illustrated the consequence of altering the steric or electronic properties of a precatalyst with respect to activity, but especially stereoselectivity.

# 5.1. Tethering Precatalyst

# 5.1.1. Metallocenes Constructed on a Surface

Pakkanen and co-workers utilized the stepwise construction method to tether an  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization precatalyst onto silica.<sup>336</sup> The silica surface was modified by Cp(CH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>3</sub>Si(OEt)<sub>3</sub> or Cp(CH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>3</sub>SiMe<sub>2</sub>-OE, using ALCVD (atomic layer chemical vapor deposition) with the reagent reacting with the surface silanol or strained silyl-ether groups to form the tethered species. The cyclopentadiene modified silica<sup>337</sup> could then be treated with "BuLi to form the cylopentadienyl anion, and reacted with either ZrCl<sub>4</sub>.  $(THF)_{2,336e}$  CpZrCl<sub>3</sub>,  $^{336a}$  or CrCl<sub>3</sub>(THF)<sub>3</sub>  $^{336d}$  to form the appropriate starting material. These studies highlighted the various side reactions that can occur when such harsh metallating agents are used (Scheme 10).<sup>336e,</sup> Reaction of the cyclopentadiene with a zirconium amide,<sup>338</sup> however, was thought to provide a less evasive procedure.<sup>336c</sup> All the above systems proved to be active in ethylene polymerization when contacted with MAO (Al/Zr 1500-2000), producing

Scheme 11



Scheme 12



polymer resins with relatively narrow polydisperisties, with the exception of the chromium species.

A variety of synthetic procedures can often be used to form the same intended tethered precatalyst. For example, three groups have utilized different synthetic routes to form virtually the same tethered precatalyst, on similarly treated silica supports.<sup>339–341</sup> Gila and co-workers at Enichem reacted silica with IndSiMe<sub>2</sub>OMe to form an immobilized substituted indene, which when metalated with  $Ti(NMe_2)_4$  or CpZr(NMe<sub>2</sub>)<sub>3</sub> formed a tethered precatalyst (Scheme 11).<sup>339</sup> Herrmann and co-workers on the other hand contacted silica with IndSiMe<sub>2</sub>Cl. Metalation of the supported indene by CpZr(NMe<sub>2</sub>)<sub>3</sub> was again used to form the tethered precatalyst.<sup>340</sup> In the third route, Boisson and co-workers initially contacted silica with  $SiMe_2Cl_2$  in the presence of NEt<sub>3</sub>, before metathesis with either LiCp or LiInd.<sup>341</sup> The tethered ligand was then lithiated, reacted with ZrCl<sub>4</sub>(THF)<sub>4</sub>, and finally reacted with LiCp or Li(Ind) to form a tethered precatalyst (Scheme 12). Different catalyst loadings for the three routes were observed (1.99,<sup>339</sup> 3.11,<sup>340</sup> and  $2.5^{341}$  wt %), and all were found to be active in





ethylene polymerization when used in combination with MAO (629,<sup>339</sup> 1360,<sup>340</sup> and 243<sup>341</sup> kg/(mol of Zr· b·h)). Analysis of the polymer produced showed slightly broad molecular weight distributions ( $M_{\rm w}/M_{\rm n} = 2.9^{340}$  and  $3.3^{341}$ ) indicating the existence of several active centers, arising from nonselective or competitive reaction on the silica surface.<sup>340</sup>

A novel multistep route to a tethered precatalyst was recently report by Spitz and co-workers.<sup>342</sup> The four-step procedure involved lithiation of the surface silanol groups and then reaction with 6,6-dimethylfulvene,  $ZrCl_4(THF)_2$ , and LiCp to form the final tethered precatalyst (Scheme 13). This product when used in combination with TIBA and [HNMe<sub>2</sub>Ph]- $[B(C_6F_5)_4]$  (Al/B/Zr = 285:10.7:1) formed a highly active ethylene polymerization catalyst (22.4 kg/(g of catalyst·h) or 7200 kg/(mol of Zr·bar·h)). The disclosure also illustrates the laborious purification needed when constructing a complex on a surface, for example 15 wash cycles are used in this four-step synthesis. Silica-bound cyclopentadienyl moieties can also be constructed by chlorination of a silica surface via high-temperature treatment with CCl<sub>4</sub>. The chlorinated silica surface is then treated with NaCp, followed by  $CpM(NMe_2)_3$  or  $M(NMe_2)_4$  (M = Ti or Zr), to form the tethered precatalyst.<sup>343</sup>

Soga and co-workers constructed bis-indenvl and fluorenyl ansa-metallocenes tethered via the bridging atom(s). Partially dehydroxylated silica was initially contacted with SiCl<sub>4</sub>, SnCl<sub>4</sub>, or 1,1,2,2-tetrabromoethane. Subsequent treatment with the indenyl or fluorenyl anion afforded the ansa-ancillary ligand, which could be converted to the corresponding metallocene complex via lithiation and subsequent metathesis with ZrCl<sub>4</sub>(THF)<sub>2</sub> <sup>344</sup> (Scheme 14) or NdCl<sub>3</sub>.<sup>345</sup> Propylene polymerization with the bis-indenyl zirconium complexes yielded isotactic and atactic PP, highlighting the need, when constructing on a surface, to consider how racemic enrichment and or separation of the mesomeric form is to take place. For the neodymocene catalysts, the activity and  $M_{\rm w}$ of the polyethylene produced was strongly dependent on the cocatalyst employed.<sup>345</sup>

Using a similar approach, Spitz and co-workers disclosed a synthetic route involving initial contact

Scheme 14





of the silica surface by SiMeCl<sub>3</sub> (Scheme 15). The final tethered precatalyst, when activated with MAO, produced polyethylene with a polydispersity index equal to 2.1.<sup>346</sup> Such a narrow molecular weight distribution is surprising when one considers the numerous possible side reactions that can occur on the silica surface, especially when excess organo-lithium complexes are employed. Comparable tethered precatalysts have also been prepared by reacting  $Cp'_2SiCl_2$  ( $Cp' = Ind^{347}$  or  $Cp^{348}$ ) with silica and subsequently converting to the zirconium complexes. This procedure afforded an active catalyst system in conjunction with MAO and produced polyethylene of good bulk density without reactor fouling.

The construction of ansa-metallocene precatalysts tethered via their bridging atom has also been reported by Alt<sup>349</sup> and Osamu.<sup>350</sup> Alt and co-workers reacted dehydroxylated silica with either CpFluSiMeCl,<sup>349a-c</sup>  $Flu_2SiMe(CH_2)_2SiCl_3$ , <sup>349a-c</sup> CpFluCMe(CH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>4</sub>SiMe<sub>2</sub>Cl,<sup>349a-c</sup> Flu<sub>2</sub>SiMe(CH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>6</sub>SiMe<sub>2</sub>-Cl,<sup>349d</sup> or Flu<sub>2</sub>SiMe(CH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>6</sub>SiMeCl<sub>2</sub>.<sup>349d</sup> The corresponding tethered metallocenes were obtained by deprotonation and metathesis with ZrCl<sub>4</sub> (Scheme 16). The complexes formed, however, showed low activities and productivities in ethylene polymerization, when used in combination with MAO. The tethered complex illustrated in Scheme 16, for example, displayed

Scheme 16



an activity of 144 kg/(mol of Zr·b·h) and a productivity of 34 g of PE/(g of catalyst·h) and was approximately 60 times less active than the homogeneous model compound SiMe<sub>2</sub>(C<sub>6</sub>H<sub>13</sub>)Flu<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>.<sup>349d</sup> Osamu et al. reacted silica with SiMe<sub>2</sub>Cl<sub>2</sub> and treated this with (HOEt)(Me)C(Cp)<sub>2</sub>, followed by MeLi and MCl<sub>4</sub> (M = Ti or ZrCl<sub>4</sub>) to form a tethered ansabridged metallocene.<sup>350</sup>

# 5.1.2. Metallocenes with Reactive Functional Groups

Metallocenes containing a chemically reactive alkoxysilyl tether, such as  $\{Cp(CH_2)_3SiOMe_3\}MCl_2$ (M = Ti or Zr), were initially immobilized onto silica to form supported catalysts for the hydrogenation, rather than polymerization, of  $\alpha$ -olefins.<sup>351</sup> Antberg and co-workers at Hoechst were one of the first to report the use of reactive alkoxylsilvl tethers for the formation of tethered  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization precatalysts.<sup>352</sup> The functionalized metallocene (CpSiMe<sub>2</sub>-OEt)CpZrCl<sub>2</sub> was reacted with dehydroxylated silica  $(0.88 \text{ mmol of OH per gram of SiO}_2)$ , eliminating ethanol to form the silica-tethered metallocenes (Zr 2.7 wt %), Scheme 17. The tethered precatalyst proved effective at polymerizing ethylene (1.25 kg/g of catalyst) when contacted with MAO at relatively low Al/Zr ratios (22:1). Virtually the same tethered precatalysts have been formed by the reaction of halosilyl reactive tethers. Vega and co-workers at Repsol<sup>353</sup> and Deck and co-workers<sup>354</sup> have illustrated the use of (CpSiMe<sub>2</sub>Cl)CpZrCl<sub>2</sub> and (CpSiMe<sub>2</sub>Br)-CpZrBr<sub>2</sub>, respectively, in conjunction with dehydroxylated silica (Scheme 17). In all cases, the polyethylene produced possessed high polydispersities  $(M_w/M_n = 3.5-5.1)$ , indicative of multiple active species, while for the (CpSiMe<sub>2</sub>Br)CpZrBr<sub>2</sub> tethered species considerable leaching was reported, albeit in

Scheme 17





toluene and with high MAO concentration (Al/Zr = 5000:1).

Deck and co-workers also utilized metallocenes with multiple reactive tethers, such as  $(CpSiMe_2-Br)_2ZrBr_2$ ,  $(CpSiMeBr_2)_2ZrBr_2$ , and  $(Cp{SiMe_2-Br}_2)_2ZrBr_2$ . A decrease in activity and leaching was observed with increasing number of tethering points, while the PE resins produced showed an increase in molecular weight distribution. The decrease in activity was attributed to either the reduction in the amount of leached (higher activity) homogeneous precatalyst, restriction of conformational freedom on the surface, which hindered monomer uptake, or the presence of an irreversibly locked "face-down" configuration, Scheme 18.<sup>354a</sup> Improved catalytic performance was claimed when the same precatalysts are immobilized in sol-gel networks.

The polymerization precatalysts above contain relatively short tethers to the surface. To increase the conformational freedom of a catalytic species, Oh and co-workers at LG Chemicals synthesized several metallocenes containing a hexamethylene spacer between the cyclopentadienyl moiety and the functional tether,  $[(X)SiMe_2(CH_2)_6Cp]_2ZrCl_2$  (X = H, Cl or OEt). Silica samples, calcined at four different temperatures (200, 400, 600, and 800 °C) were employed and provided active tethered polymerization catalysts with MAO as cocatalyst. Increasing the calcination temperature resulted in higher activities and produced PE resins with decreasing polydisper-





Scheme 20



sities (3.37-2.64) and molecular weights but had a relatively small effect on catalyst loading (1.1-0.85 wt %), indicating that the functional tether reacts with the both the strained silyl-ether and silanol surface functions (Scheme 19).<sup>355</sup> The authors have subsequently gone on to produce numerous metallocenes that contain various functionalities, [(X)O- $(CH_2)_n Cp]_2 ZrCl_2$  (X =  ${}^tBu$ , MeOCH<sub>2</sub>, MeCH(OEt), Me<sub>2</sub>(MeO)C, Me<sub>3</sub>Si, (EtO)Me<sub>2</sub>Si, or Me<sub>2</sub>HSi) that specifically target the reactive surface silyl-ether moiety (Scheme 20).<sup>356</sup> The resultant tethered precatalysts were active in olefin polymerization when contacted with a toluene solution of MAO. In some reports, the MAO solution could then be recycled back into a subsequent batch polymerization.<sup>357</sup> Trimethylsiloxyl functionalized metallocenes, including several ansa-metallocenes have also been reported to react with the surface silyl-ether and silanol moieties.<sup>358</sup>

The synthesis of *ansa*-metallocene precatalysts containing a reactive functionality has been extensively studied by several research groups.<sup>359,360</sup> Early examples of such were provided when Aulbach and co-workers at Targor disclosed the use of trichlorosilyl-functionalized *ansa*-metallocenes  $Cl_3Si(CH_2)_4$ -SiMe(2-Me-Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>, (2-Cl<sub>3</sub>Si(CH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>4</sub>Ind)(2-Me-Ind)<sub>2</sub>-ZrCl<sub>2</sub>, and  $Cl_3Si(CH_2)_4SiMe(Cp)_2ZrCl_2$ .<sup>359</sup> The latter, when contacted with silica, was moderately active in the polymerization of ethylene (0.65 kg PE/g of catalyst), while workers at Repsol provided an example of a poorly active polymerization catalyst (0.03 kg PE/g of catalyst) when ClSiMe(Cp)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> was treated with silica.<sup>360</sup>

In a detailed communication, Collins and co-workers demonstrated the use of hydrosilylation chemistry to form tethered *ansa*-metallocenes.<sup>361</sup> In one approach (route A, Scheme 21), Me<sub>2</sub>SiHCl-treated silica

Scheme 21



 Table 8. Olefin Polymerization Data Using Supported

 Metallocenes

method	Ср	n	$\operatorname{Zr}\left(\operatorname{wt}\% ight)$	$\operatorname{Zr}(\mu \operatorname{mol})$	activity	PDI	% pentad
$C_2^{= c}$							
Α	Ср	<b>2</b>	2.62	3.42	3.9	3.4	
В	Ср	8	0.79	0.86	50	2.1	
В	Ср	8	1.14	0.72	33	3.1	
С	a			0.86	40	2.9	
D	a		3.45	3.74	21	2.9	
$C_3^{= c}$							
Α	Ind	<b>2</b>	2.11	1.00	8.8	2.1	86.2
В	Ind	8	2.85	1.00	23.4	2.0	85.3
С	b			1.00	30.6	1.8	85.7
D	b		4.32	1.00	11.0	1.9	87.2
$^a$ Cp <sub>2</sub> ZrCl <sub>2</sub> . $^b$ Me <sub>2</sub> Si(Ind) <sub>2</sub> ZrCl <sub>2</sub> . $^c$ MAO, toluene, 70 °C, 5 bar C <sub>2</sub> <sup>=</sup> or 40 °C, 3 bar C <sub>3</sub> <sup>=</sup> .							

was used in combination with an ansa-metallocene bearing a vinyl group on the bridging silicon atom. A second, more useful approach involved reaction of an ansa-metallocene compound with a MeSiH moiety as the bridge with a suitable vinyl- or alkenefunctionalized silica (route B, Scheme 21). Route B afforded the opportunity to study the effect of tether length on catalytic performance, longer tethers  $(C_8)$ providing increased activity. Catalyst loading, however, was found to play the principal role in determining catalytic activity, high Zr loadings leading to a decrease in activity. The systems compared favorably with Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> and rac-SiMe<sub>2</sub>(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> activated with MAO (method C, Table 8) or commercially available SiO<sub>2</sub>/MAO (method D, Table 8). Leaching, however, was observed in the majority of systems with the stability of SiO<sub>2</sub>-OSiMe<sub>2</sub>R toward MAO also being called into question. A reduction in leaching was observed when a prepolymerization step was used.

Scheme 22





Suzuki and co-workers produced a pseudo  $C_2$ symmetric silyl-bridged zirconocene compound with a chlorodimethylsilylethyl functional group on the bridging silicon via hydrosilylation of the vinylsubstituted starting material,  $(CH_2=CH_2)MeSi(1,3-Me_2Cp)_2ZrCl_2$ , Scheme 22.<sup>362</sup> The chlorosilyl functional group is believed to react selectively with the surface silanol, and this was supported by a model study carried out using 'BuMe<sub>2</sub>SiOH instead of silica, which obtained the expected modified zirconocene compound with a Si-O-Si linkage. Hydroboration of (CH<sub>2</sub>=CH<sub>2</sub>)MeSi(1,3-Me<sub>2</sub>Cp)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> with BH<sub>3</sub> and subsequent reaction with a vinyl-coated silica, or vice versa, also produced immobilized precatalysts, Scheme 23. The precatalyst formed via the hydroboration procedure when utilized in propylene polymerization gave higher activity, higher stereoregularity, and a narrower polydispersity than those produced via the hydrosilvlation route. A chain transfer reaction to boron, similar to those proposed by Chung et al., may have some influence if residual B-H functionalities are present.363

Recently, Miller and O'Hare synthesized a pseudo- $C_2$ -symmetric zirconocene bearing a chlorosilyl function, tethering it to a series of supports, MCM-41,

Scheme 24



Table 9. Olefin Polymerization Data Using aSupported Metallocene

		acti	$activity^a$		DI
	Zr (wt %)	$C_2^=$	$C_3^=$	$\mathrm{C_2}^=$	$C_3^{=}$
MCM-41 MCM-48 SBA-15 DMS SiO <sub>2</sub> SBIZrCl <sub>2</sub>	3.5 4.4 3.5 3.7 4.6	29.3 234 25.2 99.5 317 533	$\begin{array}{r} 4.93 \\ 0.3 \\ 2.56 \\ 9.2 \\ 8.9 \\ 506 \end{array}$	$21.5 \\ 7.0 \\ 20.1 \\ 4.2 \\ 10.7 \\ 8.2$	2.6 2.3 3.4 2.6 3.5 8.4

<sup>a</sup> MAO, toluene, 5 bar, temp and time not reported.

MCM-48, SBA-15, SiO<sub>2</sub>, and a disordered mesoporous phase silica (DMS).364 Great pains were taken to control the synthesis of the precatalyst, using Jordan's racemic directing route,<sup>365</sup> as well as to characterize the final tethered precatalyst (XRD, EDX, <sup>13</sup>C, and <sup>29</sup>Si CP-MAS NMR spectroscopy). The results were consistent with the presence of a surfacegrafted zirconocene species, depicted in Scheme 24. However, when the immobilized precatalysts were used in ethylene homopolymerization, the resultant PE resin possessed exceptionally high polydispersities, indicative of multiple active sites, Table 9. The polydispersities, however, narrow dramatically when propylene is homopolymerized. Striking differences in ethylene and propylene polymerization activities are also reported; for example, the precatalyst immobilized on MCM-48 provides one of the most active precatalysts for ethylene polymerization, while the same system has the lowest activity for propylene polymerization. It should however be noted that the reported performance of *rac*-Me<sub>2</sub>Si(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> (SBI- $ZrCl_2$ , Table 9) under identical conditions is also a little unusual.

One of the major drawbacks of reactive tethering is the generation of reactive side products (alcohols and HCl) that can interfere with the metal center. To combat this, synthetic procedures involving the initial pacification of the silica surface with an alkylaluminum (MAO, DEAC, or TEA) and reaction with a metallocene carrying a protic functional group were developed. The side products formed in this protocol are benign alkanes. One of the first examples of such a procedure was reported by Nakajima and







co-workers, who contacted an alkylaluminum-pacified silica with the amine- and hydroxyl-functionalized metallocenes  $(H_2N(CH_2)_3)_2Si(Cp)_2ZrCl_2$  and  $(HO-(CH_2)_3)_2Si(Cp)_2ZrCl_2$  (Scheme 25).<sup>366</sup> Contact of an alkylaluminum-pacified silica with unbridged monohydroxy-<sup>367</sup> (Scheme 25) and tetrahydrofuranyl-functionalized<sup>368</sup> metallocenes has also been reported (Scheme 26).

Brintzinger and co-workers reported the pretreatment of dehydroxylated silica with  $4\text{-ClCH}_2C_6H_4Si-(OMe)_3$  yielding a silica that quarternizes the amino group(s) in Me<sub>2</sub>Si(2-NMe<sub>2</sub>-Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> to form an ionic metallocene, which was active in the polymerization of propylene in combination with MAO.<sup>369</sup>

Perhaps the most unusual example of a reactive tethering is the use of the thallium cyclopentadienyl salts. Lee and co-workers reacted the thallium salt, TlCp-L-CpZr(Ind)Cl<sub>2</sub> (L = hexamethyltrisiloxane or pentamethylene) with a *p*-tosylated silica surface, eliminating thallium tosylate to form a silicasubstituted cyclopentadiene tether (Scheme 27). The tethered precatalysts formed moderately active po-

Scheme 27







lymerization catalysts when treated with MAO, the most active system employing the pentamethylene spacer (658 kg/(mol of Zr·h·bar)). The activities are, however, approximately four times higher than those of CpIndZrCl<sub>2</sub> contacted with silica. However, in all cases, high polydispersities were observed for the polymer produced ( $M_{\rm w}/M_{\rm n}=3.9-5.2$ ).<sup>370</sup>

Although not intended to be an immobilized catalyst for large-scale production, the immobilization of  $Cp*_2Sm(THF)_2$  on a silica surface with pendant alkene functions and subsequent polymerization is noteworthy, being a rare example of a metallocene tethered via the alkyl moiety (Scheme 28).<sup>371</sup>

#### 5.1.3. Constrained-Geometry Catalysts

Several groups have attempted to immobilize constrained geometry inspired precatalysts (CGC) via tethering techniques, the majority employing a 3-aminopropyl link to the silica surface. The first such species was synthesized by Uozumi et al. Immobilization of 3-aminopropyltrimethoxysilane onto a silica surface and subsequent contact with Cp\*TiCl<sub>3</sub> formed a poorly active system for the polymerization of ethylene (1.2 kg/(mol·b·h) or 0.24 g of polymer/g of catalyst) and ethylene-*co*-1-octene polymerization (2.57 kg/(mol·b·h) or 0.51 g of polymer/g catalyst). However, it did produce polymers of a narrow molecular weight distribution and random comonomer incorporation.<sup>372</sup>

Pakkanen and co-workers used the construction on a surface approach (Scheme 29) to produce a more "accurate" CGC mimic. The silica surface was modified by (EtO)Me<sub>2</sub>Si(CH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>2</sub> using ALCVD. The immobilized amino group was lithiated with <sup>n</sup>BuLi and contacted with either CpSiMe(R1)Cl or Me4- $CpSiMe(R^1)Cl$  ( $R^1 = H$  or Me). Analysis of the resultant material indicated the possibility of different cyclopentadiene species on the surface due to side reactions of the <sup>n</sup>BuLi and silica surface (Scheme 29, A).<sup>373</sup> Metalation of the cyclopentadiene starting materials was achieved with M(NR<sub>2</sub>)<sub>4</sub> (Ti, Zr, or Hf).<sup>374</sup> For the tetramethyl-substituted cyclopentadiene only the zirconium and hafnium precatalyst were successfully synthesized.<sup>374b</sup> In polymerization studies, the activities of the less sterically hindered unsubstituted cyclopentadienyl complexes were higher than those of the corresponding tetramethyl-substituted complexes, while the latter produced narrower polydispersity. A comparable titanium analogue was successfully produced when (MeO)<sub>3</sub>Si(CH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>3</sub>NH<sub>2</sub> modifed silicas were used. Hlatky directly reacted 3-aminopropyl-modified silica with Me<sub>4</sub>CpSiMe<sub>2</sub>Cl in the presence of NEt<sub>3</sub>. Metalation with  $Ti(NMe_2)_4$  and activation with MAO appears to be successful, although no data were given.375

The use of an alkylsiloxyl-containing compound as a reactive tether has also been studied by Eisen.<sup>376</sup> The complex is thought to produce multiple sites, immobilized either through the tether or through the metal or both (Scheme 30). However, once activated via MAO, the active species are probably the same. The presence of MeOH released as side product from the surface may also interfere. The supported catalyst produced polymers with higher  $M_{\rm w}$  than those produced by the homogeneous starting material.

Comparative studies of "constrained geometry inspired" tethered catalysts have recently been published by Jones and co-workers.<sup>377</sup> Active systems produced via stepwise construction or reactive tethers are compared to their ingenious stepwise construction of the precatalyst. In an attempt to produce a more well-defined and isolated species, Jones et. al. first contacted the silica surface with the sterically bulky imine (Ph<sub>3</sub>C)CH<sub>2</sub>CHN(CH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>3</sub>Si(OMe)<sub>3</sub>. The imine's bulk "patterns" the surface like parasols on a sandy beach. After several further steps (Scheme 31), a tethered substituted cyclopentadiene is formed, which can be metalated by Ti(NMe<sub>2</sub>)<sub>4</sub> and chlorinated with SiMe<sub>3</sub>Cl, producing isolated uniform species. The benefits of such a rational approach and the absence of steps involving "BuLi can be seen in improved activity, reduced leaching, and narrower molecular weight distributions when compared to samples that they made with procedures similar to Pakkanen et al.<sup>373,374</sup> and Eisen et al.<sup>376</sup> Some leaching is reported in the majority of the above cases when MAO is used as an activator. Jones et al. have reported that catalyst leaching was not noticeable



Scheme 30



when borane activators were used.<sup>377b</sup> It should be noted however that the catalyst productivities, as for most of the above cases, are extremely poor. For example, the highest activity reported for the boraneactivated systems was 28 kg of polymer/(mol·h) from a catalyst that had a titanium loading of 0.38 mmol of Ti/g of catalyst. That equals a productivity per hour of just 11 g of polymer/(g of catalyst·h). When one considers that the polymerization time was only 10 min, the actual productivity is just 1.8 g of PE/g of catalyst.

The importance that the spacing of the amine groups has on the final precatalyst can also be seen in another of Jones et al.'s disclosures.<sup>378</sup> In this

report, the group compared the immobilization of  $ClMe_2SiCpZrCl_3$  onto a support that contained either densely populated or spaced amine functionalities, as described above. In the case where the precatalyst was contacted with the densely populated surface, the resultant catalyst is tethered through the silicon atom and the zirconium atom by two different amine functions, and thus a CGC catalyst is not formed, whereas on the spaced out surface the desired CGC catalyst is formed (Scheme 32).

The use of reactive tethers to form immobilized "constrained geometry inspired" precatalysts has been limited. In addition to Eisen et al.<sup>376</sup> and Jones et al.,<sup>378</sup> Royo and co-workers synthesized ClMeSi-(CpMe<sub>4</sub>)N(<sup>7</sup>Bu)TiCl<sub>2</sub>, then reacted it with silica to produce an immobilized titanium species. The polydispersity indices of the polymers produced in this approach (PDI = 3.0-3.6) indicate the existence of multiple sites, possibly due to competitive reaction of the metal-chloride bond and the silica surface or the acidic side product (HCl).<sup>379</sup>

#### 5.1.4. Late Transition Metal Catalysts

Relatively few examples of tethered late transition metal catalyst exist; however, the synthetic procedures used cover the full range of tethering strategies. Mendez Llatas and co-workers at Repsol produced mono- and bis-trimethylsiloxypropyl functionalized  $\alpha$ -diimines via the lithiation of the standard  $\alpha$ -diimines ligand and reaction with ICH<sub>2</sub>CH<sub>2</sub>OSiMe<sub>3</sub> (Scheme 33). The resultant  $\alpha$ -diimines were contacted with silica and NiBr<sub>2</sub>(dme)<sub>2</sub> to form a series of tethered precatalysts that were active in the polymerization of ethylene, producing PE resins with predominantly methyl branches.<sup>380</sup>



Scheme 32



Brookhart and Preishuber-Pflugl synthesized a variety of nickel  $\alpha$ -diimines containing amine or hydroxy functional groups, which were reacted with TMA-pacified silica to form tethered precatalysts

Scheme 33



(Scheme 34).<sup>381</sup> These tethered complexes could be used to polymerize ethylene to very high activities, up to 10.5 kg of PE/g of catalyst, when used in combination with relatively inexpensive alkylaluminum chloride cocatalysts at low Al/Ni ratios with no reactor fouling. The activities were an order of magnitude higher than those formed by treating the unfunctionalized nickel  $\alpha$ -diimine with MAO/SiO<sub>2</sub>. Grubbs and co-workers have also utilized various hydroxy-functionalized ancillary ligands;  $\beta$ -ketoamines,  $\beta$ -diketimines, and iminoamino-tropolones, which were contacted with phenylsilane-modified silica. These ligands were deprotonated and reacted with (Ph<sub>3</sub>P)<sub>2</sub>Ni(Ph)Cl to form tethered neutral nickel chelates, which could be activated for ethylene polymerization by contact of a phosphine scavenger such as Ni(COD)<sub>2</sub>. However, no details of activity and polymer characterization are presented.<sup>382</sup>

Bis(imino)pyridine iron(II) complexes have been prepared via two synthetic strategies. Herrmann and co-workers modified the standard bis(imino)pyridine

Scheme 34





via lithiation with LDA and reaction with a linear bromoalkene of varying lengths, Scheme 35. The alkene-functionalized bis(imino)pyridines were tethered to a silane-modified silica via hydrosilylation.<sup>383</sup> Activation with MMAO produced catalytic systems that were prone to deactivation, especially at elevated temperatures, with the length of tether having little effect on the catalytic activities. The polymer resins produced possessed multimodal polydispersities that narrowed markedly above a polymerization temperature of 60 °C. Kim and co-workers reported an elaborate multistep synthetic protocol to produce an ethoxysilyl-functionalized bis(imino)pyridine, Scheme 36, which was subsequently converted to the corresponding Fe(II) or Co(II) complexes. The tethered precatalyst, when activated by MAO, showed activi-



ties drastically lower than the homogeneous unfunctionalized analogues.  $^{\rm 384}$ 

# 5.2. Tethered Cocatalysts

Tethering a cocatalyst to an inert carrier allows one to use different precatalysts for a single support preparation, making it a considerably more flexible protocol than tethering the precatalyst. Additionally, the use of known precatalysts provides a more realistic comparison to the homogeneous systems, as tethered precatalysts are, in the majority of cases, sterically or electronically different from the precatalysts they are "inspired" to mimic.

To some extent, supported MAO may be considered the archetypal example of a tethered cocatalyst and its extensive use has been outlined in previous sections. However, until recently surprisingly few examples of tethered perfluoroaryl group 13 cocatalyst systems existed. The tethering of perfluoroaryl group 13 complexes is performed using similar immobilization protocols to tethered precatalysts. As a consequence, they suffer from the same problems of nontrivial alteration of the ancillary ligand or competitive-nonselective reactions occurring when a complex is constructed on a support surface. Additionally, discoveries made by Bochmann<sup>385</sup> and Götz<sup>386</sup> and their respective co-workers may also need to be taken into consideration. The facile degradation of the  $[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$  anion, by reaction of AlR<sub>3</sub> (R = Me, <sup>*i*</sup>Bu) with  $[CPh_3][B(C_6F_5)_4]^{385}$  or  $[HNMe_2Ph]$ - $[B(C_6F_5)_4]$ ,<sup>386</sup> respectively, leads to the formation of a transient " $[AlR_2][B(C_6F_5)_4]$ " species and subsequent decomposition to mixtures of heteroleptic and homoleptic alanes and boranes. Such reactions may impinge on the sequence of addition or the choice of components to be used in the immobilization procedure.

The first proposed procedures for tethering a perfluoroaryl boron-containing cocatalyst were schemati-
Scheme 37



Scheme 38



cally outlined by Turner in a 1995 patent.<sup>387</sup> It described either the use of a reactive tether or the construction on a surface of the desired activator. However, although this document contained schematic examples of alkylsiloxy, chlorosilyl, and hydroxy functionalized borates reacting with a silica surface, no specific examples were set forth. Subsequently, several research groups demonstrated the practical implementation of the above concepts.

Fritze and co-workers immobilized perfluoroarylcontaining boranes via a reactive alkoxysilane tether to a silica surface (Scheme 37).<sup>388</sup> The resultant, immobilized borane was used to activate rac-SiMe<sub>2</sub>-(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrMe<sub>2</sub> in the slurry (bulk monomer) polymerization of propylene. However, from the examples outlined in the patent, some confusion arises as to which supported activator is actually used. On the face of it, a typical immobilization procedure contacts 10 mg (23  $\mu$ mol) of metallocenes with 10 g of supported borane (20 mmol boron), which works out to be a B/Zr ratio of 870:1, a huge ratio when compared to the usual ratio of 1-2:1 and leads to an active species with a productivity of 110 kg/(g of metal·h) or 0.11 kg/(g of catalyst h). The quarternization of the borane via addition of  $Li(C_6F_5)$  and the resultant metathesis with CPh<sub>3</sub>Cl to form the tethered borate is also disclosed (Scheme 37). The document also contains an example of an immobilized borane activator, formed by the hydroboration of vinylsiloxycoated silica surface with  $HB(C_6F_5)_2$  (Scheme 38).

Borates containing a chlorosilyl substituent as reactive tether have also been contacted with silica. Hinokuma and co-workers reacted dried silica with [HNMe<sub>2</sub>Ph][(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>3</sub>B(C<sub>6</sub>R<sub>4</sub>-X-SiR'<sub>2</sub>Cl-4)] (R = H or F; Scheme 39



X = O or  $SiMe_2(CH_2)_8$ ; R' = Me or Cl) in dichloromethane to form a silica-supported cocatalyst (Scheme 39) capable of activating various binary metallocene/TIBA precatalyst systems.<sup>389</sup>

Borates containing a hydroxyl group are probably the most widespread examples of tethered borates. The reaction of a borate with the general formula  $[NR^1R^2R^3H][(C_6F_5)_3BArOH] (R^{1-3} = alkyl, C_1-C_{+18};$ Ar = phenyl, diphenyl, or naphthyl) with a silane-,alkylaluminum- or aluminoxane-"pacified" silica eliminates innocuous and gaseous byproducts (H<sub>2</sub>, CH<sub>4</sub>,or C<sub>2</sub>H<sub>4</sub>), providing an elegant immobilization protocol.

Carnahan and co-workers at Dow and W. R. Grace illustrated the first example of such a protocol.<sup>390</sup> In these disclosures, [HNMe<sub>2</sub>Ph][(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>3</sub>BArOH] (Ar = phenyl and naphthyl) is contacted with a silica or alumina<sup>390a</sup> surface previously treated with PhSiH<sub>3</sub> or SiMe<sub>2</sub>H<sub>2</sub>, Scheme 40. Rapid evolution of hydrogen was observed, to form an immobilized borate species capable of activating either a metallocene,<sup>390a</sup> constrained geometry,<sup>390a</sup> or iron bis(imino)pyridine<sup>390b</sup> precatalyst. Poor activity was, however, observed for the alumina-supported borate when compared to similar procedures carried out with silica.

Jacobsen and co-workers at Dow were also successful in synthesizing an immobilized borate utilizing a similar ammonium borate, [HNEt<sub>3</sub>][(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>3</sub>-BArOH], which was contacted with a silica surface pacified by treatment with TEA or MAO (Scheme 39).<sup>391</sup> The insolubility of [HNEt<sub>3</sub>][(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>3</sub>BArOH] salt in apolar solvents compatible with the alkylaluminum-pretreated silica is one of the main drawbacks for successful immobilization of these species. An elegant solution to increased solubility was found when ammonium cations derived from long-chain amines were employed.<sup>392</sup> However, unlike the above, the previous ammonium ([NEt<sub>3</sub>H]<sup>+</sup>) borate systems, species containing  $[H(C_{18}H_{35})_2NMe]^+$ , for example, were first contacted with a solution of TEA to form  $[H(C_{18}H_{35})_2NMe][B(C_6F_5)_3(C_6H_4-4-OAlEt_2)].^{392d}$  This species was then reacted with the precatalyst before being contacted with a TEA-pacified silica support, presumably forming some form of heteroleptic siloxy-, phenoxy-bridged aluminum species on the surface.



This area of research has recently seen a sharp increase in patent activity by the BP Chemicals company,<sup>393</sup> who have achieved at least pilot plant development of such systems.<sup>394</sup> As mentioned previously, the above precatalyst/cocatalyst solution can be used to form polymer particles with spherical morphology without the need for contact with a support.<sup>113</sup>

"Pacified" alkylaluminum supports have also been used by Holtcamp in the immobilization of  $[(1,3-Bu-MeCp)_2ZrMe][(C_6F_5)_3A(C_5F_4N)]$  (A = Al or B)<sup>395</sup> or a diborate activator bridged by an octamethyltetrasiloxane group.<sup>396</sup> The author contacted the activated species or diborate activator with TEA- or EAOpacified silica, respectively. The supported diborate was then used in conjunction with (1,3-Bu-MeCp)<sub>2</sub>-ZrMe<sub>2</sub> to copolymerize ethylene and 1-hexene in slurry (2.7 kg of PE/(g of catalyst·h)). The final active species are presumably attached to the surface aluminum species via a dative bond to either the pyridyl-function (Scheme 41) or the octamethyltetrasiloxane bridge.

The immobilization of borate activators has also been achieved via tethering its ammonium anion.<sup>397,398</sup> This has been performed by reacting  $(MeO)_3SiC_6H_4NMe_2$  with a silica surface, followed by addition of HCl then Li[B(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>4</sub>],<sup>397</sup> Scheme 42, or by contacting [HOC<sub>6</sub>H<sub>4</sub>NMe<sub>2</sub>H][B(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>4</sub>] with a TEApacified silica (Scheme 43).<sup>396</sup> The free ionic species formed is held to the surface via electrostatic interaction or by the labile coordination of the supported amine.

A novel procedure for the immobilization of a borate anion can be seen in Vogel's disclosure, the starting point of which is again a TEA-pacified support.<sup>399</sup> Treatment of the pacified silica with *trans*-8,*trans*-10-dodecadiene-1-ol formed an immobilized diene. The CGC precatalyst, SiMe<sub>2</sub>(C<sub>5</sub>Me<sub>4</sub>)(N<sup>t</sup>Bu)-





Scheme 42



Scheme 43



TiCl<sub>2</sub>, is then reduced in its presence, yielding a diene-tethered Ti(II) species, and activated by addition of  $B(C_6F_5)_3$  to form an immobilized borate (Scheme 44). During production of the initial chain it can be considered as a doubly immobilized species containing both a tethered precatalyst (metal-alkyl) and cocatalyst. Similarly, functionalized dienes such as 1-phenyl-4(4-*N*,*N*'-dimethylaminophenyl)-1,3-buta-diene have been converted into zwitterionic complexes and immobilized onto silica with the implication that the amino group facilitates improved adsorption of the complex.<sup>340</sup> Similarly, vinyltrimethoxysilane has been treated with Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrClH to form a zirconium alkyl that can be adsorbed onto a SiO<sub>2</sub>/TIBA surface.<sup>401</sup>

Scheme 44



# 6. Magnesium Chloride

In his review published in 2000, Hlatky<sup>43</sup> commented that magnesium chloride, although a widely used support in Ziegler-Natta catalysts, had been studied far less extensively than silica as a carrier for single-site catalysts. This is still the case, but in the past few years, there has been a notable increase in research on single-site catalyst immobilization and activation using MgCl<sub>2</sub>-based systems. This interest stems partly from the development of controlledmorphology MgCl<sub>2</sub> supports for Ziegler–Natta catalysts. Spherical supports having controlled particle size can be produced by cooling emulsions of molten MgCl<sub>2</sub>·*n*ROH adducts in paraffin oil, thus obtaining almost perfectly spherical supports, which are then converted into Ziegler-Natta catalysts by reaction with TiCl<sub>4</sub> and other components. Porous support materials can be prepared by partial dealcoholation of a MgCl<sub>2</sub>·3EtOH adduct, followed by reaction with AlR<sub>3</sub> or MAO, and such supports have been used in conjunction with zirconocenes for ethylene homo- and copolymerization.<sup>402</sup> Similar supports, of composition  $MgCl_2/AlEt_n(OEt)_{3-n}$ , have recently been used in the absence of MAO for the immobilization and activation of a range of titanium-based single-site catalysts, leading to polyethylene having narrow molecular weight distribution and spherical particle morphology.<sup>403,404</sup> Particularly high activity (around 6000-9000 g/(mmol of Ti·h·bar)) was obtained using Cp-TiCl<sub>3</sub> and related compounds. Previous studies on propylene polymerization using systems of type MgCl<sub>2</sub>/CpTiCl<sub>3</sub>/Al(*i*-Bu)<sub>3</sub> have indicated that the Cp ligand remains bound to Ti after contact with the Al alkyl.<sup>405</sup> A particular advantage of MgCl<sub>2</sub> a as support for titanocenes, reported previously, is stabilization of the active species, avoiding catalyst decay during polymerization.<sup>406</sup> MgCl<sub>2</sub>/AlEt $_n$ (OEt)<sub>3-n</sub> supports have now also been used for the immobilization of chromium-<sup>407</sup> and vanadium-based<sup>408</sup> catalysts, giving polyethylenes with narrow molecular weight distribution. Late-transition metal catalysts such as nickel diimine and iron complexes have also been immobilized on similar supports derived from MgCl<sub>2</sub>/ ethanol adducts, and it is apparent that catalyst activities exceeding those obtained under homogeneous polymerization conditions can be achieved.<sup>409,410</sup>

Spherical adducts of MgCl<sub>2</sub> and ethanol have also, after dealcoholation, been utilized for impregnation

with MAO (and a cross-linking agent to give greater MAO incorporation); the immobilized MAO was then mixed with a solution of rac-Et(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> and used in ethylene polymerization, giving spherical polyethylene morphology.<sup>411</sup> A further example of the use of zirconocenes with a MgCl<sub>2</sub>-derived support is the reaction of  $MgCl_2 \cdot nEtOH$  with  $AlEt_3$  and treatment of the product with  $(n-BuCp)_2ZrCl_2$  to give an immobilized catalyst used in ethylene polymerization in combination with MAO.<sup>412</sup> Solid MgCl<sub>2</sub>•nROH supports have also been prepared by dissolving MgCl<sub>2</sub> in excess ethanol or methanol, adding decane, and then heating under vacuum to effect precipitation of the support.<sup>413</sup> Such supports were reacted with aluminum alkyls and used, together with zirconocenes and MAO, in ethylene/1-hexene copolymerization. The preparation of hybrid Ziegler-Natta/metallocene catalysts was also investigated, incorporating TiCl<sub>4</sub> together with the zirconocene.<sup>414</sup>

Effective MgCl<sub>2</sub>-based activators for single-site catalysts have also been obtained starting from an adduct of MgCl<sub>2</sub> and 2-ethyl-1-hexanol. Again, the roots of this development can be traced to aspects of Ziegler-Natta catalyst preparation, the solubilization of a 1:3 MgCl<sub>2</sub>/2-ethyl-1-hexanol adduct in decane being described in Mitsui Ziegler-Natta catalyst patents.<sup>415</sup> Activation of Ti-based FI catalysts using  $MgCl_2/Al(i-Bu)_n(OR)_{3-n}$ , obtained in situ via reaction of  $Al(i-Bu)_3$  with a solution of MgCl<sub>2</sub> and 2-ethylhexanol, resulted in catalyst activities comparable with those obtained using MAO.<sup>416</sup> This approach also gave very high activities with zirconium- and vanadium-based FI catalysts and resulted in well-defined polymer particle morphology.<sup>417</sup> In the case of V-FI catalysts, stable ethylene polymerization kinetics were obtained even at 75 °C, in contrast to the frequently observed rapid decay in activity of vanadium-based catalysts in olefin polymerization.<sup>418</sup> In addition to the FI catalysts, it was also stated that these MgCl<sub>2</sub>-based support/activators could be used in combination with late transition metal catalysts; ethylene polymerizations with iron catalysts are described in a patent application.<sup>419</sup> In situ precipitation of magnesium chloride as a component in the activation of single-site catalysts can also be effected by the use of mixtures of MgR<sub>2</sub> and AlR<sub>2</sub>Cl, generating MgCl<sub>2</sub> and AlR<sub>3</sub>.<sup>420</sup> Various metallocenes could be activated in this way, giving ethylene/1-hexene copolymers with narrow compositional distributions. In another approach, MgEtBu was mixed with ethylaluminum sesquichloride and then an iron complex to give a solid catalyst component for ethylene polymerization.421

An important feature of magnesium chloride as a support material for single-site catalysts is the presence of Lewis acidic centers, which in many cases enables catalyst activation without the use of MAO.<sup>422</sup> Highly dispersed magnesium chloride was prepared by reaction of MgCl<sub>2</sub>·*n*AlEt<sub>3</sub> with CCl<sub>4</sub> and used to immobilize *rac*-Me<sub>2</sub>Si(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>. Ethylene polymerization activities were similar to those obtained using a SiO<sub>2</sub>/MAO support, although much lower than were obtained in homogeneous polymerization using MAO as cocatalyst. The MgCl<sub>2</sub>-supported zirconocene was found to be relatively insensitive to chain transfer with hydrogen<sup>422a</sup> and, in contrast to the SiO<sub>2</sub>-supported catalyst, did not exhibit a comonomer activation effect in ethylene/1-hexene copolymerization.<sup>422b</sup>

Highly dispersed activated MgCl<sub>2</sub>, prepared by reaction of magnesium with excess *n*-butyl chloride in refluxing heptane, has recently been used for the immobilization of a bis(imino)pyridyl iron dichloride. Stable kinetics were observed in ethylene polymerizations carried out at 70 or 80 °C, using trialkylaluminum cocatalysts.<sup>423</sup> An unusual feature of MgCl<sub>2</sub>supported iron catalysts was shown to be increased activity for ethylene polymerization in the presence of hydrogen, in contrast to what is observed, for example, with MgCl<sub>2</sub>/TiCl<sub>4</sub>-based systems.

Magnesium chloride has also been used in combination with a silica support. Immobilization of MgCl<sub>2</sub>/  $Cp_2MCl_2$  (M = Ti or Zr) was carried out via the impregnation of silica with a solution of MgCl<sub>2</sub> and the metallocene in tetrahydrofuran (THF).424 Ethylene polymerization was carried out in the presence of MAO. The polyethylene molecular weight distribution was significantly narrower than that obtained using silica alone. A related preparation not involving the use of silica involved the addition of a THF solution of MgCl<sub>2</sub> and metallocene to excess hexane to precipitate a solid catalyst.<sup>425</sup> Another example of the use of THF in catalyst immobilization using MgCl<sub>2</sub> involves treatment of MgCl<sub>2</sub>(THF)<sub>2</sub> with an aluminum alkyl and subsequently Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>.<sup>426</sup> Heterogenization of the metallocene was obtained using AlEt<sub>2</sub>Cl, but was not effective when AlR<sub>3</sub> or MAO was used.

MgCl<sub>2</sub>-supported metallocenes have also been prepared using the product of ball milling magnesium chloride with ethyl benzoate, one of the earliest methods used in the preparation of activated MgCl<sub>2</sub> as a support for Ziegler–Natta catalysts. Immobilization of Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> was carried out with and without first pretreating the support with MAO, which was also used as cocatalyst in polymerization.<sup>427</sup> Narrow molecular weight distribution was obtained, but catalyst decay during polymerization. Very low activity was obtained when a bulkier zirconocene, Et-(Flu)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>, was used. This negative effect of zirconocene steric bulk on activity in a MgCl<sub>2</sub>-immobilized system is also apparent from other studies.<sup>403</sup>

Magnesium chloride has also been used for the immobilization of new manganese-based transition metal complexes.<sup>428</sup> MAO was found to be a poor cocatalyst in these systems, but moderate activities were obtained using AlEt<sub>2</sub>Cl. Other alternatives to MAO as cocatalyst for MgCl<sub>2</sub>-supported single-site catalysts have also been described. High ethylene polymerization activity was reported using *rac*-Et-(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> in combination with Ph<sub>3</sub>CClO<sub>4</sub> and MgCl<sub>2</sub>, although the presence of nonimmobilized active species was noted.<sup>429</sup>

The feasibility of using magnesium chloride as support for both Ziegler-Natta and single-site catalysts has, as indicated above, led to attempts to synthesize "hybrid" catalyst systems containing both





a single-site component and a Ziegler–Natta component such as TiCl<sub>4</sub>.<sup>414,430</sup> The broad polyethylene molecular weight distribution obtained on contacting CpTiCl<sub>3</sub> with the reaction product of MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 2-ethyl-1-hexanol, Ti(OEt)<sub>4</sub>, and AlEt<sub>2</sub>Cl is also likely to arise from formation of a hybrid system.<sup>431</sup> The development of catalysts classed as Ziegler–Natta systems but with uniform active species has also been investigated via the immobilization of a dichlorobis( $\beta$ diketonato)titanium complex on MgCl<sub>2</sub>.<sup>432</sup>

The use of magnesium chloride for the immobilization of single-site catalysts is also described in a number of recent patent applications, many of which describe the use of MgCl<sub>2</sub>-based supports in combination with MAO. Polypropylene having narrow molecular weight distribution has been prepared using a catalyst obtained by contacting a MgCl<sub>2</sub>/ROH adduct first with MAO and subsequently with a metallocene.<sup>433</sup> An alternative support preparation is via the reaction of *t*-BuCl and MgBu<sub>2</sub> in a hydrocarbon solvent and contact of the resulting precipitate with MAO and a metallocene.<sup>434</sup>

An approach for the tethering of a borate activator to a magnesium chloride support has recently been identified, involving activators containing a Lewis base functionality able to coordinate to the Lewis acidic support.<sup>435</sup> A chemically activated MgCl<sub>2</sub> support was treated with [Ph<sub>3</sub>C][B(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>3</sub>(C<sub>6</sub>H<sub>4</sub>NMe<sub>2</sub>)] (Scheme 45) to give an immobilized borate, which was used in ethylene and propylene homopolymerization and in ethylene/1-butene copolymerization in combination with *rac*-Me<sub>2</sub>Si(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>/Al(*i*-Bu)<sub>3</sub>.

Hydrated magnesium chloride,  $MgCl_2 \cdot nH_2O$ , has also been used as a support precursor, which after calcining at 200 °C was treated with MAO and a zirconocene.<sup>436</sup> It is likely that  $Mg(OH)_nCl_{2-n}$  is formed during the calcination step, facilitating chemical tethering of MAO to the support.

# 7. Surface Organometallic Complexes and Superacids

The development of heterogeneous SOMC (surface organometallic complex) catalysts is of ongoing interest in various fields. The aspiration is to produce a heterogeneous catalyst system that preserves or enhances the activity and selectivity of a homogeneous catalyst, while benefiting from increased stability due to a reduction in bimolecular decomposition and the ease of process control that heterogeneous catalysts provide.  $^{437}$ 

The most common SOMC  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalysts are those prepared by anchoring a homoleptic early transition metal hydrocarbyl complex onto inorganic oxide supports. For example, a number of studies on alkyl, alkylidene, or hydride complexes resulting from the reaction of homoleptic organozirconium<sup>438-443</sup> and organochromium complexes<sup>444-449</sup> (neopentyl, neopthyl, benzyl, methylsilyl, cyclopentadienyl, allyl, or arene) with silica or alumina have been reported by researchers at ICI/Du Pont,438 Union Carbide,<sup>444</sup> and various other groups<sup>439–449</sup> to produce highly active polymerization systems in the absence of a cocatalyst and invariably produce polyolefin resins with broad molecular weight distributions, indicative of multiple active sites. It should be noted, however, that Zr(CH<sub>2</sub>Ph)<sub>4</sub> in combination with MAO<sup>450a</sup> and B(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>3</sub><sup>450b</sup> has been reported to produce polymer resins with narrow molecular weight distributions.

Marks and co-workers extensively studied the adsorption of well-defined organoactinide and organozirconium molecules onto various inorganic oxides.451-454 The group studied, via <sup>13</sup>C CP-MAS NMR spectroscopy, the adsorption of <sup>13</sup>C enriched organoactinide complexes such as Cp\*<sub>2</sub>Th(<sup>13</sup>CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub> and early transition metal hydrocarbyls onto  $\gamma$ -alumina (dehydroxylated or partially dehydroxylated), silica (dehydroxylated or partially dehydroxylated), silica-alumina, MgO, or MgCl<sub>2</sub>.452 "Cation-like" species, with comparable spectral assignments to homogeneous analogues were identified and were believed to be responsible for the observed catalytic activity in arene hydrogenation and ethylene polymerization.<sup>452</sup> Subsequent kinetic studies,<sup>452a,c,f</sup> stoichiometric probe reactions,<sup>452a,b</sup> and poisoning experiments<sup>452a-c,f</sup> helped elucidate catalytic rate laws, active chemical functionalities and percentages of catalytically significant sites.

Marks et al. established that alkyl anion abstraction (Scheme 46, A) constituted the major adsorptive pathway for metallocenes on strong Lewis acidic surfaces ( $\gamma$ -alumina, dehydroxylated or partially dehydroxylated, or MgCl<sub>2</sub>), while protonolysis (Scheme 46, B) was the major pathway for conventional weakly Brønsted acidic surfaces. For the strong Lewis acidic surfaces, the heterolytic M-C bond scission yielded a surface cationic species whose catalytic behavior is strongly dependent on the nature and possible coordination of the charge-compensating support, while the weakly Brønsted acidic surfaces produce  $\mu$ -oxo structures that were chemically inert.

Polymerization studies on the heterogeneous catalyst formed by the adsorption of an organozirconium complex on a strongly Lewis acidic surface indicated that the number and nature of the active sites were highly sensitive to the ancillary ligation. Comparative polymerization studies of Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrMe<sub>2</sub> (Cp' = Cp or Cp\*) or Cp\*ZrMe<sub>3</sub> supported on dehydroxylated alumina yielded an order of activity Cp\*ZrMe<sub>3</sub> > Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrMe<sub>2</sub>  $\approx$  Cp\*<sub>2</sub>ZrMe<sub>2</sub>. The order of activity is also in correlation with the percentage of catalytically significant sites calculated from CP-MAS and poisoning studies,

Scheme 46



previously mentioned (catalytically significant sites Cp\*ZrMe<sub>3</sub> ca. 12%; Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrMe<sub>2</sub>, ca. 4%).<sup>452</sup> For Cp\*<sub>2</sub>-ThMe<sub>2</sub>, the nature of the support was also found to strongly influence the number of catalytically significant sites, with MgCl<sub>2</sub> (ca. 50%) generating five times the number of catalytically significant sites than were obtained with dehydroxylated alumina (ca. 10%).

Similar, comprehensive investigation into the interactions of Cp\*ZrMe<sub>3</sub> and Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrMe<sub>2</sub> with partially dehydroxylated silica, silica-alumina, and alumina surfaces have been carried out by Basset et al.<sup>453</sup> Careful identification of the resulting surface organometallic complexes was undertaken to probe the relationship between catalyst structure and polymerization activity. As above,<sup>452</sup> the activity of the supported species was dependent on the choice of support, with increased activity directly related to the number of Lewis acidic centers present on the oxides and to the strength of their Lewis acidity, as well as the ancillary ligation of the organozirconium complex. Addition of a cocatalyst complex  $(B(C_6F_5)_3 \text{ or MAO})$ to the surface organometallic complex was also investigated. Increased activity was noted on addition of the cocatalyst complex and was interpreted to result from an increased concentration of fully cationic zirconium surface complex. The activity, however, remained very low in comparison to the analogous homogeneous systems. The lowering in activity was proposed to arise from the steric nature of the support, which restricts monomer coordination or the reduction in the electrophilicity of the zirconium center resulting from the potentially efficient  $\pi$ -donation from the siloxy and aluminoxy ligands to the metal center.

Marks and co-workers have recently investigated the interactions and catalytic properties of metal hydrocarbyls adsorbed onto strongly Brønsted acidic surfaces, in particular "superacidic" sulfated metal oxides.<sup>454,456–458</sup> The initial studies concentrated on the chemisorption and interaction of organozirconium complexes with the strongly Brønsted acidic hydroxyl groups on the surface of sulfated zirconia, previously prepared by the thermal decomposition of  $Zr(SO_4)$ . 4H<sub>2</sub>O.<sup>454</sup> The resultant surface bound species were found to be highly active in ethylene and propylene polymerization, which was in stark contrast to the species formed on weakly Brønsted acidic surfaces, with the active species (Scheme 46, C) resulting from extensive charge delocalization of the conjugate base. The number of active sites generated by the adsorption of Cp\*ZrMe<sub>3</sub> on sulfated zirconia (ca. 65%) was also found to be much higher than that on dehvdroxylated alumina (ca. 12%); for the former, this was approximately equal to the percentage of Brønsted acidic site population for sulfated zirconia activated at 300–400 °C.455 The activity and number of catalytically significant sites were again found to be highly sensitive to the ancillary ligation and calcination temperature of the support. Additional "superacidic" sulfated metal oxides to be utilized as solid cocatalysts have included sulfated stannia,456,457 titanium dioxide,457 iron oxide,457 and alumina,458 all of which produced heterogeneous catalysts with a high percentage (and in the case of the latter virtually 100%) of catalytically significant sites. It should be noted, however, that the number of catalytically active sites does not always indicate the activity of these catalysts. The authors reported that the catalytic activity in ethylene polymerization appeared to be derived from the interplay between the electrophilicity of the Zr cation and the percentage of catalytically significant sites.<sup>458</sup> Finally, while the sulfated supports described above may be beneficial in terms of cost and synthetic simplicity when compared to traditional cocatalysts, their application as a "drop in technology" would strongly depend on their ability to form regular polymer particles of sufficient size and size distribution, which in turn is strongly dependent on the porosity and particle size and size distribution of the starting support. For example, traditional support sizes are on the order of tens of micrometers, while the sulfated stannia support was approximately 5 nm in size.

Jensen and co-workers at Chevron Phillips have recently demonstrated the use of activator/supports for metallocenes that were based on halogenated superacidic support surfaces.<sup>459,460</sup> The group pretreated silica, silica-alumina, alumina, and titania surfaces with a halogen-containing inorganic complex (e.g.,  $[NH_4][F]$ ,  $[NH_4]_2[SiF_6]$ ) prior to calcination. The halogenated support was then contacted with a metallocene dichloride and an alkylaluminum prior to polymerization. A large proportion of the resultant solid catalysts proved to be highly active in the polymerization of ethylene. For example, silicaalumina pretreated with a 10 wt % loading of NH<sub>4</sub>-HF<sub>2</sub> and calcined to 450 °C yielded a catalytic system in conjunction with TEA and <sup>bu</sup>Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> that achieved a productivity of 18.5 kg of PE/(g of catalyst h).<sup>460e</sup>

Aluminum phosphates or alumina-aluminum phosphates have also proven to be efficient support/





activator materials for a range of chromium-based precatalysts,<sup>461</sup> in particular, the Cr(II) ([Cp\*CrMe]<sub>2</sub>]), neutral (Cp\*CrMe<sub>2</sub>(THF)) or cationic ([Cp\*CrMe-(THF)<sub>2</sub>][BPh<sub>4</sub>]) Cr(III), and various anionic or mixed valence complexes developed by Theopold et al.<sup>462</sup> The activity of these systems was greatly improved when used in conjunction with IBAO, with the resultant polyethylene resins possessing narrower molecular weight distribution ( $M_w/M_n = 2-4$ ) than the corresponding silica-supported systems ( $M_w/M_n = 12.4-40$ ).

Bochmann and co-workers recently reported the first application of homoleptic and mixed  $\alpha$ -zirconium phosphonates as support material for metallocene precatalysts.<sup>463</sup> The supports were impregnated with zirconocene dichloride (sublimation or slurry methods), while Cp\*ZrCl<sub>3</sub> was covalently attached to a functionalized  $\alpha$ -zirconium phosphonate  $\alpha$ -Zr(O<sub>3</sub>- $PR_{2-n}(O_3PCMe_2CH_2OH)_n$  (Scheme 47). The resultant system when activated by addition of MAO or a combination of TIBA and [Ph<sub>3</sub>C][B(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>4</sub>] produced highly active (up to 9600 kg of PE/(mol of Zr·bar·h)) ethylene polymerization catalysts. The resultant resins, however, while being free flowing and showing good replication, did possess relatively broad molecular weight distributions. Additional examples of support/activators have been reported by Takahashi et al, who used alumina-coated silica in conjunction with a dimethyl zirconocene or hafnocene and dimethylaniline to form an active supported catalyst system.464

# 8. Clays

Mineral clay supports such as montmorillonite, hectorite, vermiculite, hydrotalcitite, smectite, mica, and kaolin have all been employed as inorganic supports for single-site  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalysts. Yano and co-workers at Tosoh impregnated and ion-exchanged clays with aqueous solutions of Brønsted acids such as quaternary ammonium complexes  $([HNMe_2Ph]^+ 465 \text{ or } [HNMe_2(n-C_{18}H_{37})]^+ 466).$  Drying the resultant solid afforded efficient support/activators for metallocene dichloride, precontacted with an alkylaluminum complex, which acts only as an alkylating agent and scavenger.<sup>465</sup> Subsequent studies showed that active systems could be formed by the addition of dimethylmetallocene to the ammoniumimpregnated clay without the addition of an alkylating or scavenger reagent.467

Clay surfaces have also been ion exchanged or chemically modified with an inorganic complex to form support/activators for  ${}^{\rm Me}Cp_2ZrMe_2$  in the ab-

Table 10.

	modifier	activity (kg of PE/g of clay•h)
Na-mica	none H <sub>2</sub> SO <sub>4</sub>	$\begin{array}{c} 1.1 \\ 0.5 \end{array}$
	$ZnSO_4 \cdot 7H_2O$ $Cr(NO_3)_3 \cdot 9H_2O$	$1.5 \\ 0.9$
$Mont-1^a$	none AlEt <sub>3</sub>	1.5 2.1
	${ m ZnEt_2} { m BuNH_2}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.3 \\ 0 \end{array}$
<sup><math>a</math></sup> Mont-1 =	montmorillonite pret	reated with MgSO <sub>4</sub> ·7H <sub>2</sub> O

sence of a scavenger agent. Takahashi et al. treated mica and montmorillonite with various inorganic complexes to form several active systems (Table 10) in which the acidity of the clay-based support played a major role in the activity of the supported catalyst.<sup>468</sup> For example, when the acidic surface of the modified montmorillonite is removed via treatment with a base ( $BuNH_2$  or 2,6- $Me_2C_5H_3N$ ), the resultant catalyst activity is reduced or rendered completely inactive in the polymerization of ethylene. Sun and co-workers at Dow have also prepared modified claybased supports.<sup>469</sup> The group utilized montmorillonite as a base support to produce agglomerated ammonium or anilinium ion-exchanged aluminummagnesium or fluorinated magnesium silicate aerogels following modification. The supports proved to be effective activators for zirconocene or constrained geometry butadiene polymerization catalysts. Pretreating the clay surface with an alkylaluminum complex, prior to contact with a solution of metallocene dichloride and trialklyaluminum, has been extensively studied by workers at Mitsubishi<sup>470</sup> and Idemitsu<sup>470</sup> and by Weiss et al.<sup>472</sup>

Aluminoxane-activated zirconocenes have been immobilized on montmorillonite by Tang et al.<sup>473,474</sup> The zirconocene catalysts were immobilized inside an aminopropylsilane-modified montmorillonite pretreated by acidization and calcination. The solid catalyst was then activated by MAO and used to polymerize ethylene. The aminopropylsilane modification expanded the distance between the interlayers of the clay and was believed to allow better penetration of the catalyst and monomer with the internal structure of the clay support. The group has also reported the synthesis of silica-clay hybrid supports that were used to produce hybrid polymer nanocomposities.

The development of polymer nanocomposites composed of an organic polymer matrix with dispersed inorganic nanofillers has become an area of increased scientific interest, especially since the successful synthesis of nylon6/clay nanocomposites was reported.<sup>475</sup> Because polyolefins are apolar in nature, the standard procedures to exfoliate the clay, by intercalating into the lattices of the polar clay, are extremely difficult. This has provided a unique opportunity for supported single-site catalysts. Several groups have overcome the synthesis problem by developing the in situ polymerization of the olefin with single-site catalysts that are supported within the clay galleries, with the growing polymer mass gradually pushing apart the interlayers until the clay is exfoliated and dispersed within the growing polymer matrix.<sup>476–479</sup> Similarly, clay pretreated with poly(styrene-*co*-acrylonitrile) has been treated with MAO to form a supported cocatalyst that activated  $Et(Ind)_2ZrCl_2$ . The supported catalyst was then used to polymerize propylene to form a hybrid material.<sup>480</sup>

#### 9. "Hybrid" Multicomponent Catalyst Systems

Hybrid multicomponent catalyst systems containing a supported single-site  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalyst have become an area of increased research activity and possibly represent one of the most important areas for supported single-site catalytic research in the future.

## 9.1. Supported Tandem Oligomerization/ Copolymerization

Some of the most interesting polyethylene resins to be developed are the short-chain branched LLDPE resins. As mentioned earlier, these resins are produced on an industrial scale by the copolymerization of ethylene and a higher  $\alpha$ -olefin such as 1-butene, 1-hexene, or 1-octene. These higher  $\alpha$ -olefins are usually produced separately by the oligomerization of ethylene.<sup>481</sup> The prospect of catalytically converting one feedstock into a higher  $\alpha$ -olefin, which could then be copolymerized to give short-chain branched PE in a single reactor, led to the development of the tandem catalyst systems. The classical example was reported by Beach et al. using  $Ti(O^iPr)_4/AlEt_3$  and  $TiCl_4/MgCl_2$ , where the  $Ti(O^{i}Pr)_{4}/AlEt_{3}$  component oligometrizes ethylene to predominately 1-butene, while the TiCl<sub>4</sub>/ MgCl<sub>2</sub> component co-incorporates ethylene and the oligomers into short-chain branched polyethylene resins.<sup>482</sup> Examples of homogeneous tandem catalysts giving short- or long-chain branched polyethylene resins also include single-component chromium<sup>483</sup> or titanium<sup>484</sup> systems, in which a fraction of the active sites were over-reduced to form an oligomerization species while the remainder acted as a copolymerization catalyst, and more recently by two-component systems<sup>485</sup> such as those developed by Bazan et al.<sup>486</sup>

At present, relatively few examples of supported tandem oligomerization/copolymerization systems exist. Wang and co-workers at Du Pont reported the coimpregnation of a bis(imino)pyridine iron catalyst capable of oligomerizing ethylene with Me<sub>2</sub>C(Cp)-(Flu)ZrCl<sub>2</sub><sup>487a</sup> and a bis(imino)pyridine iron polymerization catalyst<sup>487b</sup> onto MAO-modified silica to produce branched polyethylenes. A similar example has also been reported by Killian and co-workers, who coimpregnated a nickel-based oligomerization and a metallocene-based copolymerization catalyst onto MAO-modified silica.<sup>488</sup>

Alternatively, Okuda et al. reported a tandem catalyst system in which the oligomerization catalyst, pyridyl-2,6-diisopropylphenylimine nickel dibromide, is left in the homogeneous phase, while a constrained geometry copolymerization catalyst is immobilized onto a heterogeneous support.<sup>489</sup> The nickel catalyst produced linear 1- and 2-olefins and while the latter were reported to be inert and were not incorporated into the polymer resins, their presence was believed

to complicate the copolymerization process. Furthermore, analysis of the polymer resins unexpectedly indicated that only methyl-branched side chains were present, which led the group to propose an elaborate multicomponent mechanism to explain the formation of exclusively methyl-branched polymer resins. Bis-(imino)pyridine iron oligomerization catalysts have also been utilized in the homogeneous phase with a heterogeneous *rac*-Et(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>/MAO/montmorillonite copolymerization catalyst.<sup>490</sup> Increased Fe/Zr ratios led to a decrease in resin density and melting point, while chain branching and molecular weight increased.

Several considerations need to be taken into account before one chooses whether to immobilize the oligomerization catalyst, such as the cocatalyst used in the homogeneous phase and whether it could inhibit, leach, or be involved in chain transfer reactions. Additionally, producing the oligomeric comonomers on the surface and in close proximity to the copolymerization component may lead to a high local concentration of the comonomer. The flexibility to independently form the polymerization reaction, adjusting the  $\alpha$ -olefin production to control the polymer density, is of major importance and hence would favor feeding in the oligomerization catalyst.

An additional possible pitfall for such tandem catalysis is that in commercial processes, it is common practice to use hydrogen to regulate the molar mass of the polyolefin. In the case where the oligomerization catalyst is also sensitive to hydrogenolysis, the quite expensive production of alkanes from olefin feedstock can be envisaged.

#### 9.2. Mixed Supported Polymerization Catalysts

As mentioned earlier, single-site catalysts produce tailored polymer resins in terms of molecular weight, molecular weight distribution, stereoregularity, and comonomer incorporation, and while characteristics such as narrow molecular weight distributions and uniform comonomer incorporation have allowed singlesite catalysts to produce polymers with improved physical properties, such as impact resistance, environmental crack resistance, and clarity, their processability has proved difficult. In processing, molecular weight distribution and molecular weight are important factors, broad molecular weight distributions affording higher flowability in the molten state at high shear rates, especially important in extrusion processes, while broadened molecular weight distributions possess higher zero-shear viscosities, which are advantageous for blow molding applications. Several methods have been developed to tailor the molecular weight and molecular weight distribution of the final polymer. The first involves blending polymers produced with individual catalysts, but here a problem may arise with respect to poor miscibility. The second is multireactor technology, which has been covered in a previous section. Finally, the use of tandem catalysts in a single reactor has been developed, using catalyst components with different comonomer incorporation abilities, stereoselectivities, hydrogen response, and ability to chain walk.

### 9.2.1. Mixed Ziegler-Natta and Single-Site Catalysts

Hybrid catalysts derived from a heterogeneous Ziegler-Natta catalyst and a single-site catalyst component represent some of the most interesting examples of tandem catalysis and have demonstrated that the interface of what some consider to be rival technologies can lead to considerable synergistic benefits with regard to the final polymer product.

Nowlin and Mink, along with their co-workers at Mobil<sup>491</sup> and Exxon-Mobil,<sup>492</sup> reported the use of mixed Ziegler-Natta/single-site systems in the tandem copolymerization of ethylene and 1-hexene. In general, the Ziegler–Natta catalyst component was synthesized by contacting MgBu<sub>2</sub>/butanol-modified silica with TiCl<sub>4</sub>. The solid catalyst was then impregnated with a solution of MAO/metallocene using the "incipient wetness" technique. The resultant catalysts proved to be highly active, producing resins with broad or bimodal molecular weight distribution and improved physical properties. In addition, the calcination temperature of the initial silica support was found to be of great importance in terms of catalyst activity, with a calcination temperature of 700-800 °C leading to the most active systems. Similar polyethylene-producing systems have also been reported by industrial<sup>493</sup> and academic laboratories,<sup>494</sup> and include immobilization of samarocene<sup>495</sup> and selfimmobilizing metallocenes.<sup>496</sup> Additional hybrid ethylene polymerization systems have been formed by contacting a metallocene solution with Ti(O<sup>i</sup>Pr)<sub>4</sub>/ TiCl<sub>4</sub><sup>497</sup> or polymer-supported TiCl<sub>4</sub>-based heterogeneous catalysts.498

Tandem catalysis has also been utilized in propylene polymerization. Reddy and Shamshoum reported the synthesis of resins consisting of an intimate blend of iso- and syndiotactic polypropylene from an isospecific Ziegler–Natta catalyst that had been impregnated with a solution of Me<sub>2</sub>C(Cp)(Flu)ZrCl<sub>2</sub>/ MAO.<sup>499</sup> Reactor blends of isotactic and elastomeric polypropylene have been reported from a system synthesized by the impregnation of a Et(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>/ MAO solution onto Zr(CH<sub>2</sub><sup>t</sup>Bu)<sub>4</sub>/Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub>.<sup>500</sup>

#### 9.2.2. Mixed Single-Site Catalysts

Several reports involving the immobilization of two single-site catalysts on the same support have been disclosed. Kim and Soares reported the synthesis of intimate blends of polyethylene resins in which the molecular weight distribution and chemical composition could be controlled by the combination of Et-(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>/Cp<sub>2</sub>HfCl<sub>2</sub> or Et(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>/Me<sub>2</sub>SiCp\*N-(<sup>t</sup>Bu)TiCl<sub>2</sub> supported on MAO-modified silica.<sup>501a</sup> In the latter system, the precatalysts' respective ability to co-incorporate comonomer led to resins with varying chemical compositions. Polyethylene resins produced with the supported Et(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>/Cp<sub>2</sub>HfCl<sub>2</sub> system possessed unimodal or bimodal molecular weight distributions, with high or low molecular weight shoulders, dependent on polymerization variables such as hydrogen concentration. The hafnocene component is more responsive to hydrogen than Et-(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> and polymerization at high hydrogen concentrations therefore yielded a polymer resin possessing a low molecular weight, hafnocene-polymerized fraction and a higher molecular weight, Et-(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>-polymerized fraction, while the reverse is observed in the absence of hydrogen.<sup>501b</sup> Polyethylene resins have also been produced with several other supported binary metallocene systems, such as Me<sub>2</sub>-Si(Cp\*)(<sup>Me</sup>Cp)ZrCl<sub>2</sub>/Me<sub>2</sub>Si(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>,<sup>502</sup> Cp<sub>2</sub>NbCl<sub>2</sub>/(<sup>bu</sup>-Cp)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>,<sup>503</sup> (<sup>bu</sup>Cp)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>/Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>,<sup>504</sup> or other mixtures.<sup>505</sup> Additionally, binary systems that consist of a combination of metallocenes supported on separate carriers<sup>506</sup> or with one component unsupported have been reported.<sup>507</sup>

The above examples 501-507 describing the use of binary metallocene systems to produce reactor blended polyethylene resins have all been activated by methylaluminoxane. Oshima and Takaoki have recently described the use of a novel support/activator to immobilize binary metallocene systems. The support/ activator was initially synthesized by contacting  $ZnEt_2$  with half an equivalent of  $C_6F_5OH$ , followed after time by an equivalent of  $H_2O$  in THF. The product from the reaction was then contacted with silica to form a support/activator that was capable of effectively activating a TIBA-contacted binary solution of rac-Et(Ind)<sub>2</sub>HfCl<sub>2</sub> and (<sup>bu</sup>Cp)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>.<sup>508</sup> Examples of supported binary metallocene/post-metallocene systems are relatively rare at present. Researchers at Univation have reported the coimmobilization of  $IndZr(O_2C^tBu)_3$  with various zirconium complexes containing nitrogen-functionalized chelates to form a supported binary system.<sup>509</sup>

Reactor blends of polypropylene have been achieved with binary metallocene systems. Reactor blends of syndiotactic<sup>510</sup> or isotactic<sup>511</sup> polypropylene with broadened molecular weight distribution have been formed by coimpregnation of Ph<sub>2</sub>C(Cp)(Flu)ZrCl<sub>2</sub> and Me<sub>2</sub>C-(Cp)(2,7-<sup>t</sup>Bu<sub>2</sub>-Flu)ZrCl<sub>2</sub><sup>510</sup> or by the consecutive impregnation of Me<sub>2</sub>Si(H<sub>4</sub>-Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> and Me<sub>2</sub>Si(2-Me-Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub><sup>511</sup> onto MAO-modified silica, respectively. In addition, mixed iso- and syndiotactic<sup>512</sup> and isoand atactic blends<sup>513</sup> have also been reported with supported binary metallocene systems.

# 10. Modeling Supports and Supported Catalyst Systems

As we have illustrated throughout this review, supporting catalysts is a far from trivial endeavor. Catalyst leaching, resulting in poor polymer morphology, reactor fouling, and loss of activity are persistent problems. Improvement in immobilization techniques and an in depth understanding of the chemical processes occurring on the support surface remain therefore topics of great importance.

The molecular structure of the supported catalysts is a key step for the understanding of the rules governing the stability and reactivity of the system. However, detailed studies on inorganic materials such as magnesium chloride, silicas, zeolites, and clays, as well as the supported catalysts thereof, are considerably hampered by the heterogeneity of these systems. The molecular properties are best studied by a combination of physio-chemical methods, such as IR, Raman, and NMR spectroscopy, as well as XPS, EXAFS, and XANES. However, these techniques are generally bulk measurements and their sensitivity is often inadequate to obtain accurate data of the various sites that are present on the surface in low concentration.

To get more insight at a molecular level into the interaction of catalyst precursors with the surface and the structure and reactivity of the heterogeneous catalyst, suitable model systems are of great importance. Modeling studies can be divided into three main categories being (i) homogeneous complexes that mimic supports and supported catalysts, (ii) modeling studies (surface organometallic chemistry) on, for example, single-crystal surfaces, glass, or silica wafers, and (iii) theoretical studies. In this review, the focus will be on the use of homogeneous model systems in understanding and developing heterogeneous olefin polymerization catalysts. It will be shown that homogeneous models can contribute to improvement of immobilization strategies and provide useful suggestions about the stability and reactivity of supported catalysts. However, their homogeneous nature also forms a clear disadvantage because the mobility of these systems allows them to undergo consecutive reactions affording thermodynamically stable products, which is not possible for the surface-linked species for which they serve as a model.

## **10.1. Homogeneous Model Supports**

Various ligand systems have been used as homogeneous models for inorganic supports. Although clays and surface sites of magnesium chloride have been modeled,<sup>514</sup> silica is by far the most commonly modeled support. Silica surfaces have mainly been mimicked by silanols, silsesquioxanes, and calix-[4] arenes. <sup>515–517</sup> Of all, silsesquioxanes are probably the most realistic structural models for silica surface silanol sites. With functionalities ranging from vicinal and geminal silanols to isolated silanols, (strained) siloxane rings, and (partially) silvlated silanols, silsesquioxanes represent various silica surface sites present depending on the calcination temperature and surface treatment. However, good structural models for the support are no guarantee for good models for the corresponding supported catalysts. Heterogeneous olefin polymerization catalysts derive their high activity from their isolated and highly unsaturated nature. Due to their mobility in solution, the catalytic activity of most homogeneous model systems suffers from their tendency to form electronically saturated aggregates. Nevertheless, several homogeneous models for traditional heterogeneous olefin polymerization catalysts and immobilized (co)catalysts have been reported that show moderate to good activity.

# 10.2. Modeling of Traditional Heterogeneous Catalysts

The first metallocene to be used in olefin polymerization, Cp<sub>2</sub>TiCl<sub>2</sub>,<sup>14,15</sup> was actually a homogeneous model for the titanium sites in Ziegler–Natta catalysts. Based on their results on titanocene dichloride in combination with triethylaluminum, Natta and coworkers suggested that the active titanium species in Ziegler–Natta catalysts consisted of bimetallic sites containing organometallic bonds. Likewise, group 4 metal *ansa*-bis(indenyl) systems were initially developed as homogeneous model systems for the isospecific sites in Ziegler–Natta propylene polymerization catalysts.<sup>518</sup> Recently, the groups of Kol and Busico have reported on octahedral group 4 metal species that show a more structural resemblance with these isospecific sites in Ziegler–Natta catalysts.<sup>519</sup> The zirconium catalyst is quasi-living for the polymerization of  $\alpha$ -olefins and highly active. The corresponding titanium species turned out to be somewhat less isospecific and less active than the zirconium one.

Besides modeling only the local geometry of the metal sites, several studies have appeared on mimicking metal sites on a support. For example, Sobota et al. modeled third generation (magnesium chloridebased) Ziegler-Natta systems  $(MX_{(3)4}/MgCl_2/AlEt_3)$ .<sup>514</sup> Reacting MgCl<sub>2</sub> with hydroxyl-ethers to mimic magnesium chloride surface sites gave interesting octahedral magnesium chloride alkoxide species that on subsequent treatment with transition metal precursors and aluminum alkyls gave bimetallic complexes. In addition an interesting example of a silsesquioxane-based catalyst system has also been reported as a homogeneous model for a Ziegler-Natta type of catalyst.<sup>520</sup> The precatalysts  $[Mg_4(\mu_3-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-thffo)_2(\mu-\eta^2-th$  $thffo)_4Cl_2$ /TiCl<sub>4</sub> (thffo = tetrahydrofurfuryl alcohol)<sup>514</sup> and  $[(c-C_6H_{11})_7Si_7O_{12}MgTiCl_3]_n$   $(n = 1, 2)^{520}$  could be activated with AlEt<sub>3</sub> to afford active ethylene polymerization catalysts.

Various homogeneous chromium olefin polymerization catalysts have also been developed, several of which were denoted as model systems for the Phillips catalyst<sup>10</sup> or Union Carbide catalyst<sup>444</sup> The Phillips catalyst has been modeled by several groups using siloxanes, silsesquioxanes, and even nitrogen-based ancillary ligands.<sup>521–524</sup> Simple chromate esters, (Ph<sub>3</sub>- $SiO_2CrO_2$  and  $\{[O(OSiPh_2)_2]_2Cr(=O)_2\}_2$ , and Feher's silsesquioxane chromate, [(c-C<sub>6</sub>H<sub>11</sub>)<sub>7</sub>Si<sub>7</sub>O<sub>11</sub>OSiMe<sub>3</sub>]-CrO<sub>2</sub>, have all been employed as homogeneous models for the Phillips precatalyst; however, unlike the real Phillips catalyst, these complexes could not be activated with ethylene alone and AlMe<sub>3</sub> was needed to obtain an active catalyst. The activities of the thusformed catalysts are moderate and sensitive to the amount of AlMe<sub>3</sub> used to generate the active species. The silsesquioxane chromate species, for example, achevied its highest activity when 2 equiv of AlMe<sub>3</sub> per silsesquioxane chromate is employed.

The Union Carbide catalyst consists of silicagrafted chromocene.<sup>444</sup> For the reaction of chromocene with silica surface silanols, various products have been proposed ranging from isolated or dimeric  $\equiv$ SiO-CrCp and [CpCr( $\mu$ -OSi $\equiv$ )(OSi $\equiv$ )]<sub>2</sub> sites to the oxidation product ( $\equiv$ SiO)<sub>2</sub>Cr(H)Cp.<sup>444,525</sup> However, exclusive proof for the existence of such species is not available to date. The first homogeneous model systems for the Union Carbide catalyst were neutral Cp\*CrR<sub>2</sub> and cationic [Cp\*(L)CrR]<sup>+</sup> (L = Lewis base) half-sandwich complexes.<sup>526</sup> Interestingly, both the neutral and cationic species are active in ethylene polymerization. Corresponding neutral divalent chro-



**Figure 12.** Silica supported zirconium alkyl species and its silsesquioxane based model system.

mium compounds, Cp\*CrMe·L, only gave small amounts of oligomers.<sup>527d</sup> Other examples are the constrained geometry catalyst [Me<sub>2</sub>Si(NR)C<sub>5</sub>Me<sub>4</sub>]CrR· L and chromium cyclopentadienyl systems containing a pendant neutral functionality.<sup>527</sup> Homogeneous cyclopentadienyl chromium alkoxides, siloxides, calix-[4]arenes, and silsesquioxanes are also known, but these complexes either are completely inactive or form very poor ethylene polymerization catalysts.<sup>517c,528</sup>

Using silsesquioxanes as models for silica surface silanol sites, Feher et al.<sup>529</sup> mimicked silica-supported vanadyl species.<sup>530</sup> The vanadyl silsesquioxane  $\{[(c C_6H_{11})_7Si_7O_{12}]V=O_n$  (n = 1, 2) exists in both monomeric and dimeric form.<sup>530</sup> After activation with AlMe<sub>3</sub> (1-5 equiv), ethylene (1 atm) is polymerized  $(M_{\rm w} = 48\ 000, M_{\rm w}/M_{\rm n} = 2.3)$ . The narrow molecular weight distribution indicates the presence of a singlesited catalyst system.<sup>529</sup> Similar to the silsesquioxane chromate, the activity of the vanadium catalyst is sensitive to the amount of AlMe3 used, and the highest activity was observed when 3 equiv of AlMe<sub>3</sub> was used as cocatalyst. Floriani et al. prepared several vanadium calix[4]arene complexes as model systems for oxide-supported vanadium species.<sup>517d</sup> However, their ability to polymerize  $\alpha$ -olefin has never been reported.

Alumina- and silica-supported zirconium alkyl and hydride species have proved to be interesting olefin polymerization catalysts.<sup>438–443</sup> Thorough studies on the molecular structure of the silica-supported zirconium system revealed that the active site consists of a zirconium hydride bonded to three siloxy functionalities. Attempts to mimic this surface species by reacting the cyclopentyl-substituted trisilanol ( $c-C_5H_9$ )<sub>7</sub>Si<sub>7</sub>O<sub>9</sub>(OH)<sub>3</sub> with an equimolar amount of Zr-(CH<sub>2</sub>Ph)<sub>4</sub> resulted in a dimeric zirconium benzyl complex, {[ $(c-C_5H_9)_7Si_7O_{12}$ ]ZrCH<sub>2</sub>Ph}<sub>2</sub> (Figure 12).<sup>531</sup>

The formation of such a dimeric structure is a typical example of consecutive aggregation that homogeneous systems can undergo to form a thermodynamically stable structure. Consequently, comparing these dimeric models with silica-grafted zirconium hydride species should be met with great care. Nevertheless, like the silica-grafted zirconium hydride system, this dimeric zirconium complex is a single component olefin polymerization catalyst. The activity of this neutral complex was explained by the peculiar dimeric structure of this zirconium silsesquioxane complex, in which one of the zirconium atoms acts as an adjacent Lewis acid activating the other zirconium. This compares well with the fact that zirconium hydride supported on silica doped with Lewis acidic aluminum sites showed enhanced activity compared to the all-silica system.441b The proposed synergistic effect of the two zirconium centers in the dimeric structure is intensified when one of the benzyl groups of the dimer is abstracted by a strongly Lewis acidic borane,  $B(C_6F_5)_3$ . For the thus-formed cationic mono(benzyl) dimer, an increase in ethylene polymerization activity of over 2 orders of magnitude was observed (2400 g of PE/(mmol·h)) compared to the neutral dimer (10 g of PE/(mmol· h)). With such activity, this complex is not only a model for oxide-supported zirconium species; it is also an interesting catalyst itself. The  $M_w/M_n$  of 2.3 indicates that the catalyst is truly single-sited. The molecular weight ( $M_{\rm w} = 6600$ ) is, however, very low. The analogous hafnium complex  $\{[(c-C_5H_9)_7Si_7O_{12}]\}$  $HfCH_{2}Ph_{2}$  showed a very similar behavior. Whereas the complex itself is a poorly active ethylene polymerization catalyst (<10 g of PE/(mmol·h)), addition of  $B(C_6F_5)_3$  as cocatalyst resulted in an impressive increase in catalyst activity (4800 g of PE/(mmol·h)). The corresponding titanium silsesquioxane compound,  $[(c-C_5H_9)_7Si_7O_{12}]$ TiCH<sub>2</sub>Ph, proved to be monomeric in solution, and its structure resembles more the above-mentioned silica-supported zirconium hydride system; however, it showed no ethylene polymerization activity.

Interestingly, the zirconium calix[4]arene benzyl system resembles its silsesquioxane analogue, {[( $c-C_5H_9$ )<sub>7</sub>Si<sub>7</sub>O\_{12}]ZrCH<sub>2</sub>Ph}<sub>2</sub>, in that it is also dimeric.<sup>517e,f</sup> Whether the zirconium calix[4]arenes are active olefin polymerization catalysts has never been reported. The tripodal tris(amido)methane zirconium benzyl,<sup>532</sup> also used as a homogeneous model system for Basset's silica-supported zirconium species, is monomeric but contains an  $\eta^2$ -bonded benzyl group. Hydrogenolysis readily forms the corresponding zirconium hydride, which is dimeric in the solid state but monomeric in solution. Like the silica-supported zirconium hydride, this species isomerizes  $\alpha$ -olefins and polymerizes ethylene.

### 10.3. Modeling of Silica-Grafted Homogeneous Catalysts

Model studies on supported homogeneous catalysts have been carried out not only to mimic the actual supported metal site but also to optimize supportation strategies. One of the earliest immobilization methods consisted of grafting metallocenes and halfsandwich complexes onto partly dehydroxylated silica. Recently Basset et al. used surface organometallic chemistry to study the synthesis, characterization, and olefin polymerization activity of (half) metallocenes grafted onto oxidic supports.453 Studies on the synthesis, characteristics, and reactivity of the corresponding homogeneous model complexes have also been carried out to contribute to the better understanding of such heterogeneous catalysts. These systems have been modeled mainly using silsesquioxanes<sup>533</sup> and to a lesser extend by using simple siloxanes (Figure 13).534 In several studies, their reactivity and stability toward leaching was tested. All metallasilsesquioxanes formed active catalysts after MAO-induced cleavage of the metal-siloxy



**Figure 13.** Silica-grafted (half-)sandwich complexes and some examples of homogeneous model systems thereof.

bond. Even the terdentate ligand in  $[(c-C_5H_9)_7Si_7O_{12}]$ -MCp' (M = Ti, Zr, Hf; Cp' =  $C_5H_5$ , 1,3- $C_5H_3$ (SiMe<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub>, Cp\*) was readily displaced by MAO to yield active catalysts. Do and co-workers<sup>533h</sup> demonstrated that MMAO-induced metal-siloxy bond breaking in  $[(c-C_5H_9)_7Si_7O_{12}]$ MCp\* is temperature-dependent. At low to ambient temperature, M-O bond breaking leads to a bimodal system. At elevated temperatures, M-O bond breaking is facile and affords a single-site, silsesquioxane-free catalyst.

Protonolysis reaction of the monosilanol (c-C<sub>5</sub>H<sub>9</sub>)<sub>7</sub>-Si<sub>8</sub>O<sub>12</sub>(OH) with Cp"TiR<sub>3</sub> yielded the mono(cyclopentadienyl)titanium silsesquioxane dialkyl species Cp"- $[(c-C_5H_9)_7Si_8O_{13}]TiR_2$  (Cp'' = 1,3-C<sub>5</sub>H<sub>3</sub>(SiMe<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub>, R = Me, CH<sub>2</sub>Ph),<sup>533d,e</sup> which are realistic models for silicagrafted half-metallocenes and are very similar to the silica-grafted Cp"ZrR<sub>3</sub> species reported by Basset et al.<sup>453</sup> Like the corresponding SiO<sub>2</sub>(500)-supported (= Si-O)Cp\*ZrMe<sub>2</sub> system, the Cp''[(c-C<sub>5</sub>H<sub>9</sub>)<sub>7</sub>Si<sub>8</sub>O<sub>13</sub>]TiR<sub>2</sub> complexes are themselves inactive but can be activated with "non-aluminum" cocatalysts such as  $X^{+}[B(C_{6}F_{5})_{4}]^{-}(X^{+} = Ph_{3}C^{+}, PhN(H)Me_{2}^{+}) \text{ or } B(C_{6}F_{5})_{3}.$ The thus-obtained cationic titanasilsesquioxane species,  $\{Cp''[(c-C_5H_9)_7Si_8O_{13}]TiR\}^+ \{RB(C_6F_5)_3\}^-$ , proved to be active in the polymerization of ethylene ( $M_{\rm w} =$ 260 000,  $M_w/M_n = 3.3$ ) and 1-hexene (atactic,  $M_w = 3000$ ,  $M_w/M_n = 2.0$ ).<sup>533e</sup> Silsesquioxanes containing one silanol and a neighboring siloxide ring of variable size have been used to study the effect of adjacent siloxides on the stability and catalytic activity of grafted titanium alkyl species (Figure 14).<sup>533j</sup> Compared to the cationic titanasilsesquioxane species,  $\{Cp''[(c-C_5H_9)_7Si_8O_{13}]TiR\}^+ \{RB(C_6F_5)_3\}^-$ , the presence of a neighboring siloxide ring resulted in a lower activity but had a positive effect on the stability and lifetime of the catalyst.



**Figure 14.** Different silica-grafted cationic titanium sites and their silsesquioxane-based models.

## 10.4. Modeling of Silica-Grafted Cocatalysts

The most common route to immobilize metallocenes consists of physisorbing the catalyst precursor onto a support that is pretreated with the cocatalyst (e.g., MAO,  $Al(Cl)_n R_{3-n}$ , or  $B(C_6 F_5)_3$ ). Alternatively, the untreated support is treated with a metallocene/MAO mixture. In both cases, the cocatalyst is chemically linked to the support, and the activated metallocene cation will in turn be bonded to the supported cocatalyst by means of electrostatic interactions. The interaction of the cocatalyst with the support is of great importance since this will strongly determine the possibility of leaching. The most commonly used cocatalyst is MAO. However, there are no model studies on supported MAO, which is not surprising since both amorphous silica and MAO are poorly defined. Silsesquioxane and silanol model supports have been used to mimic the interaction of partly dehydroxylated silica surfaces with trimethylaluminum (Figure 15).535,536

Several dimethyl aluminum siloxanes and methyl aluminosilsesquioxanes were obtained and structurally characterized. These aluminum species are probably not very suitable models for Lewis acidic aluminum sites on pacified silica surfaces, because the aluminosiloxanes and aluminosilsesquioxanes invariably dimerize to give electronically saturated aluminum centers. For the preparation of supported MAO, partly dehydroxylated silicas are used that contain large amounts of silanol groups. Reacting such silicas with aluminum alkyls might result in Brønsted acidic aluminosilicate structures, which in turn can react further with additional aluminum alkyls. As expected, the Brønsted acidic  $\{[(c-C_5H_9)_7Si_7O_{11} (OSiMePh_2)]_2Al^{-}{H^+}^{537}$  is readily deprotonated by trimethylaluminum affording the novel  $C_2$ -symmetric  $[(c-C_5H_9)_7Si_7O_{11}(OSiMePh_2)]_2Al_2Me_2$  (XI, Figure 15).<sup>535</sup> The structure of this complex is also very robust and isomerizes to the thermodynamically most stable mixture of  $\{[(c-C_5H_9)_7Si_7O_{11}(OSiMePh_2)]AlMe\}_2$  only after prolonged heating (1000 h, 76 °C).

None of the methyl aluminosilsesquioxanes are Lewis acidic enough to abstract a methyl from Cp<sub>2</sub>-



**Figure 15.** Schematic presentation of silica-grafted aluminum sites and corresponding methylaluminosilsesquioxane and dimethylaluminosiloxane structures.

ZrMe<sub>2</sub>. Deprotonation of the Brønsted acids {[( $c-C_5H_9$ )\_7Si\_7O\_{11}(OSiR\_3)]<sub>2</sub>Al<sup>-</sup>}{H<sup>+</sup>} (SiR<sub>3</sub> = SiMe<sub>3</sub>, SiMePh<sub>2</sub>)<sup>537</sup> did not afford weakly coordinating anions {[( $c-C_5H_9$ )\_7Si\_7O\_{11}(OSiR\_3)]<sub>2</sub>Al<sup>-</sup>} supporting cationic metallocene species in a similar fashion as, for example, to strongly acidic sulfonated metal oxides.<sup>454–458</sup> Instead, a clean redistribution reaction resulted, yielding [( $c-C_5H_9$ )\_7Si\_7O\_{11}(OSiMePh\_2)]ZrCp<sub>2</sub>, methane, and various methyl aluminosilsesquioxane species.<sup>533h,535</sup>

In an interesting study, Brintzinger et al.<sup>536c</sup> reported on the reaction of  $[Me_2Al(\mu_2-OSiR_3)]_2$  with N,N-dimethyl anilinium tetrakis(pentafluorophenyl)-borate and the subsequent reaction with Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrX<sub>2</sub> (X = Cl, Me). It was found that  $[Me_2Al(\mu_2-OSiR_3)]_2$  reacts with  $\{PhN(H)Me_2\}^+\{B(C_6F_5)_4\}^-$  to afford  $\{Me_2Al(\mu_2-OSiR_3)AlMe\cdotN(Ph)Me_2\}^+\{B(C_6F_5)_4\}^-$ , which abstracts a chloride or methyl from Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> or Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrMe<sub>2</sub>, respectively (Figure 16). When the same reaction was



Figure 16. Reaction of  $[Me_2Al(\mu_2\text{-}OSiR_3)]_2$  with  $[PhN(H)\text{-}Me_2]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$  and  $Cp_2ZrX_2$  (X = Cl, Me).

performed with Me<sub>2</sub>Si(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrMe<sub>2</sub>, an active ethylene polymerization catalyst was obtained.

Boranes and borates have also been immobilized and used as cocatalysts.<sup>249–262</sup> Whereas physisorbed, tethered, and grafted boron species have been reported, so far only silica-grafted boranes<sup>258c,538</sup> and borates<sup>539</sup> have been modeled. Representative examples are the neutral silsesquioxane tris(borane),  $R_7Si_7O_{12}[B(C_6F_5)_2]_3$ , and the silsesquioxane–borato ammonium salt, {[( $c-C_5H_9$ )<sub>7</sub>Si\_7O\_{13}]B( $C_6F_5$ )<sub>3</sub>]<sup>-</sup>{PhN-(H)Me<sub>2</sub>}<sup>+</sup> (Figure 17). Recently Basset reported a comparative study on silica-grafted ammonium borates and hydroxy-, siloxy-, and silsesquioxane ammonium borates.<sup>258c</sup> With the help of homogeneous models, they found experimental conditions in which surface silanols are efficiently transformed into welldefined ammonium borate functionalities.

While stable in the absence of  $Cp_2ZrMe_2$ , already at low temperature, the silsesquioxane-borane complex  $R_7Si_7O_9[OB(C_6F_5)_2]_3$  reacts with  $Cp_2ZrMe_2$  to form the inactive  $R_7Si_7O_{11}ZrCp_2[OB(C_6F_5)_2]$  and  $(C_6F_5)_2BMe$ , indicating that the B-O bond is readily split (Figure 17).<sup>252,538</sup> When zirconocene dibenzyl

 $Cp_2Zr(CH_2Ph)_2$  is reacted with the silsesquioxaneborato ammonium salt  $\{[(c-C_5H_9)_7Si_7O_{13}]B(C_6F_5)_3\}^{-}$  $\{PhN(H)Me_2\}^+$  in the presence of ethylene or 1-hexene, an active polymerization catalyst is obtained.<sup>539</sup> However, mechanistic studies showed that the expected  $\{Cp_2ZrCH_2Ph\}^+\{[(c-C_5H_9)_7Si_7O_{13}]B(C_6F_5)_3\}^$ was not formed. Instead, as a result of the relative labile B–O bond, the cationic zirconocene silsesquioxane {[(c-C<sub>5</sub>H<sub>9</sub>)<sub>7</sub>Si<sub>7</sub>O<sub>13</sub>]ZrCp<sub>2</sub>}+{PhCH<sub>2</sub>B(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>3</sub>}<sup>-</sup> was formed (Figure 17). This complex is in equilibrium with the neutral  $[(c-C_5H_9)_7Si_7O_{13}]Zr(CH_2Ph)Cp_2$  and free borane  $B(C_6F_5)_3$ . It was demonstrated that exclusively in the presence of an excess of Cp<sub>2</sub>Zr(CH<sub>2</sub>- $Ph)_2$  an active catalyst is formed. The free borane that, together with  $[(c-C_5H_9)_7Si_7O_{13}]Zr(CH_2Ph)Cp_2$ , is in the equilibrium with  $\{[(c-C_5H_9)_7Si_7O_{13}]ZrCp_2\}^+$ - $\{PhCH_2B(C_6F_5)_3\}^-$  reacts with  $Cp_2Zr(CH_2Ph)_2$  to yield  $\{Cp_2ZrCH_2Ph\}^+$  $\{PhCH_2B(C_6F_5)_3\}^-$ , which was found to be the actual active catalyst of this system.539 Further proof for the lability of the B-O bond in silsesquioxane borates was given by the reaction of the triethylammonium salt of the silsesquioxane borate,  $\{[(c-C_5H_9)_7Si_7O_{13}]B(C_6F_5)_3\}^-\{Et_3NH\}^+$ . The low acidity of the ammonium ion prevented protonation of the zirconium alkyl. However, the reaction with  $Cp_2Zr(CH_2Ph)_2$  resulted in selective ligand exchange and the formation of [(c-C<sub>5</sub>H<sub>9</sub>)<sub>7</sub>Si<sub>7</sub>O<sub>13</sub>]Zr(CH<sub>2</sub>-Ph)Cp<sub>2</sub> and  $\{PhCH_2B(C_6F_5)_3\}^-\{Et_3NH\}^+$ . Due to the lability of the B-O bond, the silsesquioxane-based boranes and borates are unsuitable cocatalysts. Whether these systems are reliable models for silicagrafted boranes and borates is not completely sure. Recent reports proved that polyethylene with good particle morphology (spherical, high bulk density) and no reactor fouling can be obtained using silicagrafted borates, irrespective of any possible leaching of the borane cocatalyst as observed in the silsesquioxane systems.249-262



Figure 17. Schematic representation of silica-grafted boranes and borates, their silsesquioxane-ligated model systems, and their reactivity toward dialkyl zirconocenes.

Scheme 48



# 10.5. Modeling of Silica-Tethered Catalysts

The tethering of organometallic compounds to a silica support is one of the most challenging routes to immobilize a catalyst system. While several studies on tethering of olefin polymerization catalysts to silicas are reported, curiously enough hardly any information is available on the effectiveness of the applied immobilization method, the stability of the catalysts, and the effect of the support on these immobilized catalysts. There are two general routes that are applied, (i) building-up the ligand and subsequently the metal complex at the surface and (ii) tethering a presynthesized catalyst precursor containing an anchorable functionality. Both routes clearly have their limitations and advantages. Studies using silsesquioxanes to mimic catalyst tethering have shown that these model supports are also very suitable for optimizing synthetic strategies.  $^{540}$ 

Scheme 48 shows an example of how first a ligand and subsequently the corresponding metal complex can be built up at the surface, together with an example of a silsesquioxane-based model system. The second strategy, consisting of treating the support with a catalyst precursor containing an anchorable functionality, has the highest chance of forming a uniform surface metal complex. However, synthesis of such metal complexes containing a pendant anchorable, reactive functionality is often not trivial. Reacting Cp"[EtOSi(Me)<sub>2</sub>CH<sub>2</sub>Flu]ZrCl<sub>2</sub> with (c-C<sub>5</sub>H<sub>9</sub>)<sub>7</sub>- $Si_7O_9(OH)_3$  resulted in loss of the fluorenyl ligand and formation of the corner-capped zirconium silsesquioxane,  $[(c-C_5H_9)_7Si_7O_{12}]ZrCp''$ . The same reaction of  $(c-C_5H_9)_7Si_7O_9(OH)_3$  with the more hydrolysis-stable  $Cp''[EtOSi(Me)_2C_5Me_4]ZrCl_2$  initially resulted in (c- $C_5H_9$ <sub>7</sub>Si<sub>7</sub>O<sub>9</sub>(OH)(O<sub>2</sub>Zr(Cp'')(C<sub>5</sub>Me<sub>4</sub>SiMe<sub>2</sub>OEt), which slowly reacted further under formation of ethanol to the silsesquioxane-tethered  $[(c-C_5H_9)_7Si_7O_9(O_2Zr (Cp'')(C_5Me_4SiMe_2O_{-})]_n$  (Figure 17). Clearly, reaction of the zirconium chloride substituents is faster than grafting of the pendant silvl ether. As long as the cyclopentadienyl ligands remain attached to the zirconium, this route can still lead to a uniform silicatethered metallocene catalyst. As we have seen earlier, silsesquioxane-grafted zirconocenes form active olefin polymerization catalysts after activation with MAO, because the latter effectively splits Zr-OSi bonds. Hence, complexes of the type  $[(c-C_5H_9)_7 Si_7O_9(O_2Zr(Cp'')(C_5Me_4SiMe_2O_{-})]_n$  can be activated in the same way albeit that now the metallocene remains attached to the surface by the tethered cyclopentadienyl group (Figure 18). It should be noted that at present there has been no study performed on the effects of MAO on the silsesquioxane structure at the large excess commonly used to activate the zirconium species.

Homogeneous models systems have not only been used to optimize synthetic strategies. Lee and coworkers have performed studies on the effect of



Figure 18. Immobilization of a metallocene containing a graftable functionality.



**Figure 19.** Siloxane-bridged zirconocenes as models for silica-tethered zirconocenes and the effect of catalyst loading.

catalyst loading on the catalyst activity.<sup>541</sup> As a model for silica-tethered metallocenes, they used metallocenes linked together by siloxane bridges of variable length (Figure 19). The prime feature was that the activity increased with longer linkages, whereas the molecular weight and polydispersity increased.

Several homogeneous systems have been developed that structurally resemble several features of the inorganic supports for which they serve as a model. The rigid three-dimensional structure of, for example, silsesquioxanes and di- and tripodal nitrogen donor ligands are some of them. With these model supports, features such as the stability and reactivity of the corresponding metal complexes can be studied, which affords detailed insight that would be difficult to obtain with heterogeneous catalyst systems. However, since their mobility in solution allows aggregation reactions to thermodynamically stable complexes, many of the homogeneous metal complexes do not structurally resemble the silica-supported systems.

## 11. Polymeric Supports

# 11.1. Polysiloxanes

Tethered polysiloxane-supported catalysts have been prepared by the hydrolysis or cohydrolysis of a silyl chloride- or silyl ethoxide-containing ancillary ligand. The ancillary ligands, bridged by a dichlorosilyl moiety,  $Cl_2SiCp'$  ( $Cp' = C_5Me_4$ , Ind and Flu), were hydrolyzed or cohydrolyzed with a dihydroxyfunctionalized linker by Soga et al. to produce a series of tethered ligands, which could be deprotonated and reacted with ZrCl<sub>4</sub> to produce heterogeneous precatalysts, Scheme 49.<sup>542</sup>

The quantity of reagents  $(Cp'/^nBuLi/Zr = 2:2:1)$ used to synthesize the supported precatalyst should have led to quantitative conversion, but the extent of zirconium incorporation varied greatly between the supports (1-75%), based on one Zr to two Cp'), indicating that a considerable amount of the inner portion of these supports is inaccessible to at least one or all of the reagents and may seriously hinder the fragmentation of the support. It was also established that the supported precatalysts constructed from the homogeneous hydrolysis of Cl<sub>2</sub>SiCp'<sub>2</sub> outperformed those obtained when  $Cl_2SiCp'_2$  is reacted with a dihydroxy-containing complex. Additionally, relatively good activities were observed for the MAOactivated indenyl- and fluorenyl-containing precatalyst, while the tetramethylcyclopentadienyl-containing precatalyst showed surprisingly poor activity in ethylene polymerization. This series of polysiloxanesupported zirconocene precatalysts was also applied to ethylene-co-1-octene and propylene polymerization, using MAO as cocatalyst. Coupling reactions between  $Cl_2Si(Ind)_2$  and *p*-dilithiophenyl or *p*-dilithiodiphenyl have also been used to form supported metallocenes. The *p*-(silylene)phenylene-supported precatalysts were used to homopolymerize ethylene and propylene. In the case of propylene polymerization, an enhancement in catalyst stability, stereoselectivity, and regioselectivity was observed, when compared to the corresponding mononuclear and dinuclear catalysts, Ph<sub>2</sub>Si(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> and C<sub>6</sub>H<sub>4</sub>(SiPh(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>)<sub>2</sub>, respectively. However, broad molecular weight distributions were observed for polypropylene  $(M_w/M_n = 2.9-4.5)$ and especially polyethylene  $(M_w/M_n = 4.4 - 8.5)$ .<sup>543</sup>

Dos Santos et al. have cohydrolyzed bisindenyldiethoxysilane (Ind<sub>2</sub>Si(OEt)<sub>2</sub>) with TEOS (ratio of indene to TEOS 1:3–5) to form indene-containing xerogels that can be converted to a supported metallocene, following lithiation and metathesis with ZrCl<sub>4</sub>·2THF.<sup>544</sup> More recently, Deffieux and co-workers have produced an indene-modified silica support via reaction of bisindenyldichlorosilane, Me<sub>2</sub>SiCl<sub>2</sub>, (ClMe<sub>2</sub>Si)<sub>2</sub>O, and TEOS under a non-hydrolytic sol– gel process. The supports, once metalated, were found to be active in the polymerization of ethylene, producing resin with high polydispersities ( $M_w/M_n$  3.1– 127).<sup>545</sup>

Metallocenes tethered to a polysiloxane through the cyclopentadienyl ligand have been assembled by hydrosilylating  $(CH_2=CH-L-Cp')_2ZrCl_2$   $(L = (CH_2)_2$ or  $CH_2SiMe_2$ , Cp' = Cp or Ind) with polymethylhydrogensiloxane in the presence of chloroplatinic acid, forming a cross-linked polysiloxane, Scheme 50.546 Polymethylhydrogensiloxane-co-dimethylsiloxane has also been used by Nagy and Tyrell to construct a tethered metallocene. In this case, the silane functions of the polymer were brominated and reacted with LiCp to form a tethered cyclopentadiene, which could be converted into a zirconocene complex (Scheme 51).<sup>547</sup> The groups have also used other polysiloxane copolymers to form immobilized precatalysts. The reaction of 1,5-diamino-2-methyl-pentane with 1,5dichlorohexamethyltrisiloxane formed a copolymer material whose amine functions could be lithiated and reacted with CpZrCl<sub>3</sub>, Scheme 52. The resultant tethered precatalyst, when used in combination with MAO, effectively polymerized ethylene.<sup>548</sup>

Polysiloxanes derived from the hydrolysis of chloroor alkoxy-silanes leave polymeric materials with hydroxyl groups that require capping, usually with a silane complex (HMDS or  $\text{ClSiR}_3$ ).<sup>542,543,545</sup> Alt and co-workers took advantage of these functional groups to tether an ansa-bridged difluorene ligand.<sup>549</sup> The hydroxyl groups of polymethylsiloxane microgels



Scheme 50

Scheme 49



Scheme 51



Scheme 52



were end-capped with  $HOSiMe_2(CH_2)_6SiMe(Flu)_2$ , Scheme 53. Deprotonation and subsequent metathesis with ZrCl<sub>4</sub> afforded a supported metallocene capable of producing a moderately active catalyst



species (up to 1.44 kg/(g of Zr·h)) in conjunction with MAO. The polymethylsiloxane microgels were also modified to facilitate the in situ generation and immobilization of MAO. The surface of the microgels was partially pacified with Me<sub>2</sub>(Oct)Si(OEt), Me<sub>2</sub>SiH-(OEt), or Me<sub>2</sub>SiH(OEt), the latter being subsequently used to hydrosilylate octene to form the finished support. The remaining hydroxyl groups on the supports were pacified with HMDS. The modified polymethylsiloxane was then treated with TMA, followed by an appropriate amount of water, to form MAO-like structures on the surface of the support. The support pacified via hydrosilylation with octene proved to be the most effective substrate in comparative polymerization experiments with a metallocene precatalyst.<sup>550</sup> The supported cocatalysts could also be employed to activate late transition metal catalysts.<sup>551</sup> The efficiency of the supported cocatalysts, in combination with different precatalysts, was found to strongly depend on the TMA/H<sub>2</sub>O ratio used in the in situ generation of MAO. No one ratio of TMA/H<sub>2</sub>O was found to be ideal for all precatalysts.<sup>551a</sup> As a result, each precatalyst needed a specific supported MAO microgel, whose TMA/H<sub>2</sub>O ratio had been optimized to achieve maximum activity. The optimized systems did, however, prove to be comparable to some commercially available silica-supported MAOs.<sup>552</sup>

It is worth considering at this point the presence of reactive groups within a supported system and

their effect on a catalyst performance. Obviously, the deactivation of the active species by such groups is of utmost importance, but additional consideration should be given to their ability to undergo chain transfer reactions with the active species before and especially during polymerization. If such reactions were to take place, then the effect on the molecular weight capabilities of a system may need to be assessed. Hydrosilane-containing complexes are one such example and have been extensively reported by Marks and co-workers to be efficient chain transfer agents for homogeneous and heterogeneous singlesite α-olefin polymerization catalysts.<sup>553</sup> In fact, polvsiloxanes such as polymethylhydrosiloxane have themselves been used as chain transfer agents for single-site catalysts, immobilized on porous polyethylene particles.<sup>554</sup> The addition of a polysiloxane modifier to the system was also reported to increase catalyst activity in ethylene-co-α-olefin polymerization.

# 11.2. Polystyrene

There has been considerable interest in polystyrenebound  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization precatalysts, and this has led to the development of numerous and often elaborate routes to supported pre- and cocatalysts. It is believed by some that polystyrene supports possess properties ideally suited to the immobilization of single-site  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalysts. This derives from the belief that polystyrene is a more chemically compatible support relative to silica and other inorganic supports. Additionally, the catalytic species reside within a mobile hydrocarbon-rich matrix, providing a polymerization microenvironment that more closely resembles a homogeneous solution polymerization. Polystyrene supports are also very versatile materials in terms of the incorporation of functional groups, either by copolymerization of styrene with functionalized vinylbenzenes or by post-modification of preformed polystyrene beads, which are commercially available in different sizes and cross-link densities. Lightly cross-linked polystyrene can also swell, allowing access to the inner core of the particle during functionalization. A fine line has to be trod, however, when considering cross-link density, because too low a level may lead to formation of a partially soluble or dimensionally unstable carrier particle and too high a level may hinder the carrier particle "fragmentation".

Polymeric supports derived from the copolymerization of styrene, divinylbenzene, and 4-chloromethyl-vinylbenzene have proved to be flexible starting materials for supporting single-site catalysts. Such chlorinated polymers have been treated with a cyclopentadienyl anion to form a polystyrene-bound cyclopentadiene that could be converted in additional steps to a supported unbridged<sup>555</sup> or bridged<sup>556</sup> metallocene (Scheme 54). Polystyrene-bound cyclopentadienes have also been used to construct late transition metal polymerization catalysts.<sup>557</sup> Supported pseudo- $C_2$ -symmetric metallocenes were synthesized when lithiated cross-linked polystyrene was reacted with  $Cl_2Si(Ind)_2$  or PhClSi(Ind)<sub>2</sub> to form the supported ancillary ligand, which could be converted into Scheme 54



Scheme 55



the corresponding metallocene.<sup>558</sup> Alternatively, the lithiated polystyrene was reacted with 1,4-dibromobenzene before lithiation, reaction with MeClSi-(Ind)<sub>2</sub>, and conversion to the zirconocene (Scheme 55). Analysis of this supported catalyst indicated that the zirconocene sites are solely present on the surface of the support with no zirconium being detected inside the support. As a result, polymerization will only occur on the surface of the support.

Gibson et al. utilized polystyrenes that contained amine functionalities to support the imidovanadium precatalyst complexes,  $L(^{t}BuN)VCl_{2}$  (L = Cp or Cl), Scheme 56.<sup>559</sup> The polystyrene-supported cyclopen-

Scheme 56



tadienyl-imidovanadium precatalyst was found to be 10-50 times more productive than the unsupported analogue, (Cp)(<sup>t</sup>BuN)VCl<sub>2</sub>, when activated with DEAC. However, the productivity of the supported catalyst is still relatively poor, 77.2 g/(mmol of V·h). Rapid catalyst deactivation, a widely observed phenomenon in olefin polymerization using vanadium-based catalysts and generally ascribed to the reduction of V(III) species to inactive V(II),<sup>560</sup> was not the cause of the poor productivity, because Gibson's supported vanadium system showed a steady rate of ethylene uptake throughout the duration of the polymerization, indicating that the vanadium system is atypically stable toward catalyst deactivation. Additionally, the polyethylene resins produced were high in molecular weight  $(M_{
m w} pprox 2 imes 10^6)$  and relatively broad in molecular weight distribution  $(M_n/M_w = 4.9)$ .

Primary amine-functionalized polystyrenes have also been used to immobilize CGC catalysts. In an adaptation of a Royo procedure,<sup>561</sup> aminomethylfunctionalized polystyrene is reacted with ( $C_5Me_4$ -SiMe<sub>2</sub>Cl)TiCl<sub>3</sub> at a N/Ti mole ratio of 3:1 (Scheme 57).<sup>562</sup> The first equivalent of primary amine reacts with the titanium and silyl chloride, while the remaining two equivalents scavenge the HCl. The supported catalysts were tested for ethylene and ethylene-*co*-1-octene polymerization with MAO. Feeble productivities were observed in all cases (1.4–18 g of PE/(g of catalyst h)), and analysis of the copolymer resins indicated the presence of LLDPE and HDPE, the latter being attributed to a leached active titanium species that poorly incorporated comonomer.

The above polystyrene-bound metallocenes have all been constructed by post-modification of a preformed polystyrene support. Resin-bound metallocenes have also been produced by the copolymerization of styrene with a vinyl-functionalized ancillary ligand. Alt and co-workers copolymerized 2-vinylfluorene with styrene using a free radical initiator (AIBN or BF<sub>3</sub>· OEt<sub>2</sub>).<sup>563</sup> The fluorine-containing copolymers could then be modified to form resin-bound metallocene, Scheme 58. Fully formed ligand sets have also been





Scheme 59



copolymerized with styrene, using AIBN as an initiator, Scheme 59. The zirconocene complexes derived from the copolymers were used to produce syndiotactic polypropylene with relatively high stereospecificity.<sup>564</sup> The synthesis of bis-indene and tetrahydroindene ligand sets that are capable of being copolymerized with styrene has recently been reported, although no attempt was made to support or metalate the ligand sets.<sup>565</sup>

Metallocenes containing polymerizable functions on either the cyclopentadienyl<sup>566</sup> or silicon bridging atom<sup>567</sup> have been copolymerized with styrene. Jin et al. copolymerized (CH<sub>2</sub>=CHCH<sub>2</sub>)(Me)Si(Cp)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> with styrene to form a resin-bound metallocene. The supported precatalyst/MAO system was then used to polymerize ethylene and was found to be more active than (CH<sub>2</sub>=CHCH<sub>2</sub>)(Me)Si(Cp)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>.<sup>567</sup> However, because the supported catalyst was not cross-linked, for instance, with divinylbenzene, it was found to be particularly soluble in the polymerization medium, toluene. The same group also copolymerized styrene with bis(imino)pyridine iron<sup>568a</sup> or nickel  $\alpha$ -diimine complexes<sup>568b</sup> containing a polymerizable allyl function, which formed a cross-linked support (Scheme 60). Ethylene polymerization with the supported precatalyst was found to be of comparable activity

Scheme 60



Scheme 61



to the unsupported functionalized nickel  $\alpha$ -diimine and produced resins with narrow molecular weight distribution and good morphology.<sup>568b</sup>

Advances in combinatorial chemistry and solidphase synthetic methodologies have resulted in the ability to rapidly screen large libraries of catalysts. Murphy and co-workers at Symyx presented the first implementation of such methodologies in the polymerization of  $\alpha$ -olefins.<sup>569</sup> Parallel synthesis generated a library of  $\alpha$ -diimines via a condensation reaction of an unsymmetric polymer-bound  $\alpha$ -diketone and over 48 commercially available anilines. The library could then be converted to the corresponding nickel and palladium complexes, Scheme 61. The polymerbound precatalyst library was then used in a primary screening experiment involving the activation of each variant with MAO or a borate cocatalyst, polymerization being performed in a custom built 48 chamber parallel polymerization reactor. Furthermore, chemical-encoding techniques were used to distinguish catalyst performance trends. The use of similar polymer-bound α-diimine catalyst libraries has since been reported by others.<sup>570</sup>

The advances in solid-phase synthetic methodologies have also been utilized by Barrett and coworkers to developed spherical cross-linked polystyrene beads containing a *p*-nitrosulfonate function at Scheme 62



the end of a tetraethylene glycol spacer.<sup>571</sup> The p-nitrosulfonate function was then converted to a cyclopentadiene, which in turn was reacted with CpTiCl<sub>3</sub> to form a resin-bound metallocene. However, the methylaluminoxane-activated resin-bound precatalyst synthesized in such a way showed low activity and poor morphology in ethylene polymerization, the spherical supports producing resin with "noodle-like" morphology.

Sita and co-workers have recently constructed a polymer-supported version of their remarkable amidinate-based precatalyst, (Cp\*)(<sup>t</sup>BuNC(Me)NEt)ZrMe<sub>2</sub>. Such catalysts have been utilized to produce poly- $\alpha$ olefins (1-hexene and higher) in a living and highly stereoselective fashion.<sup>572</sup> The amidinate-containing precatalyst was immobilized onto commercially available chloromethylated polystyrene beads, and subsequent alkylation and activation led to a supported catalyst capable of polymerizing 1-hexene, Scheme 62.<sup>573</sup> The supported catalyst retained the stereospecific and living characteristics of the homogeneous system, albeit with a marked reduction in efficiency. At first glance, one might ask why one would wish to support a catalyst for such a soluble polyolefin. In this case, however, the immobilization of the zirconium complex was not driven by particle morphology or process-related considerations. Instead, suppression of bimolecular deactivation processes, ability to produce multiblock copolymers in a combinatorial manner, and separation of living from dead polymer chains were the main driving forces. The latter stems from the fact that living polymer chains are bound to the zirconium centers, which in turn are bound to the polystyrene support. As a result the "living" chains are rendered insoluble and can be separated from the dead chains in solution via simple filtration, assuming the concentration of dead chains is such that gel formation does not occur. As stated by the authors, such a supported system that reduces bimolecular deactivation and can easily be separated from the dead polymer fraction should lead to polyolefin products with even narrower molecular weight distribution. Furthermore, if a suitable chain-transfer agent could be found, such systems may even become recyclable.

The immobilization of MAO-activated zirconocene has been achieved with several functionalized polystyrene supports. The ter-polymerization of styrene, divinylbenzene, and either acetoxy-styrene,<sup>574</sup> acrylamide,<sup>575</sup> or ethyl acrylate<sup>576</sup> has produced porous polystyrene supports that contain polar functionalities capable of encapsulating a zirconocene/MAO catalyst. The supported zirconocene/MAO catalyst derived from the acetoxy-functionalized support was shown to possess activities in ethylene-*co*-1-hexene polymerization comparable or superior to those derived from silica or commercially available unfunctionalized polystyrene, respectively.<sup>574</sup>

Wanke and co-workers reported the use of styrene copolymers containing 2-hydroxylethyl methacrylate as supports for MAO.<sup>577</sup> The supported cocatalyst could then be used to activate  ${}^{\rm bu}Cp_2ZrCl_2$  for gasphase ethylene-*co*-1-hexene polymerization and produced resin particles that consisted of concentric spherical shells, which occurred for both low and high activity. Supported catalytic systems generated when a zirconocene/MAO or zirconocene/borate catalyst is treated with poly(vinylpyridine-*co*-divinylbenzene)<sup>578</sup> or poly(acetonitrile-*co*-divinylbenzene)<sup>579</sup> have also been reported to compare favorably to their silica-supported counterparts.

The synthesis of functionalized polystyrene capable of immobilizing a metallocene/MAO system can also be achieved by the postmodification of polystyrene resin. Resconi et al. reported the introduction of three different polar functionalities to cross-linked polystyrene.<sup>580</sup> Chemical modification of the polystyrene support was performed by either chloromethylation, lithiation and then treatment with CO<sub>2</sub>, or acylation with CH<sub>3</sub>COCl-AlCl<sub>3</sub> followed by reduction with NaBH<sub>4</sub> to afford polystyrene supports containing either an acetoxyl-, a carboxyl, or a hydroxyl functional group, respectively. The supports were then used to encapsulate a preactivated Et(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>/ MAO catalyst. Polymerization experiments with these supported systems demonstrated that sufficient crosslinking of the initial support is required to prevent reactor fouling.

Solid ionic cocatalysts have been prepared by covalently binding the anion or cation to a support resin. Covalently bound anions have been prepared by the AIBN-inititated copolymerization of [A]-[B(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>3</sub>(C<sub>6</sub>H<sub>4</sub>CH=CH<sub>2</sub>)] (A = HNMe<sub>3</sub> or HNMe<sub>2</sub>Ph) with styrene or pentafluorostyrene, Scheme 63.<sup>581</sup> The polymer-bound ionic cocatalyst could then be used to activate and immobilize various zirconocene dichloride/TIBA systems. These activated catalysts were subsequently used to produce HDPE, LLDPE, or *i*PP resins in a slurry phase with an absence of reactor fouling. Ionic cocatalysts have also been formed by capping the lithiated end groups of an anionically polymerized polystyrene or polydivinylbenzene with B(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>3</sub>, followed by treatment with





Scheme 64



Scheme 65



[HNMe<sub>2</sub>Ph][Cl].<sup>386</sup> In this case the borate anion is situated on the aliphatic backbone of the polymer support, Scheme 64.

The use of tertiary amine-functionalized polystyrene as polyionic counterions to  $[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$  has been reported to form immobilized ionic catalyst systems for a range of dimethyl-metallocenes.<sup>582,583</sup> Roscoe and Fréchet developed a polystyrene-supported trialkylammonium-borate bound to the polystyrene via a benzyl-amine group.<sup>582</sup> Treatment of the functionalized support with a solution of a dimethylmetallocene led to an immobilized catalyst system in which the active species is not chemically bound to the support, Scheme 65. The polymer support, however, has a higher dielectric constant than the surrounding polymerization medium, discouraging catalyst leaching. High activity was observed for ethylene-co-1-hexene and propylene polymerization. However, good morphology was shown to be polymerization temperature- or metallocene precatalyst-dependent, or both. Vizzini used virtually the same supported cocatalysts to activate Me<sub>2</sub>Si(2-Me-4-PhInd)<sub>2</sub>ZrMe<sub>2</sub> for the homopolymerization of propylene.<sup>583</sup> Comparative polymerization experiments were made between the polystyrene-supported borate and a silica-immobilized [HNMe<sub>2</sub>Ph][B(C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>)<sub>4</sub>]. The polystyrene-supported systems were found to be less active than the corresponding silica-supported system. Additionally, the *i*PP produced had a molecular weight an order of magnitude lower, with a broader molecular weight distribution, but a higher melting temperature.

Simple swelling and shrinking of a polystyrene support has been applied to encapsulate a metallocene system. The active species is entrapped inside the shrunken pores of the support, like a ship in a bottle. The resultant system exhibited high activity and no reactor fouling and yielded resins with good spherical morphology.<sup>584</sup>

As mentioned previously, the majority of polystyrene supports are cross-linked with a rigid linker, such as divinylbenzene. Finding the optimal level of cross-link density is therefore important in terms of particle stability and fragmentation. Recently, Klapper and co-workers have proposed the novel solution of reversible cross-links to combat this problem.<sup>585,586</sup> The first strategy developed involved the use of cyclopentadiene-functionalized polystyrene resin in which the cyclopentadiene moieties undergo a Diels-Alder reaction with each other to form a cross-linked support.<sup>585</sup> The supports were additionally functionalized with methoxy<sup>585a</sup> or PEO<sup>585b</sup> groups to noncovalently encapsulate the metallocene/MAO complex. The supported catalysts showed good activity and produced polymer products with improved morphology in ethylene and propylene homopolymerization, as well as ethylene-co- $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization. The improvement in morphology was attributed to an enhanced particle fragmentation, brought on by the retro-Diels-Alder cleavage of the dicyclopentadiene cross-links under polymerization conditions. The protic polymer-bound cyclopentadiene moiety generated during the retro-Diels-Alder reaction has seemingly little effect on the catalytic performance. Further development by the group has led to the synthesis of polystyrene latex nanoparticles containing functionalized PEO or PPO chains on the surface. These uniform and well-defined primary nanoparticles (80-300 nm) were then reversibly aggregated by the interaction of a metallocene/MAO complex to form a secondary catalyst particle, Scheme 66.586 The catalyst particles evenly fragmented during polymerization via the production of polyolefins in the boundary between the primary particles. The concept could be extended to borate-activated metallocenes with the incorporation of 4-vinylpyridine groups into the latex particles and pacification and reversible cross-linking of the PEO or PPO chains by AlR<sub>3</sub>.<sup>586a</sup> Additionally, the group developed an original means of studying particle fragmentation by tagging the nanoparticles with a UV active dye. The chromophore and its distribution within the polyolefin particle could then be visualized with the aid of fluorescence microscopy.

#### 11.3. Polyolefins

Porous polyolefins have proved themselves to be suitable support materials for the immobilization of Scheme 66



single-site  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalysts. Like polystyrene, porous unfunctionalized polyolefins are swellable in some hydrocarbon solvents, such as toluene, at elevated temperatures. Therefore the encapsulation of a single-site system via swelling and shrinking of porous polyolefin support can be achieved in much the same way as the previously mentioned polystyrene systems.<sup>584</sup> It is worth noting that the loading mechanism for this procedure is one of physisorption of the metallocene to the support. As a result, the amount of catalyst loading for a specific system may vary greatly depending on the steric and electronic nature of the species. These systems have, however, been reported to produce heterogeneous PE-<sup>587,588</sup> PP-,<sup>589-591</sup> or 1,2-polybutadiene-supported<sup>592</sup> catalysts suitable for use in gas- or slurry-phase polymerization processes, despite concerns that leaching of the catalyst species in a liquid medium or monomer may prevent the application of these supported catalysts in slurry-phase processes. Fait et al. immobilized a  $C_2$ -symmetric metallocene system onto porous polyethylene and polypropylene supports.<sup>588</sup> Higher catalyst loadings were achieved for the polyethylene systems, and while this led to a higher catalyst productivity in terms of kg of PP/g of catalyst, the polypropylene encapsulated catalyst demonstrated greater activity in terms of kg of PP/g of Zr.

Expanding the application of polyolefin materials via incorporation of polar functionalities has become an area of intense research activity and has led to the development of various functional polyolefin resins with graft or block structures.<sup>593,594</sup> As a result, porous functionalized polyolefin support materials, capable of fixating a high loading of metallocene/MAO catalysts have become accessible. One such support material is maleic anhydride-grafted polypropylene, which has been utilized by Sunaga and coworkers to immobilize MAO.<sup>595</sup> Several PP-supported

MAO systems with differing MAO loadings, dependent on the extent of maleic anhydride grafting, were prepared and used as supported activators for various metallocene precatalysts in the polymerization of propylene. Recently, polar functionalized polypropylene-supported catalysts with higher catalyst loading capabilities than the corresponding unfunctionalized support have also been reported.<sup>596</sup> In this disclosure, porous polypropylene containing hydroxyl functionalities was synthesized by copolymerizing propylene with 5-hexenyl-9-BBN, using a fourth generation MgCl<sub>2</sub>-supported Ziegler-Natta catalyst.<sup>597</sup> Treatment of the resulting polymer with H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>/NaOH afforded a spherical hydroxyl-containing *i*PP resin, which when slurried in toluene and contacted consecutively with MAO and zirconocene dichloride formed an immobilized catalyst with a high catalyst loading. The supported catalyst was used to polymerize ethylene in toluene at 50 °C and was claimed to possess "relatively high productivities" (32 g of PE/  $(g of catalyst \cdot h \cdot b))$  and produce PE resin with better morphology than those supported on unfunctionalized PP. The scanning electron micrographs, however, clearly show ruptured and hollow particle morphology. Once again, the use of toluene as polymerization diluent may have been the root of such poor morphology for the unfunctionalized support. As mentioned previously, the encapsulation of a metallocene/MAO system with a porous unfunctionalized polypropylene support is achieved by swelling and shrinking the polymer.<sup>588-591</sup> It would therefore be an exercise in futility to polymerize under conditions where the polymer support is reswollen, allowing the catalyst to leach out. HDPE has also been treated with CO<sub>2</sub> plasma to create a surface carboxylic acid function that can be used to support a metallocene/ MAO catalyst.598

### 11.4. Dendrimers

Dendrimers are well-defined hyper-branched macromolecules, which can be functionalized with transition metals either in the core, globularly distributed, or on the surface. These dendritic-supported catalysts have provided mimics for enzymes and have been proposed to fill the gap bridged between homo- and heterogeneous catalysis.<sup>599</sup> At present, however, only few examples of supported  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalysts have been reported, the majority focusing on the synthesis of dendritic metallocene,<sup>600</sup> α-diimine nickel,<sup>601</sup> and bis(imino)pyridine iron<sup>602</sup> precatalysts. In the latter case, the dendritic bis(imino)pyridine iron complex was peripherally bound to a dendritic core and was found to display higher activity for ethylene polymerization and produce much higher molecular weight polymers than the corresponding single-nuclear complex in the case of low Al/Fe molar ratios.<sup>602</sup> Mager<sup>603</sup> and Rieger,<sup>604</sup> along with their respective co-workers, focused on modifying the dendrimers with borate and borane functionalities, respectively, to provide dendrimersupported cocatalysts capable of activating dimethylmetallocene complexes. Mager et al. prepared a system where the boron functional groups are situated on the surface of the dendrimer, while Rieger

et al. were able to functionalize the globule structure of the support. In the latter case, the supported boranes were found to be excellent activators for the asymmetric "dual-side" metallocene catalysts that form UHMWPP elastomers.<sup>605</sup> The system had previously suffered when immobilized on solid inorganic supports due to the support influence on the specific stereo-error formation mechanism. No information is presented on the morphology of the polyolefins produced by the dendrimer-supported systems, and it is difficult to imagine how such particles would fragment or rapidly dissipate the heat generated by so many active sites in such close proximity. However, systems may be developed in the future that lead to controlled particle morphology, possibly by using a dendrimer generated by a thermally reversible reaction such as Diels-Alder.

# 11.5. Polymer-Supported Inorganics

One alternative to forming spherical magnesium chloride supports, other than the previously mentioned alcohol adducts or modified silica, is to use spherical functionalized porous polymers as a carrier for magnesium chloride, which in turn is used to support MAO-activated metallocenes. Chlorobenzyl-functionalized polystyrene<sup>606</sup> and poly(vinyl chloride)<sup>607</sup> supports have both been used to encapsulate magnesium chloride and have acted as suitable supports for the immobilization of single-site polymerization catalysts. Porous polyethylene has also been impregnated with  $Al(OEt)_3$ .<sup>608</sup>

## 11.6. Self-Immobilization

One of the most unique concepts developed to support single-site  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalysis has been the "self-immobilization" approach. The core of this concept is a catalyst that has the ability to be co-incorporated into the growing polymer chain and thus provides its own support.

Self-immobilization was pioneered by Alt and coworkers, who synthesized a multitude of metallocene complexes that contained a metallacycle or a pendant functional group (vinyl,  $\omega$ -alkenyl, or alkyne) that was capable of being copolymerized along with ethylene or propylene, Figure 1.<sup>609–613</sup> The group found that an activated solution of the functionalized metallocene could be subjected to a prepolymerization step with either ethylene or propylene. This prepolymerization step precipitated the precatalyst from solution, affording a heterogeneous polyolefin particle that co-incorporated the active catalyst. The catalytic polyolefin particles could then be isolated and reintroduced into a particle-forming polymerization process.

The metallacyclic complexes<sup>610</sup> possess several interesting features in that they have a higher activity than the parent dichloride complexes and form polyolefins that do not contain any halides. It is believed that the metallacycle remains intact following activation with MAO and that the olefin inserts into the metal-carbon  $\sigma$  bond, forming an ever larger metallacycle. Termination via  $\beta$ -hydrogen elimination results in a terminal olefin function that



#### Figure 20.

can be copolymerized with the monomer at a different active site. For precatalysts containing a pendant functionality, the exact mechanism for the self-immobilization process is unclear and may involve one or more intra- or intermolecular processes. There is, however, limited spectroscopic (<sup>1</sup>H NMR) evidence for a mechanism involving the intramolecular formation of a metallacycle, with the olefinic protons of the  $\omega$ -alkenyl disappearing as soon as only 1 equiv of ethylene is added.<sup>42e</sup> It should be noted that if propagation involves a metallacycle then prepolymerization should be conducted in the absence of hydrogen as a chain transfer reagent.

Because the self-immobilization procedure removes the need for, and effects of, an inorganic carrier, it is perceived to possess clear advantages in terms of productivity and stereoselectivity. Self-immobilizing systems also have the advantage that the polymer products that they produce contain extremely low catalyst residue levels. As a result, the process can be used to produce films with exceptional clarity. With MAO as a cocatalyst, the protocol possesses an additional benefit resulting from the heterogenization of the active cationic complex, including the elusive [Me-MAO]<sup>-</sup> counteranion. Consequently, the excess of MAO required to effectively activate the precatalyst can be removed and reused by simple filtration, once precatalyst activation and precipitation has occurred. The ability to isolate and analyze the ionic catalyst using atomic absorption techniques also allowed the authors to speculate as to the nature of the [Me-MAO]<sup>-</sup> anion.

Alt and co-workers also studied the effect that placement and length of the pendant copolymerizable function had on activity and molecular weight for unbridged<sup>610</sup> and bridged<sup>611,612</sup> metallocene and constraint geometry precatalysts,<sup>613</sup> Figure 20. The results indicated that the polymer-incorporated precatalyst needs a certain degree of freedom to become available for the monomer, which they described as a "dog on a leash" phenomenon. A similar explanation is used to explain the variation in molecular weights





with the steric environment influencing the rate of chain termination by  $\beta$ -hydride elimination. An example of the effect on activity can be seen when a series of constrained geometry precatalysts, Me<sub>2</sub>Si- $(3-R-Ind)(^{t}BuN)MCl_{2}$  ( $R = C_{3}$  to  $C_{7}$ ; M = Ti or Zr), was tested in ethylene polymerization, in conjunction with MAO.<sup>613d</sup> The results indicate that for the titanium precatalysts the optimal length of pendant  $\omega$ -alkenyl in terms of activity is  $\omega$ -butenyl, while for the zirconium analogue an  $\omega$ -hexenyl chain gave the best results. Similarly, the length of the  $\omega$ -alkenyl substituent in  $Ph_2Si(Flu)(3-R-Ind)ZrCl_2$  (R =  $C_3^{=}$  to  $C_6^{=}$ ) was found to influence the activity and molecular weight of the polymer resin.<sup>611c</sup> In this case, however, the  $\omega$ -pentenyl substituent gave the highest activity, while an increase in  $\omega$ -alkenyl length led to a gradual increase in molecular weight.

A series of self-immobilizing *ansa*-metallocene precatalysts containing allyl-substituted silane bridges as the copolymerizable function has also been synthesized and tested in the presence of MMAO for ethylene polymerization by Jin et al., Figure 21.<sup>614</sup> The results of the polymerization experiments using MeSi(2-CH<sub>2</sub>=CHCH<sub>2</sub>)(Me)(Ind)<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub> showed that an incremental increase in temperature (0–40 °C) led to an increase in activity, but a further increase in temperature resulted in decreased activity (55 °C). The group proposed that deactivation of the metal center, along with decreased solubility of ethylene in toluene at higher temperatures, resulted in the

Scheme 67



reduction in activity. A similar effect was found on varying the cocatalyst-to-precatalyst ratio, increased ratios leading to an optimal level, after which point a reduction in activity was observed. The authors attributed this to a deactivating effect of MMAO at high concentration. A comparison across the series of precatalysts was also made, and as one would expect, the zirconium complexes containing ansabridged bis(indenyl) and bis(fluorenyl) ligands outperformed the titanium bis(cyclopentadienyl) and bis(indenyl) analogues. What was a surprise, however, was that the catalytic performance for ethylene polymerization was attributed by the authors to the ability of the catalysts to co-incorporate catalytic amounts of themselves, rather than to the obvious metal and ligand structural property relationships.

Controlled particle growth of a self-immobilizing precatalyst has been reported by Diefenbach and coworkers at Albemarle.<sup>615</sup> The group gradually introduced ethylene (ca. 34 g) over a period of 2-3 h to a cooled (15 °C) toluene solution of MeC(3-CH<sub>2</sub>=CH-{CH<sub>2</sub>}<sub>2</sub>)(Flu)(Cp)ZrCl<sub>2</sub> (ca. 0.75 g), activated by MAO (ca. 70 g of 30 wt % solution in toluene). The prepolymer, when isolated and analyzed, was found to have an average particle size of 30  $\mu$ m. The selfimmobilized prepolymer was then introduced into a slurry process operating under more rigorous conditions (30 bar, 90 °C) to afford a polymer resin with an average size of 1 mm and a relatively narrow particle size distribution. Self-supporting metallocenes have also been immobilized onto a supported activator, in what might be considered a "belt and braces" approach to supportation.616

Quasi-spherical polymer particles have been observed by Jin and co-workers, using self-immobilizing group 4 phenoxy-imine<sup>617</sup> or nickel  $\alpha$ -diimine<sup>618</sup> precatalysts in conjunction with MMAO, Schemes 66 and 67. The mechanism for the polymer particle morphology is explained in terms of "seed particle" formation with further polymerization leading to polymer particles that replicate the morphological characteristics of the seed particles with the relative size of the polymer particle being determined by the catalyst productivity. The size of the final polymer particles produced was on the order of tens of micrometers, which would be considered as fines, albeit well-defined fines, if this was the final product size. However, larger particle sizes could possibly be achieved, if a stable catalyst system could be found that was capable of transitioning to a heterogeneous polymerization process. For the reported phenoxyimine systems in Scheme 67,617 such stability may be difficult to achieve at present, because catalytic





activity decreases rapidly at temperatures above 40 °C. An additional drawback of this system is the broad molecular weight distribution  $(M_w/M_n = 3.5 - 19.2)$  of the polymer resins. This is in stark contrast to the nickel  $\alpha$ -diimine system, Scheme 68, which produced polymer resin with narrow molecular weight distribution (1.8-2.3).

The ethylene polymerization activity of the allylcontaining nickel  $\alpha$ -diimine (3318 kg of PE/(mol of Ni·h)) was claimed to be comparable to the non-allylcontaining complex (824 kg of PE/(mol of Ni·h)). However, caution should be taken when comparing a system that has an Al/Ni ratio of 2500:1 to one of 10:1. The self-immobilizing catalyst produced PE with a melting temperature of 117 °C (1 atm, 0 °C) indicative of SCB-PE. <sup>13</sup>C NMR was used to analyze the nature of these short chain branches and revealed a linear structure containing almost exclusively methyl branches. The group has also successfully self-immobilized allyl-functionalized derivatives of Grubbs'<sup>35d</sup> neutral, single-component salicylaldiminato nickel precatalyst complexes, Figure 22.<sup>619</sup> The





self-immobilizing precatalysts were tested in ethylene polymerization and were found to be much more active than the unfunctionalized analogues and showed similar sensitivities to changes in polymerization conditions and ligand structure.

The self-immobilization of bis(imino)pyridyl iron precatalysts that contain  $\omega$ -alkenyl functions has been claimed by two separate groups. Herrmann et al. prepared precatalysts containing  $\omega$ -butenyl, -pentenyl, or -hexenyl functions on the acetyl position,<sup>383</sup> while Jin et al. synthesized  $\omega$ -propenyl functionalized anilines, Figure 23.<sup>618</sup> The precatalysts were then used in conjunction with MMAO to polymerize ethylene under relatively mild conditions (1–4 bar, 0–80 °C). In all cases, rapid catalyst deactivation was observed with an increase in polymerization temperature, and the resultant polymer resins possessed



#### Figure 23.

#### Scheme 69



exceptionally broad or bimodal molecular weight distributions.

Spectroscopic and qualitative evidence was reported for the incorporation of the precatalyst within the backbone of the growing polyethylene chain, and at first glance this may appear to be a trivial result. However, it is both surprising and interesting when one considers factors such as the exceptionally poor results that have been reported for propylene homopolymerization, the sterically hindered metal center ( $\mathbf{R} = {}^{i}\mathbf{Pr}$ , Figure 22), the relatively bulky nature of comonomer function on the precatalyst, and the poor ability to co-incorporate higher  $\alpha$ -olefins even when present at high concentrations within the polymerization medium, let alone at catalytic levels.

A similar process to the self-immobilization of a precatalyst has been used to immobilize cocatalyst complexes. Alt and co-workers synthesized zirconocene precatalyst containing  $\omega$ -alkenyl ligands. The group proposed that the precatalysts, when activated by MAO, transfer the  $\omega$ -alkenyl ligand to MAO, resulting in an  $\omega$ -alkenyl-functionalized MAO capable of being copolymerized with ethylene, Scheme 69.620 The activities of the isolated prepolymerized catalyst systems were found to be lower than those for the homogeneous or silica-supported systems. The authors attributed this to an insufficient amount of available MAO, leading to only partial activation of the precatalyst. No reactor fouling was observed in all cases, including the homogeneous polymerization of the  $\omega$ -alkenyl-zirconocenes. The activation of a single-site butadiene-containing precatalyst by tris-(pentafluorophenyl)borane, Scheme 70, may also be considered to be a self-immobilizing system in the sense that the borate is co-incorporated into the initial polymer chain.621

Scheme 70



# 12. Everything and the Kitchen Sink

The quest for effective immobilization of single-site  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalysts, allied with the search for hybrid biosynthetic or inorganic—organic polymer materials, has resulted in a variety of unconventional materials being considered as supports. Everyday bio-based materials, such as cellulose, <sup>622</sup> starch, <sup>622,623</sup> cyclodextrins, <sup>624</sup> chistosan, <sup>622</sup> and flour, <sup>625</sup> have all been used to form supported aluminoxane-activated systems, as have unconventional inorganic support materials such as talc, <sup>626</sup> hollow MgCO<sub>3</sub>, and CaCO<sub>3</sub>, <sup>627</sup> fillers such as dyes, glass, <sup>628,629</sup> ceramics, <sup>629</sup> or metals, <sup>630</sup> and others.

Carbon-based supports such as graphite,<sup>628,632</sup> fluorinated-graphite,<sup>628</sup> carbon black,<sup>633</sup> and nanotubes<sup>634</sup> have been used to support MAO activated metallocene precatalysts. In the latter system, the supportation is used to exfoliate and homogeneously distribute the nanotubes within a polymer matrix, rather than for process consideration. Even ultradispersed diamond black powder has been reported to be an effective support material for aluminoxaneactivated systems, due to the presence of surface carbonyl groups. However, large scale production of a support that is synthesized by "detonation transformation of carbon-containing explosives with negative oxygen balance" may not be easy or wise.<sup>635</sup>

# 13. Outlook and Summary

When considering the future of  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalysis as a whole, one should consider single-site catalysts in relation to existing Ziegler– Natta or chromium-based systems. Single-site catalysts have made significant inroads into certain market segments, but replacement of "traditional" heterogeneous catalysts has been slower than was anticipated a decade ago. Nevertheless, single-site catalysis has enormous potential for the further development of value-added polyolefin materials and the targeting of new applications.

To become commercially viable, the majority of single-site polymerization catalyst systems must be adapted to operate in existing polyolefin production processes. As a result, a considerable amount of research has been undertaken in this field. This review has attempted to survey the many recent advances made, focusing in particular on the requirements, challenges, pitfalls, and ingenious solutions that have ensued. We have also made an effort to relate these developments to the manufacturing technologies in use today, in the hope of bringing greater understanding to the "technology" part of the often misused term "drop-in technology".

The sheer amount of research published in either the patent or the open literature on the subject of immobilized single-site  $\alpha$ -olefin polymerization catalysts may lead one to ask "what is there left to do?" However, there are still numerous areas and opportunities left to explore, such as alternative supports or activators, and several questions still remain unclear or unanswered, for example, the exact interactions and mechanisms at work on the support surface during the immobilization, activation, and polymerization steps, the effects of local environments (pore size, etc.), and how one effectively characterizes the catalytically active species on a support, especially at low loading. All of these problems are exemplified when one considers the ubiquitous MAO/SiO<sub>2</sub>, which on the face of it is one of the "simplest" and most extensively used systems employed in the immobilization of a precatalyst.  $MAO/SiO_2$  is, however, an extremely complicated system when one considers all the possible structures and the reactivities of various surface species. Therefore, what has gone before may well turn out to be the tip of the iceberg and will undoubtedly lead to the study of single-site catalyst immobilization continuing to be a fascinating field of polyolefins research.

## 14. Abbreviations

acac	acetylacetone	
BET	Brunauer-Emmett-Teller	
$C_{2}^{=}$	ethylene	
$\tilde{C_3}=$	propylene	
CGC	constrained geometry catalyst	
CP-MAS	cross polarization-magic angle spinning	
Cn	cyclopentadienyl mojety	
Cp*	pentamethylcyclopentadenyl mojety	
CSTR	continuously stirred tank reactor	
DEAC	diethylaluminum chloride	
DRIFTS	diffuse reflectance Fourier transform spec-	
DIIIIII	troscony	
DSC	differential scanning calorimetry	
EDX	energy-dispersive X-ray	
EPDM	ethylene-pronylene diene monomer	
EXAFS	extended X-ray absorption fine structure	
	spectroscopy	
FI	phenoxy-imine based catalyst	
Flu	fluorenyl mojety	
FTIR	Fourier transformed infrared spectros-	
1 1110	copy	
GPC	gel permeation chromotography	
HDPE	high-density polyethylene	
HMDS	hexamethyldisilazane	
IBAO	isobutylaluminoxane	
Ind	indenyl mojety	
Ind-H₄	tetrahydroindenyl moeity	
LDPE	low-density polyethylene	
LLDPE	linear low-density polyethylene	
IR	infrared	
MAO	methylaluminoxane	
MCM	mobile crystalline material	
MDPE	medium-density polyethylene	
MMAO	modified methylaluminoxane	
NMR	nuclear magnetic resonance	
aPP	atactic polypropylene	
iPP	isotactic polypropylene	
sPP	syndiotactic polypropylene	
SEM	scanning electron microscopy	
SOMC	surface organometallic complex	
~ CHIU	Surface of Sufformerunite complex	

ГЕА	triethylaluminum
ΓEOS	tetraethoxylsilane
ГІВА	triisobutylaluminum
ГМА	trimethylaluminum
UHMWPE	ultrahigh molecular weight polyethylene
UHMWPP	ultrahigh molecular weight polypropylene
ULDPE	ultralow-density polyethylene
UV-vis	ultraviolet-visible spectroscopy
XANES	X-ray absorption near edge structure spec-
	troscopy
XRD	X-ray diffraction
XPS	X-ray photoelectron spectroscopy

## 15. Acknowledgments

The authors thank the academic and industrial members of the Dutch Polymer Institute (DPI), Polyolefin subcluster, who participated in discussions on this topic over the years, in particular, Prof. B. Hessen (Rijkuniversiteit Groningen), Prof. G. Weickert (Univ. Twente), Prof. V. Busico (Univ. Naples), Prof. C. Koning (Techn. Univ. of Eindhoven), Dr. G. Evens (Sabic Europe), Dr. G. Herrgard (Borealis), and Dr. B. Gustafsson (Borealis). J.R.S. acknowledges financial support from the DPI and Avantium Technologies (EZ grant) and thanks Prof. G.-J. Gruter (Avantium) and Dr. J. de Keijzer (Avantium) for their help and the reviewers for their constructive comments. Finally, J.R.S. is exceptionally grateful to S. O'Keeffe for her love and understanding and to Dr. R. L. Jones (Basell) for his enthusiasm, friendship, and encouragement during the preparation of this review.

## 16. Appendix: Additional Publications up to the End of August 2005

We are aware of 25 open literature reports in the above category. They have contributed to the following areas (using the numbering system of the table of contents). Section 2.3. Kiparissides et al. describe the development of the "Random-Pore Polymeric Flow Model" for describing single particle growth, accounting for both internal and external mass and heat resistances,<sup>636</sup> Pinto et al. describe a "Two Phase Model" for particle fragmentation,<sup>637</sup> and Loos et al. describe cross-sectional SEM and EDX investigations of single particles in the early-stages of polymer growth.638 Section 2.7. Wang and Jin report on spherical polymer morphology resulting from the homogeneous polymerization of ethylene by MAOactivated half-sandwich picolyl-functionalized carborane iridium, ruthenium, and rhodium precatalysts.639

Section 3.1. Pruski et al. disclose that strong hydrogen-bonded silanol groups are still present on MCM-41 even after calcinations to 350 °C in vacuo.<sup>640</sup> Sections 3.2. and 3.3. Dos Santos and co-workers use X-ray emission and absorption spectroscopy to study silica-grafted zirconocenes.<sup>641</sup> Section 3.3. Bergstra and Weickert describe a comparative kinetic study of the gas- and slurry-phase polymerization of ethylene over a heterogeneous metallocene catalyst,<sup>642</sup> Chadwick et al. investigate the characterization and performance of various MAO/SiO<sub>2</sub> support procedures,<sup>643</sup> Carlini et al. report ethylene polymerization

over a silica-supported MAO-activated bis(salicylaldiminate)nickel catalyst,644 and Entezami et al. report a supported MAO/zirconocene.<sup>645</sup> Section 3.4. Resconi et al. report on the preparation of oxygenbridged borate anions derived from  $B(C_6F_5)_3$ ,  $H_2O_5$ , and a base.646

Section 5.1. Otero et al. synthesized indenylzirconium complexes containing an  $-OSiR_2R'$  (R = Me;  $\mathbf{R}' = \mathbf{M}\mathbf{e}$  or <sup>*t*</sup> $\mathbf{B}\mathbf{u}$ ) functionality capable of acting as a reactive tether to silica,<sup>647</sup> Burkett, Coughlin et al. studied tethered constrained geometry catalysts in mesoporous silica,<sup>648</sup> and Li and co-workers constructed silica-tethered bis(imino)pyridine iron based catalysts.649

Section 6. Ochedzan-Siodlak and Nowakowska report heterogenization of a zirconocene on AlEt<sub>2</sub>Clmodified  $MgCl_2(THF)_2$ ,<sup>650</sup> and Mao et al. report preparation of spherical MgCl<sub>2</sub>-supported activator for bis(imino)pyridine iron based precatalysts.<sup>651</sup> Section 8. Hwu et al.<sup>652</sup> and Sivaram et al.<sup>653</sup> work

on clay-supported zirconcene and bis(imino)pyridine iron based catalysts, respectively.

Section 10. Thune et al 654 and Chabal et al.655 developed a flat silicone wafer capable of mimicking silica and the constructed surface borane species, tethered bis(imino) pyridine Fe catalyst,654 and tethered bis-indene ligands.655

Section 11.2. Wang and co-workers used Diels-Alder cross-linked polystyrene to encapsulate a metallocene/MAO catalyst system,<sup>656</sup> and Coughlin et al. developed supported half-metallocene "piano stool" catalysts, covalently bound to poly(styrene-co-4-hydroxystyrene).657 Section 11.6. Alt reviews self-immobilization<sup>658</sup> and related metallacyclic complexes.<sup>659</sup>

Section 12. Zhang et al. report surface modification of silica with 3-(trimethoxysilyl)propyl methacrylate and subsequent copolymerization of the surface species with 4-vinylpyridine to an organic-inorganic hybrid support for zirconocene catalyst.<sup>660</sup>

# 17. Supporting Information

Basic definitions of the differing grades of polyethvlene and polypropylene. This material is available free of charge via the Internet at http://pubs.acs.org.

## 18. References

- (1) See Supporting Information for a definition of polyolefin.
- (2) Schaab, H. Kunstoffe 1970, 61, 717.
- Galli, P.; Vecellio, G. J. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 2004, 42, (3)396
- (a) Bauman, R. Plastic News, Executive Forum, Feb. 2004, Las (4)Vegas, NV. (b) Platz, C. *Plastic News, Executive Forum*, Feb. 2004, Las Vegas, NV. (c) Bauman, R. Presented at the 22nd Annual Petrochemical World Trade Conference; Houston, TX, Oct. 2004. (d) Polymerization Catalysts – Market Size, Market Share and Demand Forecast; Freedonia Group: 2003.
- (5) (a) Knuuttila, H.; Lehtinen, A.; Nummila-Pakarinen, A. Adv. Polym. Sci. 2004, 169, 13. (b) Kaiser, U. H.; Müller, W. F. Proceedings of PE2001 World Congress; Maack Business Services: 2001. (c) King, J. M.; Indiachem 2002; New Delhi, 2002.
- (6) (a) Eur. Chem. News 2004, 6-12 Sept. (b) Alperowicz, N.; Sim, P. H. Chem. Week, 2004, 166 (26), 33.
- Galli, P.; Vecellio, G. Prog. Polym. Sci. 2001, 26, 1287.
   (8) (a) Ziegler, K.; Gellert, H. G.; Zosel, K.; Lehmkuhl, W.; Pfohl, W. Angew. Chem. 1955, 67, 424. (b) Ziegler, K.; Holzkamp, E.; Breil, H.; Martin, H. Angew. Chem. 1955, 67, 541. (c) Wilke, G. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2003, 42, 5000.
   (9) Zletz, A. U.S. Patent 2,692,257, 1954; Chem. Abstr. 1955, 49,
- 14221.

- (10) (a) Hogan, J. P.; Banks, R. L. Belg. Patent 530617, 1953. (b) Groppo, E.; Lamberti, C.; Bordiga, S.; Spoto, G.; Zecchina, A. *Chem. Rev.* 2005, 105, 115. (c) Weckhuysen, B. M.; Schoonheydt, R. A. Catal. Today 1999, 51, 215. (d) Pullukat, T. J.; Hoff, R. E.
- R. A. Catal. Today 1999, 51, 215. (d) Pullukat, T. J.; Hoff, R. E. Catal. Rev., Sci. Eng. 1999, 41, 389.
  (11) (a) Natta, G. J. Polym. Sci. 1955, 16, 143. (b) Natta, G.; Pino, P.; Corradini, P.; Danusso, F.; Mantica, E.; Mazzanti, G.; Moraglio, G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1955, 77, 1708. (c) Porri, L. Macromol. Symp. 2004, 213, 1.
  (12) (a) Chadwick, J. C. Encyclopedia of Polymer Science and Technology; Wiley: New York, 2003. (b) Cecchin, G.; Morini, G.; Piemontesi, F. Encyclopedia of Chemical Technology: Kirk-
- Piemontesi, F. Encyclopedia of Chemical Technology; Kirk-Othmer: 2003. (c) Kashiwa, N. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 2004, 42, 1.
- (13) Breslow, D. S.; Newburg, N. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1957, 79, 5072. (14) Natta, G.; Pino, P.; Mazzanti, G.; Giannini, U. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1957, 79, 2975.
- (15) It should be noted that single-site vanadium-based Ziegler-Natta systems have also been reported and are used com-mercially for EPDM production. (a) Cozewith, C.; Ver Strate, G. Macromolecules **1971**, 4, 482. (b) Doi, Y.; Ueki, S.; Keii, T. Macromolecules 1979, 12, 814.
- (16) (a) Reichert, K. H.; Meyer, K. R. Makromol. Chem. 1973, 169, (a) Holding, W. P.; Breslow, D. S. Liebigs Ann. Chem. 1975, 463. (c) Andersen, A.; Cordes, H. G.; Herwig, J.; Kaminsky, W.; Merck, A.; Mottweiller, R.; Pein, J.; Sinn, H.; Vollmer, H.-J. Angew. Chem. 1976, 88, 689. (d) Cihlár, J.; Meizlik, J.; Hamrik, O. Makromol. Chem. 1978, 179, 2553.
- (17) Kaminsky, W.; Sinn, H. Liebigs Ann. Chem. 1975, 424.
- (18) (a) Sinn, H.; Kaminsky, W.; Vollmer, H.-J.; Woldt, R. Angew. Chem. 1980, 92, 396. (b) Kaminsky, W.; Miri, M.; Sinn, H.; Woldt, R. Makromol Chem. Rapid Commun. 1983, 4, 417. (c) Kaminsky, W. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 2004, 42, 3911.
- (19) (a) Metallocene-Based Polyolefins, Preparation, Properties and Techniques; Scheirs, J., Kaminsky, W., Eds.; Wiley: New York, 1999. (b) Metallocenes: Synthesis, Reactivity, Application; Togni, A., Halterman, R. L., Eds.; Wiley: New York, 2000. (c) Hlatky,
   G. G. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1999, 181, 243. (d) Shapiro, P. J. Coord. Chem. Rev. 2002, 231, 67.
- (20) (a) Bochmann, M. J. Organomet. Chem. 2004, 689, 3982 (b) Warther M. S. S. Solatonic, Solar J. 2004, Solar J. Solar J. S. S. Solar J. S. Solar J. S. S. Solar J. Solar J. S. Solar J. Solar J. S. Solar J. Solar J. Solar J. Solar J. S. Solar J. Solar J. S. Solar J. Solar J. Solar J. S. Solar J. Marks, T. Chem. Rev. 2000, 100, 1391. (d) Zurek, E.; Ziegler, T. Prog. Polym. Sci. 2004, 29, 107.
- (21) (a) Piers, W. E.; Chivers, T. J. Chem. Soc. Rev. 1997, 26, 345.
   (b) Bochmann, M. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1996, 255. (c) Turner, H. W.; Hlatky, G. G.; Eckman, R. R. U.S. Patent 5,198, 401, 1993; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 123, 33875. (d) Ewen, J. A.; Elder, 401, 1993; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 123, 33875. (d) Ewen, J. A.; Elder,
  M. J. U.S. Patent 5,387,568, 1995; Chem. Abstr. 1991, 115, 136988. (e) Chien, J. C. W.; Tsai, W. M.; Rausch, M. D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 8570. (f) Yang, X.; Stern, C. L.; Marks, T. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 3623. (g) Lancaster, S. J.; Walker, D. A.; Thornton-Pett, M.; Bochmann, M. Chem. Commun. 1999, 1533. (h) Zhou, J.; Lancaster, S. J.; Walker, D. A.; Bock, S.; Thornton-Pett, M.; Bochmann, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2001, 123, 223. (i) Lancaster, S. J.; Rodriguez, A.; Lara-Sanchez, A.; Hughes, D. H.; Bochmann, M. D.; Walker, D. A.; Hughes, D. H.; Bochmann, M. Sanchez, A.; Lara-Sanchez, A.; Hughes, D. H.; Bochmann, M. Sanchez, A.; Hughes, D. H.; Bochmann, M. Sanchez, A.; Hughes, D. H.; Bochmann, M. Sanchez, M.; Bochmann, M. S. Marker, S. J.; Walker, D. A.; Hughes, D. H.; Bochmann, M. Sanchez, A.; Hughes, D. H.; Bochmann, M. Sanchez, M.; Bochmann, M. S.; Lara-Sanchez, A.; Hughes, D. H.; Bochmann, M. Sanchez, M.; Bochmann, M.; Sanchez, M.; Z001, 123, 225. (f) Lancaster, S. J.; Kouriguez, A.; Lara-Sanchez, A.; Hannant, M. D.; Walker, D. A.; Hughes, D. H.; Bochmann, M. Organometallics 2002, 21, 451. (j) LaPointe, R. E.; Roof, G. R.; Abboud, K. A.; Klosin, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 9560.
  (k) Kehr, G.; Roesmann, R.; Fröhlich, R.; Holst, C.; Erker, G. Eur. J. Inorg. Chem. 2001, 535. (l) Blackwell, J. M.; Piers, W. E.; Parvez, M.; McDonald, R. Organometallics 2002, 21, 1400.
  (m) Forcarte, F.: Camurati, L.: Nani, D.: Leardini, B.; Basconi, J.: Sanches, Sci. 2007, 21, 1400. (m) Focante, F.; Camurati, I.; Nanni, D.; Leardini, R.; Resconi, L. Organometallics 2004, 23, 5135. (n) Siedle, A. R.; Newmark, R. A.; Lamanna, W. M.; Huffman, J. C. Organometallics 1993, 12, 1491. (o) Elder, M. J.; Ewen, J. A. Eur. Pat. Appl. 0,573,403, 1993; Chem. Abstr. 1994, 121, 10207. (p) Chen, Y.-X.; Stern, C. L.; Marks, T. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1997**, 119, 2582. (q) Sun, Y.; Metz, M. V.; Stern, C. L.; Marks, T. J. Organometallics **2000**, 19, 1625.
- (22) (a) Welbourn, H. C.; Ewen, J. A. U.S. Patent 5,324,800, 1984; Chem. Abstr. 1985, 102, 114142. (b) Ewen, J. A. Stud. Surf. Sci. Catal. 1986, 25, 271. (c) Heiland, K.; Kaminsky, W. Makromol. Chem. 1992, 193, 601. (d) Uozumi, T.; Soga, K. Makromol. Chem. (d) Horder, M. J. S. (et al. 1992, 193, 1992, 193, 1992, 193, 1992, 193, 1992, 193, 1992, 193, 1992, 1992, 1993, 1992, 1993, 1994, 1994, 1995, 1994, 1995, 1994, 1995, 1994, 1995, 1994, 1995, 1994, 1995, 1994, 1995, 1994, 1995, 1994, 1995, 1994, 1995, 1994, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, 1995, H.; Brintzinger, H.-H. Macromolecules 1997, 30, 3164. (h) Karol, F. J.; Kao, S. C.; Wasserman, E. P.; Brady, R. C. *New J. Chem.* **1997**, *21*, 797. (i) Suhm, J.; Schneider, M. J.; Mülhaupt, R. J. *Mol. Catal. A.* **1998**, *128*, 215. (j) Lehmus, P.; Kokko, E.; Härkki, O.; Leino, R.; Luttikhedde, H. J. G.; Näsman, J. H.; Seppälä, J. V. Macromolecules 1999, 32, 3547.
- (23) (a) Resconi, L.; Cavallo, L.; Fait, A.; Piemontesi, F. Chem. Rev. 2000, 100, 1253. (b) Coates, G. W. Chem. Rev. 2000, 100, 1223. (c) Brintzinger, H.-H.; Fischer, D.; Mülhaupt, R.; Rieger, B.; Waymouth, R. M. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1995, 34, 1143.
- (24) Busico, V.; Cipullo, R. Prog. Polym. Sci. 2001, 26, 443.

- (25) (a) Metallocene Catalyzed Polymers; Benedikt, G. M., Goodall, B. L., Eds.; William Andrew Publishing: New York, 1998. (b) Metallocene Technology and Modern Methods in Commercial Applications Catalyzed Polymers; Benedikt, G. M., Ed.; William Andrew Publishing: New York, 1998.
- (26) (a) Beyond Metallocenes: Next-Generation Polymerization Cata-lysts; Patil, A. O., Hlatky, G., Eds.; ACS Symposium Series 857; American Chemical Society: Washington, DC, 2004. (b) Gibson, V. C.; Spitzmesser, S. K. Chem. Rev. 2003, 103, 283. (c) Ittel, S. D.; Johnson, L. K.; Brookhart, M. Chem. Rev. 2000, 100, 1169. (d) Hlatky, G. G. Coord. Chem. Rev. 2000, 199, 235. (e) Cribbs, L. V.; Etherton, B. P.; Hlatky, G. G.; Wang, S. *Proc. Annu. Technol. Conf.–Soc. Plast. Eng.* **1998**, *56*, 1871. (f) Park, S.; Han, Y.; Kim, S. K.; Lee, J.; Kim, H. K.; Do, Y. J. Organomet. Chem. 2004, 689, 4263.
- (27)(a) McKnight, A. L.; Waymouth, R. M. Chem. Rev. 1998, 98, 2587. (b) Stevens, J. C. In Catalyst Design for Taylor-made Polyolefins, Studies in Surface Science and Catalysis; Soga, K., Terano, M. Eds.; Elsevier: Amsterdam, 1994; Vol. 89, p 277. (c)
   Stevens, J. C.; Timmers, F. J.; Wilson, D. R.; Schmidt, G. F.;
   Nickias, P. N.; Rosen, R. K.; Knight, G. W.; Lai, S.-Y. Eur. Pat.
   Appl. 0,416,815, 1991. (d) Canich, J. A. M.; Licciardi, G. F. U.S.
   Patent 5,026,798, 1991. (e) Okuda, J. Chem. Ber. 1990, 123, 1649. (f) Shapiro, P. J.; Bunel, E.; Schaefer, W. P.; Bercaw, J. E. Organometallics 1990, 9, 867.
- (28) (a) Furuyama, R.; Fujita, T.; Funaki, S. F.; Nobori, T.; Nagata, T.; Fujiwara, K. *Catal. Surv. Jpn.* 2004, *8*, 61. (b) Makio, H.; Kashiwa, N.; Fujita, T. *Adv. Synth. Catal.* 2002, *344*, 477.
- (29) (a) Bazan, G. C.; Rodriguez, G.; Ashe, A. J.; AlAhmad, S.; Kampf, J. W. Organometallics **1997**, *16*, 2492. (b) Rogers, J. S.; Lachi-cotte, R. J.; Bazan, G. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1999**, *121*, 1288.
- (30) Boussie, T. R.; Diamond, G. M.; Goh, C.; Hall, K. A.; LaPointe, A. M.; Leclerc, M.; Lund, C.; Murphy, V.; Shoemaker, J. A. W.; Tracht, U.; Turner, H.; Zhang, J.; Uno, T.; Rosen, R. K.; Stevens, J. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2003, 125, 4306.
- (31) Stephan, D. W.; Stewart, J. C.; Guérin, F.; Courtenay, S.; Kickham, J.; Hollink, E.; Beddie, C.; Hoskin, A.; Graham, T.; Wei, P.; Spence, R. E. V. H.; Xu, W.; Koch, L. Gao, X.; Harrison, D. G. Organometallics **2003**, *22*, 1937 and references therein.
- (32) (a) Johnson, L. K.; Killian, C. M.; Brookhart, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 6414. (b) Mecking, S. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2001, 40, 534. (c) Luinstra, G. A.; Queisser, J.; Bildstein, B.; Görtz, H.-H.; Amort, C.; Malaun, M.; Krajete, A.; Werne, G.; Kristen, M. O.; Huber, N.; Gernert, C. in Late Transition Metal Polymerization Catalysts; Reiger, B., Saunders-Bauch, L., Kack-er, S. Strigeler, S. Edg.; Wilcy UCH, Waiphiem, Commence. er, S., Striegler, S., Eds.; Wiley-VCH: Weinhiem, Germany, 2003
- (33) (a) Gibson, V. C.; Waas, D. F. Chem. Ber. 1874, 7, 20. (b) Bennett, A. M. A. Chemtech 1999, 29, 24. (c) Small, B. L.; Brookhart, M. A. M. A. Chendech **1393**, 25, 24, (c) Sinal, D. E., Blooknat, M., Bennett, A. M. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1998**, 120, 4049. (d) Britovsek, G. J. P.; Gibson, V. C.; Kimberley, B. S.; Maddox, P. J.; McTavish, S. J.; Solan, G. A.; White, A. J. P.; Williams, D. J. Chem. Commun. **1998**, 849. (e) Britovsek, G. J. P.; Cohen, S. A.; Gibson, V. C.; van Meurs, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2004**, *126*, 10701. (f) Britovsek, G. J. P.; Cohen, S. A.; Gibson, V. C.; Maddox, P. J.; van Meurs, M. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2002, 41,
- (34) Boffa, L. S.; Novak, B. M. Chem. Rev. 2000, 100, 1479.
- (a) Soula, R.; Saillard, B.; Spitz, R.; Claverie, J.; Llauro, M. F.; Monnet, C. Macromolecules 2002, 35, 1513. (b) Soula, R.; Broyer, (35)J. P.; Llauro, M. F. Tomov, A.; Spitz, R.; Claverie, J.; Drujon, X.; Malinge, J.; Saudemont, T. Macromolecules **2001**, *34*, 2438. (c) Soula, R.; Novat, C.; Tomov, A.; Spitz, R.; Claverie, J.;
   Malinge, J.; Saudemont, T. *Macromolecules* 2001, 34, 2022 (d)
   Younkin, T. R.; Connor, E. F.; Henderson, J. I.; Friederichs, S. K.; Grubbs, R. H.; Bansleben, D. A. Science 2000, 287, 460. (e) Bauers, F. M.; Mecking, S. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2001, 40, 3020. (f) Saudemont, T.; Drujon, X.; Spitz, R.; Tomov, A. U.S. Patent 6,737,483, 2004; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 132, 279651.
- (36) (a) de Vries, T. J.; Kemmere, M. F.; Keurentjes, J. T. F. Macromolecules 2004, 37, 4241. (b) de Vries, T. J.; Vorstman, M. A. G.; Keurentjes, J. T. F.; Duchateau, R. Chem. Commun. 2000. 263.
- (37) (a) Sinclair, K. B. Macromol. Symp. 2001, 173, 237. (b) McCoy, M. Chem. Eng. News 2001, 79 (45), 13. (c) Nakamura, S. Catal. Surv. Jpn. 1998, 107.
- (38) Anonymous, Designer Plastics. Economist 2001, 12/06/01.
- (39) Illustrative examples of commercial single-site polymerization technologies utilizing a solution based process: INSITE, (Dow), XCAT (formerly EXXPOL, ExxonMobil).
- (40) Brummer, O.; Boussie, T. R.; Diamond, G. M.; Goh, C.; Hall, K.; LaPointe, A.; Leclerc, M.; Longmire, J.; Murphy, V.; Shoemaker, J. A. W.; Turner, H.; Rosen, R. K.; Stevens, J. C. Abstr Pap., 226th ACS Meet., 2003.
- (41) Illustrative examples of commercial single-site polymerization catalyst technologies utilizing a particle forming process: MPACT (ChevronPhillips), METOCENE (Basell), BORECENE (Borealis).

- (42) (a) Carnahan, E. M.; Jacobsen, G. B. CatTech 2000, 4, 74. (b) Fink, G.; Steinmetz, B.; Zechlin, J.; Przybyla, C.; Tesche, B. Chem. Rev. 2000, 100, 1377. (c) Chien, J. C. W. Top. Catal. 1999, 7, 23. (d) Kristen, M. O. Top. Catal. **1999**, 7, 89. (e) Alt, H. G. J. 7, 23. (d) Kristen, M. O. 109. Catal. 1999, 7, 85. (e) Alt, 11. G. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1999, 1703. (f) Ciardelli, F.; Altomare, A.; Michelotti, M. Catal. Today 1998, 41, 149. (g) Ribeiro, M. R.; Deffieux, A.; Portela, M. F. Ind. Eng. Chem. Res. 1997, 36, 1224. (h) Wang, W.; Wang, L. J. Polym. Mater. 2003, 20, 1.
   (43) Hlatky, G. G. Chem. Rev. 2000, 100, 1347.
- (44) This section was constructed with the help of (a) correspondence and presentations by Prof. G. Weickert (University of Twente) and G. Mei (Basell) given at the biennial NIOK/COP (Catalytic Olefin Polymerization Centre, Rijksuniversitait Groningen) 'Olefin Polymerization Courses' and (b) Borealis, Univation, Basell, and Chevron Phillips corporate websites.
- (45)Companies with commercial high-pressure autoclave or tubular reactor technologies are Basell (Lupotech T), Sabic-Europe (CTR Technology), ExxonMobil, EniChem, and Equistar.
- (46) Examples of solution polymerization technologies: Compact Process (DEX Plastomers), Dowlex (Dow), and Sclairtech (Nova Chemicals)
- Chevron Phillips press release, 10/1/2003. (47)
- Ultra-fine particles may also be removed by the use of a cyclone. (48)
- (49) Sze, M. Hydrocarbon Asia 2004, 15 (5), 58.
- (50) Simonazzi, T.; Giannini, U. Gazz. Chim. Ital. 1994, 124, 533.
- (51) Takakarhu, J. Proceedings of AIChE, Spring National Meeting, New Orleans; AIChE: New York, 1998
- (52) Examples of companies using (a) multiple CSTR technologies are Basell (Hostalen), Equistar-Maruzen (Bimodal HDPE), SABIC-Europe (Bimodal HDPE), and Sumitomo Mitsui (CX bimodal slurry tank process), (b) multiple slurry loop technologies are BP-Solvay (double loop process) and AtoFina (double loop process), (c) multiple gas-phases technologies are Basell (Spherilene), Univation (Unipol II), Dow (Unipol PP), NTH (Novolen), BP-Amoco (Horizontal Stirred Bed), and Sumitomo Mitsui (Evolve), and (d) combinations of slurry loops and gas phases are Borealis (Borstar PE and PP), Basell (Spheripol), and Mitsui (Hypol).
- (53) Example of a bimodal solution based process: Nova Chemicals (Advanced Sclairtech).
- (54) Liu, H. T. Presented at MetCon 2003, Houston, Texas, May 8-9, 2003
- (55)Covezzi, M.; Mei, G. Chem. Eng. Sci. 2001, 56, 4059.
- Pater, J. T. M.; Weickert, G.; van Swaaij, W. P. M. AIChE J. 2003, 49, 450. (56)

- 2003, 49, 450.
  (57) McKenna, T. F.; Soares, J. B. P. Chem. Eng. Sci. 2001, 56, 3931.
  (58) Galli, P.; Haylock, J. C. Prog. Polym. Sci. 1991, 16, 443.
  (59) Böhm, L. L. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2003, 42, 5010.
  (60) Zakharov, V. A.; Bukatov, G. D.; Barabanov, A. A. Macromol. Symp. 2004, 213, 19.
  (61) Berger View. H. Wick, C. C. A. Start, Science J. 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 1997, 199
- (61) Parasu Veera, U.; Weickert, G.; Agarwal, U. S. AIChE J. 2002, 48. 1062.
- Noristi, L.; Marchetti, E.; Baruzzi, G.; Sgarzi, P. J. Polym. Sci., (62)Polym. Chem. 1994, 32, 3047.
- Polym. Chem. 1994, 52, 3047.
  Cecchin, G.; Marchetti, E.; Baruzzi, G. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 2001, 202, 1987.
  Pater, J. T. M.; Weickert, G.; Loos, J.; van Swaaij, W. P. M. Chem. Eng. Sci. 2001, 56, 4107.
  Bonini, F.; Fraaije, V.; Fink, G. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 1995, 33, 2393. (63)
- (64)
- (65)
- (a) Zechlin, J.; Steinmetz, B.; Tesche, B.; Fink, G. Macromol. (66)Chem. Phys. 2000, 201, 515. (b) Zechlin, J.; Hauschild, K.; Fink, G. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 2000, 201, 597.
- (67) Alexiadis, A.; Andes, C.; Ferrari, D.; Korber, F.; Hauschild, K.; Bochmann, M.; Fink, G. Macromol. Mater. Eng. 2004, 289, 457.
- (68)Przybyla, C.; Tesche, B.; Fink, G. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 1999, 20, 328
- (69) Kittilsen, P.; Svendsen, H. F.; McKenna, T. F. AIChE J. 2003, 49, 1495.
- (70) Naik, S. D.; Ray, W. H. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 2001, 79, 2565.
- (71) Eberstein, C. B.; Garmatter, B.; Reichert, K.-H.; Sylvester, G. Chem. Eng. Technol. 1996, 68, 820
- (a) Bartke, M.; Wartmann, A.; Reichert, K.-H.; J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 2003, 87, 270. (b) Zöllner, K.; Reichert, K.-H. Chem. Eng. (72)Technol. 2002, 25, 707. (c) Zöllner, K.; Reichert, K.-H. Chem. Eng. Sci. 2001, 56, 4099.
- (73) Sun, J.; He, S.; Zhou, Q.; Chin. J. Chem. Eng. 2001, 9, 217; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 135, 196001.
- Oleshko, V. P.; Crozier, P. A.; Cantrell, R. D.; Westwood, A. D. (74)Macromol. Rapid Commun. 2001, 22, 34.
- (75) Knoke, S.; Ferrari, D.; Tesche, B.; Fink, G. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2003, 42, 5090.
- (76) Stork, M.; Herrmann, A.; Nemnich, T.; Klapper, M.; Müllen, K. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2000, 39, 4367.
   (77) Jang, Y.-J.; Bieber, K.; Naundorf, C.; Nenov, N.; Klapper, M.;
- Müllen, K.; Ferrari, D.; Knoke, S.; Fink, G. e-Polym. 2005, No. 13; www.e-polymers.org. Abboud, M.; Kallio, K.; Reichert, K.-H. Chem. Eng. Technol.
- 2004, 27, 694.

- (79) Kallio, K.; Wartmann, A.; Reichert, K.-H. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 2001, 22, 1330.
- (80) Kallio, K.; Wartmann, A.; Reichert, K.-H. Macromol. Rapid
- (80) Kalilo, K.; wartmann, A., neichert, K.-H. Bucromot. Paper Commun. 2002, 23, 187.
  (81) Mäkelä-Vaarne, N. I.; Kallio, K.; Reichert, K.-H.; Leskelä, M. A. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 2003, 204, 1085.
  (82) (a) Reichert, K.-H.; Wittebrock, A.; Kallio, K.; van Praet, E. PCT
  (82) (a) Reichert, Construction of the state of the
- (a) Reichert, R.-H., whitebock, A., Kalilo, K., Van Fraet, E. F. T. Int. Appl. 02/098934, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* 2002, *138*, 25078. (b) Reichert, K.-H.; Wittebrock, A.; Kallio, K. PCT Int. Appl. 03/ 011919, 2003; *Chem. Abstr.* 2002, *138*, 170671.
   (83) van Beek, J. A. M.; Pieters, P. J. J.; van Tol, M. F. H. Macromol.
- Rapid Commun. 1995, 16, 463.
- (a) Pédeutour, J.-N.; Coevoet, D.; Cramail, H.; Deffieux, A. *Macromol. Chem. Phys.* **1999**, 200, 1215. (b) Coevoet, D.; Cramail, H.; Deffieux, A. *Macromol. Chem. Phys.* **1998**, 199, (84)1459. (c) Coevoet, D.; Cramail, H.; Deffieux, A. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 1998, 199, 1451.
- (85) (a) Seraidaris, T.; Löfgren, B.; Mäkelä-Varne, N. I.; Lehmus, P.; Stehling, U. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 2004, 205, 1064. (b) Mäkelä, N. I.; Knuuttila, H. R.; Linnolahti, M.; Pakkanen, T. A.; Leskelä,
- M. A. *Macromolecules* **2002**, *35*, 3395. (86) (a) Wieser, U.; Schaper, F.; Brintzinger, H.-H.; Mäkelä, N. I.; Knuuttila, H. R.; Leskelä, M. Organometallics 2002, 21, 541. (b) Weiser, U.; Brintzinger, H.-H. In Organometallics Catalysts and Olefin Polymerization; Blom, R., Follestad, A., Rytter, E.,
- (87) (a) Mäkelä-Varne, N. I.; Sicholson, D. G.; Ramstad, A. L. J. Mol., Catal. A: Chem. 2003, 200, 323. (b) Haag, M. C.; Krug, C.; Dupont, J.; de Galland, G. B.; dos Santos, J. H. Z.; Uozumi, T.; Sano, T.; Soga, K. J. Mol. Catal. A **2001**, *169*, 275. van der Pol, A.; van Heel, J. P. C.; Meijers, R. H. A. M.; Meier,
- (88)R. J.; Kranenberg, M. J. Organomet. Chem. 2002, 651, 80.
- (89) Paczkowski, N.; Gergorius, H.; Kristen, M. O.; Süling, C.; Suhm, J.; Brintzinger, H.-H.; Wieser, U. PCT. Int. Appl. 03/006961, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2003, 138, 107156.
- (90) (a) Gladysz, J. A. Chem. Rev. 2002, 102, 3215. (b) Thematic issue: Chem. Rev. 2002, 3217–3892. (c) Thematic issue: J. Mol. Catal. A 2002, 177, 1-170. (d) Gladysz, J. A. Pure Appl. Chem. 2001, 73, 1319.
- (91) De-ashing can be used to remove catalyst residue, although high enough activities produce polymer particles with extremely low concentrations that do not require removal.
- Excluding the obvious reuse of prepolymers or multiphase (92)reactor processes.
- (93) (a) Gallice, A.; Reiling, V.; Selo, J.-L. PCT Int. Appl. 2003033543, 2003; *Chem. Abstr.* 2003, 138, 322100. (b) Behue, P. D. Y.; Benazouzz, G.; Coupier, L.; Heslop, D.; Huchette, S.; Isnard, J.-P.; Lemiesle, W.; Viguier, R. PCT Int. Appl. 02/40554, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* 2002, 136, 386604. (c) Agapiou, A. K.; Kuo, C.-I.; Glowczski, D. A.; Ackerman, S. K. U.S. Patent 6,346,586, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* 2002, 136, 386604. (c) Agapiou, A. K.; Kuo, C.-I.; Glowczski, D. A.; Ackerman, S. K. U.S. Patent 6,346,586, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* 2002, 136, 386604. (c) Agapiou, A. K.; Kuo, C.-I.; Glowczski, D. A.; Ackerman, S. K. U.S. Patent 6,346,586, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* 2002, 136, 386604. (c) Agapiou, A. K.; Kuo, C.-I.; Glowczski, D. A.; Ackerman, S. K. U.S. Patent 6,346,586, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* 2002, 136, 386604. (c) Agapiou, A. K.; Kuo, C.-I.; Glowczski, D. A.; Ackerman, S. K. U.S. Patent 6,346,586, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* 2002, 136, 386604. (c) Agapiou, A. K.; Kuo, C.-I.; Glowczski, D. A.; Ackerman, S. K. U.S. Patent 6,346,586, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* 2002, 136, 386604. (c) Agapiou, A. K.; Kuo, C.-I.; Glowczski, D. A.; Ackerman, S. K. U.S. Patent 6,346,586, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* 2002, 136, 386604. (c) Agapiou, A. K.; Kuo, C.-I.; Glowczski, D. A.; Ackerman, S. K. U.S. Patent 6,346,586, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* 2002, 136, 386604. (c) Agapiou, A. K.; Kuo, C.-I.; Glowczski, D. A.; Ackerman, S. K. U.S. Patent 6,346,586, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* 2002, 2002, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* 2002, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* 2002; *Chem. Ab* Chowczski, D. A.; Ackerman, S. K. C.S. Fatcher, 50, 57, 500, 2022, Chem. Abstr. 2001, 134, 326905. (d) Agapiou, A. K.; Kuo, C.-I.; Glowczski, D. A.; Ackerman, S. K. U.S. Patent 6,306,984, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 135, 318845. (e) Kao, S.-C.; Karol, F. J. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2001/0047065, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 134, 42583. (f) Wenzel, T. T.; Nagki, D. A.; Mawson, S.; Schreck, D. J.; Peterson, T. H. PCT Int. Appl. 00/35969, 2000; *Chem. Abstr.* **2000**, *133*, 43963. (g) Fischer, D.; Frank, H.; Lux, M.; Hingmann, R.; Schweier, G. U.S. Patent 6,022,935, 2000; *Chem. Abstr.* **1997**, 127, 346795. (h) Goode, M. G.; Foster, G. N.; Williams, C. C.; Hussein, F. D.; Lee, K. H.; Cann, K. J.; Brady, R. C. PCT Int. Appl. 98/20045, 1998; *Chem. Abstr.* **1998**, *129*, 4990. (i) Lue, C.-T.; Merrill, N.; Muhle, M.; Vaughan, G. A. PCT Int. Pat. 98/ 44011; *Chem. Abstr.* **1998**, *129*, 276521. (j) Palmroos, A.; Avela, A.; Nummila-Pakarinen, A.; Matilainen, K. PCT Int. Appl. 9632420, 1996; Chem. Abstr. **1996**, *125*, 329788. (k) Speca, A. N.; Brinen, J. L. U. S. PCT Int. Appl. 96/11961, 1996; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 125, 59378. (1) Agapiou, A. K.; Kuo, C.-I.; Muhle, M. E.; Speca, A. N. PCT Int. Appl. 96/11960, 1996; Chem. Abstr. **1996**, *125*, 59377. (m) Griffin, J. R.; DeChellis, M. L.; Muhle, M. E. U.S. Patent 5,462,999, 1995; Chem. Abstr. **1995**, *124*, 57051. (n) Takeuchi, M.; Obara, Y.; Katoh, M.; Ohwaki, M. U.S. Patent 5,270,407, 1993; Chem. Abstr. 1992, 116, 129908
- (94) Gupte, K. M.; Tolley, K.; Mutchler, J. A.; Holland, C. S. U.S. Patent 6,630,548, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2003, 139, 292655.
- (95) Bartilucci, M. P.; Davis, E. R.; Egan, B. J.; Hagerty, R. O.; Husby, P. K. U.S. Patent 6,548,610, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 136, 310320
- (96) (a) Haspeslagh, L.; Maziers, E. U.S. Patent, 5283,300, 1994; Chem. Abstr. 1991, 115, 72475. (b) Fujita, T.; Sugano, T.; Uchino, (c) Haspeslagh, L; Maziers, E. U.S. Patent 5,283,300, 1994;
   (c) Haspeslagh, L; Maziers, E. U.S. Patent 5,283,300, 1994;
   (c) Kobata, A; Matsumoto, T. Eur. Pat. Appl. 826699, 1998; Chem.
- Abstr. **1998**, *128*, 193309. (98) (a) Wasserman, S. H.; Foster, G. N.; Adams, J. L.; Vogel, R. H.
- (a) wasserman, S. II., Foster, G. N., Adams, S. L., Vogel, K. II.
   U.S. Patent 5,998,558, 1999; *Chem. Abstr.* 1997, *132*, 360201.
   (b) Brady, R. C.; Karol, F. J.; Lynn, T. J.; Jorgensen, R. J.; Kao,
   S.-C.; Wasserman, E. P. U.S. Patent 5,317,036; *Chem. Abstr.* 1994, *121*, 206259. (c) Goode, M. G.; Williams, C. C. U.S. Patent

5,693,727, 1997; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 128, 48604. (d) Keller, G. E.; Carmichael, K. E.; Cropley, J. B.; Larsen, E. R.; Ramamurthy, A. V.; Smale, M. W.; Wenzel, T. T.; Williams, C. C. Eur. Pat.

- A. V.; Shale, M. W.; Wenzer, T. T.; Williams, C. C. Eur. Fat. Appl. 764665, 1997; *Chem. Abstr.* 1997, *126*, 264475.
   (99) (a) Bartke, M.; Oksman, M.; Mustonen, M.; Denifl, P. *Macromol. Mater. Eng.* 2005, 290, 250. (b) Denifl, P.; Van Praet, E.; Bartke, M.; Oksman, M.; Mustonen, M.; Garoff, T.; Pesonen, K. PCT Int. Application of the product of the conference of the PCT for the conference of the PCT for the conference of the product of th Appl. 03/051934, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2003, 139, 53479.
- (100) Geerts, R. L. U.S. Patent 5,354,721, 1994; Chem. Abstr. 1994, 121, 301611.
- (101) (a) Geerts, R. L.; Kufeld, S. E.; Hill, T. G. U.S. Patent 5,411,-925, 1995; Chem. Abstr. 1994, 121, 280872. (b) Geerts, R. L.; Palackal, S. J.; Pettijohn, T. M.; Infield, R. M. U.S. Patent 5,-496,781, 1996; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 124, 118288.
- (102) Geerts, R. L. U.S. Patent 5,436,212, 1995; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 123, 287186.
- (103) Galimberti, M.; Albizzati, E. Eur. Pat. Appl. 0643079, 1995; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 123, 172277
- (104) Janiak, C.; Rieger, B.; Voelkel, R.; Braun, H.-G. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 1993, 31, 2959.
- Lindroos, F.; Fredriksen, S. W.; Bentzrød, P. C. PCT Int. Appl. (105)2004/022571, 2004; Chem. Abstr. 2004, 140, 254070.
- (106) Jin, J.; Uozumi, T.; Soga, K. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 1996, 197, 849.
- (107) Hermann, H.-F.; Bachmann, B.; Dolle, V.; Spaleck, W. U.S. Patent 5,914,376; Chem. Abstr. 1994, 120, 135412.
- (108)Lu, B.; Wang, J.; Hong, X.; Jing, Z. U.S. Patent 5,728,640, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 126, 157932.
- (109) (a) Kioka, M.; Kashiwa, N.; Tsutsui, T.; Toyota, A. U.S. Patent 5,122,491, 1992; Chem. Abstr. **1989**, 110, 232262. (b) Kioka, M.; Kashiwa, N. U.S. Patent 4,952,540, 1990; Chem. Abstr. **1989**, 110, 8810. (c) Kioka, M.; Kashiwa, N. U.S. Patent 4,923,833, 1990; Chem. Abstr. 1988, 109, 171093.
- (110) Kawasaki, M.; Miyake, Y.; Sueyoshi, T.; Kobata, A. U.S. Patent 5,599,885, 1997; *Chem. Abstr.* 1994, *120*, 9149.
  (111) Sangokoya, S. A. U.S. Patent 5,308,815, 1994; *Chem. Abstr.* 1994, 1994, 1000000
- 121, 109896.
- (112) Wang, J.; Chen, J.; Yang, Y. J. Supercrit. Fluids 2005, 33, 159.
- (113) Jacobsen, G. B.; Stevens, T.; Loix, P. U.S. Patent 5,783,512, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 135, 153238.
- Soga, K.; Park, J. R.; Shiono, T. Polym. Commun. 1991, 32, 310. (115) Xu, J.; Zhao, J.; Fan, Z.; Feng, L. Macromol. Rapid Commun.
- 1997, 18, 875.
- (a) dos Santos, J. H. Z.; Krug, C.; da Rosa, M. B.; Stedile, F. C.;
  Dupont, J.; de C. Forte, M. J. Mol. Catal. A 1999, 139, 199. (b) dos Santos, J. H. Z.; Larentis, A.; da Rosa, M. B.; Krug, C.;
  Baumvol, I. J. R.; Dupont, J.; Stedile, F. C.; de C. Forte, M. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 1999, 200, 751. (c) dos Santos, J. H. Z.;
  Dorneles, S.; Stedile, F. C.; Dupont, J.; de C. Forte, M. M.;
  Baumvol, I. J. R. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 1997, 208, 2529. (116)Baumvol, I. J. R. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 1997, 198, 3529.
- (117) (a) Guimarães, R.; Stedile, F. C.; dos Santos, J. H. Z. J. Mol. Catal. A 2003, 206, 353. (b) Galland, G. B.; Seferin, M.; Guimarães, R.; Rohrmann, J. A.; Stedile, F. C.; dos Santos, J. H. Z. J. Mol. Catal. A 2002, 189, 233.
- (118) (a) Ferreira, M. L.; Greco, P. P.; dos Santos, J. H. Z.; Damiani, D. E. J. Mol. Catal. A 2001, 172, 97. (b) dos Santos, J. H. Z.; 2000, 154, 103. (c) Kioka, M.; Kashiwa, N. U.S. Patent 4,874,-734, 1989; Chem. Abstr. 1989, 110, 39536.
- (119) Alonso, C.; Antiñolo, A.; Carrillo-Hermosilla, F.; Carrión, P.; Otero, A.; Sancho, J.; Villaseñor, E. J. Mol. Catal. A 2004, 220, 286.
- (120) Mink, R. L.; Kissin, Y. V. U.S. Patent 5,397,757, 1995; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 123, 113103.
- (121)(a) Jejelowo, M. O. U.S. Patent 5,639,835, 1997; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 123, 287194. (b) Jejelowo, M. O. U.S. Patent 5,466,649, 1995; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 123, 257788.
- (122) Dufrenne, N. G.; Blitz, J. P.; Meverden, C. C. Microchem. J. 1997, 55, 192.
- (123) (a) Quijada, R.; Rojas, R.; Narveaz, A.; Alzamora, L.; Retuert, J.; Rabagliati, F. M. Appl. Catal. A 1998, 166, 207. (b) Quijada, R.; Rojas, R.; Narveaz, A.; Alzamora, L.; Retuert, J.; Rabagliati, F. M. Catal. Lett. **1997**, 46, 107.
- (124) Harrison, D.; Coulter, I. M.; Wang, S.; Nistala, S.; Kuntz, B. A.; Pigeon, M.; Tian, J.; Collins, S. J. Mol. Catal. A 1998, 128, 65.
- (125)Kaminsky, W.; Renner, F. Makromol. Chem. Rapid Commun. 1993, 14, 239.
- (126) Sacchi, M. C.; Zucchi, D.; Tritto, I.; Locatelli, P. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 1995, 16, 581.
- (127) Janiak, C.; Rieger, B. Angew. Makromol. Chem. 1994, 215, 47.
- (128) Michelotti, M.; Arribas, G.; Bronco, S.; Altomare, A. J. Mol. Catal. A 2000, 152, 167.
- Kaminsky, W. Macromol. Symp. 1995, 89, 203. (129)
- Collins, S.; Kelly, W. M.; Holden, D. A. Macromolecules 1992, (130)25, 1780.
- (131) Chen, Y.-X.; Rausch, M. D.; Chien, J. C. W. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 1995, 33, 2093.

- (132) Repo, T.; Klinga, M.; Pietikäinen, P.; Leskelä, M.; Uusitalo, A.-M.; Pakkanen, T.; Hakala, K.; Aaltonen, P.; Löfgren, B. Macro-molecules 1997, 30, 171.
- (133) Soga, K.; Kim, H. J.; Shiono, T. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 1994, 15, 139.
- (134) Soga, K.; Sugano, T. Jpn. Pat. Appl. 0485306, 1990; Chem. Abstr. 1990, 117, 112258
- (135) Shamshoum, E. S.; Bauch, C. U.S. Patent 5,504,408, 1996; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 124, 344445
- (136) Brems, P.; Debras, G. Eur. Pat. Appl. 585,512, 1994; Chem. Abstr. 1994, 121, 58219.
- Ward, D. G.; Brems, P. PCT Int. Appl. 96/13532, 1996; Chem. (137)Abstr. 1996, 125, 87480.
- Ward, D. G. PCT Int. Appl. 96/13531, 1996; Chem. Abstr. 1996, (138)125, 59383.
- (139) Dupuy, J.; Spitz, R. J. Appl. Polm. Sci. 1997, 65, 2281.
  (140) Spitz, R.; Pasquet, V.; Dupuy, J.; Malinge, J. U.S. Patent 5,-739,226, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 125, 34345.
  (141) Dupuy, J.; Broyer, J.-P.; Spitz, R.; Malinge, J. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 2001, 202, 2038.
- (142) Job, R. C.; Reichle, W. T. U.S. Patent 6,399,531, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 135, 77296.
- (143) Kao, S.-C. PCT Int. Appl. 2002/32068, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 136, 326005.
- (144) (a) Soga, K.; Kaminaka, M. Makromol. Chem. 1993, 194, 1745. (b) Chien, J. C. W.; He, D. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 1991, 29, 1585.
- (145) Bartram, M. E.; Michalske, T. A.; Rogers, J. W. J. Phys. Chem. 1991, 95, 4453.
- (146) (a) Panchenko, V. N.; Semikolenova, N. V.; Danilova, I. G.; Paukshits, E. A.; Zakharov, V. A. J. Mol. Catal. A 1999, 142, 27. (b) Talsi, E. P.; Semikolenova, N. V.; Panchenko, V. N.; Sobolev, A. P.; Babushkin, D. E.; Shubin, A. A.; Zakharov, V. A.
- *J. Mol. Catal. A* **1999**, *139*, 131.
  (147) Haag, M. C.; Krug, C.; Dupont, J.; Galland, G. B.; dos Santos, J. H. Z.; Uozumi, T.; Sano, T.; Soga, K. J. Mol. Catal. A **2001**, *169*, 275.
- (148) (a) Hansen, E. W.; Bernauer, B.; Blom, R. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 2004, 205, 1361. (b) Hansen, E. W.; Blom, R.; Kvernberg, P. O. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 2001, 202, 2880
- (149) Ferreira, M. L.; Belelli, P. G.; Juan, A.; Damiani, D. E. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 2000, 201, 1334.
- (150) (a) Tao, T.; Maciel, G. E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 3118. (b) The authors refer to experimental results (not shown) demonstrating that both PhLi and "BuLi react in a similar manner.
- strating that both PhLi and "BuLi react in a similar manner.
  (151) Scott, S.; Church, T. L.; Nguyen, D. H.; Mader, E. A.; Moran, J. Top. Catal. 2005, 34, 109.
  (152) (a) Chang, M. PCT Pat. Appl. 96/04318, 1996; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 124, 318150. (b) Chang, M. PCT Int. Appl. 94/26793, 1994; Chem. Abstr. 1994, 123, 144877. (c) Chang, M. U.S. Patent 5,086,025, 1992; Chem. Abstr. 1989, 112, 99482. (d) Chang, M. U.S. Patent 5,006,500, 1991; Chem. Abstr. 1991, 115, 30177. (e) Chang, M. U.S. Patent 4,937,217, 1990; Chem. Abstr. 1991, 115, 30117. (e) Chang, M. U.S. Patent 4,937,397, 1990; Chem. Abstr. 1990, 113, 60082. (g) Chang, M. U.S. Patent 4,925,821, 1990; Chem. Abstr. 60082. (g) Chang, M. U.S. Patent 4,925,821, 1990; *Chem. Abstr.* **1990**, *113*, 153268 (h) Chang, M. U.S. Patent 4,914,253, 1990; Chem. Abstr. 1990, 113, 98282. (i) Chang, M. U.S. Patent 4,-912,075, 1990; Chem. Abstr. 1991, 115, 30117.
- (153) Jelelowo, M. O. U.S. Patent 5,468,702, 1995; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 124, 88163
- (154) Chang, M. U.S. Patent 5,629,253, 1997; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 127, 34630.
- (155) Chang, M. U.S. Patent 5,238,892, 1993; Chem. Abstr. 1993, 120, 108036
- Goretzki, R.; Fink, G.; Tesche, B.; Steinmetz, B.; Rieger, R.; (156)Uzick, W. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 1999, 37, 677.
- (157) (a) Lux, M.; Saive, R.; Langhauser, F.; Micklitz, W.; Görtz, H.-(a) Lux, M., Saive, R., Langnauser, F.; MICKIIIZ, W.; Gottz, H.-H.; Lilge, D. U.S. Patent 5,756,607, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 123, 314830. (b) Gürtzgen, S. U.S. Patent 5,446,001, 1995; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 123, 83715. (c) Ueda, T.; Okawa, K. U.S. Patent 5,252,529, 1993; Chem. Abstr. 1992, 118, 169791. (d) Tsutui, T.; Úeda, T. U.S. Patent 5,234,878, 1993; Chem. Abstr. 1991, 115, 233130
- (158) (a) Herrmann, H.-F.; Bachmann, B.; Spaleck, W. U.S. Patent 5,578,537, 1996; *Chem. Abstr.* 1994, *121*, 84221. (b) Herrmann, H.-F.; Bachmann, B.; Spaleck, W. Eur. Pat. Appl. 578,838, 1994; Chem. Abstr. 1994, 121, 84221.
- (159) Welch, M. B.; Köppl, A.; Alt, H. G. U.S. Patent 6,159,888, 2000; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 134, 42576.
- (160) Simplício, L. M. T.; Costa, F. G.; Boaventura, J. S.; Sales, E. A.; Brandão, S. T. J. Mol. Catal. A 2004, 216, 45.
- (161) Becker, R.-J.; Rieger, R. U.S. Patent 6,124,229, 2000; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 126., 277885.
- (162) (a) Kutschera, D.; Rieger, R. U.S. Patent 5,789,332, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 126, 277884. (b) Becker, R. J.; Gürtzgen, S.; Kutschera, D. U.S. Patent 5,534,474, 1996; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 124, 30615. (c) Gürtzgen, S. U.S. Patent 5,446,001, 1995; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 123, 83715.

- (163) Welborn, H. C. U.S. Patent 4,808,561, 1989; Chem. Abstr. 1987, 106, 157033
- (164) Takahashi, T. U.S. Patent 5,026,797, 1991; Chem. Abstr. 1989, 111, 58539
- (165) (a) Muhle, M. E.; Renola, G. T.; Agapiou, A. K.; Litteer, D. L.;
   Griffin, J. R. U.S. Patent 5,763,543, 1998; *Chem. Abstr.* 1996, 125, 11757. (b) Poirot, E. E.; Sagar, V. R.; Jackson, S. K. U.S. Patent 5,712,353, 1998; *Chem. Abstr.* 1996, 125, 11739. (c)
   Griffin, J. R.; DeChellis, M. L.; Muhle, M. E. U.S. Patent 5, 462 000, 1005; *Chem. Abstr.* 1905, 124, 57051. (462,999, 1995; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 124, 57051.
   (166) (a) Paavola, S.; Saarinen, T.; Löfgren, B.; Pitkänen, P. Polymer
- (a) Paavola, S.; Saarinen, T.; Löfgren, B.; Pitkänen, P. Polymer
  2004, 45, 2099. (b) Gregorius, H.; Fraaije, V.; Lutringhauser, M. PCT Int. Appl. 2004/055070, 2004; Chem. Abstr. 2004, 141, 89531. (c) Tannous, K.; Soares, J. B. P. Macromol. Chem. Phys.
  2002, 203, 1895. (d) Nakano, M.; Ushioda, T.; Yamazaki, H.; Uwai, T.; Kimura, M.; Ohgl, Y.; Yamamoto, K. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2001/0053833, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 136, 38057. (e) Wil-liams, D. S. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2001/05187, 2001; Chem. Abstr.
  2001, 136, 38046. (f) Oh, J.-S.; Park, T.-H.; Lee, B.-Y. U.S. Patent 6 214 953 2001: Chem. Abstr 1998, 129, 2851 (g) Yabunouchi 6,214,953, 2001; Chem. Abstr. **1998**, 129, 2851. (g) Yabunouchi, N.; Minami, Y.; Tomotsu, N. Eur. Pat. Appl. 1,167,393, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 133, 151078. (h) Kim, J. D.; Soares, J. B. P., Rempel, G. L. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 1999, 37, 331. (i) Kioka, M.; Kashiwa, N. U.S. Patent 4,921,825, 1990; Chem. Abstr. 1988, 109, 171092. (j) Hoel, E. I. U.S. Patent 4,871,705,
- 1989; Chem. Abstr. 1989, 112, 141022.
  (167) (a) Kao, S.-C.; Sher, J.; Karol, F.; Khokhani, P.; Muruganandam, N. PCT Int. Appl. 02/40549, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 136, 402201. (b) Peterson, T. H.; Lucas, E. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2002/ 0107137, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 137, 6600. (c) Xiniai, B.; Wasserman, E. P. Eur. Pat. Appl. 989,139, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 132, 237530. (d) Wasserman, E. P.; Xiniai, B.; Fox, E. C. Eur. Pat. Appl. 922,711, 1998; *Chem. Abstr.* **1999**, *131*, 19442. (e) Harrison, D. G.; Chisholm, P. S. U.S. Patent 5,661,098, 1997; Chem. Abstr. **1997**, *127*, 206064. (168) (a) Ioku, A.; Shiono, T.; Ikeda, T. Appl. Catal. A **2002**, *28*, 15.
- (b) Hagimoto, H.; Shiono, T.; Ikeda, T. Macromolecules 2002, 35, 5744. (c) Van Tol, M. F. H.; Van Beek, J. A. M. PCT Int. Appl. 97/42228, 1997; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 128, 23277.
- (169) (a) Ma, Z.; Sun, W.-H.; Zhu, N.; Li, Z.; Shao, C.; Hu, Y. Polym.
   *Int.* 2002, 51, 349. (b) Payne, M. J. PCT Int. Appl. 01/12684, 2001; *Chem. Abstr.* 2001, 134, 193872. (c) Behue, P. D. Y.; Christie, S. K.; Gil, M.; Samson, J. N. R. PCT Int. Appl. 01/40323, 2001; *Chem. Abstr.* 2001, 135, 20096.
- (170) Pater, J. T. M.; Weickert, G.; van Swaaij, W. P. M. AIChE J.
   **2003**, 49, 180.
- (171) (a) Meier, G. B.; Weickert, G.; van Swaaij, W. P. M. AIChE J.
   2003, 49, 1268. (b) Roos, P.; Meier, G. B.; Samson, J. J. C.; Weickert, G.; Westererp, K. R. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 1997, 18. 319.
- (172) Korber, F.; Hauschild, K.; Winter, M.; Fink, G. Macromol. Chem. Phys. **2001**, 202, 3323.
- (173) (a) Chakravarti, S.; Ray, W. H.; Zhang, S. X. J. Appl. Polym.
   Sci. 2001, 81, 1451. (b) Chakravarti, S.; Ray, W. H. J. Appl.
   Polym. Sci. 2001, 81, 2901. (c) Chakravarti, S.; Ray, W. H. J.
   Appl. Polym. Sci. 2001, 80, 1096. (d) Gene Xu, Z.; Chakravarti,
   S.; Pay, W. H. J. And Polym. Sci 2001, 2001, 201 S.; Ray, W. H. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 2001, 80, 81.
   (174) (a) Bidell, W.; Langhauser, F.; Moll, U.; McKenzie, I. D.; Fischer,
- D. PCT Int. Appl. 98/01481, 1990; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 128, 115372. (b) Kioka, M.; Kashiwa, N. U.S. Patent 4,921,825, 1990; *Chem. Abstr.* **1988**, *109*, 171092. (175) (a) Tsutui, T.; Ohgizawa, M. U.S. Patent 5,880,056, 1999; *Chem.*
- Abstr. 1996, 125, 11741. (b) Ohno, R.; Tsutsui, T. U.S. Patent 5,840,645, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1994, 120, 299536. (c) Morita, Y.; Haneda, Y.; Ohtami, S.; Doi, K. U.S. Patent 5,804,678; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 123, 84305. (d) Tsutsui, T.; Yoshitsugu, K.; Yamamoto, K.; Doi, K.; Suzuki, N. Eur. Pat. Appl. 723,976, 1996; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 125, 196695. (e) Tsutsui, T.; Yoshitsugu, K. Yamamoto, K. U.S. Patent 5,308,816; Chem. Abstr. 1992, 118, 169792.
- (176) Razavi, A.; Debras, G. L. G. U.S. Patent 5,719,241, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 128, 154527.
- (177) (a) Gauthier, W. J.; Tian, J.; Rauscher, D.; Henry, S. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2003/0236365, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2003, 140, 42690. (b) Gauthier, W. J.; Lopez, M.; Campbell, D. G. Eur. Pat. Appl. 1,-231,225, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 137, 155298. (c) Shamshoun, E. S.; Lopez, M. Eur. Pat. Appl. 1,038,885, 2000; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 133, 267221. (d) Shamshoun, E. S.; Lopez, M.; Reddy, B. R.; Harris, T. G. U.S. Patent 5,968,864, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1999, 131, 272349. (e) Shamshoun, E. S.; Lopez, M.; Harris, T. G. Eur. Pat. Appl. 856,525, 1998; *Chem. Abstr.* **1998**, *129*, 176104. (f) Shamshoun, E. S.; Bauch, C. G. Eur. Pat. Appl. 849,286, 1997;
- (178) Krystowczyk, N. L.; Diefenbach, S. P.; Lee, J. Y. U.S. Patent 5,856,255, 1999; *Chem. Abstr.* 1997, *127*, 162247.
- (a) Jacobsen, G. B.; Wauteraerts, P. L.; Spencer, L. U.S. Patent 6,043,180, 2000; Chem. Abstr. **2000**, 132, 251561. (b) Jacobsen, (179)G. B.; Spencer, L.; Wauteraerts, P. L. PCT Int. Appl. 96/16092, 1996; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 125, 87481.

- Z.; Xu, X. Eur. Pat. Appl. 1,213,304, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 137.6599.
- (181) (a) Krzystowczyk, N. L.; Diefenbach, S. P.; Burt, E. A. U.S. Patent 6,034,024, 2000; *Chem. Abstr.* 2000, *132*, 181032. (b) Krzystowczyk, N. L.; Diefenbach, S. P.; Burt, E. A. U.S. Patent 5,739,368, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 128, 23280.
- (182) (a) Knuuttila, H.; Hokkanen, H.; Salo, E. U.S. Patent 6,451,-725, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* 2002, *137*, 217396. (b) Knuuttila, H.; Hokkanen, H.; Salo, E. PCT Int. Appl. 96/32423, 1996; *Chem. Abstr.* 2002777 Abstr. 1996, 125, 32377
- (183) Kamfjord, T.; Wester, T. S.; Rytter, E. Macromol. Rapid Com-mun. 1998, 19, 505.
- (184) Rytter, E.; Ott, M. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 2001, 22, 1427.
   (185) Brant, P. PCT Int. Appl. 96/34020, 1996; Chem. Abstr. 1997,
- 126, 8806 (186) Chang, M. U.S. Patent 6,136,742, 2000; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 133,
- 322294 (187) Suling, C.; Bidell, W.; Lutringhauser, M.; Moll, U.; Hingmann,
- R.; Sander, M. Eur. Pat. Appl. 924,226, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1999, 131, 59250
- (188) Kristen, M. O.; Müller, P.; Moll, U.; Kölle, P. U.S. Patent 6,-359,086, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 129, 176108.
- (189)Winkelbach, H.-R.; Schertl, P.; Nentwig, W. U.S. Patent 6,255,-245, 2001; Chem. Abstr. **1999**, *132*, 36198. (190) (a) Shan, C. L. P.; Soares, J. B. P.; Penlidis, A. J. Polym. Sci.,
- Polym. Sci. 2002, 40, 4426. (b) Chu, K.-Y.; Soares, J. B. P.; Penlidis, A. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Sci. 2000, 38, 462. (c) Chu,
   K.-Y.; Soares, J. B. P.; Penlidis, A. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Sci.
   2000, 38, 1803. (d) Shan, C. L. P.; Chu, K.-J.; Soares, J. B. P.; Penlidis, A. Macromol. Chem. Phys. **2000**, 201, 2195. (e) Chu, K.-J.; Shan, C. L. P.; Soares, J. B. P.; Penlidis, A. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 1999, 200, 2372.
- (191) Franceschini, F. C.; Travares, T. T. da R.; dos Santos, J. H. Z.;
- (191) Franceschini, F. C.; Travares, T. T. da K.; dos Santos, J. H. Z.; Soares, J. B. P. *Macromol. Chem. Phys.* 2004, 205, 1525.
  (192) (a) Jongsomjit, B.; Kaewkrajang, P.; Shiono, Prasertdam, P. *Ind. Eng. Chem. Res.* 2004, 43, 7959. (b) Mawson, S.; Kao, S.-C.; Kwalk, T. H.; Lynn, T. R.; McConville, D. H.; McKee, M. G.; Szul, J. F.; Terry, K. A.; Wenzel, T. T.; Goode, M. G.; Oskam, J. H.; Jorgensen, R. J.; Vogel, R. H. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2002/161141, 2002; *Chem Abstr* 2002, 137, 325799
- Jorgensen, R. J.; Vogel, R. H. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2002/161141, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* 2002, 137, 325799.
  (193) (a) Youn, H.-K.; Hong, S.-M.; Hwang, T.-S.; Kang, S.-W.; Kim, Y.-J.; Kim, T.-G. U.S. Pat. Appl. 6,683,016, 2004; *Chem. Abstr.* 2000, 132, 279668. (b) Minami, Y.; Kanamaru, M. Eur. Pat. Appl. 1,085,025, 2000; *Chem. Abstr.* 2000, 133, 164483.
  (194) Breckner, M.-J.; Bachmann, B.; Osan, F.; Alberti, K.; Winter, A. U.S. Patent 5,719,095, 1998; *Chem. Abstr.* 1995, 122, 134148.
  (195) (a) Meijers, R. H. A. M.; Van Tol, M. F. H.; Kranenburg, M. U.S. Patent 6, 383 968, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* 2000, 133, 74456 (b)
- (a) Meilels, N. H. A. M., Vall 101, M. F. H., Malenburg, M. C.S. Patent 6,383,968, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* **2000**, 133, 74456. (b) Kanzawa, M.; Machida, S. Eur. Pat. Appl. 1,055,673, 1999; *Chem. Abstr.* **2000**, 133, 17997. (c) Takanhashi, T.; Yamamoto, K.; Hirakawa, K. U.S. Patent 5,474,962, 1995; *Chem. Abstr.*
- 1994, 121, 180452.
  (196) Hoang, P. P. M.; Jeremic, D.; Kearns, J. R.; Coulter, I. M.; Donaldson, R. D. U.S. Patent 6,340,771; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 135, 77269.
- (197) (a) Sartain, W. J. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2004/0063876, 2004; Chem. Abstr. 2004, 140, 271410. (b) Neal-Hawkins, K. L.; Nagy, S. M.; Sartain, W. J.; Gupte, K. M.; Johnson, K. W. U.S. Pat. Appl.
- 2004/0077807, 2004; Chem. Abstr. 2004, 140, 339821.
  (198) (a) Ernst, E.; Reussner, J.; Roterud, P.; Solli, K.-A. PCT Int. Appl. 01/25296, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 134, 296250. (b) Ernst, E.; Reussner, J.; Denifl, P.; Leistner, D. PCT Int. Appl. 99/55737, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1999, 131, 323053. (c) Ernst, E.; Reussner, J. Eur. Pat. Appl. 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 124, 118294. (d) Ernst, E.; Reussner, J.; Neissi, W. U.S. Patent 5,910,463, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 124, 118294
- (199) Soga, K.; Shiono, T.; Kim, H. J. Makromol. Chem. 1993, 194, 3499
- (200)Chao, C.; Pratchayawutthirat, W.; Praserthdam, P.; Shiono, T.; Rempel, G. L. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 2002, 23, 672
- (201)Jongsomjit, B.; Kaewkrajang, P.; Wanke, S. E.; Praserthdam, P. Catal. Lett. 2004, 94, 205.
- (202) (a) Britcher, L.; Rauiala, H.; Hakala, K.; Mikkola, P.; Rosenholm, J. B. Chem. Mater. 2004, 16, 5713. (b) Fritze, C. U.S. Patent 6,177,526, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 128, 61924.
- (203) (a) Winkler, H.; Koch, M. PCT Int. Appl. 03/047753, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2003, 139, 36970. (b) Nies, B.; Koch, M.; Winkler, H. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2003/0129257, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2003, 139, 22880.
- (204) Liu, C.; Tang, T.; Huang, B. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 2001, 39, 2085.
- (205) (a) Inoe, N. Jpn. Laid-Open Appl. 08/283324, 1996; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 126, 75336. (b) Inatomi, T.; Takahashi, F.; Yano, A.; Sato, M. Jpn. Laid-Open Appl. 08/109217, 1996; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 125, 115454.
- (206) Gao, X.; Chisholm, P. S.; Donaldson, R. D.; McKay, I. PCT Pat. Appl. 03/025027, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2003, 138, 255650.

- (207) Gao, X.; Chisholm, P. S.; Kowalchuk, M. G.; Donaldson, R. D. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2003/0087754; *Chem. Abstr.* **2002**, *137*, 201709. (208) Belelli, P. G.; Ferreira, M. L.; Damiani, D. E. *Appl. Catal. A* **2002**,
- 228, 189.
- (209) Poetsch, E.; Buchholz, H. U.S. Patent 6,639,031, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 1999, 131, 116671. (210) Ferreira, M. L.; Damiani, D. E. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 2001,
- 202.694
- (211) Smith, G. M.; Malpass, D. B.; Palmaka, S. W. Eur. Patent Appl. 818456, 1997; *Chem. Abstr.* 1997, *128*, 141186.
  (212) Sangokoya, S. A.; Goodall, B. L. PCT Int. Appl. 03/082466, 2003;
- Chem. Abstr. 2003, 139, 292640.
- Sangokoya, S. A.; Goodall, B. L. PCT Int. Appl. 03/082879, 2003;
   *Chem. Abstr.* 2003, 139, 292641.
   Wu, F.-J.; Bauch, C. G.; Simeral, L. S.; Strickler, J. R. U.S. Pat. (213)(214)
- (214) Wd, F. S., Baddh, O. G., Shifera, B. S., Stifferar, J. R. O.S. Fat.
   Appl. 2004/0002420, 2004; *Chem. Abstr.* 2004, 140, 606160.
   (215) Burkhardt, T. J.; Brandley, W. B. U.S. Patent 5,635,437, 1997; *Chem. Abstr.* 1997, 126, 225666.
   (216) Burkhardt, T. J.; Murata, M.; Brandley, W. B. U.S. Patent 5,-

- 240,894, 1993; *Chem. Abstr.* **1993**, *120*, 135396. Spaleck, W.; Küber, F.; Winter, A.; Rohrmann, J.; Bachmann, B.; Antberg, M.; Dolle, V.; Paulus, F. E. *Organometallics* **1994**, (217)13, 954.
- (218) Stehling, U.; Diebold, J.; Kirsten, R.; Roll, W.; Brintzinger, H. H.; Jüngling, S.; Mülhaupt, R.; Langhauser, F. Organometallics 1994, 13, 964.
- Burkhardt, T. J.; Brinen, J. L.; Hlatky, G. G.; Spaleck, W.; Winter, A. PCT Int. Appl. 94/28034, 1994; Chem. Abstr. 1994, (219)123, 170550.
- (220) Brinen, J. L. PCT Int. Appl. 96/28479, 1996; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 125, 329746.
- (221) Speca, A. N.; Tormaschy, K. U.S. Patent 5,688,734, 1997; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 126, 186527.
- (222) Jüngling, S.; Koltzenburg, S.; Mülhaupt, R. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 1997, 35, 1.
- Langhauser, F.; Kerth, J.; Kersting, M.; Kölle, P.; Lilge, D.; (223)Muller, P. Angew. Makromol. Chem. 1994, 223, 155.
- Arrowsmith, D.; Kaminsky, W.; Laban, A.; Weingarten, U. (224)Macromol. Chem. Phys. 2001, 202, 2161.
- (225) (a) Butler, J. H.; Burkhardt, T. J. U.S. Patent 5,902,766, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 123, 287188. (b) Burkhardt, T. J.; Brandley,
   W. PCT Int. Appl. 95/18809, 1995; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 123, 314838
- (226) Fraajie, V.; Bachmann, B.; Winter, A. Eur. Pat. Appl. 780,402, 1997; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 127, 109333.
  (227) Muhle, M. E.; Vaughan, G. A. PCT Int. Appl. 98/28350, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 129, 109422.
  (228) Chang, M. PCT Int. Appl. 96/18661, 1996; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 129, 10942.
- 125, 143540.
- (229) Additional examples of MAO/metallocene solution contacted to silica: (a) Kioka, M.; Toyota, A.; Kashiwa, N.; Tsutsui, T. U.S. Patent 5,654,248, 1997; *Chem. Abstr.* **1988**, *109*, 38431. (b) Mink, R. I.; Nowlin, T. E.; Kissin, Y. V.; Lo, F. Y.-K. PCT Int. Appl. 98/02246, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 128, 115374.
- (230) (a) Vaughan, G. A.; Speca, A. N.; Brant, P.; Canich, J. A. M. U.S. Patent 5,863,853, 1999; *Chem. Abstr.* **1996**, *124*, 261987.
  (b) Speca, A. N.; Brinen, J.; Vaughan, G. A.; Brant, P.; Burkhardt, D. POTT, A. M. G. M. (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997 T. J. PCT Int. Appl. 96/00243, 1996; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 124, 177234
- (231) Kallio, K.; Andell, O.; Knuuttila, H.; Palmqvist, U. U.S. Patent 6,291,611, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 123, 257800.
- (232) (a) Kallio, K.; Andell, O.; Knuuttila, H.; Palmqvist, U. PCT Int. Appl. 95/12622, 1995; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 123, 257800. (b)
   Nowlin, T. E.; Lo, F. Y.; Shinomoto, R. S.; Shirodkar, P. P. U.S. Patent 5,332,706, 1994; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 123, 11238
- (233) (a) Schottek, J.; Kratzer, R.; Winter, A.; Brekner, M.-J.; Oberhoff, M. U.S. Patent 6,469,114, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 133, 164481. (b) Bingel, C.; Goeres, M.; Fraaije, V.; Winter, A. U.S. Patent 6,444,606. In parts a and b of this reference, the metallocene/ MAO solution is protected from light during activation and contact with silica.
- (234) Follestad, A.; Salminen, H. PCT Int. Appl. 99/65949, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1999, 132, 50404.
- (235)Chang, M. PCT Int. Appl. 96/18661, 1996; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 125, 143540.
- (236) Brinen, J. L.; Speca, A. N.; Tormaschy, K.; Russell, K. A. U.S. Patent 5,665,665, 1997; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 125, 87480. Fredriksen, S.; Dreng, T.; Almquist, V. U.S. Patent 6,664,352,
- (237)2003; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 132, 294140.
- Denifl, P.; van Praet, E.; Bartke, M. PCT Int. Appl. 03/051514, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2003, 139, 53478. (238)
- (a) Tsutsui, T.; Yoshitsugu, K.; Toyota, A.; Kashiwa, N. U.S. Patent 5,126,301, 1992; Chem. Abstr. **1988**, 110, 115535. (b) (239)Tsutsui, T.; Toyota, A.; Kashiwa, N. Jpn. Pat. Laid-Open Appl. 63/066206, 1988; Chem. Abstr. **1988**, 109, 111082.
- (240) Jelelowo, M. O.; Bamberger, R. L. U.S. Patent 5,422,325, 1995; *Chem. Abstr.* 1995, *123*, 199681.
  (241) Lo, F.; Pruden, A. L. PCT Appl. 94/21691, 1994; *Chem. Abstr.*
- 1994, 123, 144916.

- (242) Cheruvu, S.; Lo, F. Y.; Pruden, A. L. U.S. Patent 5,883,203, 1999; *Chem. Abstr.* **1997**, *126*, 251591. (243) Kallio, K.; Mustonen, M.; Knuuttila, H. U.S. Patent 6,720,394,
- (243) Faite, M. Matshell, M. 132, 23271.
   (244) Fritze, C.; Bachmann, B.; Küber, F. U.S. Patent 6,271,164, 2001;
- Chem. Abstr. 1997, 126, 317814
- (245) Bidell, W.; Langhauser, F.; Moll, U.; McKenzie, I. D.; Fischer, D.; Hingmann, R.; Schweier, G.; Marczinke, B. L.; Kersting, M.; Jones, P. J. V.; Grasmeder, J. R. U.S. Patent 6,265,339, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 128, 115372
- (246) Speca, A. PCT Int. Pat. 00/12565, 2000; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 132, 22041.
- (247) Dockter, D. W.; Hauger, B. E.; Welch, M. B.; Muninger, R. S. U.S. Patent 6,239,060, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 135, 5984.
- (248) (a) Wang, S.; Maraschin, N. J.; Sartain, W. J. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2003/0050413, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2003, 138, 170654. (b) Liu, J.-C. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2002/0155945, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2002, J.-C. U.S. Fat. Appl. 2002/0135345, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2002;
   J37, 169987. (c) Shih, K.-L. PCT Int. Appl. 02/088201, 2002;
   Chem. Abstr. 2002, 137, 353508. (d) Saudemont, T.; Spitz, R.;
   Broyer, J.-P.; Malinge, J.; Verdel, N. U.S. Patent 6,239,059, 2001;
   Chem. Abstr. 1999, 130, 282501.
   (249) (a) Walzer, J. F. U.S. Patent 5,972,823, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1999,
   (249) (a) Walzer, J. F. U.S. Patent 5,972,823, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1999,
- 131, 310941. (b) Walzer, J. F. U.S. Patent 5,643,847, 1997; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 127, 122104.
- (250) Ward, D. G.; Carnahan, E. M. U.S. Patent 5,939,347; Chem. Abstr. 1999, 131, 158094.
- (251) No data on productivity or polymer product properties were provided.
- (252)Tian, J.; Wang, S.; Feng, Y.; Li, J.; Collins, S. J. Mol. Catal. A **1999**, *14*4, 137
- (253) Schottek, J.; Fritze, C.; Bohen, H.; Becker, P. PCT Int. Appl. 00/20466; *Chem. Abstr.* 2000, 132, 279652.
  (254) Fritze, C.; Küber, F.; Bohen, H. Eur. Pat. Appl. 824,122; *Chem.*
- Abstr. **1998**, *128*, 180766. (255) Rodriguez, G. PCT Int. Appl. 00/04059, 2000; Chem. Abstr. **2000**,
- 132, 108467
- (256) Bochmann, M.; Jiménez Pindado, G.; Lancaster, S. J. J. Mol. Catal. A 1999, 146, 179.
- (257) (a) Charoenchaidet, S.; Chavadej, S.; Gulari, E. J. Mol. Catal. A 2002, 185, 167. (b) Charoenchaidet, S.; Chavadej, S.; Gulari, E. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 2002, 40, 3240. (c) Charoenchaidet, S.; Chavadej, S.; Gulari, E. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 2002, 23. 426.
- (258) (a) Millot, N.; Santini, C. C.; Lefebrve, F.; Basset, J. M. C. R. *Chimie* **2004**, 7, 725. (b) Millot, N.; Santini, C. C.; Baudouin, A.; Basset, J. M. *Chem. Commun.* **2003**, 2034. (c) Millot, N.; Cox, A.; Santini, C. C.; Molard, Y.; Basset, J. M. Chem.-Eur. J. 2002 8, 1438. (d) Millot, N.; Santini, C. C.; Fenet, B.; Basset, J. M.
- Eur. J. Inorg. Chem. 2002, 3328.
  (259) Panchenko, V. N.; Danilova, I. G.; Zakharov, V. A.; Paukshtis, E. A. J. Mol. Catal. A 2005, 225, 271.
- E. A. J. Mol. Catal. A 2006, 225, 211.
   (260) (a) Vizzini, J. C.; Chudgar, R. K. U.S. Patent 6,143,686, 2000; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 133, 350701. (b) Brant, P. PCT Int. Appl. 01/46273, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 135, 61752. (c) Chang, M. PCT Int. Appl. 01/36499, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 135, 5983.
   (261) Kwanten, M.; Carriere, B. A. M.; Grobet, P. J.; Jacobs, P. A. Chem. Commun. 2003, 1508.
- Chem. Commun. 2003, 1508.
   (262) Musikabhumma, K.; Spaniol, T. P.; Okuda, J. Macromol. Chem.
- Phys. 2002, 203, 115.
- (263) (a) McCullough, L. G.; Holtcamp, M. W. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2004/ 0102312, 2004; Chem. Abstr. 2004, 140, 424101. (b) Holtcamp, M. W. PCT Int. Appl. 02/18452, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 136 217193. (c) Gindelberger, D. E.; McConville, D. H. PCT Int. Appl. 02/06358, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 136, 118862. (d) Holtcamp, M. W. PCT Int. Appl. 00/04058, 2000; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 132, 108466.
- (264) Carnahan, E. M.; Jacobsen, G. B.; Van Dun, J. J.; Van Voorden, J. PCT Int. Appl. 00/15671, 2000; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 132, 223060
- (265) Biagini, P.; Lugli, G.; Abis, L.; Andreussi, P. Eur. Pat. Appl. 694,-548, 1996; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 124, 232775.
- (266) Maddox, P. J.; Williams, P. S. PCT Int. Appl. 99/00431; Chem. Abstr. 1999, 130, 110742.
- W. PCT Int. Appl. 00/15642, 2000; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 132, 223049
- (268) Fujita, M.; Ogane, T.; Seki, Y.; Fujiwara, Y.; Yada, K.; Tasaka,
   M. Eur. Pat. Appl. 1,153,938, 2000; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 134, 252783.
- (269) Kumanto, S.; Katayama, H. Imai, A. Jpn. Laid-Open Appl. 09/ 249707, 1997; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 127, 263184.
- Schottek, J. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2003/0144434, 2003; Chem. Abstr. (270)2001, 136, 6538
- (271) Holtcamp, M. W.; Cano, D. A. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2004/0005983, 2004; Chem. Abstr. 2004, 140, 94463.

- (272) (a) Welborn, H. PCT Int. Appl. 92/01005, 1992; Chem. Abstr. **1991**, *114*, 247992. (b) Langhauser, F.; Lux, M.; Mülhaupt, R.; Fischer, D. PCT Int. Appl. 93/16116, 1992; *Chem. Abstr.* **1993**,
- 120, 165219. (c) Kristen, M. O.; Fischer, D. PCT Int. Appl. 983, 40418, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 129, 245670.
   (273) (a) Geerts, R. L.; Hill, T. G.; Kufeld, S. E. U.S. Patent 5,411, 925, 1995; Chem. Abstr. 1994, 121, 280874. (b) Geerts, R. L.; July T. G. U.S. Patent 5,414,180, 1995; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 123,
   J13086. (c) Sugano, T.; Takahama, T. U.S. Patent 5,449,650,
   J1995; Chem. Abstr. 1994, 122, 188415. (d) Bohnen, H. PCT Int.
   Appl. 99/06414, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1999, 130, 168777.
- (274) (a) Richter, B.; Meetsma, A.; Hessen, B.; Teuben, J. H. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2002, 41, 2166. (b) Richter, B.; Meetsma, A.; Hessen, B.; Teuben, J. H. Chem. Commun. 2001, 1286.
   (275) (a) Kratzer, R. PCT Int. Appl. 2004/041871, 2004; Chem. Abstr.
- **2004**, *140*, 407277. (b) Kratzer, R. PCT Int. Appl. 2004/007570, 2004; *Chem. Abstr.* **2004**, *140*, 94480. (c) Kratzer, R. PCT Int. Appl. 2004/007570, 2004; Chem. Abstr. 2004, 140, 94480. (d) Richter, B.; Seidel, N.; Kratzer, R. Ger. Pat. Appl. DE 102,32,-082, 2004; Chem. Abstr. 2004, 140, 1466(1), 6) Kratzer, R.; Fritze, C.; Schottek, J. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2003/0008984, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 135, 77275. (f) Bohnen, H.; Fritze, C. U.S. Patent 6,482,902, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 1999, 131, 17076. (g) Bohnen, H.; Fritze, C. U.S. Patent 6,500,908, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 1999, 130, 297097.
- (276) Lynch, M. W.; Meverden, C. C.; Nagy, S.; Neal-Hawkins, K. L. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2003/0004052, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 138, 14227
- (277) (a) Hlatky, G. G.; Upton, D. J. Macromolecules 1996, 29, 8019. (b) Hlatky, G. G.; Upton, D. J. PCT Int. Appl. 94/03506, 1994; Chem. Abstr. 1994, 120, 271462. (c) Hlatky, G. G.; Upton, D. J.; Turner, H. W. PCT Int. Appl. 91/09982, 1991; Chem. Abstr. 1991, 115, 242266.
- (278) Shum, J.; Brintzinger, H.-H.; Reybuck, S. PCT Int. Appl. 02/ 38637, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* **2002**, *136*, 386583. (279) Spencer, L.; Stevens, J. C.; VanderLende, D. D. U.S. Patent 5,-
- 883,204, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1999, 130, 252806.
- (280) Kristen, M. O.; Gregorious, H.; Rief, U. U.S. Patent 6,433,111, 2002; Chem. Abstr. **1999**, *132*, 350396. (281) (a) Kristen, M. O.; Hauck, G. Ger. Pat. Appl. DE 100,17,663,
- (281) (a) Kristen, M. O.; Hauck, G. Ger. Pat. Appl. DE 100,17,663, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 135, 304266. (b) Kristen, M. O.; Hauck, G.; Gonioukh, A.; Süling, C.; Spaether, W. Ger. Pat. Appl. DE 100,17,666, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 135, 304267.
  (282) (a) Lynch, J.; Fischer, D.; Görtz, H.-H.; Schweier, G. U.S. Patent Appl. 6,433,110, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 127, 206062. (b) Lynch, J.; Fischer, D.; Görtz, H.-H.; Schweier, G. U.S. Patent Appl. 6,326,444, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 127, 221137.
  (283) Jeremic, D.; Brown, S. J.; McKay, I. PCT Int. Appl. 99/40125, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1999, 131, 144978.
  (284) (a) Wang, S. U.S. Patent 6,221,386, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 134, 17863 (b) Etherton B P. Highty G G.; Maga, J. H. U.S.

- (a) Wang, S. U.S. Fatent 0,291,380, 2001; Chem. Rostr. 2000, 134, 17863. (b) Etherton, B. P.; Hlatky, G. G.; Meas, J. H. U.S. Patent 6,201,076, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 133, 322313.
  (a) Meverden, C. C.; Lynch, M. W. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2003/0228971, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2003, 140, 5430. (b) Wang, S. U.S. Patent 6,476,165, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 137, 338401. (c) Wang, S. PCT Int. Appl. 01/96420, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 136, 38055.
  (d) Wang, S. Etherton, B. P. Meyer, K. E.; Lynch, M. W. W. (285)(d) Wang, S.; Etherton, B. P.; Meyer, K. E.; Lynch, M. W.;
   Winslow, L. N.; Cribbs, L. V.; Liu, J. G.-X. U.S. Patent 6,211,-311, 2001; *Chem. Abstr.* 2000, *134*, 17864.
   (286) Meverden, C. C.; Lynch, M. W. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2002/0013218, 9002; *Chem. Abstr.* 2009, *126*, 118964.
- 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 136, 118866
- (287) Patrick, B.; Muhle, M. É.; Kuchta, M. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2002/ 0103072, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* **2002**, *137*, 125535. Campbell, R. E.; Devore, D. D.; Jacobsen, G. B.; Lapointe, R.
- (288)E.; Neithamer, D. R. PCT Int. Appl. 01/23442, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 134, 281265.
- (289) Bohnen, H.; Fritze, C.; Kueber, F. U.S. Patent 6,391,989, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* **1999**, *131*, 200269. (a) Kolthammer, B. W. S.; Tracy, J. C.; Cardwell, R. S.; Rosen,
- (290) R. K. U.S. Patent 5,763,547, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 129, 54717. (b) Peil, K. P.; Wilson, D. R. PCT Pat. Appl. 98/45337, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 129, 302956.
- (291) Maddox, P. J.; Williams, P. S. PCT Pat. Appl. 98/30605, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 129, 136630.
- (292)Lynch, J.; Fischer, D.; Langhauser, F.; Görtz, H.-H.; Kerth, J.; Schweier, G. U.S. Patent 6,100,353, 2000; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 124, 318156.
- (293) Upton, D. J.; Canich, J. M.; Hlatky, G. G.; Turner, H. W. PCT
- Int. Appl. 94/03506, 1994; Chem. Abstr. 1994, 120, 271462.
  Jejelowo, M. O.; Hlatky, G. G. U.S. Patent 5,801,113, 1998;
  Chem. Abstr. 1995, 123, 314832.
  Knuuttila, H.; Kallio, K.; Andell, O. U.S. Patent 6,506,858, 2003;
  Chem. Abstr. 1999, 130, 312245. (294)
- (295)
- (296) Kao, S.-C.; Khokhani, P. A. PCT Int. Appl. 02/40550, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 136, 402202.
- Inoe, N.; Jino, M.; Shinomura, T. Jpn. Laid-Open Appl. 05/ 155926, 1993; Chem. Abstr, 1994, 120, 77901.
   Krause, M. J.; Lo, F. Y.; Chranowski, S. M. U.S. Patent 5,498,-582, 1996; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 123, 287182. (297)
- (298)

- (299) (a) Inatomi, K.; Inahara, K.; Yano, A.; Sato, M. Eur. Pat. Appl. (239) (a) Inatomi, K.; Inahara, K.; Yano, A.; Sato, M. Eur. Pat. Appl. 0,628,574, 1994; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 122, 291759. (b) Inatomi, K.; Inahara, K.; Yano, A.; Sato, M. Jpn. Laid-Open Appl. 08/048715, 1996; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 124, 318160.
  (300) Bingel, C.; Goeres, M.; Fraaije, V.; Winter, A.; Bidell, W.; Gregorius, H.; Hingmann, R.; Fischer, D. PCT Int. Appl. 98/40419; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 135, 77298.
  (301) Fritze, C.; Küber, F.; Bohnen, H. U.S. Patent 6,124,231, 2000; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 128, 167820.
  (302) Yang, X.; Awe, M. D.; Muruganadam. N. PCT Int. Appl.

- Yang, X.; Awe, M. D.; Muruganadam, N. PCT Int. Appl. 02/10227, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 136, 370133. (302)
- (303) Schiffino, R. PCT Int. Appl. 02/083751, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 137, 311379.
- (304) Lavoie, G. G.; MacKenzie, P. B.; Killian, C. M.; Smith, T. W. PCT Int. Appl. 02/36642, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* 2002, *136*, 370133.
- (305) Takahashi, F.; Yano, A. Eur. Pat. Appl. 0,619,326, 1994; Chem. Abstr. 1994, 122, 266294
- (306) Suigmura, K.; Tsutsui, T.; Ueda, T. Jpn. Laid-Open Appl. 03/
- 23709, 1991; Chem. Abstr. **1992**, 116, 60207. (307) Hirahata, W.; Seki, Y. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2001/0006931, 2001; Chem. Abstr. **2001**, 135, 77298.
- (308) Corma, A. J. Phys. Chem. 1995, 99, 1023.
- (309) (a) Beck, J. S.; Vartuli, J. C.; Roth, W. J.; Leonowicz, M. E.; Kregse, C. T.; Schmitt, K. D.; Chu, C. T.-U.; Olson, D. H.; Sheppard, E. W.; McCullen, S. B.; Higgins, J. B.; Schlenker, J. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1992**, 114, 10834. (b) Kregse, C. T.; Leonowicz, M. E.; Roth, W. J.; Vartuli, J. C.; Beck, J. S. Nature 1992, 359, 710.
- (310) Corma, A. Chem. Rev. 1997, 97, 2373.
- (311) (a) Woo, S. I.; Ko, Y. S. U.S. Patent 5,869,417, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1999, 130, 168778. (b) Woo, S. I.; Ko, Y. S.; Han, T. K. Macromol.
- Chem. Phys. 1995, 16, 489. (c) Review referee.
  (312) (a) Ko, Y. S.; Woo, S. I. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 2003, 41, 2171. (b) Ko, Y. S.; Woo, S. I. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 2001, 202,
- (313) Michelotti, M.; Altomare, A.; Ciardelli, F.; Roland, E. J. Mol. Catal. A 1998, 129, 241. (314) Marques, M. de F. V.; Marinha, A. B. A. S. J. Polym. Sci., Polym.
- Chem. 2004, 42, 3038.
- (315) Michelotti, M.; Arribas, G.; Bronco, S.; Altomare, A. J. Mol. Catal. A 2000, 152, 167.
- (316) Michielder, M., Mirlas, G., Dioleo, S., Atoliarie, A. J. Mot. Catal. A 2000, 152, 167.
  (316) (a) Marques, M. de F. V.; Moreira, S. C. J. Mol. Catal. A 2003, 192, 93. (b) Moreira, S. C.; Marques, M. de F. V. Eur. Polym. J. 2001, 37, 2123. (c) Marques, M. de F. V.; Henriques, C. A.; Monterio, J. L. F.; Menezes, S. M. C.; Coutinho, F. M. B. Polym. Bull. 1997, 39, 567. (d) Marques, M. de F. V.; Henriques, C. A.; Monterio, J. L. F.; Menezes, S. M. C.; Coutinho, F. M. B. Polym. Bull. 1997, 39, 567. (d) Marques, M. de F. V.; Henriques, C. A.; Monterio, J. L. F.; Menezes, S. M. C.; Coutinho, F. M. B. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 1997, 198, 3709.
  (317) (a) Chan, S.-H.; Ting, C.; Mou, C.-Y.; Lin, H.-P. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2003/0109377, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2003, 139, 36972. (b) Chan, S.-H.; Ting, C.; Mou, C.-Y.; Lin, H.-P. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2003/0092564, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2003, 138, 385919. (c) Costa Vayá, V. I.; Belelli, P. G.; dos Santos, J. H. Z.; Ferreria, M. L.; Damiani, D. E. J. Catal. 2001, 204, 1.
  (318) (a) Lee, K.-S.; Oh, C.-G.; Yim, J.-H.; Ihm, S.-K. J. Mol. Catal. A 2000, 159, 301. (b) Rahiala, H.; Beurroies, I.; Eklund, T.; Hakala, K.; Gourgeon, R.; Trens, P.; Rosenholm, J. B. J. Catal. 1999, 188, 14.
- 188, 14.
- (319) Van Looveren, L. K.; Geysen, D. F.; Vercruysse, K. A.; Wouters, B. H.; Grobet, P. J.; Jacobs, P. A. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1998, 37, 517.
- (320) (a) Novokshonova, L.; Kovaleva, N.; Meshkova, I.; Ushakova, T.; Krasheninnikov, V.; Ladygina, T.; Leipunskii, I.; Zhigach, A.; Kuskov, M. Macromol. Symp. 2004, 213, 147. (b) Meshkova,
- I. N.; Ushakova, T. M.; Gul'tseva, N. M.; Ladygina, T. A.; Kovaleva, N. Y.; Novokshonova, L. A. Polimery 2001, 46, 529.
   (321) (a) Tudor, J.; O'Hare, D. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1997, 603. (b) Ko, Y. S.; Han, T. K.; Park, J. W.; Woo, S. I. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 1996, 17, 749. (c) Yorisue, T.; Kanejima, S. Jpn. Laid Commun. 1996, 2020 (2006) Chem. Abstr. 1006 [201] Laid-Open Pat. Appl. 09/027210, 1996; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 124, 262006.
- (322) (a) Bastos, Q. C.; Marques, M. de F. V. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 2005, 43, 263. (b) Kaminsky, W.; Strübel, C.; Lechert, H.; Genske, D.; Woo, S. I. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 2000, 21, 909. (c) Shamshoum, E. S.; Lopez, M. Eur. Pat. Appl. 0,857,-734, 1998; *Chem. Abstr.* **1998**, *129*, 176130.
- (323) (a) Sano, T.; Hagimoto, H.; Sumiya, S.; Naito, Y.; Oumi, Y.; Uozumi, T.; Soga, K. Microporous Mesoporous Mater. 2001, 44 45, 557. (b) Sano, T.; Hagimoto, H.; Jin, J.; Oumi, Y.; Uozumi, T.; Soga, K. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 2000, 21, 1191.
   (324) Ray, B.; Volkis, V.; Lisovskii, A.; Eisen, M. S. Isr. J. Chem. 2002,
- 42, 333
- (325) Casagrande, A. C. A.; Tavares, T. T. da R.; Kuhn, M. C. A.; Casagrande, O. L.; dos Santos, J. H. Z.; Teranishi, T. J. Mol. Catal. A 2004, 212, 267.
- (326) (a) Zhang, M.; Xu, H.; Guo, C.; Ma, Z.; Dong, J.; Ke, Y.; Hu, Y. Polym. Int. 2005, 54, 274. (b) Paulino, I. S.; Schuchardt, U. Catal. Commun. 2004, 5, 5.
   (327) Ye, Z.; Alsyouri, H.; Zhu, S.; Liu, Y. S. Polymer 2003, 44, 969.

- (328) (a) Kageyama, K.; Tamazawa, J.-I.; Aida, T. Science 1999, 285, 2114. (b) Lehmus, P.; Rieger, B. Science 1999, 285, 2081.
   Turunen, J. P. J.; Haukka, M.; Pakkanen, T. T. J. Appl. Polym.
- (329)*Sci.* **2004**, *93*, 1812. (330) Lin, H.-P.; Liu, S.-B.; Mou, C.-Y.; Tang, C.-Y. *Chem. Commun.*
- (330) Lin, H.-P.; Lhu, S.-B.; Mou, C.-I.; rang, C.-I. Chem. Commun. 1999, 583.
  (331) Dong, X.; Wang, L.; Wang, W.; Yu, H.; Wang, J.; Chen, T.; Zhao, Z. Eur. Polym. J. 2005, 41, 797.
  (332) Ye, Z.; Zhu, S.; Wang, W.-J.; Alsyouri, Lin, Y. S. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Phys. 2003, 41, 2433.
  (333) Guo, C.; Jin, G.-X.; Wang, F. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 2004, 4620.
- 42, 4830.
- Weckhuysen, B. M.; Ramachandra Rao, R.; Pelgrims, J.; Schoonheydt, R. A.; Bodart, P.; Debras, G.; Collart, O.; Van Der Voort, P.; Vansant, E. F. *Chem. Eur. J.* **2000**, *6*, 2960. (334)
- (335) Modification of chromatography columns; Synthesis using solid reagents and scavengers; and immobilization of homogeneous asymmetric catalysts.
- (336) (a) Iiskola, E. I.; Timonen, S.; Pakkanen, T. T.; Härkki, O.; I. I., Halbell, S., Fakkaner, T. T., Harkki, G.,
   Lehmus, P.; Seppälä, J. V. Macromolecules 1997, 30, 2853. (b)
   Iiskola, E. I.; Timonen, S.; Pakkanen, T. T.; Härkki, O.; Seppälä,
   J. V. Appl. Surf. Sci. 1997, 121–122, 372. (c) Timonen, S.;
   Pakkanen, T. T.; Iiskola, E. I. J. Organomet. Chem. 1999, 582, 273. (d) Uusitalo, A.-M.; Pakkanen, T. T.; Iiskola, E. I. J. Mol. Catal. A 2000, 156, 181. (e) Uusitalo, A.-M.; Pakkanen, T. T.; Iiskola, E. I. J. Mol. Catal. A 2002, 177, 179
- (337) Silica surfaces modified with  $Cp(CH_2)_3Si(OEt)_3$  have also been prepared for the chromatographic purification of C<sub>60</sub>. Nie, B.; Rotello, V. M. J. Org. Chem. 1996, 61, 1870.
- (338)
- Chandra, G.; Lappert, M. F. J. Chem. Soc. A **1968**, 1940. (a) Gila, L.; Proto, A.; Ballato, E.; Vigliarolo, D.; Lugli, G. U.S. Patent 5,846,895, 1998; Chem. Abstr. **1997**, 128, 35163. (339)
- Schneider, H.; Puchta, G. T.; Kaul, F. A. R.; Raudaschl-Sieber, G.; Lefebvre, F.; Saggio, G.; Mihalios, D.; Herrmann, W. A.; Basset, J. M. J. Mol. Catal. A **2000**, 170, 127. (340)
- (341) Bortolussi, F.; Broyer, J.-P.; Spitz, R.; Boisson, C. Macromol. *Chem. Phys.* **2002**, 203, 2501. Bortolussi, F.; Boisson, C.; Spitz, R.; Malinge, J.; Broyer, J.-P.
- (342)U.S. Pat. Appl. 2004/0147692, 2004; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 137, 338408.
- Gila, L.; Proto, A.; Ballato, E.; Vigliarolo, D.; Lugli, G. U.S. Patent 5,861,352, 1999; *Chem. Abstr.* **1996**, *125*, 222750. (343)
- (344) (a) Soga, K.; Kim, H.; Shiono, T. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 1994, (344) (a) Soga, K.; Kim, H.; Shiono, T. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 1994, 195, 3347. (b) Soga, K.; Macromol. Symp. 1995, 89, 249. (c) Soga, K.; Arai, T.; Nozawa, H.; Uozumi, T. Macromol. Symp. 1995, 97, 53. (d) Soga, K. Macromol. Symp. 1996, 101, 281.
  (345) Soga, K.; Uozumi, T.; Kin, J. Jpn. Laid-Open Appl. 08/259617; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 126, 31805.
  (346) Spitz, R.; Saudemont, T.; Malinge, J. U.S. Patent 6,057,258; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 130, 197102.
  (347) Yamada S.; Yoshida, O. Jnn. Laid-Open Appl. 08/231626, 1996;

- (347)
- Chem. Abstr. 1996, 130, 197102.
  Yamada, S.; Yoshida, O. Jpn. Laid-Open Appl. 08/231626, 1996;
  Chem. Abstr. 1996, 125, 301816.
  (a) Yano, T.; Igai, S.; Imaoka, K. Jpn. Laid-Open Appl. 06/056928,
  1994; Chem. Abstr. 1994, 121, 10249. (b) Yano, T.; Igai, S.;
  Imaoka, K. Jpn. Laid-Open Appl. 06/056929, 1994; Chem. Abstr.
  1994, 121, 36454.
  (a) Alt, H. C., Patsidia, K.; Walah, P. M.; Coarta, P. L.; Paifen (348)
- (a) Alt, H. G.; Patsidis, K.; Welch, B. M.; Geerts, R. L.; Peifer, B.; Palackal, S. J.; Fahey, D. R.; Deck, H. R. Eur. Pat. Appl. (349)0,628,566, 1994; Chem. Abstr. **1994**, *123*, 33967. (b) Alt, H. G.; Patsidis, K.; Welch, B. M.; Geerts, R. L.; Peifer, B.; Palackal, S. J. U.S. Patent 5,399,636, 1995; Chem. Abstr. **1995**, *124*, 118281. (c) Patsidis, K.; Peifer, B.; Alt, H. G.; Geerts, R. L.; Fahey, D. R.; Welch, B. M.; Palackal, S. J.; Deck, H. R. U.S. Patent 5,-616,752, 1997; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 124, 118281. (d) Alt, H. G.; Schertl, P.; Köppl, A. J. Organomet. Chem. 1998, 568, 263. (350) Osamu, U.; Ryuichi, S.; Tadashi, A. Jpn. Pat. Appl. 5017515,
- 1993.
- (351) (a) Jackson, R.; Ruddleston, D. J.; Whelan, R. J. Organomet. Chem. 1977, 125, 57. (b) Booth, B. L.; Ofunne, G. C.; Stacey, C.; Tait, P. J. T. J. Organomet. Chem. 1986, 315, 143. (c) Černák, J.; Kvíčalová, M.; Blectha, V.; Čapka, M.; Bastl, Z. J. Organomet. Chem. 1996, 509, 77. (d) Ofunne, G. C.; Booth, B. L.; Tait, P. J. T. Ind. J. Chem., Sect. A 1988, 27A, 1040.
- (352) Antberg, M.; Böhm, L. U.S. Patent 5,202,398, 1993; Chem. Abstr. 1989, 111, 595585.
- (a) Vega, W. M.; LaFuente Canas, P.; Munoz-Escalona LaFuente, (353)A.; Hidalgo Llinas, G.; Sancho Royo, J.; Mendez Llatas, U.S. Patent 5,824,620, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 126, 212539. (b) Hidalgo Llinas, G.; Pena Garcia, B.; Munoz-Escalona LaFuente, A.; Sancho Royo, J. Eur. Pat. Appl. 802,203, 1997; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 127, 331919.
- (354) (a) Cheng, X.; Lofthus, O. W.; Deck, P. A. J. Mol. Catal. A 2004, 212, 121. (b) Deck, P. A.; Lofthus, O. W.; Cheng, X. Polym. Prepr. **2000**, *41* (2), 1910. (355) Lee, B.-Y.; Oh, J.-S. PCT. Int. Appl. 99/52949, 1999; *Chem. Abstr.*
- **1999**, *131*, 299822. (a) Lee, B.-Y.; Oh, J.-E.; Lee, J.-E.; Lee, D.-H. U.S. Pat. Appl.
- (356)2004/0558804, 2004; *Chem. Abstr.* **2004**, *140*, 254074. (b) Ch. J.-S.; Lee, B.-Y.; Lee, J.-E.; Lee, D.-H. U.S. Patent 6,506,919,

2003; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 133, 223183. (c) Shin, S.-Y.; Lee, C.- Lee, E.-J.; Oh, J. E. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2003/0166455, 2003;
 Chem. Abstr. 2002, 138, 4862. (d) Oh, J.-S.; Lee, B.-Y.; Lee, J.-E.; Lee, D.-H. PCT Int. Appl. 00/78827, 2000; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 134, 72040. (e) Lee, B.-Y.; Oh, J.-E. Macromolecules 2000, 33, 0104 3194

- (357) (a) Oh, J.-E.; Lee, B. Y.; Park, T.-H Korean J. Chem. Eng. 2004, 21, 110. (b) Oh, J.-E.; Lee, B.-Y. U.S. Patent 6,355,742, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 1999, 131, 299823. (c) Oh, J.-E.; Lee, B. Y.; Park, T.-H. U.S. Patent 6,340,728, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 133, 177638
- (358) (a) Munoz-Escalona Lafauente, A.; Lafuente Canas, P.; Sancho Royo, J.; Pena Garcia, B.; Martinez Nunez, M. F.; Martinez Macros, C. Eur. Pat. Appl. EP 953,581, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1999, 131, 323051. (b) Sancho Royo, J.; Munoz-Escalona Lafauente, A.; Martinez Nunez, M. F.; Martinez Macros, C.; Lafuente Canas, P.; Pena Garcia, B. Eur. Pat. Appl. 839,836, 1997; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 128, 322092
- (359) Aulbach, M.; Herrmann, H.-F.; Bilda, D.; Bingel, C. U.S. Patent 5,767,300, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 126, 212532
- (360) Mendez Llatas, L.; Munoz-Escalona Lafuente, A.; Sancho Royo,
- (600) Meiner Data D., Michel Distanta Latternet, R., Onthe 169, N., J.; Lafuente Canas, P.; Michels Vega, W.; Pena Garcia, B. Eur. Pat. Appl. 856,524, 1998; *Chem. Abstr.* 1998, *129*, 176103.
   (361) (a) Tian, J.; Soo-Ko, Y.; Metcalfe, R.; Feng, Y.; Collins, S. *Macromolecules* 2001, *34*, 3120. (b) Tian, J.; Collins, S. U.S. Patent 6,194,343, 2001; *Chem. Abstr.* 2001, *134*, 193879.
- (362) (a) Suzuki, N.; Yu, J.; Shioda, N.; Asami, H.; Nakamura, T.; Huhn, T.; Fukuoka, A.; Ichikawa, M.; Saburi, M.; Wakatsuki, Y. Appl. Catal. A 2002, 224, 63. (b) Suzuki, N.; Asami, H.; Nakamura, T.; Huhn, T.; Fukuoka, A.; Ichikawa, M.; Saburi, Wull and Statement M.; Wakatsuki, Y. Chem. Lett. 1999, 4, 341
- (363) Chung, T. C.; Xu, G.; Lu, Y.; Hu, Y. Macromolecules 2001, 34, 8040
- (364) Miller, C. J.; O'Hare, D. Chem. Commun. 2004, 1710.
- (365) Jordan, R. F.; Zhang, X.; Zhu, Q.; Guzei, I. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 8093
- (366) Nakajima, M.; Kanewaza, S.; Takeshi, I. Jpn. Kokai 7,268029, 1995.
- (367) Llinas Hidalgo, G.; Munoz-Escalona Lafuente, A. Eur. Pat. Appl. 953,580, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1999, 131, 323050.
- (368) McNally, J. P. U.S. Patent 5,767,209, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1994, 122.291747.
- (369) Langhauser, F.; Fischer, D.; Schweier, G.; Barsties, E.; Brintzinger, H.-H.; Schaible, S.; Roell, W. U.S. Patent 5,627,246; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 124, 9649.
- (370) (a) Lee, D.; Lee, H.-B.; Noh, S. K.; Song, B. K.; Hong, S. H. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 1999, 71, 1071. (b) Lee, D.; Yoon, K.; Noh, S. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 1997, 18, 427. (c) Lee, D.; Noh, S. Eur. Pat. Appl. 821,009, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 128, 141187.
- (371) Ingall, M. D. K.; Joray, S. J.; Duffy, D. J.; Long, D. P.; Bianconi, P. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 7845.
- (372) Uozumi, T.; Toneri, T. Soga, K. Macromol. Rapid. Commun. 1997, 18, 9.
- (373) Juvaste, H.; Iiskola, E. I.; Pakkanen, T. T. J. Organomet. Chem. 1999, 587, 38.
- (374) (a) Juvaste, H.; Pakkanen, T. T.; Iiskola, E. I. Organometallics 2000, 19, 4834. (b) Juvaste, H.; Pakkanen, T. T.; Iiskola, E. I. Organometallics 2000, 19, 1729. (c) Juvaste, H.; Pakkanen, T. T.; Iiskola, E. I. J. Organomet. Chem. 2000, 606, 169.
- (375) Hlatky, G. G. U.S. Patent 6,040,261, 2000; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 132, 223046.
- (376) Galan-Fereres, M.; Koch, T.; Hey-Hawkins, E.; Eisen, M. S. J. Organomet. Chem. 1999, 580, 145.
- (a) McKittrick, M. W.; Jones, C. W. J. Catal. **2004**, 227, 186. (b) McKittrick, M. W.; Jones, C. W. J Am. Chem. Soc. **2004**, 126, (377)3052. (c) McKittrick, M. W.; Jones, C. W. Chem. Mater. 2003, 15, 1132.
- (378) Yu, K.; McKittrick, M. W.; Jones, C. W. Organometallics 2004, 23, 4089.
- (379) Sancho Royo, J.; Munoz-Escalona Lafuente, A.; Pena Garcia, B.; Martin Macros, C. Eur. Pat. Appl. 839,835, 1997; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 129, 4980.
- (380) Mendez Llatas, L.; Munoz-Escalona Lafuente, A.; Campora Perez, J.; Carmona Guzman, E.; Lopez Reyes, M. Eur. Pat. Appl. 1,134,225, 2000; Chem. Abstr. **2001**, 135, 242674.
- (381) (a) Preishuber-Pflugl, P.; Brookhart, M. Macromolecules 2002, 35, 6074. (b) Preishuber-Pflugl, P. PCT Int. Appl. 02/079276, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 137, 295359.
- (382) (a) Bansleben, D. A.; Conor, E. F.; Grubbs, R. H.; Henderson, J. I.; Nadjadi, A. R.; Younkin, T. R. U.S. Patent 6,197,714, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 133, 267224. (b) Bansleben, D. A.; Conor, E. Chem. Astr. 2000, 135, 201224. (b) Bansleben, D. A., Condi, E.
   F.; Grubbs, R. H.; Henderson, J. I.; Younkin, T. R.; Nadjadi, A.
   R. PCT Int. Appl. 00/56786, 2000; *Chem. Abstr.* 2000, 133, 267224. (c) Bansleben, D. A.; Conor, E. F.; Grubbs, R. H.; Henderson, J. I.; Younkin, T. R.; Nadjadi, A. R. PCT Int. Appl. 00/56787, 2000; *Chem. Abstr.* 2000, 133, 267225.
- (383) Kaul, F. A. R.; Puchta, G. T.; Schneider, H.; Bielert, F.; Mihalios, D.; Herrmann, W. A. Organometallics 2002, 21, 74.

- (384) Kim, I.; Han, B. H.; Ha, C.-S.; Kim, J.-K.; Suh, H. Macromol*ecules* **2003**, *36*, 6689. (385) Bochmann, M.; Sarsfield, M. J. Organometallics **1998**, *17*, 5908.

- (386) Götz, C.; Rau, A.; Luft, G. J. Mol. Catal. A 2002, 184, 95.
   (387) Turner, H. W. U.S. Patent 5,427,991, 1995; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 123. 199701.
- (388) Fritze, C.; Küber, F.; Bohnen, H. U.S. Patent 6,329,313, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 128, 167821.
- (a) Ishigaki, S.; Hinokuma, S. PCT Int. Pat. Appl. 03/035708, (389)2003; Chem. Abstr. 2003, 138, 338708. (b) Ishigaki, S.; Hino-kuma, S. Eur. Pat. Appl. 1,359,166, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2002,
- kuma, S. Eur. Pat. Appl. 1,359,166, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 137, 47616. (c) Hinkouma, S.; Miyake, S.; Ono, M.; Inazawa, S. U.S. Patent 5,869,723, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 126, 14668.
  (390) (a) Carnahan, E. M.; Carney, M. J.; Neithamer, D. R.; Nickias, P. N.; Shih, K.-Y.; Spencer, L. PCT Int. Appl. 97/19959, 1997; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 127, 95733. (b) Shih, K.-Y. U.S. Patent 6,-184,171, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 132, 265600.
  (391) (a) Jacobsen, G. B.; Wijkens, P.; Jastrezebski, J. T. B. H.; van Koten, G. U.S. Patent 5,834,393, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 130, 14330. (b) Jacobsen, G. B.; Matsushita, F. Spencer, L. Wau-
- 14330. (b) Jacobsen, G. B.; Matsushita, F.; Spencer, L.; Wau-teraerts, P. L. U.S. Patent 2001/0039320, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 135, 358354. (c) Carnahan, E. M.; Neithamer, D. R.; Shankar, R. B. PCT Int. Appl. 00/63262; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 133, 322300.
- (392) (a) Jacobsen, G. B.; Stevens, T. J. P.; Loix, H. H. U.S. Patent 6,271,165, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 135, 153238. (b) Carnahan, E. M.; Munro, I. PCT Int. Appl. 00/40623, 2000; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 133, 105475. (c) Jacobsen, G. B.; Wilson, L. PCT Int. Appl. 02/28921, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 136, 295224. (d) Arriola, D. J.; Devore, D. D.; Timmers, F. J.; Redwine, O. D. PCT Int. Appl. 02/102863, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 138, 56420.
- (393) (a) Jacobsen, G. B.; Kimberley, B. S.; Mastroianni, S.; Taylor, M. J.; Garcia, L.; Lacane, G. PCT Int. Appl. 2004/018530, 2004; Chem. Abstr. 2004, 140, 218249. (b) Jacobsen, G. B.; Kimberley, B. S.; Mastroianni, S.; Taylor, M. J. PCT Int. Appl. 2004/020487 2004; *Chem. Abstr.* **200**4, *140*, 218256. (c) Jacobsen, G. B.; Kimberley, B. S.; Mastroianni, S. PCT Int. Appl. 2004/020488, 2004; Chem. Abstr. 2004, 140, 236215. (d) Jacobsen, G. B.; Kimberley, B. S.; Mastroianni, S. PCT Int. Appl. 2004/055061, 2004; Chem. Abstr. 2004, 141, 895226. (e) Jacobsen, G. B.; Kimberley, B. S.; Lalanne-Magne, C. V.; Mastroianni, S. PCT Int. Appl. 2004/05502, 2004; *Chem. Abstr.* **2004**, *140*, 106424. (f) Jacobsen, G. B.; Kimberley, B. S.; Lalanne-Magne, C. V.; Mastroianni, S. PCT Int. Appl. 2004/055063, 2004; Chem. Abstr. 2004, 141, 89528
- (394) (a) Melares, C. M.-C.; Taylor, M. J. U.S. Patent 6,818,712, 2004; *Chem. Abstr.* 2002, *136*, 118861.
   (395) Holtcamp, M. W. U.S. Patent 6,147,173, 2000; *Chem. Abstr.*
- **2000**, *133*, 5114. (396) Holtcamp, M. W. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2002/0082369, 2002; Chem.
- Abstr. 2003, 138, 402396.
  (397) Kaneko, T.; Sato, M. U.S. Patent 5,807,938, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 125, 222757.
- Carnahan, E. M.; Neithamer, D. R. PCT Int. Appl. 01/58969, (398)2001; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 135, 167172. Vogel, A. U.S. Patent Appl. 2002/0082161, 2002; Chem. Abstr.
- (399)2002, 137, 63619.
- (400) Garcia, E.; Little, T. R.; Rodewald, S. U.S. Patent 6,362,292, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* 1999, *130*, 95987.
  (401) Zandona, N. U.S. Patent 5,612,271, 1997; *Chem. Abstr.* 1993,
- 120, 165236.
- (402) Sacchetti, M.; Pasquali, S.; Govoni, G. U.S. Patent 5,698,487, 1997; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 124, 177225.
- Severn, J. R.; Chadwick, J. C. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 2004, (403)25, 1024
- (404) Severn, J. R.; Chadwick, J. C. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 2004, 205, 1987.
- Soga, K.; Suzuki, Y.; Uozumi, T.; Kaji, E. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. (405)Chem. 1997, 35, 291.
- (406)Satyanarayana, G.; Sivaram, S. Macromolecules 1993, 26, 4712. (407) Severn, J. R.; Kukalyekar, N.; Rastogi, S.; Chadwick, J. C.
- Macromol. Rapid Commun. 2005, 26, 150. (408)Severn, J. R.; Duchateau, R.; Chadwick, J. C. Polym. Int. 2005, 54, 837
- (409) Severn, J. R.; Chadwick, J. C.; Van Axel Castelli, V. Macromolecules **2004**, 37, 6258
- Huang, R.; Liu, D.; Wang, S.; Mao, B. Macromol. Chem. Phys. (410)2004, 205, 966.
- (411) Guan, Z.; Zheng, Y.; Jiao, S. J. Mol. Catal. A 2002, 188, 123.
- (412) Silveira, F. D.; Forte, M. C.; Santos, J. H. Z.; Stedile, F. C.; Zacca, J. J. Polim.: Cienc. Technol. 2000, 10, 42. Chem. Abstr. 2000, 133, 164382.
- (413) Cho, H. S.; Lee, W. Y. J. Mol. Catal. A 2003, 191, 155.
- (414) (a) Cho, H. C.; Chung, J. S.; Han, J. H.; Ko, Y. G.; Lee, W. Y. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 1998, 70, 1707. (b) Ko, Y. G.; Cho, H. S.; Choi, K. H.; Lee, W. H. Korean J. Chem. Eng. 1999, 16, 562. (c) Cho, H. S.; Lee, W. Y. Korean J. Chem. Eng. 2002, 19, 557.
  (415) Kashiwa, N.; Toyota, A. Eur. Pat. Appl. 37,291, 1981; Chem.
- Abstr. 1982, 96, 20579.

- (416) Nakayama, Y.; Bando, H.; Sonobe, Y.; Kaneko, H.; Kashiwa, N.;
- (416) Nakayama, Y.; Bando, H.; Sonobe, Y.; Kaneko, H.; Kashiwa, N.; Fujita, T. J. Catal. 2003, 215, 171.
  (417) (a) Nakayama, Y.; Bando, H.; Sonobe, Y.; Fujita, T. J. Mol. Catal. A 2004, 213, 141. (b) Nakayama, Y.; Bando, H.; Sonobe, Y.; Fujita, T. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 2004, 77, 617.
  (418) Nakayama, Y.; Bando, H.; Sonobe, Y.; Suzuki, Y.; Fujita, T. Chem Lett. 2003, 32, 766.
  (419) Nakayama, Y.; Kaneko, H.; Bandoh, H.; Sonobe, Y.; Saito, J.; Kojoh, S.; Mitani, M.; Suzuki, Y.; Matsui, S.; Kashiwa, N.; Fujita, T. Fur Pat. Appl. 1 238,989. 2002: Chem. Abstr. 2002, 137.
- T. Eur. Pat. Appl. 1,238,989, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 137, 217391
- (420) Kissin, Y. V.; Nowlin, T. E.; Mink, R. I.; Brandolini, A. J. *Macromolecules* 2000, 33, 4599.
  (421) Onishi, M.; Kamisawa, M.; Nakajima, H. Jpn. Laid-Open Appl. Content of the product of the pr
- 2001213913, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 135, 137853.
- (a) Echevskaya, L. G.; Zakharov, V. A.; Semikolenova, N. V.; (422)Mikenas, T. B.; Sobolev, A. P. Polym. Sci., Ser. A 2001, 43, 220. (b) Echevskaya, L. G.; Zakharov, V. A.; Semikolenova, N. V.; Mikenas, T. B. Polimery 2001, 46, 40; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 135, 137742.
- (423) Mikenas, T. B.; Zakharov, V. A.; Echevskaya, L. G.; Matsko, M. A. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 2005, 43, 2128.
- (424) Sensarma, S.; Sivaram, S. Polym. Int. 2002, 51, 417
- (425)Sensarma, S.; Sivaram, S. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 1999, 200, 323.
- (426) (a) Nowakowska, M.; Ochędzan-Siodłak, W.; Kordowska, M. Polimery 2000, 45, 323; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 133, 282127. (b)
   Ochędzan-Siodłak, W.; Nowakowska, M. Eur. Polym. J. 2004, 40, 839. (c) Czaja, K.; Białek, M.; Utrata, A. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 2004, 42, 2512. (d) Ochędzan-Siodłak, W.; Nowakowska, M. Eur. Polym. J. **2005**, 41, 941. (427) Conte, A.; Marques, M. F. V. Eur. Polym. J. **2001**, 37, 1887.
- (428)Ban, H. T.; Kase, T.; Murata, M. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 2001, 39, 3733.
- Kishi, N.; Ahn, C.-H.; Jin, J.; Uozumi, T.; Sano, T.; Soga, K. (429)Macromol. Rapid Commun. 2000, 21, 775.
- (430) Forte, M. M. de C.; da Cunha, F. V.; dos Santos, J. H. Z. J. Mol.
- (atal. A 2001, 175, 91.
   (431) Kang, K. K.; Oh, J. K.; Jeong, Y.-T.; Shiono, T.; Ikeda, T. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 1999, 20, 308.
- (432) (a) Soga, K.; Kaji, E.; Uozumi, T. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 1997, 35, 823. (b) Soga, K.; Kaji, E.; Uozumi, T. J. Polym. Sci., (1997, 55, 525. (d) Soga, K.; Kaji, E.; Cozumi, T. J. *Polym. Sci.*, *Polym. Chem.* **1998**, 36, 129. (c) Kaji, E.; Uozumi, T.; Jin, J.; Soga, K. *J. Polym. Sci.*, *Polym. Chem.* **1998**, 36, 2735.
   (433) Süling, C.; Spaether, W.; Hüsgen, N.; Rösch, J.; Wulff-Döring, J.; Bidell, W. PCT Int. Appl. 01/46271, 2001; *Chem. Abstr.* **2001**,
- *135*, 61751. (434) Lin, Z. PCT Int. Appl. 99/21898, 1999; *Chem. Abstr.* **1999**, *130*,
- 325492
- (435) Busico, V.; Guardasole, M.; Cipullo, R.; Resconi, L.; Morini, G. PCT Int. Appl. 2004/078804, 2004; Chem. Abstr. 2004, 141, 278050.
- (436) Kamiyama, S.; Takemori, T.; Iijima, M.; Hane, Y.; Yamamoto, S. U.S. Patent 6,455,647, 2002.
- S. U.S. Patent 0,459,647, 2002.
  (437) Anwander, R. Chem. Mater. 2001, 13, 4419.
  (438) (a) Ittel, S. D. Nelson, L. T. J. Polym. Prepr. 1994, 35, 665. (b) Ittel, S. D. J. Macromol. Sci. Chem. 1990, A27, 1133. (c) Tullock, C. W. T. H. J. N. Multanet, D. Ourschl, Sottorwick, P. A. C. W.; Tebbe, F. N.; Mülhaupt, R.; Ovenall, Setterquist, R. A.; Ittel, S. D. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Sci. **1989**, 27, 3063. (d) Collette, J. W.; Tullock, C. W.; MacDonald, R. N.; Buck, W. H.; Su, A. C. L.; Harrell, J. R.; Mülhaupt, R. Anderson, B. C. Macromolecules 1989, 22, 3851. (e) Collette, J. W.; Ovenall, D. C.; Buck, W. H.; Ferguson, R. C. Macromolecules 1989, 22, 3858. (f) Settierquist,
   R. A.; Tebbe, F. N.; Peet, W. G. Polym. Sci. Technol. 1983, 19, 167. (g) Ballard, D. G. H.; Parkins, A. W.; Robinson, P. A.; Ibekwe, S. M.; Lappert, M. F.; Pearce, R. U.S. Patent 3,969,386, 1976; *Chem. Abstr.* **1973**, *79*, 79535. (h) Ballard, D. G. H. *J.* Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 1975, 13, 2191. (i) Ballard, D. G. H. Adv. Catal. 1973, 23, 263. (j) Ballard, D. G. H., Heap, H.; Kilbourn, B. T.; Wyatt, R. J. Makromol. Chem. 1973, 170, 1. (k) Ballard, D. G. H.; van Lienden, P. W. Makromol. Chem. 1972, 154, 177.
- (439) (a) Nesterov, G. A.; Zakharov, V. A.; Volkov, V. V.; Myakishev, K. G. J. Mol. Catal. 1986, 36, 253. (b) Zakharov, V. A.; Yermakov, Y. I. Catal. Rev.-Sci. Eng. 1979, 19, 67. (c) Dudchenko, V. K.; Zakharov, V. A.; Echevskaya, L. G.; Yermakov, Y. I. *Kinet. Catal.* **1978**, *19*, 278. (d) Zakharov, V. A.; Dudchenko, V. K.; Paukshits, E. A.; Karachiev, L. G.; Yermakov, Y. I.; J. Mol. Catal. **1977**, 2, 421. (e) Zakharov, V. A.; Dudchenko, V. K.; Minkov, A. I.; Efimov, O. A.; Khomyakova, L. G.; Babenko, V. P.; Yermakov, Y. I. Kinet. Catal. 1976, 17, 643.
- (440) (a) King, S. A.; Schwartz, J. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 30, 3771. (b) Gell, K. I.; Posin, B.; Schwartz, J.; Williams, G. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 1846. (c) Schwartz, J.; Ward, M. D. J. Organomet. Chem. 1980, 8, 465.
- (441) (a) Lefebvre, F.; Thivolle-Cazat, J.; Dufaud, V.; Niccolai, G. P.; (a) Lefebyre, F., Infone-Caza, S., Dunaud, Y., Hicona, G. I., Basset, J.-M. Appl. Catal. A **1999**, *182*, 1. (b) Dufaud, V.; Basset, J.-M. Angew. Chem. **1998**, *110*, 848. (c) Roseir, C.; Niccolai, G. P.; Basset, J.-M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1997, 119, 12408. (d) Vidal,

V.; Théolier, A.; Thivolle-Cavat, J.; Basset, J.-M.; Corker, J. J. v.; Inconer, A.; Inivone-Cavat, J.; Basset, J.-M.; Corker, J. J. *Am. Chem. Soc.* 1996, *118*, 4595. (e) Scott, S. L.; Basset, J.-M.; Niccolai, G. P.; Santini, C. C.; Candy, J.-P.; Lecuyer, C.; Quignard, F.; Choplin, A. *New J. Chem.* 1994, *18*, 115. (f) Basset, J.-M.; Choplin, A. J. Mol. Catal. 1983, *21*, 95.
 (442) Martin, J. L.; Bergmeister, J. J.; Hsieh, E. T.-Y.; McDaniel, M. P.; Benham, E. A.; Secora, S. J. Eur. Pat. Appl. 909,769, 1998; *Chem. Abstr.* 1999, *130*, 312933

- *Chem. Abstr.* **1999**, *130*, 312233. (443) De Rosa, C.; Auriemma, F.; Spera, C.; Talarico, G.; Gahletiner,
- M. Polymer **2004**, 45, 5875. (444) (a) Karol, F. J.; Wu, C.; Reiche, W. T.; Maraschin, N. J. J. Catal.
- (a) Karol, F. J., Wu, C., Reffler, W. T., Malaschin, N. J. S. Culut.
  1979, 60, 68. (b) Karol, F. J.; Munn, W. L.; Goeke, G. L.; Wagner, B. E.; Maraschin, M. J. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 1978, 16, 771. (c) Karol, F. J.; Johnson, R. N. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem.
  1975, 13, 1607. (d) Karol, F. J.; Wu, C. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 1974, 12, 1549. (e) Karol, F. J.; Brown, G. L.; Davison, J. M. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. **1973**, 11, 413. (f) Karol, F. J.; Karapinka, G. L.; Wu, C.-S.; Dow, A. W.; Johnson, R. N.; Carrick,
- (445) (a) Smith, P. D.; McDaniel, M. P. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 1990, 28, 3587. (b) Smith, P. D.; McDaniel, M. P. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 1989, 27, 2695. (c) Freeman, J. W.; Wilson, D. R.; Ernst, R. D.; Smith, P. D.; Klendworth, D. D.; McDaniel, M. P. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 1987, 2063.
- (446) Zecchina, A.; Spoto, G.; Bordiga, S. Faraday Discuss. Chem. Soc. 1989, 87, 149.
- Schnellbach, M.; Kölher, F. H.; Blümel, J. J. Organomet. Chem. (447)1996, 520, 227. Beaudouin, A.; Thivolle-Cazat, J.; Basset, J.-M. U.S. Pat. Appl. (448)
- 2004/0092681, 2004; Chem. Abstr. **2002**, 136, 263605. (a) Beaudion, M. C.; Womiloju, O.; Fu, A.; Aijou, J. A. N.; Rice, G. L.; Scott, S. L. J. Mol. Catal. A: Chem. **2002**, 190, 159. (b) (449)Scott, S. L.; Aijou, J. A. N. Chem. Eng. Sci. 2001, 56, 4155. (c) Aijou, J. A. N.; Scott, S. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 8968.
- (450) (a) Giannetti, E.; Nicoletti, G. M.; Mazzocchi, R. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 1985, 23, 2117. (b) Pellecchia, C.; Grassi, A.; Zambelli, A. J. Mol. Catal. A 1993, 82, 57.
- (451) Marks, T. J. Acc. Chem. Res. 1992, 25, 57.
   (452) (a) Eisen, M. S.; Marks, T. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 10358. (b) Finch, W. C.; Gillespie, R. D.; Hedden, D.; Marks, T. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1990**, *112*, 6221. (c) Gillespie, R. D.; Burwell, R. L.; Marks, T. J. Langmuir 1990, 6, 1465. (d) Dahmen, K. H.; H. L., Marks, T. J. Langmuir 1390, 0, 1405. (d) Dahmen, K. H.; Hedden, D.; Burwell, R. L.; Marks, T. J. Langmuir 1986, 2, 820. (f) He, (e) Toscano, P. J.; Marks, T. J. Langmuir 1986, 2, 820. (f) He, M.-Y.; Xiong, G.; Toscano, P. J.; Burwell, R. L.; Marks, T. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 641.
- Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 641.
  (453) Jezequel, M.; Dufaud, V.; Ruiz-Garcia, M. J.; Carrillo-Hermosilla, F.; Neugebauer, U.; Niccolai, G. P.; Lefebvre, F.; Bayard, F.; Corker, J.; Fiddy, S.; Evans, J.; Broyer, J.-P.; Malinge, J.; Basset, J.-M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2001, 123, 3520.
  (454) (a) Ahn, H.; Nicholas, C. P.; Marks, T. J. Organometallics 2002, 21, 1788. (b) Marks, T. J.; Ahn, H. U.S. Patent 6,235,918; Chem. Abstr 2001, 124, 267273. (a) Abp. H.: Marks, T. J. Am. Chem.
- Abstr. 2001, 134, 367373. (c) Ahn, H.; Marks, T. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1998, 120, 13533.
- Song, S. X.; Kydd, R. A. J. Chem. Soc., Faraday Trans. 1998, 94, 1333. (455)

- (456) Nicholas, C. P.; Marks, T. J. Nano Lett. 2004, 4, 1557.
  (457) Nicholas, C. P.; Marks, T. J. Langmuir 2004, 20, 9456.
  (458) Nicholas, C. P.; Ahn, H.; Marks, T. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2003, 125, 4325
- (459)Jensen, M. D. International Olefin Polymerization Conference MOSPOL 2004, Moscow, June 22–25, 2004. (a) McDaniel, M. P.; Collins, K. S.; Benham, E. A.; Eaton, A. P.
- (460)Jensen, M. D.; Martin, J. L.; Hawley, G. R.; Hsieh, E. T. U.S. Patent 6,750,302, 2004; *Chem. Abstr.* **2001**, *135*, 46631. (b) McDaniel, M. P.; Collins, K. S.; Hawley, G. R.; Jensen, M. D.; Benham, E. A.; Eaton, A. P.; Martin, J. L.; Wittner, C. E. U.S. Patent 6,548,442, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 135, 46615. (c) McDaniel, M. P.; Johnson, M. M.; Randolph, B. B.; Collins, K. S.; Benham, E. A.; Jensen, M. D.; Martin, J. L.; Hawley, G. R. U.S. Patent 6,576,583, 2003; *Chem. Abstr.* 2001, *135*, 167168.
  (d) McDaniel, M. P.; Collins, K. S.; Smith, J. L.; Benham, E. A.; Johnson, M. M.; Eaton, A. P.; Jensen, M. D.; Martin, J. L. Hawley, G. R. U.S. Patent 6,395,666, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 134, 266704. (e) McDaniel, M. P.; Collins, K. S.; Eaton, A. P.; Benham, E. A.; Jensen, M. D.; Martin, J. L.; Hawley, G. R. U.S. Patent 6,355,594, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 134, 266703.
- (461) (a) Beach, D. L.; Carney, M. J.; Mora, J. M. U. S. PCT Int. Appl. (a) (1996; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 128, 61920. (b) Beach, D.
   L.; Carney, M. J.; Mora, J. M. U.S. Patent 5,593,931, 1997;
   Chem. Abstr. 1996, 125, 276893. (c) Carney, M. J.; Beach, D. L. U.S. Patent 5,418,200, 1995; Chem. Abstr. 1994, 121, 281433. (d) Carney, M. J.; Beach, D. L. U.S. Patent 5,320,996, 1994; *Chem. Abstr.* **1995**, *122*, 291745. (c) Carney, M. J.; Beach, D. L. U.S. Patent 5,240,895, 1993; *Chem. Abstr.* **1994**, *120*, 31528.
- (a) Theopold, K. H. Acc. Chem. Res. **1990**, 23, 263. (b) Theopold, K. H. Chemtech **1997**, *10*, 26. (462)
- (463) Beck, S.; Brough, A. R.; Bochmann, M. J. Mol. Catal. A 2004, 220, 275.

- (464) Takahashi, T. Eur. Pat. Appl. 1,247,573, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 137, 279619.
- (465) (a) Maehema, S.; Yano, A.; Sato, M. Eur. Pat. Appl. 881,232, [1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998; 129, 95835. (b) Yano, A.; Sato, M. U.S. Patent 5,830,820, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 123, 257799.
- (466) Kaneko, T.; Yano, A. Eur. Pat. Appl. 849,292, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 129, 109410.
- (467) Hamura, S.; Yasuda, H.; Sato, M. U.S. Patent 5,906,955, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 129, 95835.
- Takahashi, T.; Nakano, H.; Uchino, H.; Tayano, T.; Sugano, T. Polym. Prepr. **2002**, 43 (2), 1259. (468)
- (469) (a) Sun, T.; Garcés, J. M. Catal. Commun. 2003, 4, 97. (b) Jacobsen, G. B.; Vogel, A.; Sun, T. PCT Pat. Appl. 01/42320, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 135, 33740. (c) Sun, T.; Wilson, D. R.; DOR J. Construction of the construction of Garces, J. M. PCT Pat. Appl. 99/48605, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1999, 131, 258067
- (470) (a) Suga, Y.; Uehara, Y.; Maruyama, Y.; Isobe, E.; Ishihama, (a) Suga, T., Schatt, T., Hulyana, T., Hyden, T., Ison, E., Binnad, Y.;
   (b) Suga, T. U.S. Patent 5,928,982, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 124, 118289.
   (b) Suga, Y.; Uehara, Y.; Maruyama, Y.; Isobe, E.;
   Ishihama, Y.; Sagae, T. U.S. Patent 5,973,084, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 124, 118289.
   (c) Kusaka, N.; Kurokawa, H.; Uehara, Y.; Maruyama, Y.; Isobe, E.; Y. Jpn Laid-Open Appl. 09/324008, 1997; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 128, 102534. (c) Sagae, T.; Uehara, Y. Eur. Pat. Appl. 874,006, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 129, 331167. (d) Sugano, T.; Suzuki, T.; Shoda, H.; Aoshima, T.; Isobe, E.; Maryuma, Y.; Kashimato, M.; Nishimura, S.; Iwama, N.; Nayakawa, S.; Kato, T.; Sieber, S.; Suga, Y. Eur. Pat. Appl. 846,666, 1998; Chem. Abstr. **1998**, 129, 82072. (e) Suzuki, T.; Suga, Y. Polym. Prepr. **1997**, 38 (1), 207. (f) Suga, Y.; Maruyama, Y.; Isobe, E.; Suzuki, T.; Shimizu, F. U.S. Patent 5,308,811, 1994; Chem. Abstr. 1992, 118, 192487.
- (471) (a) Okuda, F.; Sato, H.; Kuramoto, M. Eur. Pat. Appl. 1,054, 021, 2000. (b) Sato, H.; Kuramoto, M. Eur. Pat. Appl. 1,026, 176, 2000; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 132, 194834.
- (472)Weiss, K.; Wirth-Pfeifer, C.; Hofmann, M.; Botzenhardt, S.; Lang, H.; Brüning, K.; Meichel, E. J. Mol. Catal. A 2002, 182-183, 143.
- (473) Liu, C.; Tang, T.; Huang, B. J. Catal. 2004, 221, 162.
  (474) Wei, L.; Tang, T.; Huang, B. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 2004, 42.941
- (475) Alexandre, M.; Dubois, P. Mater. Sci. Eng. 2000, R28, 1.
  (476) Weimei, M. W.; Chen, H.; Giannelis, E. P.; Sogah, D. Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1999, 121, 1615.
- (477)Tudor, J.; Willington, L.; O'Hare, D.; Royan, B. Chem. Commun. 1996, 2031.
- (478) Bergman, J.; Chen, H.; Giannelis, E. P.; Thomas, M. G.; Coates, G. W. Chem. Commun. 1999, 2179.
- (479) Alexandre, M.; Dubois, P.; Sun, T.; Garcés, J. M. Jérôme, R. Polymer 2002, 43, 2123.
- (480) Lee, Y. H.; Jung, W. B.; Ko, Y. S.; Ro, K. S. PCT Int. Appl. 02/ 051889, 2002.
- (481) Dixon, J. T.; Green, M. J.; Hess, F. M.; Morgan, D. H. J. Organomet. Chem. 2004, 689, 3641.
  (482) (a) Beach, D. L.; Kissin, Y. V. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 1986, 12000 (1900).
- 24, 1069. (b) Beach, D. L.; Kissin, Y. V. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 1984, 22, 3027.
  (483) Manyik, R. M.; Walker, W. E.; Wilson, T. P. U.S. Patent 3,300,-
- 458, 1967.
- Pellecchia, C.; Pappalardo, D.; Gruter, G.-J. Macromolecules (484)**1999**, *32*, 4491. Wasilke, J. C.; Obrey, S. J.; Baker, R. T.; Bazan, G. C. *Chem.*
- (485)*Rev.* **2005**, *105*, 1001. (486) (a) Komon, Z. J. A.; Diamond, G. M.; Leclerc, M. K.; Murphy,
- V.; Okazaki, M.; Bazan, G. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2002, 124, 15280. (b) Komon, Z. J. A.; Bu, X.; Bazan, G. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 1830.
- (487) (a) Guan, Z.; Wang, L. PCT Int. Appl. 01/23444, 2001. (b) Wang, L.; Spinu, M.; Citron, J. D. PCT Int. Appl. 01/23443, 2001.
- (488) Killian, C. M.; Mackenzie, P. B.; Lavioe, G. G.; Ponsaik, J. A.; Moody, L. S. U.S. Patent 6,620,896, 2003.
   (489) Musikabhumma, K.; Spaniol, T. P.; Okuda, J. J. Polym. Sci.,
- Polym. Chem. 2003, 41, 528.
- (490) Zhang, Z.; Guo, C.; Cui, N.; Ke, Y.; Hu, Y. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 2004, 94, 1690.
- (491) (a) Lo, F. Y.-K.; Mink, R. I.; Nowlin, T. E.; Schregenberger, S. D.; Shirodkar, P. P. U.S. Patent 6,051,525, 2000. (b) Hsieh, J. T.-T.; Schregenberger, S. D. PCT Int. Appl. 98/02247, 1998. (c) Nowlin, T. E.; Lo, F. Y.-K.; Shinomoto, R. S.; Shirodkar, P. P. U.S. Patent 5,332,706, 1994.
- (492) (a) Nowlin, T. E.; Shirodkar, P. P.; Mink, I.; Diamond, G. M.; Paul, J. H.; Kale, L. T.; Dackson, K. PCT Int. Appl. 03/048213, 2003. (b) Mink, R. I.: Nowlin, T. E.; Schurzky, K. G.; Santana, R. L.; Shirodkar, P. P. PCT Int. Appl. 03/047752, 2003. (c) Mink, R. I.; Nowlin, T. E.; Schurzky, K. G.; Santana, R. I.; Shirodkar, P. P. PCT Int. Appl. 03/047751, 2003. (d) Mink, R. I.; Nowlin, T. E.; Schregenberger, S. D.; Schurzky, K. G.; Shirodkar, P. P. U.S. Patent 6,420,298, 2002.
- Sartain, W. J.; Hooks, P. A.; Lindstorm, K. M.; Ellis, S. L.; Klendworth, D. D.; Masino, A. P.; fries, R. W.; Pastrick, T. A. U.S. Patent 6,395,669, 2002. (493)

- (494) (a) Cho, H. S.; Choi, D. J.; Lee, W. Y. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 2000, (a) Cno, H. S.; Choi, D. J.; Lee, W. Y. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 2000, 78, 2318.
  (b) Cho, H. S.; Choi, D. J.; Lee, W. Y. Catal. Today 2000, 63, 523.
  (c) Cho, H. S.; Chung, J. S.; Lee, W. Y. J. Mol. Catal. A 2000, 159, 203.
  (d) Cho, H. S.; Choi, K. H.; Choi, D. J.; Lee, W. Y. J. Chem. Eng. 2000, 17, 205.
  (e) Ko, Y. G.; Cho, H. S.; Choi, K. H.; Choi, D. J.; Lee, W. Y. J. Chem. Eng. 2000, 17, 205.
  (e) Ko, Y. G.; Cho, H. S.; Choig, J. S.; Kao, Y. G.; Lee, W. Y. Stud. Surf. Sci. Catal. 1999, 121, 1707.
  (g) Cho, H. S.; Chung, J. S.; Kao, Y. G.; Lee, W. Y. Stud. Surf. Sci. Catal. 1999, 121, 1707.
  (g) Cho, H. S.; Chung, J. S.; Han, J. H.; Ko, Y. G.; Lee, W. Y. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 1998, 70, 1707.
  Brown, D. M. Eur. Pat. Appl. 101 777 2000
- (495) Brown, D. M. Eur. Pat. Appl. 1,101,777, 2000.
- (496) Little, I. R.; McNally, J. P. U.S. Patent 5,747,405, 1998.
- (497) Sharp, C. PCT Int. Appl. 99/02570, 1999.
- (a) Hamed, O.; Moman, A.; Abu-Raqabah, A. U.S. Patent 6,403,-520, 2002. (b) Jens, K.; Fredriksen, B.; Follestad, A.; Blom, R.; (498)Dahl, I. PCT Int. Appl. 02/26837, 2002.
- (499) Reddy, B. R.; Shamshoum, E. S. U.S. Patent 5,804,524, 1998. (500) Ernst, E.; Reussner, J.; Traun, N. W. Eur. Pat. Appl. 0,695,765, 1995.
- (501) (a) Kim, J. D.; Soares, J. B. P. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 2000, 38, 1427. (b) Kim, J. D.; Soares, J. B. P.; Rempel, G. L. Macromol. Rapid. Commun. 1998, 19, 197
- (502) Lue, C.-T.; Crowther, D. J. U.S. Patent 6,207,606, 2001.
- (503) Dos Santos, J. H. Z.; Gerbase, A. E.; Rodenbusch, K. C.; Pires, G. P.; Martinelli, M.; Bichinho, J. J. Mol. Catal. A 2002, 184, 167.
- (504) Silveria, F.; Loureiro, S. R.; de Galland, G.; Stedile, F. C.; Dos Santos, J. H.; Teranishi, T. J. Mol. Catal. A 2003, 206, 398.
- (505) (a) Crowther, D. J.; Szui, J. F. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2004/132933, 2004; *Chem. Abstr.* 2004, 141, 106866. (b) Bamberger, R. L.; Jejelowo, M. O. U.S. Patent 6,136,930, 2000.
   Wenzel, T. T.; Schreck, D. J. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2002/0119890, 2002.
- (507) Nemzek, T. L.; Karol, F. J.; Kao, S.-C.; Brady, R. C. U.S. Patent
- 6,069,213.
- (508) Oshima, H.; Takaoki, K. U.S. Pat. Appl. 2003/0060579, 2003.
   (509) (a) McConville, D. H.; Loveday, D. R.; Holtcamp, M. W.; Szul, J. G. Brickson, K. Anne, Mawson, S.; Kwack, T. H.; Karol, F. J.; Schreck, D. J.; Goode, M. G.; Daniell, P. T.; Mckee, M. G.; Williams, C. C. PCT Int. Appl. 00/37511, 2000; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 134, 326903. (b) Murray, R. E.; Mawson, S.; Williams, C. C.; Schreck, D. J. PCT Int. Appl. 01/30861, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2000, 133, 74464.
- (510) Shamshoum, E. S.; Bauch, C. G. U.S. Patent 5,847,059, 1998; *Chem. Abstr.* 1998, *129*, 95833.
   (511) Speca, A. N.; Britnen, J. L.; McAlpin, J. J. U.S. Patent 5,786,-
- 291, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 129, 149365.
  (512) Shamshoum, E. S.; Lopez, M.; Harris, T. G.; Kim, S. Eur. Pat.
- Appl. 0,870,779, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 129, 276513.
- (513) Marques, M.-F. V.; Pombo, C. C.; Silva, R. A.; Conte, A. Eur. Polym. J. 2003, 39, 561.
- (514) (a) Sobota, P.; Utko, J.; Sztajnowska, K.; Jerzykiewicz, J. B. New J. Chem. 1998, 851. (b) Sobota, P.; Szafert, S. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 2001, 1379. (c) Sobota, P. Coord. Chem. Rev. 2004, 248, 1047. (d) Janas, Z.; Jerzykiewicz, L. B.; Sobota, P.; Utko, J. New J. Chem. 1999, 185. (e) Sobota, P.; Przybylak, S.; Ejfler, J.; Kobyłka, M.; Jerzykiewicz, L. B. Inorg. Chim. Acta 2002, 334, 159. (f) Hanssen, R. W. J. M.; Meetsma, A.; van Santen, R. A.; Abbenhuis, H. C. L. Inorg. Chem. 2001, 40, 4049.
- (515) (a) Murugavel, R.; Voigt, A.; Walawalkar, M. G.; Roesky, H. W. Chem. Rev. 1996, 96, 2205. (b) Lorenz, V.; Fischer, A.; Giessmann, S.; Gilje, J. W.; Gun'ko, Y.; Jacob, K.; Edelmann, F. T. Coord. Chem. Rev. 2000, 206–207, 321. (c) Marciniec, B.; Coord. Chem. Rev. 2000, 200-207, 321. (c) Marcinice, B.;
   Maciejewski, H. Coord. Chem. Rev. 2001, 223, 301. (d) Baney,
   R. H.; Itoh, M.; Sakakibara, A.; Suzuki, T. Chem. Rev. 1995, 95, 1409. (e) Feher, F. J.; Budzichowski, T. A. Polyhedron 1995, 14, 3239. (f) Abbenhuis, H. C. L. Chem.-Eur. J. 2000, 6, 25.
   (a) Echem F. I. Narmon, D. A. Walker, J. E. I. A. Ch.
- (516) (a) Feher, F. J.; Newman, D. A.; Walzer, J. F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 1741. (b) Feher, F. J.; Newman, D. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 199, 112, 1931. (c) Feher, F. J.; Budzichowski, T. A.; Blanski, R. L.; Weller, K. J.; Ziller, J. W. Organometallics 1991, 10, 2526. (d) Feher, F. J.; Budzichowski, T. A.; Rahimian, K.; Ziller, J. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1992**, 114, 3859. (e) Feher, F. J.; Philips, S. H.; Ziller, J. W. Chem. Commun. **1997**, 829. (f) Duchateau, R.; Abbenhuis, H. C. L.; van Santen, R. A.; Thiele, S. K.-H.; van Tol, M. F. H. Organometallics 1998, 17, 5222. (g) Dijkstra, T. W.; Duchateau, R.; van Santen, R. A.; Meetsma, A.; Yap, G. P. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2002**, *124*, 9856. (h) Duchateau, R.; Dijkstra, T. W.; van Santen, R. A.; Yap, G. P. A. Chem. Eur. J. 2004, 10, 3979.
- (517) (a) Floriani, C. Chem.-Eur. J. 1999, 5, 19. (b) Floriani, C. (a) Floriani, C. Chen. – Edr. J. 1999, 3, 19. (b) Floriani, C.,
   Floriani-Moro, R. Adv. Organomet. Chem. 2001, 47, 167. (c)
   Hesschenbrouck, J.; Solari, E.; Floriani, C.; Re, N.; Rizzoli, C.;
   Chiesi-Villa, A. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 2000, 191. (d)
   Castellano, B.; Solari, E.; Floriani, C.; Scopelliti, R. Inorg. Chem.
   1999, 38, 3406. (e) Caselli, A.; Giannini, L.; Solari, E.; Floriani,
   O. D. M. Chen, M. (e) Caselli, C. (f) Contrasting and the contrast of the con C. Re, N.; Chiesi-Villa, A.; Rizzoli, C. Organometallics **1997**, *16*, 5457. (f) Giannini, L.; Caselli, A.; Solari, E.; Floriani, C.; Chiesi-Villa, A.; Rizzoli, C.; Re, N.; Sgamellotti, A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1997, 119, 9198.
- (518) (a) Ewen, J. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 6355. (b) Wild, F. R. W. P.; Zsolnai, L.; Huttner, G.; Brintzinger, H. H. J. Organomet. Chem. 1982, 232, 233.
- Organomet. Chem. 1982, 232, 233.
  (519) (a) Tshuva, E. Y.; Goldberg, I.; Kol, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 10706. (b) Busico, V.; Cipullo, R.; Ronca, S.; Budzelaar, P. H. M. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 2001, 22, 1405. (c) Talarico, G.; Busico, V.; Cavallo, L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2003, 125, 7172. (d) Busico, V.; Cipullo, R.; Friederichs, N.; Ronca, S.; Togrou, M. Macromolecules 2003, 36, 3806. (e) Busico, V.; Cipullo, R.; Friederichs, N.; Ronca, S.; Togrou, M. Macromolecules 2004, 37, 8201. (f) Segal, S.; Goldberg, I.; Kol, M. Organometallics 2005, 24, 200
- Macromolecules 2004, 37, 8201. (1) Segal, S.; Goldberg, I.; Kol, M. Organometallics 2005, 24, 200.
  (520) Liu, J.-C. Chem. Commun. 1996, 1109.
  (521) (a) Baker, L. M.; Carrick, W. L. J. Org. Chem. 1970, 35, 774. (b) Feher, F. J.; Blanski, R. L. Makromol. Chem., Macromol. Symp. 1993, 66, 95. (c) Abbenhuis, H. C. L.; Vorstenbosch, M. L. W.; van Santen, R. A.; Smeets, W. J. J.; Spek, A. L. Inorg. Chem. 1077 26 e421 1997, 36, 6431.
- (522) Feher, F. J.; Blanski, R. L. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1990, 1614
- (523) (a) Kim, W.-K.; Fevola, M. J.; Liable-Sands, L. M.; Rheingold, A. L.; Theopold, K. H. Organometallics 1998, 17, 4541. (b) MacAdams, L. A.; Kim, W.-K.; Liable-Sands, L. M.; Guzei, I. A.; Rheingold, A. L.; Theopold, K. H. Organometallics 2002, 21, 952. (c) MacAdams, L. A.; Buffone, G. P.; Incarvito, C. D.; Rheingold, (d) Madridinis, D. H., Dallolle, V. H., McMarkov, C. S., Hildingski,
   A. L.; Theopold, K. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2005, 127, 1082. (d)
   Gibson, V. C.; Newton, C.; Redshaw, C.; Solan, G. A.; White, A.
   J. P.; Williams, D. J. Eur. J. Inorg. Chem. 2001, 1895. (e) Gibson,
   V. C.; Maddox, P. J.; Newton, C.; Redshaw, C.; Solan, G. A.; White, A. J. P.; Williams, D. J. Chem. Commun. 1998, 1651.
- Winte, A. J. P.; Williams, D. J. Chem. Commun. 1998, 1651.
  (524) (a) Gibson, V. C.; Mastroianni, S.; Newton, C.; Redshaw, C.; Solan, G. A.; White, A. J. P.; Williams, D. J. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 2000, 1969. (b) Gibson, V. C.; Newton, C.; Redshaw, C.; Solan, G. A.; White, A. J. P.; Williams, D. J. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 2002, 21, 4017. (c) Gibson, V. C.; Newton, C.; Redshaw, C.; Solan, G. A.; White, A. J. P.; Williams, D. L. Chem. Soc. Dalton Trans. 2000, 927. (d) Cales, M. B. D. J. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1999, 827. (d) Coles, M. P.; Dalby, C. J.; Gibson, V. C.; Clegg, W.; Elsegood, M. R. J. Chen, Commun. 1995, 1709. (e) Rüther, T.; Braussaud, N.; Cavell, K. J. Organometallics 2001, 20, 1247. (f) Jones, D. J.; Gibson, V. C.; Green, S. M.; Maddox, P. J. Chem. Commun. **2002**, 1038. (g) Robertson, N. J.; Carney, M. J.; Haffen, J. A. Inorg. Chem. **2003**, 42,6876. (h) Esteruelas, M. A.; López, A. M.; Méndez, L.; Oliván, M.; Oñate, E. Organometallics **2003**, *22*, 395. (i) Carter, A.; Cohen, S. A.; Cooley, N. A.; Murphy, A.; Scutt, J.; Wass, D. F. Chem. Commun. 2002, 858.
- (a) Maschmeyer, T.; Thomas, J. M.; Masters, A. F. *Math. Phys. Sci.* **1997**, *498* (New Trends in Materials Chemistry), 461–494. (525)(b) Blom, R.; Dahl, I. M.; Swang, O. J. Catal. 2000, 194, 352.
  (526) (a) Thomas, B. J.; Theopold, K. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110,
- (a) Thomas, B. J.; Theopold, K. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 5902. (b) Fu, S.-L.; Lunsford, J. H. Langmuir 1990, 6, 1774. (c) Theopold, K. H. Acc. Chem. Res. 1990, 23, 263. (d) Thomas, B. J.; Noh, S. K.; Schulte, G. K.; Sendlinger, S. C.; Theopold, K. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 893. (e) Bhandari, G.; Kim, Y.; McFarland, J. M.; Rheingold, A. L.; Theopold, K. H. Organometallics 1995, 14, 738. (f) White, P. A.; Calabrese, J.; Theopold, K. H. Organometallics 1996, 15, 5473. (g) K. H. Theopold, Eur. J. Inorg. Chem. 1998, 15. (h) Rogers, J. S.; Bu, X.; Bazan, G. C. Chem. Commun. 2000, 1209. (j) Bazan, G. C.; Rogers, J. S.; Fang, C. C. Organometallics 2001, 20, 2059.
- (527) (a) Liang, Y.; Yap, G. P. A.; Rheingold, A. L.; Theopold, K. H. Organometallics 1996, 15, 5284. (b) Emrich, R.; Heinemann, O.; Jolly, P. W.; Krüger, C.; Verhovnik, G. P. J. Organometallics **1997**, *16*, 1511. (c) Döhring, A.; Göhre, J.; Jolly, P. W.; Kryger, B.; Rust, J.; Verhovnik, G. P. J. *Organometallics* **2000**, *19*, 388. (d) Döhring, A.; Jensen, V. R.; Jolly, P. W.; Thiel, W.; Weber, J. C. Organometallics 2001, 20, 2234. (e) Enders, M.; Fernández, ; Ludwig, G.; Pritzkow, H. Organometallics 2001, 20, 5005 (f) Zhang, H.; Ma, J.; Qian, Y.; Huang, J. Organometallics 2004,  $23,\,5681$
- (528) (a) Karol, F. J.; Wu, C.; Reichle, W. T.; Maraschin, N. J. J. Catal. 1979, 60, 68. (b) Chisholm, M. H.; Cotton, F. A.; Extine, M. W.; Rideout, D. C. Inorg. Chem. 1979, 18, 120. (c) Nefedov, S. E.; Pasynskii, A. A.; Eremenko, I. L.; Orazsakhatov, B.; Ellert, O. G.; Novotrtsev, V. M.; Katser, S. B.; Antsyshkina, A. S.; Porai-Koshits, M. A. J. Organomet. Chem. 1988, 345, 97. (d) Zhang,
   G.; Auburn, P. R.; Beach, D. L. Jpn. J. Appl. Phys., Part 1 1993, 32, 511. (e) Nefedov, S. E.; Pasynskii, A. A.; Eremenko, I. L.; Orazsakhatov, B.; Novotortsev, V. M.; Ellert, O. G.; Shestakov, A. F.; Yanovskii, A. I.; Struchkov, Yu. T. J. Organomet. Chem. 1990, 384, 279. (f) Nefedov, S. E.; Pasynskii, A. A.; Eremenko, I. L.; Orazsakhatov, B.; Ellert, O. G.; Novotortsev, V. M.; Struchkov, Yu. T.; Yanovskii, A. I. J. Organomet. Chem. 1990, 385, 277. (g) Duchateau, R.; Yap, G. P. A. Unpublished results.
- (a) Feher, F. J.; Walzer, J. F. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 30, 1689. (b) Feher, F. J.; Walzer, J. F.; Blanski, R. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, (529)113, 3618. (c) Feher, F. J.; Blanski, R. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 5886.

- (530) (a) Pullukat, T. J. Shinomoto, R. S. U.S. Patent 6,177,375, 2001; Chem. Abstr. **1999**, *131*, 214733. (b) Klärner, P.; Schweier, G.; Kolk, E. Ger. Pat. Appl. DE 28,31,828, 1980; Chem. Abstr. **1980**, (531) Duchateau, R.; Abbenhuis, H. C. L.; van Santen, R. A.; Meetsma, A.; Thiele, S. K.-H.; van Tol, M. F. H. Organometallics 1998, 17, 2020.
- 17, 5663.
- (532) (a) Jia, L.; Ding, E.; Rheingold, A. L.; Rhatigan, B. Organometallics 2000, 19, 963. (b) Gade, L. H. Acc. Chem. Res. 2002, 35, 575. (c) Jia, L.; Zhao, J.; Ding, E.; Brennessel, W. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 2002, 2608.
- (a) Feher, F. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 3850. (b) Feher, F. (533) J.; Blanski, R. L. Makromol. Chem., Macromol. Symp. 1993, 66, 95. (c) Buys, I. E.; Hambley, T. W.; Houlton, D. J.; Maschmeyer, T.; Masters, A. F.; Smith, A. K. J. Mol. Catal. A 1994, 86, 309.
   (d) Destermine and the second symplectic symplect symplectic symplectic symplectic symplectis symplectic symplec (d) Duchateau, R.; Abbenhuis, H. C. L.; van Santen, R. A.; Thiele, S. K.-H.; van Tol, M. F. H. Organometallics **1998**, *17*, 5222. (e) S. K.-H.; van Tol, M. F. H. Organometallics 1998, 17, 5222. (e)
  Duchateau, R.; Cremer, U.; Harmsen, R. J.; Mohamud, S. I.;
  Abbenhuis, H. C. L.; van Santen, R. A.; Meetsma, A.; Thiele, S.
  K.-H.; van Tol, M. F. H.; Kranenburg, M. Organometallics 1999, 18, 5447. (f) Edelmann, F. T.; Giessmann, S.; Fischer, A. Chem.
  Commun. 2000, 2153. (g) Edelmann, F. T.; Giessmann, S.;
  Fischer, A. J. Organomet. Chem. 2001, 620, 80. (h) Kim, Y.; Han, Y.; Lee, M. H.; Yoon, S. W.; Choi, K. H.; Song, B. G.; Do, Y.
  Macromol. Rapid Commun. 2001, 22, 573. (i) Wada, K.; Itayama, N.; Watanabe, N.; Bundo, M.; Kondo, T.; Mitsudo, T. Organo, S. N.; Watanabe, N.; Bundo, M.; Kondo, T.; Mitsudo, T. Organo-metallics **2004**, 23, 5824. (j) Duchateau, R.; Dijkstra, T. W.; van Santen, R. A.; Yap, G. P. A. Chem.-Eur. J. **2004**, 10, 3979.
- (534) (a) Suziki, H.; Takiguchi, T. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1975, 48, 2460. (b) LeNet, J. F.; Cheradame, H.; Gandini, A.; Dormond, A. Polym. Bull. **1976**, *1*, 227. (c) Gómez-Sal, P.; Martin, A.; Mena, M.; Royo, P.; Serrano, R. J. Organomet. Chem. **1991**, *419*, 77. (d) Wolff von Gudenberg, D.; Kang, H.-C.; Massa, W.; Dehnicke, K. Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. **1994**, 620, 1719. (e) Lacroix, F.; Plecnik,
   C. E.; Liu, S.; Liu, F.-C.; Meyers, E. A.; Shore, S. G. J.
   Organomet. Chem. **2003**, 687, 69. (f) Lyu, Y.-Y.; Byun, Y.; Yim, J.-H.; Chang, S.; Lee, S.-Y.; Pu, L. S.; Lee, I.-M. Eur. Polym. J. 2004, 40, 1051.
- (535) Skworonska-Ptasinska, M. D.; Duchateau, R.; van Santen, R. A.; Yap, G. P. A. Organometallics **2001**, 20, 3519.
- inger, H.-H. Organometallics 2003, 22, 1320.
- (537) (a) Duchateau, R.; Harmsen, R. J.; Abbenhuis, H. C. L.; van Santen, R. A.; Meetsma, A.; Thiele, S. K.-H.; Kranenburg, M. Chem.-Eur. J. 1999, 5, 3130. (b) Skworonska-Ptasinska, M. D.; Duchateau, R.; van Santen, R. A.; Yap, G. P. A. Eur. J. Inorg. Chem. 2001, 133.
- (538) Metcalfe, R. A.; Kreller, D. J.; Tian, J.; Kim, H.; Taylor, N. I.; Corrigan, J. F.; Collins, S. Organometallics 2005, 21, 1719.
- (539) Duchateau, R.; van Santen, R. A.; Yap, G. P. A. Organometallics 2000, 19, 809.
- (540) (a) Morán, M.; Casado, C. M.; Cuadrado, I.; Losada, J. Organometallics **1993**, *12*, 4327. (b) Schmid, G.; Pugin, R.; Malm, J.-O.; Bovin, J.-O. *Eur. J. Inorg. Chem.* **1998**, 813. (c) Hendan, B. J.; Marsmann, H. C. Appl. Organomet. Chem. 1999, 13, 287. (d) Nowotny, M.; Maschmeyer, T.; Johnson, B. F. G.; Lahuerta, P.; Thomas, J. M.; Davies, J. E. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2001, 40, 955. (e) Ropartz, L.; Morris, R. E.; Foster, D. F.; Cole-Hamilton, D. J. J. Mol. Catal. A 2002, 182-183, 99. (f) Severn, J. R.; Duchateau, R.; van Santen, R. A.; Ellis, D. D.; Spek, A. L. Organometallics **2002**, 21, 4. (g) Severn, J. R.; Duchateau, R.; van Santen, R. A.; Ellis, D. D.; Spek, A. L.; Yap, G. P. A. Dalton Trans. 2003, 2293.
- Trans. 2003, 2293.
  (541) (a) Lee, D.; Yoon, K.; Lee, E.; Noh, S. K.; Byun, G.; Lee, C. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 1995, 16, 265. (b) Noh, S. K.; Byun, G.; Lee, C.; Lee, D.; Yoon, K.; Kang, K. S. J. Organomet. Chem. 1996, 518, 1. (c) Noh, S. K.; Kim, S.; Kim, J.; Lee, D.; Yoon, K.; Lee, H.; Lee, S. W.; Huh, W. S. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 1997, 35, 3717. (d) Noh, S. K.; Kim, J.; Jung, J.; Ra, C. S.; Lee, D.; Lee, H. B.; Lee, S. W.; Huh, W. S. J. Organomet. Chem. 1999, 580, 90. (e) Lee, D.; Lee, H.; Kim, W. S.; Min, K. E.; Park, L. S.; Seo, K. H.; Kang, I. K.; Noh, S. K.; Song, C. K.; Woo, S. S.; Kim, H. J. Korean Polym. J. 2000, 8, 238. (f) Tian, G.; Wang, B.; Xu, S.; Zhou, X.; Liang, B.; Zhao, L.; Zou, F.; Li, Y. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 2002, 203, 31. Phys. 2002, 203, 31.
- (542) (a) Arai, T.; Ban, H.; Uozumi, T.; Soga, K. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 1998, 36, 421. (b) Soga, K.; Ban, H.; Arai, T. Uozumi, T. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 1997, 198, 2779. (c) Arai, T.; Ban, H.; Uozumi, T.; Soga, K. Macromol. Chem. Phys. **1997**, 198, 229. (d) Soga, K.; Uozumi, T.; Arai, T. U.S. Patent 5,677,255, 1997; Chem. Abstr. **1997**, 126, 277881. (e) Soga, K.; Arai, T.; Ban, H.; Uozumi, T. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 1995, 16, 905.
- (543) Ban, H.; Uozumi, T.; Sano, T.; Soga, K. Macromol. Chem. Phys. **1999**, 200, 1897.

- (544) (a) dos Santos, J. H. Z.; Ban, H. T.; Teranishi, T.; Uozumi, T.; (544) (a) uos Santos, J. H. Z.; Ban, H. T.; Teranishi, T.; Uozumi, T.; Sano, T.; Soga, K. Appl. Catal. A 2001, 220, 287. (b) dos Santos, J. H. Z.; Teranishi, T.; Uozumi, T.; Sano, T.; Soga, K. Polymer 2001, 42, 4517. (c) dos Santos, J. H. Z.; Ban, H. T.; Teranishi, T.; Uozumi, T.; Sano, T.; Soga, K. J. Mol. Catal. A.
  (545) Dever, C.; Deffieux, A.; Cramail, H.; Mastroianni, S. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 2003, 24, 883.
  (546) Antherg, M.; Bähm, L.; Bahmacra, J. U.S. Patert 5 2071 2020
- (546) Antberg, M.; Böhm, L.; Rohrmann, J. U.S. Patent 5,071,808, 1991; Chem. Abstr. 1991, 115, 208842.
- (547) Nagy, S.; Tryell, J. A. U.S. Patent 5,747,404, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 128, 48616.
- (548) Nagy, S.; Tryell, J. A. U.S. Patent 5,744,417, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 128, 4003.
- (549) Alt, H. G.; Schertl, P.; Köppl, A. J. Organomet. Chem. 1998, 568, 263.
- (550) Köppl, A.; Alt, H. G.; Schmidt, R. J. Organomet. Chem. 1999, 577, 351. (551) (a) Helldörfer, M.; Alt, H. G.; Ebenhoch, J. J. Appl. Polym. Sci.
- **2002**, *86*, 3021. (b) Alt, H. G.; Baumann, F.; Weis, J.; Köppl, A. U.S. Patent 6,358,876, 2002.
- (552) Schmidt, R.; Alt, H. G.; Ebenhoch, J. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 2001, 80.613.
- (553) (a) Makio, H.; Koo, K.; Marks, T. J. Macromolecules 2001, 34, 4676. (b) Koo, K.; Marks, T. J. U.S. Patent 6,075,103, 2000. (c) Koo, K.; Marks, T. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1999, 121, 8791. (d)
  Koo, K.; Fu, P.-F.; Marks, T. J. Macromolecules 1999, 32, 981.
  (e) Koo, K.; Marks, T. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1998, 120, 4019. (f) Marks, T. J.; Fu, P.-F. U.S. Patent 5,578,690, 1996; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 125, 329872.
- (554) Meyer, K. E.; Reinking, M. K. U.S. Patent 6,642,326, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2003, 139, 338344.
- (555) (a) Stork, M.; Koch, M.; Klapper, M.; Müllen, K.; Gregorius, H.; Rief, U. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 1999, 20, 210. (b) Yorisue, T.; Kanejima, S. Jpn. Laid-Open Appl. 07/206914, 1995; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 124, 9640.
- (556) Peifer, B.; Alt, H. G.; Welch, M. B.; Palackal, S. J. U.S. Patent 5,473,020, 1995; Chem. Abstr. **1996**, 124, 147158.
- (557) Raspolli Galletti, A. M.; Geri, G.; Sbrana, G.; Marchionna, M.; Ferrarini, P. J. Mol. Catal., Chem. 1996, 111, 273.
- (558) (a) Hong, S. C.; Ban, H.; Kishi, N.; Jin, J.; Uozumi, T.; Soga, K. Macromol. Chem. Phys. **1998**, 199, 1393. (b) Hong, S. C.; Teranishi, T.; Soga, K. Polymer **1998**, 39, 7153. (c) Soga, K.; Kim, H.; Lee, S.; Jung, M.; Son, B.; Thosiya, W.; Thakhasi, I.; Hiroro, N. K. S. M. Son, B.; Thosiya, W.; Thakhasi, I.; Hiroro, N. K. S. M. Son, B.; Thosiya, W.; Thakhasi, I.; Hiroro, N. K. S. S. Son, B.; Thosiya, M.; Son, B.; Thosiya, W.; Thakhasi, I.; Hiroro, N. K. S. Son, B.; Thosiya, M.; Son, B.; Thosiya, W.; Thakhasi, I.; Hiroro, N. K. S. Son, B.; Thosiya, M.; Son, B.; Thosiya, W.; Thakhasi, I.; Hiroro, N. K. S. Son, B.; Thosiya, M.; Son, B.; Thosiya, W.; Thakhasi, S. Son, B.; Thosiya, W.; Son, B.; Thosiya, W.; Son, B.; Thosiya, W.; Thakhasi, S. Son, B.; Thosiya, W.; Son, B.; Thosiya, W.; Thakhasi, S. Son, B.; Thosiya, W.; Son, B.; Thosiya, W.; Thakhasi, S. Son, B.; Thosiya, W.; Son, B.; Thosiya, W.; Son, B.; Thosiya, W.; Thakhasi, S. Son, B.; Thosiya, W.; Son, B.; Thosiya, W.; Thakhasi, S. Son, B.; Thosiya, S. Son, S.; Thosiya, S. Son, S.; Son, B.; Thosiya, S. Son, S.; Thosiya, S. Son, S.; Son, N. U.S. Patent 5,733,834, 1998; *Chem. Abstr.* **1998**, *128*, 230834. (559) (a) Chan, M. C. W.; Chew, K. C.; Dalby, C. I.; Gibson, V. C.;
- Kohlmann, A.; Little, I. R.; Reed, W. *Chem. Commun.* **1998**, 1673. (b) Gibson, V. C.; Reed, W. Eur. Pat. Appl. 0,816,384, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 128, 128395.
- (560) Hagen, H.; Boersma, J.; van Koten, G. Chem. Soc. Rev. 2002, 31, 357.
- (561) Ciruelos, S.; Cuenca, T.; Gómez, R.; Gómez-Sal, P.; Manzanero, A.; Royo, P. Organometallics 1996, 15, 5577.
- (562) (a) Coughlin, E. B.; Kasi, R. M. Organometallics 2003, 22, 1534. (b) Kasi, R. M.; Coughlin, E. B. Organometallics **2003**, 22, 1534.
- (a) Peifer, B.; Milius, W.; Alt, H. G. J. Organomet. Chem. **1998**, 553, 205. (b) Schertl, P.; Alt, H. G.; Peifer, B.; Palackal, S. J.; Welch, M. B. U.S. Patent, 1998; Chem. Abstr. **1998**, 128, 102523. (563)
- (564) Kitawaga, T.; Uozumi, T.; Soga, K.; Takata, T. Polymer 1997, 38, 615.
- (565) (a) Panarello, A. P.; Vassylev, O.; Khinast, J. G. Tetrahedron Lett. 2005, 46, 1353. (b) Panarello, A. P.; Vassylev, O.; Khinast, J. G. Tetrahedron Lett. 2003, 44, 4095.
- (566) Antberg, M.; Hermann, H.-F.; Rohrmann, J. U.S. Patent 5,169,-818, 1992; Chem. Abstr. **1993**, 118, 81632
- (567) Zhu, H.; Jin, G.-X.; Hu, N. J. Organomet. Chem. 2002, 655, 167.
- (361) Zhu, H., Jin, G.-X., Hu, N. J. Organomet. Chem. 2002, 535, 161.
  (568) (a) Zhang, D.; Jin, G.-X. Appl. Catal. A 2004, 262, 13. (b) Liu, C.; Jin, G.-X. New J. Chem. 2002, 10, 1485.
  (569) (a) Boussie, T. R.; Coutard, C.; Turner, H.; Murphy, V.; Powers, T. S. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 1998, 37, 3272. (b) Boussie, T. R.; Murphy, V.; Hall, K. A.; Coutard, C.; Dales, C.; Petro, M.; Carlson, E.; Turner, H. W.; Powers, T. S. Tetrahedron 1999, 55, 1699 (c) Weinberg W. H.; McFarland F. W.; Coldwasser, J. 11699. (c) Weinberg, W. H.; McFarland, E. W.; Goldwasser, I.; Boussie, T.; Turner, H.; van Beek, J. A. M.; Murphy, V.; Powers, T. U.S. Patent 6,440,745, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 137, 201708.
- (570) Schulte, J.; Schottek, J.; Dickner, T.; Fisch, L. PCT Int. Appl. 03/084662, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2003, 139, 323944.
- (571) (a) Barrett, A. G. M.; de Miguel, Y. R. Tetrahedron 2002, 58, 3785.
   (b) Barrett, A. G. M.; de Miguel, Y. R. Chem. Commun. 1998, 2079.
- (572) (a) Zhang, Y.; Sita, L. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2004, 126, 7776. (b) Harney, M. B.; Keaton, R. J.; Sita, L. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2004, 126, 4536. (c) Zhang, Y.; Keaton, R. J.; Sita, L. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2003, 125, 9062. (d) Keaton, R. J.; Sita, L. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2002, 124, 9070. (e) Jayaratne, K. C.; Sita, L. R. J. Am. Chem. *Chem. Soc.* **2001**, *123*, 10754. (f) Keaton, R. J.; Jayaratne, K. C.; Henningsen, D. A.; Koterwas, L. A.; Sita, L. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2001, 122, 6197. (573) Zhang, Y.; Sita, L. R. Chem. Commun. 2003, 2358.

- (574) (a) Furtek, A. B.; Shinomoto, R. S.; U.S. Patent 5,461,017, 1995; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 124, 57012. (b) Furtek, A. B.; Shinomoto, R. S.; U.S. Patent 5,362,824, 1994; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 122, 266314.
- (575) Liu, S.; Meng, F.; Yu, G.; Huang, B. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 1999, 71, 2253.
- (576) Qin, Y.; Tang, T.; Zhao, Z. Chem. Commun. 2004, 222.
  (577) (a) Hammawa, H.: Mannan, T. M.; Lynch, D. T.; Wanke, S. E. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 2004, 92, 3549. (b) Zhou, J.-M.; Li, N.-H.; Bu, N.-Y.; Lynch, D. T.; Wanke, S. E. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 2003, 90, 1319.
- (578) (a) Musikabhumma, K.; Uozumi, T.; Sano, T.; Soga, K. Macromol. (a) Anashadhimi, 2000, 21, 675. Meng, F.: Yu, G.; Huang, B. J.
   Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 2000, 37, 37. (b) Matsukawa, T.;
   Nakano, M.; Takahashi, M. Jpn. Laid-Open Appl. 10/025312, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 128, 322094.
- (579) Kumamoto, S.; Shirashi, H.; Imai, A. Eur. Pat. Appl. 767,184, 1997; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 126, 277940.
- Albizzati, E.; Resconi, L.; Dall'Occo, T.; Piemontesi, F. Eur. Pat. (580)Appl. 633,272, 1995; *Chem. Abstr.* **1995**, *123*, 113084. Ono, M.; Hinokuma, S.; Miyake, S.; Inazawa, S. Eur. Pat. Appl.
- (581)710,663, 1996; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 125, 87466.
- (582) (a) Roscoe, S. B.; Gong, C.; Fréchet, J. M.; Walzer, J. F. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 2000, 38, 2979. (b) Roscoe, S. B.; Fréchet, J. M.; Walzer, J. F.; Dias, A. J. Science 1998, 280, 270. (c) Walzer, J. F.; Dias, A. J.; Fréchet, J. M.; Roscoe, S. B. PCT 98/55518, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1999, 130, 52818.
- (583) Vizzini, J. C. U.S. Patent 6,228,795, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 134, 340824.
- (584)Hong, S. C.; Rief, U.; Kristen, M. O. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 2001, 22, 1447.
- (a) Koch, M.; Stork, M.; Klapper, M.; Müllen, K.; Gregorius, H. (585)Macromolecules 2000, 33, 7713. (b) Nenov, N.; Koch, M.; Klapper, M.; Müllen, K. Polym. Bull. 2002, 47, 391.
- (a) Jang, Y.-J.; Nenov, N.; Klapper, M.; Müllen, K. Polym. Bull.
   2003, 50, 351. (b) Jang, Y.-J.; Nenov, N.; Klapper, M.; Müllen, K. Polym. Bull.
   2003, 50, 343. (c) Koch, M.; Falcuo, A.; Nenov, (586)N.; Klapper, M.; Müllen, K. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 2001, 22, 1455.
- (587) (a) Meyer, K. E.; Reinking, M. K. PCT Pat. Appl. 01/36096, 2001; Chem. Abstr. **2001**, *135*, 5981. (b) Sugano, T. Jpn. Laid-Open Appl. 08/208733, 1996; Chem. Abstr. **1996**, *125*, 276900. (a) Resconi, L.; Ciacca, E.; Fait, A. PCT Pat. Appl. 2004092230,
- (588)2004; Chem. Abstr. 2004, 141, 380567. (b) Covezzi, M.; Fait, A. PCT Pat. Appl. 01/44319, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 135, 61744.
- (a) Schlund, R.; Reiger, B. U.S. Patent 6,152,543, 2000; *Ibn*, *Abstr.* **1992**, *119*, 50091. (b) Hermann, H.-F.; Bachmann, B.; (589)Abstr. 1992, 113, 50051. (b) Hermann, 11.-F., Bachmann, B., Hierholzer, B.; Spaleck, W. U.S. Patent 5,942,586, 1999; *Chem. Abstr.* 1993, 120, 192572.
  (a) Francois, P.; Bettonville, S.; Marchand, D. U.S. Patent 6,-403,519, 2002; *Chem. Abstr.* 2000, 133, 59223. (b) Francois, P.;
- (590)Bettonville, S.; Marchand, D. U.S. Patent 6,383,969, 2002; Chem. Abstr. **2000**, 133, 74458. (c) Costa, J.-L.; Laurent, V.; Vercammen, D. U.S. Patent 5,556,893, 1996; Chem. Abstr. **1994**, 122, 291760.
- (591) (a) Sugano, T.; Takahama, T. Jpn. Laid-Open Appl. 07/233220, 1995; Chem. Abstr. 1996, 124, 31779. (b) Matsukawa, T.; Nakano, M.; Takahashi, M. Jpn. Laid-Open Appl. 10/152516, 100 00007
- (592) Bocharov, J. N.; Kabanov, V. A.; Martynova, M. A.; Popov, V. G.; Smetanjuk, V. I.; Fedrov, V. V. U.S. Patent Appl. 4,161,462, 1979; Chem. Abstr. 1976, 84, 60257
- (593) (a) Hillmeyer, M. A.; Boaen, N. K. Chem. Soc. Rev. 2005, 34, 267. (b) Moad, G. Prog. Polym. Sci. 1999, 24, 81.
  (594) (a) Chung, T. C. Prog. Polym. Sci. 2002, 27, 39. (b) Chung, T. C.
- Functionalization of Polyolefins; Academic Press: London, 2002. Sunaga, T.; Ishii, Y.; Asanuma, T. Eur. Pat. Appl. 773,237, 1997; (595)
- Chem. Abstr. 1997, 127, 34628. (596)Liu, J.; Dong, J. Y.; Cui, N.; Hu, Y. Macromolecules 2004, 37,
- 6275.
- (597)Similar boron-mediated transformations were previously used by Chung et al. to synthesis well-defined functionalized polyolefins with block or graft structures. (a) Dong, J. Y.; Manias, E.; Chung, T. C. Macromolecules 2002, 35, 3439. (b) Chung, T Rhubright, D. Macromolecules 1994, 27, 1313, (c) Chung, T.
- C.; Rhubright, D.; Jiang, G. J. Macromolecules 1993, 26, 3467.
  (598) Médard, N.; Soutif, J.-C.; Lado, I.; Estyries, C.; Poncin-Epaillard, F. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 2002, 202, 3606.
  (599) (a) van Heerbeek, R.; Kramer, P. C. J.; van Leeuwen, P. W. N.
- M.; Reek, J. N. H. Chem. Rev. 2002, 99, 1689. (b) Oosterom, G. E.; Reek, J. N. H.; Kamer, P. C. J.; van Leeuwen, P. W. N. M. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2001, 40, 1828.
- (600) (a) Arévalo, S.; de Jesus, E.; de la Mata, F. J.; Flores, J. C.; Gómez, R.; Gómez-Sal, M. P.; Ortega, P.; Vigo, S. Organometal-lics 2003, 22, 5109. (b) Alt, H. G.; Ernst, R.; Böhmer, I. J. Mol. Catal. A 2003, 191, 177. (c) Andres, R.; de Jesus, E.; de la Mata, Catal A 2005, 101, 101 (c) Andres, R., de Jesas, E., de la Mata,
  F. J.; Flores, J. C.; Gómez, R. *Eur. J. Inorg. Chem.* 2002, 9, 2281.
  (d) Arévalo, S.; de Jesus, E.; de la Mata, F. J.; Flores, J. C.;
  Gómez, R. *Organometallics* 2001, 20, 2583. (e) Arévalo, S.;
  Benito, J. M.; de Jesus, E.; de la Mata, F. J.; Flores, J. C.; Gómez,

R. J. Organomet. Chem. 2000, 602, 208. (f) Seyferth, D.; Wryrwa, R.; Franz, U. W.; Becke, S. PCT. Pat. Appl. 97/32908, 1997; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 127, 263179.

- (601) Smith, G.; Chen, R.; Mapolie, S. J. Organomet. Chem. 2003, 673, 111.
- (602) Zheng, Z.-J.; Chen, J.; Li, Y.-S. J. Organomet. Chem. 2004, 689, 3040.
- (603) Mager, M.; Becke, S.; Windisch, H.; Denninger, U. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2001, 40, 1898.
- Schlögl, M.; Rietmueller, S.; Troll, C.; Möller, M.; Rieger, B. Macromolecules 2004, 37, 4004. (604)
- (605) Müller, G.; Rieger, B. Prog. Polym. Sci. 2002, 27, 815.
   (606) (a) Yang, H.; Speca, A. N. PCT Pat. Appl. 95/25129, 1995; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 124, 9683. (b) Schellenberg, J.; Kerrinnes, H. J.; Fritzche, G. Ger. Pat. Appl. DE197,06,409, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 129, 189788.
- (607) (a) Moman, A.; Hamed, O.; Abu-Raquadah, A.; Al-Bahily, K. Eur. Pat. Appl. 1,380,601, 2004; Chem. Abstr. 2004, 140, 94469. (b) Hamed, O.; Moman, A.; Abu-Raqabah, A.; Al-Nezari, A. Eur. Pat. Appl. 1,302,480, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2003, 138, 304698. (c)
   Moman, A.; Hamed, O.; Abu-Raqabah, A. PCT Int. Appl. 02/30999, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2003, 138, 310292. (d) Hamed, O.; Moman, A.; Abu-Raqabah, A. U.S. Patent 6,288,182, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 134, 311552
- (608) Morikawa, M.; Sano, A.; Shimizu, H. Jpn. Laid-Open Appl. 07/ 224115, 1995; Chem. Abstr. 1995, 124, 30648.
- (609) Peifer, B.; Milius, W.; Alt, H. G. J. Organomet. Chem. 1998, 553, 205
- (610) (a) Licht, A. I.; Alt, H. G. J. Organomet. Chem. 2003, 687, 142. (b) Licht, A. I.; Alt, H. G. J. Organomet. Chem. 2003, 684, 91.
   (c) Licht, A. I.; Alt, H. G. J. Organomet. Chem. 2003, 648, 134. (d) Licht, A. I.; Alt, H. G.; Karim, M. M. J. Organomet. Chem. 2000, 599, 261. (e) Licht, A. I.; Alt, H. G. J. Mol. Catal. A 2000, 154, 65.
- (611) (a) Alt, H. G.; Jung, M. J. Organomet. Chem. 1999, 580, 1. (b)
   Alt, H. G.; Jung, M. J. Organomet. Chem. 1998, 562, 229. (c) Alt, H. G.; Jung, M.; Kehr, G. J. Organomet. Chem. 1998, 562, 153
- (612) (a) Jung, M.; Alt, H. G.; Welch, M. B. U.S. Patent 5,856,547, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1999, 130, 95986. (b) Jung, M.; Alt, H. G.; Welch, M. B. U.S. Patent 5,726,264, 1998; *Chem. Abstr.* 1998, 128, 205241. (c) Jung, M.; Alt, H. G.; Welch, M. B. U.S. Patent Los 200241. (c) sung, M.; Alt, H. G.; Welch, M. B. U.S. Patent
   5,854,363, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 130, 95982. (d) Welch, M.
   B.; Peifer, B.; Palackal, S. J.; Glass, G. L.; Pettijohn, T. M.;
   Hawley, G. R.; Fahey, D. R. U.S. Patent 5,498,581, 1996; Chem.
   Abstr. 1995, 124, 147151.
- (613) (a) Reb, A.; Alt, H. G.; Welch, M. B. U. S. Pat. Appl. 2003/ 0105252, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2003, 139, 7383. (b) Alt, H. G.; Weis, A.; Reb, A.; Ernst, R. Inorg. Chim Acta 2003, 343, 253. (c) Alt, H. G.; Reb, A.; Kundu, K. J. Organomet. Chem. 2001, 628, 011 (b) 411 (c) 2011. 211. (d) Alt, H. G.; Reb, A.; Milius, W.; Weis, A. J. Organomet. Chem. 2001, 628, 169.
- (614) Tang, G.; Jin, G.-X.; Weng, L. J. Organomet. Chem. 2004, 689, 678
- (615) (a) Kneale, B.; Boone, J. E.; Diefenbach, S. P.; Loechelt, C. P.; Prindle, J. C. U.S. Patent 6,677,265, 2004; *Chem. Abstr.* 2004, 140, 77579. (b) Diefenbach, S. P. U.S. Patent 6,551,955, 2003; Chem. Abstr. 2003, 138, 304706. (c) Diefenbach, S. P. PCT Int. Appl. 01/98380, 2001; *Chem. Abstr.* **2001**, *136*, 54210. (d) Kneale, B.; Boone, J. E.; Diefenbach, S. P.; Loechelt, C. P.; Prindle, J. C. PCT Int. Appl. 01/98381, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 136, 54211.
   (e) Kneale, B.; Boone, J. E.; Diefenbach, S. P.; Loechelt, C. P.;
   Prindle, J. C. PCT Int. Appl. 01/98374, 2001; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 136, 38060.
   (f) Diefenbach, S. P. U.S. Patent 6,294,496, 2001;
   Chem. Abstr. 2001, 125, 075701.
   Chem. Abstr. 2001, 125, 075701. Chem. Abstr. 2001, 135, 257591. (g) Diefenbach, S. P. PCT Int.
- Appl. 99/29738, 2001; *Chem. Abstr.* **1999**, *131*, 19437. (616) (a) Holtcamp, M. W.; Lue, C.-T. U.S. Patent 6,420,580, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2001, 134, 367366. (b) Welch, M. B.; Dockter, D. W.; Palackal, S. J.; Hauger, B. E.; Rohlfing, D. C. U.S. Patent 6,384,161, 2002; Chem. Abstr. **2002**, 136, 355603. (c) Jung, M.; Alt, H. G.; Hauger, B. E.; Welch, M. B.; Dockter, D. W.; Palackal, S. J.; Jurkiewicz, A. U.S. Patent 6,221,981, 2001; Chem. Abstr. **2001**, *134*, 311553. (d) Köppl, A.; Alt, H. G.; Phillips, M. D. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. **2001**, *80*, 454. (e) Palackal, S. J.; Welch, M. B.; Stouffer, C. E.; Norwood, D. D. PCT Pat. Appl. 98/52686, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 130, 38795. (f) C. J.; Little, I. R.; McNally, J. P. U.S. Patent 5,714,425, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1994, *121*, 158369.
- (617) Zhang, D.; Jin, G.-X. Appl. Catal. A 2004, 262, 85.
- (618) Jin, G.-X.; Zhang, D. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 2004, 42, 1018.
   (619) (a) Zhang, D.; Jin, G.-X.; Hu, N.-H. Eur. J. Inorg. Chem. 2003, 1570. (b) Zhang, D.; Jin, G.-X.; Hu, N.-H. Chem. Commun. 2002, 574.
- (620) Denner, C. E.; Alt, H. G. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 2003, 89, 3379.
- (621) Cowley, A. H.; Hair, G. S.; McBurnett, B. G.; Jones, R. A. Chem. Commun. 1999, 437. (cf. also: Erker, G.; Kehr, G.; Fröhlich, R.
- J. Organomet. Chem. 2004, 689, 4305.)
   (622) (a) Eberhardt, A. M.; Ferreira, M. L.; Damiani, D. E. Polym. Sci. Eng. 2001, 41, 946. (b) Belelli, P. G.; Eberhardt, A. M.; Ferreira,

M. L.; Vaya, V. C.; dos Santos, J. H. Z.; Damiani, D. E. Curr. Trends Polym. Sci. 2000, 5, 79.

- (623) Kaminsky, W. U.S. Patent 4,431,788, 1984; Chem. Abstr. 1981, 95, 151475.
- (624) Lee, D.; Yoon, K. Macromol. Symp. 1995, 97, 185.
- (625) Köppl, A.; Alt, H. G.; Palackal, S. J.; Welch, M. B. U.S. Patent 5,990,035, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1990, 130, 297102.
- (626) Lee, C. D.; Fries, R. W.; U.S. Patent 5,925,587, 1999; Chem. Abstr. 1997, 126, 251575.
- (627) (a) Oohira, H.; Myake, S.; Monoi, H.; Inasawa, S. Jpn. Laid-Open Appl. 06/256411, 1994; Chem. Abstr. 1994, 122, 161696. (b) Taji, K.; Arakawa, K.; Takahashi, M.; Matsugawa, T.; Ito, K. Jpn. Laid-Open Appl. 10/087718, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 128, 270988. (c) Taji, K.; Arakawa, K.; Takahashi, M.; Matsugawa, T.; Ito, K. Jpn. Laid-Open Appl. 10/087717, 1998; Chem. Abstr. 1998, 128, 270987
- (628) (a) Peterson, T. H.; Whiteker, G. T.; Nagaki, D. A. PCT Int. Appl. 02/46248, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 137, 33694. (b) Peterson, T H. U.S. Patent Appl. 2002/0107344, 2002; Chem. Abstr. 2002, 137, 12532.
- (629) Hayashi, H.; Matono, K.; Asahi, S.; Uoi, M. U.S. Patent 4,564,-647, 1986; Chem. Abstr. 1985, 103, 124478.
- (630) Kaminsky, W.; Zielonka, H. Polym. Adv. Technol. 1993, 4, 415.
- Wasserman, E. P.; Smale, M. W.; Brady, R. C.; Karol, F. J. U.S. Patent 5,648,310, 1997; *Chem. Abstr.* **1997**, *127*, 122107. (631)
- (632) Alexandre, M.; Pluta, P.; Dubois, P.; Jérôme, R. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 2001, 202, 2239.
- (633) Donnet, J. B.; Wetzel, J. P.; Riess, G. J. Polym. Sci. A-1 1968, 6, 2359.
- (634) Bonduel, D.; Mainil, M.; Alexandre, M.; Monteverde, F.; Dubois, P. Chem. Commun. 2005, 781.
- Yuan, Y.; Wang, L.; Feng, L.; Xu, K.; Shen, J. Eur. Polym. J. 2002, 38, 2125. (635)
- (636)Kanellopoulos, V.; Dompazis, G.; Gustafsson, B.; Kiparissides, C. Ind. Eng. Chem. Res. 2004, 43, 5166
- Merquior, D. M.; Lima, E. L.; Pinto, J. C. Macromol. Mater. Eng. (637)2005, 290, 511.
- Zheng, X.; Smit, M.; Chadwick, J. C.; Loos, J. Macromolecules (638)**2005**, 38, 4673.
- (639)Wang, X.; Jin, G.-X. Chem.-Eur. J., published online July 22, 2005
- (640) Trébosc, J.; Wiench, J. W.; Huh, S.; Lin, V. S. Y.; Pruski, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2005, 127, 3057.
- (641) Loureiro, S. R.; Silveira, F.; Pires, G. P.; Alves, M.; Stedile, F. C.; Dos Santos, J. H. Z.; Bichinho, K. M.; Teranishi, T. X-ray Spectrom. 2005, 34, 101.
- (642) Bergstra, M. F.; Weickert, G. Macromol. Mater. Eng. 2005, 290, 610.
- (643) Smit, M.; Zheng, X.; Loos, J.; Chadwick, J. C.; Koning, C. E. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 2005, 43, 2734.
- (644) Carlini, C.; Ceccarini, A.; Fernandes, E. G.; Galletti, A. M. R.; Sbrana, G. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 2005, 43, 1978.
- (645) Entezami, A.; Moghadam, P. N. Polym. Int. 2005, 54, 1326
- (646) (a) Di Saverio, A.; Focante, F.; Camurati, I.; Resconi, L.; Beringhelli, T.; D'Alfonso, G.; Donghi, D.; Maggioni, D.; Mer-candelli, P.; Sironi, A. *Inorg. Chem.* **2005**, *44*, 5030.
- (647) Alonso-Moreno, C.; Antinolo, A.; Carrillo-Hermosilla, F.; Carrión, P.; López-Solera, I.; Otero, A.; Prashar, S.; Sancho, J. Eur. J. Inorg. Chem. 2005, 2924.
- (648) Burkett, S. L.; Soukasene, S.; Milton, K. L.; Welch, R.; Little, A. J.; Kasi, R. M.; Coughlin, E. B. Chem. Mater. 2005, 17, 2716.
- (649) Zheng, Z.; Liu, J.; Li, Y. J. Catal. 2005, 234, 101.
- (650) Ochędzan-Siodlak, W.; Nowakowska, M. Eur. Polym. J. 2005, *41*, 941.
- (651) Huang, R.; Liu, D.; Wang, S.; Mao, B. J. Mol. Catal. A 2005, 233, 91.
- (652) Hwu, J.-M.; Jiang, G.-J. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 2005, 95, 1228.
- (653) Ray, S.; Galgali, G.; Sivaram, A. L. S. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. 2005, 43, 304.
- (654)Han, W.; Chevtchenko, S.; Müller, C.; Vogt, D.; Niemanstsverdriet, J. W.; Thüne, P. C. Presented at 2nd Blue Sky Conference, Sorrento, 2005.
- (655) Langner, A.; Panarello, A.; Rivillon, S.; Vassylyev, O.; Khinast, J. G.; Chabal, Y. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2005, 127, 12798.
- Wang, W.; Wang, L.; Wang, J.; Wang, J.; Ma, Z. J. Polym. Sci., (656)Polym. Chem. 2005, 43, 2650.
- Craymer, J. F.; Rajeswari, K. M.; Coughlin, E. B. Polyhedron (657)2005, 24, 1347.
- (658) Alt, H. G. Dalton Trans. 2005, 20, 3271.
- (659) Alt, H. G.; Licht, E. H.; Licht, A. I.; Schneider, K. J. Coord. Chem. Rev., published online June 6, 2005.
- (660) Guo, Y.; Zhang, X.; Dong, W. J. Mol. Catal. A 2005, 237, 45. CR040670D